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EXPLORING THE DEVELOPMENT OF
TAXPAYER BILL OF RIGHTS II LEGISLATION

FRIDAY, MARCH 24, 1995

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:10 a.m., in room
1100, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Nancy L. Johnson
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]
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ADVISORY

FROM THE COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE CONTACT: (202) 225-7601
March 14, 1995
No. OV-4

JOHNSON ANNOUNCES HEARING

TO EXPLORE THE DEVELOPMENT OF
TAXPAYER BILL OF RIGHTS II LEGISLATION

Congresswoman Nancy L. Johnson (R-CT), Chairman of the Subcommittee on
Oversight of the Committee on Ways and Means, today announced that the Subcommittee will
conduct a hearing to explore the development of Taxpayer Bill of Rights II legislation during
the 104th Congress. The hearing will be held on Friday, March 24, 1995, in the main
Committee hearing room, 1100 Longworth House Office Building, beginning at
9:00 a.m.

This hearing will feature invited witnesses only. In view of the limited time available
to hear witnesses, the Subcommittee will not be able to accommodate requests to testify other
than from those who are invited. Those persons and organizations not scheduled for an oral
appearance are welcome to submit written statements for the record of the hearing.

BACKGROUND:

The term "Taxpayer Bill of Rights" refers to legislation that combines numerous
individual provisions to strengthen the rights of taxpayers in their dealings with the Internal
Revenue Service (IRS). The original Taxpayer Bill of Rights (TBR) became law in 1988. It
sought to create a more level playing field between taxpayers and the IRS by creating over
one dozen procedural safeguards for taxpayers. For example, it gave taxpayers a legal right
to sue the IRS for up to $100,000 in damages in order to redress reckiess actions taken by
IRS agents in collecting taxes. It gave taxpayers in financial difficulty the statutory right to
pursue installment payments plans with the IRS. It also prohibited the IRS from evaluating
collection agents based on their collection results and from imposing collection quotas on its
agents. Finally, it gave taxpayers who prevail over the IRS in litigation the right to have the
IRS reimburse part of their attorney fees in some circumstances.

The 1988 legislation was a step in the rignt direction, but the general consensus was
that much more could be done to help taxpayers. The Oversight Subcommittee held two days
of hearings in 1991 to explore legistation to build on the 1988 TBR and further improve
taxpayer safeguards and rights in dealing with the IRS. This hearing activity led the
Subcommittee to conclude that it would be desirable to pursue a Taxpayer Bill of Rights Ii
(TBR2). The Subcommittee Members developed H.R 3838 as legislation to create the
taxpayer safeguards that they had identified as being helpful to taxpayers. H.R 3838 was
introduced in November, 1991. A modified version of H.R. 3838 was included in H.R. 11,
the Revenue Act of 1992, which passed Congress in October 1992, but was vetoed by
President Bush for reasons unrelated to the TBR2 provisions.

The TBR2 provisions in H.R. 11 contained over two dozen provisions to help
taxpayers. For example, one provision would have expanded the power of the Taxpayer
Ombudsman in the IRS to issue protective orders to help taxpayers who were being treated
unfairly by the application of normal IRS procedures. It would have imposed on the IRS an
obligation to take reasonable steps to corroborate information returns whose accuracy is



disputed by the taxpayer. It wouid have given the IRS the authority to waive the interest on
late tax payments in cases where the taxpayer had a good reason for the late payment. (Under
current law, the IRS has broad authority to waive penalties but not the interest on late tax
payments.) It also would have required the IRS o give that taxpayer 30 days advance notice
before it revoked an installment payment agreement that it previously had entered into with a
taxpayer.

The need for a Taxpayer Bill of Rights II has not diminished since 1992. Taxpayers
would benefit if their rights were strengthened in dealing with the IRS. A good starting point
in exploring expansions of the Taxpayer Bill of Rights in the 104th Congress would be the
provisions that passed Congress in 1992 as part of H.R. 11. In addition, other legislation has
been introduced in the 104th Congress, which builds on the earlier TBR.

In announcing the hearing, Chairman Johnson said: "When the average taxpayer goes
up against the IRS, it’s like a contest between David and Goliath. We should investigate
ways to safeguard the rights of taxpayers in these contests. Taxpayers have a duty to pay
their lawful tax liability, but they should not be put at a disadvantage by procedural rules and
IRS policies that make the David and Goliath contest any more one-sided than it often is."

DETAILS FOR SUBMISSION OF WRITTEN COMMENTS:

Any person or organization wishing to submit a written statement for the printed
record of the hearing should submit at least six (6) copies of their statement by the close of
business, Monday, April 3, 1995 to Phillip D. Moseley, Chief of Staff, Committee on Ways
and Means, U.S. House of Representatives, 1102 Longworth House Office Building,
Washington, D.C. 20515. If those filing written statements wish to have their statements
distributed to the press and interested public at the hearing, they may deliver 200 additional
copies for this purpose to the Subcommittee on Oversight office, room 1136 Longworth
House Office Building, at least one hour before the hearing begins.

FORMATTING REQUIREMENTS:

Bach statement presented for printing to the Committee by a witness, any written statement or exhibit submitted for the printed record
of any written comments in response to a request for written comments must conform to the guidelines listed below. Any statement or
exhibit not in compliance with these guidelines will not be printed, but will be maintained in the Committes flles for review and use by the
Committee.

1 All and any exhibits for printing must be typed in single space an legal-size paper and may not
oxceod a total of 10 pages including attachments.

2 Coples of whole documents submitted as exhibit material will not be accepted for printing. Instead, exhibit material should be
and quoted or All oxhibit material not meeting these specifications will be malatained in the Committae files for
revisw and use by the Commiitee.

3 A witness appearing at & public hearing, or submitting a statement for the record of a public bearing. or submitting written
in toa request for by the must include on his statement or submission a Nst of all
clients, parsons, or organizations on whose behalf the witness appears.

4 A sheet must each listing the name, full address, a teisphone number where the witness
or the designated representative may be reached and a topical catline or of the and in the full
statement. This supplemental shest will not be Included in the printsd record.

The above restrictions and limitations apply only to material being submitted for printing. Statements and exhibits or supplementary
matsrial salely for to the the press and the public during the course of & m!hlle hearing may be submitted in
other forms.

Note: All Committee advisories and news releases are now available over-the Internet at
GOPHER.HOUSE.GOV, under "THOUSE COMMITTEE INFORMATION".

khkdw



4

Chairman JOHNSON. Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. I wel-
come you to our hearing to explore the development of a Taxpayer
Bill ofy Rights II in the 104th Congress.

The primary mission of the IRS is enforcing our Nation’s tax
laws and collecting taxes that are legally owed. They collect $1 tril-
lion in taxes a year. They struggle with $150 billion that people
don’t voluntarily offer with an outmoded computer system and
114,000 employees. On the whole, they do an outstanding job, but
as with any big organization that has to do something that not ev-
erybody thinks is fun, they have some hard times and can be
heavy-handed.

In the past, we have written Taxpayer Bill of Rights legislation.
In 1988, we adopted a dozen procedural safeguards for taxpayers.
We allowed taxpayers to make installment payments under certain
circumstances and also gave taxpayers who prevail over the IRS
the right to have the IRS reimburse their attorneys’ fees in certain
circumstances.

In the early 1990’s, we gave a lot of time and attention to trying
to assure that the playing field between the Government and its
people on tax issues was relatively level. Unfortunately, that legis-
lation, while it was broadly supported by the committee and was
included in H.R. 11, was in the end vetoed by President Bush for
unrelated reasons.

We now return to the issue of a Taxpayer Bill of Rights, and it
is my intention and that of my committee to consider the provisions
that we looked at in the early 1990’s and to listen to our colleagues
and listen to the people out there to see what measures are appro-
priate at this time to assure that in this period when, frankly, the
IRS is faced with enforcing a far more complex code than a few
years ago and a higher level of willingness on the part of people
to deceive and dissemble in regard to their tax obligations and,
therefore, has required the Government to have a far more aggres-
sive antifraud program, that in this setting we also deal with the
problems that intrusion and the disparity between the resources of
the Government and particularly small individual taxpayers is
properly balanced and that citizens in America don’t feel unneces-
sarily powerless and defenseless in the face of the Government. Yet
the Government must have the tools and position it needs to assure
compliance with our Tax Code and with the obligations each citizen
assumes to support the services of Government.

I yield now to my colleague, Mr. Matsui, the ranking member of
the Oversight Subcommittee.

Mr. MaTsul. Thank you very much, Chairwoman Johnson. I first
of all want to thank you for holding these very, very valuable hear-
ings. I think, obviously, the fact that you have taken such a strong
leadership role in this will mean that we will undoubtedly this year
have legislation prepared, and I really appreciate the fact that you
aﬁe moving in that direction. So I want to thank you very person-
ally.

Second, very briefly, I think you gave an important and strong
statement about what these hearings and future legislation are all
about. But I might just add that, as you stated, we want balance
in the collection of revenues to the Federal Government. Certainly,
the Internal Revenue Service, which has a great deal of power and
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influence over American society, must understand that taxpayers
do have some rights and remedies. And so the issue of balance is
very critical.

At the same time, I would hope that the Service and its valuable
employees understands that this is not meant to cast aspersions
upon the Internal Revenue Service itself. There are many tools, for
example, that the Service does not have that I am sure it would
like to have. It cannot waive penalties when the Service, for what-
ever reason, is not able to process a taxpayer’s claim. Oftentimes,
liens are misfiled. The Service does not have the ability to (liiﬁ those
liens. And so there are many valuable tools that we need to give
the Service in order to have the Service do its proper work.

So I would not want the Service to view this as a threat, but to
view this as a process in which all of us are working together to
provide the best service possible to the American taxpayer. :

So, again, I want to thank you very much for holding these hear-
ings, and I look forward to the witnesses and certainly the markup
of the legislation when it becomes available.

Chairman JOHNSON. Would any other member of the committee
care to make a comment?

[No response.]

Chairman JOHNSON. We are pleased to welcome the Honorable
Senator Grassley of Iowa as our first witness.

Senator Grassley, you have done a lot of work in this area your-
self. We are pleased to have you here this morning, and we look
forward to working with you on legislation that we hope not only
will be considered by the House and the Senate, but let me make
this point at this time since I rarely have a chance to say this di-
rectly to an esteemed Member of the other body.

I would hope that as we move this legislation forward that it
could go to the floor separately and independently and not part of
a whole great big bill. I think it is important in this era of public
discouragement, in a sense, with the Congress that we move bills
succinctly and independently so people can see exactly what we are
doing. In this case, it is so important that people see that we are
trying to balance their rights against their Government’s at the
same time we preserve the power of their Government to do what
is in the public interest. For them to be able to see that legislation
and hear that debate I think is important, and I hope to move this
as an independent bill forward. And I would hope that it would be
able to have that same treatment in the Senate.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF IOWA

Senator GRASSLEY. Let me suggest to you that that rarely hap-
pens. It is a very legitimate request and one that I would not shy
away from. The process in the Senate doesn’t lend itself very often
to that happening, and I am sure to the chagrin of Members of this
very important body, who have the constitutional responsibility of
initiating such legislation as tax legislation.

Well, I, too, thank you very much for your interest in this very
important issue and an opportunity to be with you. Thank you very
much for holding this hearing.
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As many taxpayers are struggling in the midst of the current
tax-filing season, then obviously the issue of taxpayers’ rights takes
on kind of a very u:gecial importance. Although most IRS employees
grovide very valuable and very responsible service, taxpayer abuse

y the Government is, of course, an ongoing problem. with this
in mind, I am very happy to have joined Senator Pryor and others
in reintroducing the ’Faxpayer Bill of Rights II in the Senate as
S. 258. This is a very necessarﬁ egislation, and it happens to build
ppolg Stéle original Taxpayer Bill of Rights that we passed into law
in .

Now, for me, the long process of trying to ensure taxpayer protec-
tions began in the early 1980’s. At that time I was a member and
then chairman of the Finance Subcommittee on IRS oversight. We
made some progress, but it was only the beginning. Senator Pryor
helped continue the cause when he succeeded me as chairman in
1987. At that time, we took the initiative and he asked me to work
with him in pushing for a Taxpayer Bill of Rights by expanding
legislation I and others had introduced. It took nearly 2 years, but
we ultimately succeeded in achieving this goal and the passage of
the Taxpayer Bill of Rights.

We now have a 6-year record of implementing the legislation,
and specifically as it regards the Taxpayer Bill of Rights. Great
strides toward taxpayer protection were achieved through this im-

ortant Fiece of legislation. Now, however, the Taxpayer Bill of

ights of 1988 was never then, nor now, expected to be the final
chaﬁber in the book of taxpayer protection. It was a very major step
in the continuing process of stamping out ayer abuse, and that
grocess still continues to this very day as we look into new and dif-
erent ways to improve the current law.

In reviewing the record, it is clear that much more needs to be
done. There is no question that breakdowns in implementing the
}_aﬁndhave occurred, and there are gaps in the law that need to be
illed.

For instance, we believe that the current ombudsman f)osition is
too limited and too beholden to IRS insiders. Qur legislation will
turn the ombudsman into a more independent office of taxpayer ad-
vocacy. And the purpose of that office is to expand powers for that
office to help taxpayers and for the office director to have direct
control in the hiring and firing of problem resolution officers. Cur-
rently, these officers are too beholden to their respective district di-
rectors and tax collection officers.

Other important provisions include the abatement of interest
with respect to unreasonable errors or delays by the IRS. We also
create a cause of action against the IRS for wrongful liens. In addi-
tion, taxpayers would have a right to an installment agreement for
liabilities of less than $10,000.

We were successful in passing a similar proposal through the
Congress in 1992. However, the underlying legislation at that time,
because it was attached to a proposal, was vetoed by former Presi-
dent Bush. So, of course, we are back again in this new Congress
to attempt to do as well or even better than we did in 1992,

Since 1987, Senator Pryor and I have worked in a cooperative,
bipartisan effort to further taxpayers’ rifhts. As our roles change
somewhat in this new Republican-controlled Congress, we hope to
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continue our successful teamwork, and we hope to work closely
with the House and the members of especially this subcommittee
in our efforts to improve taxpayers’ rights.

Beyond the introduction of this bill, Senator Pryor and I will be
working on further improvements and even more pro-taxpayer pro-
posals that will be offered at a later date. This is a truly bipartisan
effort. Even President Clinton mentioned to me personally a few
weeks ago that he supported our efforts. And we have had quite
a few meetings with IRS and Treasury officials who understand
that the problem exists and are making an effort to work out
agreements.

So I urge my House colleagues to join us, along with Chair-
woman Johnson, in the cause to help make the IRS more respon-
gible and more accountable to the taxpayers of this country.

I thank you for this opportunity, Madam Chair, and I look for-
ward to working with you and other members of this subcommittee
as we continue this bipartisan effort.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Senator. The kinds
of things that you suggest from your legislation are certainly the
kinds of things we are interested in, and we look forward to work-
ing with you. It may be that if we work effectively not only in a
bipartisan way in both Houses but in a bicameral way that we can
also give greater visibility to this legislation on the floor.

One of the issues that we are struggling with is the issue of bur-
den of proof, and I wondered whether you would be receptive to ex-
panding the rights of victorious taxpayers to have their attorneys’
fees reimbursed by the IRS by requiring the IRS to show that it
was substantially justified in maintaining its position in order to
deny a taxpayer’s claim for attorneys’ fees.

Senator GRASSLEY. Yes. The answer is yes, we are willing to con-
sider that. We had it in the 1988 bill. We had to take it out before
final passage, but it is something that we have considered before
and we would be glad to look at it again.

Chairman JOHNSON. There are some other suggestions in legisla-
tion before the House to put the burden of proof in civil tax cases
on the IRS. This would reverse current practice, which places the
Lurden of proof on the taxpayer.

Are you looking at changes of that nature?

Senator GRASSLEY. Well, obviously, that is the ultimate of tax-
payers’ rights, and from that standpoint, that is always a consider-
ation. But it is probably the most difficult one for us to deal with
because, of course, the IRS will argue that that takes away the ul-
timate tool that they have to bring people to prove the amount of
tax thai is owed.

You will find—I am sure you know this when you ask the ques-
tion—how very central that is to taxpayers’ rights, and yet the
strongest arguments from the IRS will come on that particular
question.

Chairman JOHNSON. We will certainly be pursuing that with
them and with others who testify. It is a difficult issue, but there
are some other aspects of that same issue that could be addressed
in ways that you suggested from your legislation as well as some
of the ideas that have come before us.

I yield to my colleague, Mr. Matsui.
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Mr. MaTsul. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.

Senator Grassley, I like the notion of not only a bipartisan agree-
ment but also a bicameral agreement, as the chairwoman has just
mentioned. Do you happen to have an idea of when the Finance
Committee might be moving its legislation on this area?

Senator GRASSLEY. Yes.

Mr. MATsUL Because coordination might be something we might
have to work on.

Senator GRASSLEY. Well, obviously, we seldom move any tax leg-
islation without it first coming from the House. We might do some
things simultaneously with you. Sometimes we move things out of
committee to the floor.

We will not be considering—well, first of all, I don’t know wheth-
er—I have not heard the chairman say when he was going to con-
sider tax legislation generally, but my guess is that we are going
to be, through the first couple weeks of May, working on welfare
reform. So it will be after that date.

After that date, this would not have the primary position in the
committee. It would be the tax bill that comes from the House of
Representatives.

e still have not considered in our own minds whether or not
we do some of this legislation through reconciliation—by legisla-
tion, I mean tax legislation—or separately. We have to make those
decisions.

The final judgment as it relates to this bill, I think at that point,
contrary to what Chairwoman Johnson requested, it probably
would be considered a part of the tax bill at that point.

Mr. Matsul. Thank you. I look forward to working with you.

Senator GRASSLEY. You bet.

Chairman JOHNSON. The gentleman from Missouri.

Mr. Hancock. I just wanted to thank you, Senator Grassley, for
the work you have done over the years in this area. I think that
maybe we are approaching a time that we are going to get some-
thing accomplished.

Thank you very much.

Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you,

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Cardin.

Mr. CARDIN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Senator, I think you will find that there is bipartisan support for
moving on a Taxpayer Bill of Ri%hts. We obviously want to make
sure that where a taxpayer has been wronged there are remedies
available.

It seems to me there is a different view as to what impact, finan-
cial impact on the agency, some of these proposals might have and
whether IRS has sufficient budgetary sup;iort in order to carry out
many of the requirements that we currently have in the code. I am
wondering whethe: you have done any study in this area, or
whether there is any information of which you know, that is avail-
able that would either support or not support the notion that some
of these problems may be related to the support or lack of re-
sources of the IRS.

Senator GRASSLEY. Well, we are looking into it, but I have to be
very candid. It would be difficult to get a firm figure. We have a
responsibility in passing this legislation to make sure that it
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doesn’t detract from the usual efforts and ongoing efforts of IRS.
But, additionally, there were tremendous resources in the last
budget season given to the IRS, so I think that we need to think
in terms of those increases, plus other increases that are being
asked in the current budget process, as some flexibility for us to
not be concerned, at least that not to be the utmost concern that
%’l%lé present, with these additional resources that have come to the

Mr. CARDIN. And I agree. It would be useful if we had some inde-
pendent analysis as to what impact these new requirements may
have on IRS, and basically whether these are financial problems
within the agency or something else.

Senator GRASSLEY. Well, we know this: that we will have a judg-
ment given to us by the Commissioner and others in the Treasury
Department on the costs, and they will have to be a consideration
for us to have. But I still think we have to consider the resources
that have already been given and are presently asked.

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. Mr. Portman.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you.

Senator, thanks for being here and for your good explanation of
the bill. I have two quick questions. One is with regard to the tax-
payer advocate. I don’t have the actual language of your bill in
front of me, and I was wondering: Does your legislation con-
template that the President would nominate and the Senate con-
ﬁrm?as compared to the IRS Commissioner appointing the ombuds-
man?

Senator GRASSLEY. Not currently are we considering that much
of a change, but the selection not being as important as the inde-
pendence once it is set up; and, most importantly, the authority of
the ombudsman over other people in the taxpayer resolution area,
because there is a process set up that isn’t so intimidating to tax-
payers, a process to get questions answered very quickly, a process
that gets around the usual bureaucracy, a process that works fairly
well but would work much better if they were within the purview
of the ombudsman, or as we call it, the taxpayer’s advocate.

Mr. PORTMAN. Tax advocate. And you think that kind of inde-
pendence would be practical without having a selection process
that would be independent of the Commissioner?

Senator GRASSLEY. Yes. I don’t believe—although we are giving
consideration to other methods as you suggest, although I would
say myself I haven’t given attention to the question of the Presi-
dent making the choice. After considering those, still the most im-
portant view would be the independence of whoever is appointed.

Mr. PORTMAN. One other quick question, and this is a followup
to Mrs. Johnson’s question to you regarding shifting the burden of
proof. Having been chairman of the subcommittee and followed this
for years, I just wondered if we could probe a little further into
your thinking on this issue. It is a very delicate issue, as you know,
and one we will hear more about later, I think, in our further pan-
els. But have you thought about any interim steps where perhaps
the taxpayer would have the burden to come forward with some
threshold amount of information, data, and so on that the taxpayer
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would have and the IRS would not? And then at that point the bur-
den might shift to the IRS to make its case?

Have you thought about those kinds of——

Senator GRASSLEY. We have not thought very deeply about it. We
have thought that the chances of making any change whatsoever
as opposed to the chance of getting other important pieces of the
legislation through, we have tiought that the latter has been more
important. So we haven’t gone into the alternatives. And part of
our thought as well was that if we would get an adequate bill of
taxpayers’ rights, then that diminishes somewhat the changing of
the burden of proof.

The burden of proof is something that can be justified a little
easier, the extent to which there is %ess intimidation from the IRS.
_ Mr. PorTMAN. Thank you very much, Senator. Thanks for com-
ing over.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Senator. It was a
pleasure to have you, and we look forward to working with you.
Thank you for joining us.

The Honorable Mr. Jacobs of Indiana, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. ANDREW JACOBS, JR., A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA

Mr. JacoBs. Thank you, Ms. Chairwoman and members of the
subcommittee.

About 15 years ago, Representative Crane offered an amendment
in committee that provided for attorneys’ fees to be paid by the
U.S. Treasury to citizens who were brought to court unreasonably
by the IRS or without sufficient reason to bring those citizens be-
fore the court. At that time I was a member of the committee, and
I offered an amendment to Mr. Crane’s amendment that would pro-
vide that if an agent or an employee of the IRS should cause a citi-
zen to be brought into court and put to expense in an arbitrary or
capricious manner—something more than negligence or bad judg-
ment—that the court could order that employee, the one who did
it, to pay all or some of the costs to the citizen who was brought
into court.

My argument then was what my argument is now. What did the
taxpayers do wrondg? Why should the taxpayers pay for damage
done by an individual at IRS in an arbitrary or capricious, not
merely negligent, but arbitrary and capricious manner? For some
reason or another, that provision was not adopted.

However, my mother always quoted that if at first you don’t suc-
ceed, try, try again. In 1986, I offered it to the big so-called tax re-
form bill that was before the committee. I was told by the chairman
that it was not in order until the miscellaneous section at the end
of the bill, which happened to come after 3 weeks at about 3 a.m.
in this room, as they say in Indiana, of a Sunday. And a lady from
the Washington Post—I think her name was Swardson—called me
up in Indiana and said, “Isn’t it true that this provision passed at
3 o’clock in the morning on a voice vote?” And I said, “That is true,
but hardly all of the truth.” I said that I had been working on it
for however many years then; I guess it has been 15 or 16 now.
And while it was passed on a voice vote, it was also passed on a
rollcall vote.
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Representatives from the IRS were in the room and gave their
opinion about the amendment. One of them said, well, it is not a
problem because we have internal disciplinary arrangements, and
I replied to that by saying so do the doctors and so do the lawyers,
and that is precisely why most people have no faith in public insti-
tutions anymore, people judging themselves and their peers.
Whereupon, it passed by a show of hands 10 to 3. It went on to
pass the House.

By the way, this reporter also asked me, wouldn’t this have a
rhilling effect—there is a concept in law that you didn’t learn in
law school, but have a chilling effect on the performance of duties?
And I said I believe it would have a chilling effect on arbitrary and
capricious action by any IRS employee.

So how did it come out on the front page of the Washington Post
the next morning? Just as you would imagine. Jacobs admitted
that it was passed at 3 o’clock in the morning on a voice vote and
it would have a chilling effect on the performance of duties by peo-
ple at the IRS.

Now, I want just to add at least this: I hear it said that this is
an insult to the employees at the IRS. Nothing could be further
from the truth. We pass murder laws. That is not an insult to the
citizens of this country, because very few people commit murder.
And I am here to testify that very few IRS agents act in an arbi-
trary and capricious manner. But I am equally here to say that no
service is perfect, and obviously sometimes someplace—l know a
couple of cases—such a thing does happen.

Now, when it passed in the most recent tax bill—it has passed
the House, I suppose, three times now, and when it passed most
recently, the committee wanted to add the words “or maliciously.”
And I acceded to that. That is fine, exactly what I had in mind,
someone who doesn’t like your necktie or how you look or some-
thing like that.

So it has passed the House, I beheve, at least three times, only
to die in the cave of the bones sometimes called the other body,
after the IRS went to work on them.

Now, as a former police officer, I know that any time something
like this is done with respect to any department of Government,
there are many honest apprehensions about the misapplication of
it. However, the provision that passed most recently provided as
follows: You could not bring an independent action against an IRS
agent. It would have to be—it was in the provision—an ancillary
proceeding to the actual case itself, which is to say that once the
evidence was in and was found wanting, the court could then con-
duct an ancillary proceeding on motion of the respondent to deter-
mine whether there was arbitrary and capricious action. So it
didn’t cost very much more; it was right there; the judge had al-
ready heard the facts and so on. And the judge was not required
necessarily to assess the entire cost of the defendant, but the entire
cost or any part thereof in the best judgment of the court.

That is about it, except that I hope you give us another chance
to try it again, run it up the hill again.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Jacobs. That history was
very interesting.
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It is true that now a taxpayer who has been the subject of arbi-
trary and capricious action by the IRS can collect attorneys’ fees.
Is that not true?

Mr. JacoBs. Yes, but they collect them from innocent people, the
taxpayers of the United States, even including the respondent,
theoretically.

Chairman JOHNSON. I appreciate that. This would for the first
time, though, in any Federal agency make the individual Federal
employee liable. There is no other parallel in any other agency that
we reach to the individual employee.

Mr. JAcoBs. Yes. You have to start somewhere, I guess would be
my answer to that. I mean, take the exclusionary rule, which we
have dealt with recently in the House. The 75-year-old exclusionary
rule, evidence obtained unconstitutionally excluded from a case
even if it would convict the right person for a heinous murder. It
is an outrage to the American public.

I say I am a former police officer. I gather evidence. I present it
in court or at least I testify in court. Yes, I would like tge person
to be convicted. I am a good citizen. I think he is guilty. I think
he or she ought to be convicted and punished.

But if you take the boat out of my driveway, it is going to have
a lot more effect on my conduct than whether the evidence I gath-
ered in a case makes a conviction. I have always thought that we
should not have the exclusionary rule. The discipline should be di-
rectly against the officer who is a rogue who gets out of line.

So if this is the place to start, I am happy to be the George
Washington of it.

Chairman JOHNSON. Have you had any experience with the in-
ternal disciplinary process at the Department?

Mr. JAacoBs. I am sorry?

Chairman JOHNSON. You mentioned that you have always been
told that the Department had an internal process to deal with indi-
vidual employees who abrogated this standard. Do you have any
comment on their process or do you have any idea whether it
works?

Mr. JAcoBs. Inherently, it is unacceptable to a civilized people
that people judge themselves. I mean, it is what you call inherently
incredible that you could have faith in a system where people and
peers judge themselves. It is always thought better—we have all
heard of the independent counsel. That is exactly what I am talk-
ing about.

Chairman JOHNSON. I hear what you are saying when you say
it is inherently without credibility but, nonetheless, I think we
need to know how it works and whether it has worked, and we will
try to get that information on the record.

Mr. JacoBs. There was a case out in the Northwest United
States a number of years ago where it was so obvious that the IRS
agents were being personal about the respondent. They didn’t like
the people; they thought they were too snotty or whatever. That
culminated in the man’s committing suicide, so that the woman
would have the insurance money to pay the tax bill.

Don’t misunderstand me. I am not anti-IRS. I am not anti-police.
Will Rogers said, “It is a great country, but you can’t live in it for
nothing,” when he talked about taxes. Some people are just knee-
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jerk. That is wrong. I want the highways, I want the police protec-
tion, I want the national defense, but I don’t want to pay a nickel
in taxes because that is un-American. Well, that is also nuts.

So I don’t take that position at all. But I just say in those tiny
little instances where that happens, the person who did it should
pay, not the innocent taxpayers. That is my reaction. And, appar-
ently, that argument went over. It has passed the House three
times.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.

Mr. Matsui.

Mr. MaTsul. Thank you.

Andy, I will tell you, I understand what you are saying, but don’t
you believe that the administrative process—I mean, if an agent is
found to have committed a malicious act, what about the adminis-
trative process? They could be fired. They could be disciplined.
Tﬁxere is a whole wide variety of actions that can be taken against
them.

If we emphasize that, do you think that would have the same
kind of deterrent effect as the issue of liability? It would seem to
me that the whole notion of creating individual responsibility really
changes the whole concept of what we are trying to do here, be-
cause I do believe it could have some chilling effect on others. You
know, then you are at kind of the burden of a court system, and
we know how jury trials are. Sometimes they work, sometimes they
don’t. Sometimes it depends upon how slick a lawyer is. Perhaps
you can——

Mr. Jacoss. I just don’t think murder laws have a chilling effect
on most of us who don’t tend to commit murder, and I don’t think
that a rule against arbitrary, capricious, and malicious action is
going to have much effect, chilling effect—that is the term—on the
IRS agents.

At first, I think they made some useful suggestions, by the way,
when they said, What if somebody, a disgruntled taxpayer, just
filed a suit against us? This has gone through a metamorphosis
through the years. We changed that to make it an ancillary pro-
ceeding to the actual case itself, and nobody has standing to bring
action against those individual agents. We trimmed this thing
down quite a bit over the years, but I think it is down to the point
now where it accomplishes the forensic purpose that I have
described.

You asked me do I have faith in internal tribunals for mis-
conduct of one’s peers and people. No, I don’t, and I dont think
most Americans do. Most Americans understand the concept of con-
flict of interest.

Mr. MatsulL. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.

Mr. Hancock.

Mr. HaNcock. I have absolute, complete sympathy with where
we are heading here. There is no question about it. But I do have
a little bit of a problem. This is a major change in the principle of
agency, where the agent of an employer is on their actions, you can
always go against the employer, which is true in the private sector.
As a small businessman, if I have got a serviceman out here and
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he does certain things, if he is at my direction, then I am
responsible.

Mr. JacoBs. That is the whole point, sir. It is not at the direc-
tion. It is ultra vires. It is something beyond. Only under the color
authority—you didn’t do anything wrong if one of your people goes
out and rapes a woman.

Mr. HANCOCK. 1 will agree, as long as it is a criminal action.

Mr. JAcoss. But he couldn’t have gotten in the house if he hadn’t
been your serviceman.

Mr. HaNcocCK. Well, that is true, but what about if I send some-
body out to collect a bill and they get carried away? I mean, no
criminal charges of any kind, but they get carried away on how
they collect the bill and violate the laws on how to collect a bill.
I have to answer for that. In fact, if my employee is out there doing
the job and that individual brings a suit against me, then I am
going to have to defend that suit and defend the employee, and
probably they would get a judgment against me, similar to what we
have—

Mr. JacoBs. They probably won’t win the suit if you didn’t direct
him to do the crime.

Mr. HaNCOCK. Well, my point is, are we talking about the agent
or are we talking about the steps through his supervision?

Mr. JacoBs. We are talking about whoever took sets on some-
body because he didn’t like him. It is a fact situation.

Mr. HANCOCK. Sure, OK.

Mr. JacOBS. Someone who just took sets on someone, didn’t like
his race, didn’t like his necktie, didn’t like the fact they both want-
ed to go out with the same woman, whatever. That is the kind of
case we are talking about. I am not talking about just some casual,
let’s go after one guy because we hate the service. I am talking
about a fact situation, where it is arbitrary, well defined in the law
already, capricious, and malicious. Now, that is a pretty heavy load
to prove, and I don’t think there is a danger.

As far as the major change is concerned, the last time I heard,
the majority in this Congress favored some major changes.

Mr. HANCOCK. Do you know about any specific cases where the
Internal Revenue Service may have initiated something on this
order as an effort to make an example of the taxpayer where it
could be talked about to make other people nervous?

Mr. JAcoBs. You say an example?

Mr. HANCOCK. Yes.

Mr. JacoBs. Well, 1 just cited one, the one out in the Northwest
a few years ago. And there are others. There are others.

We had a guy out in Indianapolis, an agent, a few years ago,
called up one of the largest builders in the United States. Nobody
knew how he got the direct line, but he did, and he got hold of the
president of the company. And he got a little snotty with him and
went on and on and on and on and on. And this guy said, you are
nuts, I file my income tax by the boxful, and talk to my accountant,
this is the first I heard of it.

This young agent called back, I think six times over a period of
time. The fellow should have had his phone changed, I guess. But
he called back six times, and somewhere along the line, surely he
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would know that this was an honorable person. I don’t know whom
he was after.

Now, you might say, well, that is negligence. But after six times,
you might have taken the trouble to look up what you are doing
and find out. That was sort of borderline. I dont say it did any
great harm. I guess this fellow had better things to do than be
yelled at over the phone by an IRS agent.

Mr. HANCOCK. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Cardin.

Mr. CARDIN. Well, Andy, I think all of us agree that in the type
of cases you are referring to, the taxpayer should have full rights
and that there should be action taken against the Federal em-
ployee who has treated a person in that manner.

I get lots of complaints in my office about all Federal agencies,
including the IRS, and the overwhelming number, perhaps all,
would not fall into the category that you are referring to, those ex-
treme cases.

Shouldn’t we be looking for some balance in trying to deal with
the problems that taxpayers have with the IRS by supporting addi-
tional efforts to modernize the way that the IRS handles the tax
compliance issue by providing the resources which they need to
modernize their facilities?

Mr. JAacoBs. Absolutely. Absolutely. But you can’t modernize a
bad heart, and that is all this is about.

Mr. CARDIN. Yes, I understand.

Mr. JacoBs. That occasional rogue who, under color of authority,
does damage to American citizen, and the whole issue here is
whether other Americans citizens who didn’t do that at all should
be forced to pay taxes to pay for that person’s—pay the damage,
or should the person, the rogue, pay the damage? It passed the
House three times. You voted for it.

Mr. CARDIN. I agree with you. We are in agreement. But I just
believe that, unfortunately, we are trying to put so many things
into the one category, so many types of constituent problems with
the IRS into the one category, and trying to deal with a bill to deal
with that category, where a large amount of the frustration that
my constituents have with IRS is due to that Congress has not
made available the resources for the IRS to modernize.

Mr. JacoBs. I acknowledge right readily that this is not a pana-
cea. This is not the complete link. This is to deal with one specific
problem, which is nothing less than an outrage. What is it Solon
said? That civilization is impossible until the unconcerned are as
outraged as the victim. I am outraged if you are wronged in that
arbitrary and malicious fashion. It doesn’t have anything to do
with mistakes of the IRS. God knows we all make those. This is
where intentional, heinous behavior occurs. That is all I mean. It
is just an element.

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Portman.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Mrs. Johnson.

Andy, a few questions, but first just a comment on what Mr.
Cardin said. I agree that modernization would help. I think more
important would be simplification of the Tax Code rather than
modernization, because I think if people understood clearly what
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their rights were on both sides, the taxpayer side and the IRS side,
there would be fewer instances of the kind that you mention.

But let me probe this a little further, and I do consider you the
George Washington of this effort, as you know, the father of per-
sonal responsibility here. Arbitrary and capricious is a standard
you use, which is the Administrative Procedures Act standard for
rulemaking, and it is a pretty well established standard. There are
a lot of court cases on it which would provide some sort of a safe
harbor.

You also mentioned malicious behavior was added; you indicated
at one point that it was arbitrary and capricious and malicious.

Mr. JAcoBs. I beg your pardon.

Mr. PORTMAN. Is it and or or?

Mr. Jacoss. 1t is a disjunctive. It is or.

hMlx;. PORTMAN. Otherwise, it would be quite narrow, I would
think.

Mr. JAacoBs. It would be self-contradictory, I agree, but it is a
disjunctive.

Mr. PorTMAN. I think that an important point to make is that
there is, with the conjunctive, even, a lot of case law out there and
that the standard—certainly if arbitrary and capricious is well es-
tablished, I think that is important to have a safe harbor so that

eople understand on the IRS side what behavior would go over the
ine.

The second question is, you talked about the ancillary proceed-
ings. You indicated that that would affect standing. It would limit
people’s ability to bring suits. Would it also, Andy, help with the
situation with a lot of these tax litigation matters that go on and
on for months, even years, and I would think there would be a
cloud hanging over the head of the IRS agent during that time pe-
riodil'}{aving ancillary proceedings, does that affect that sitvation
at all?

Mr. JACOBS. Rob, it is hard for me to believe that during the case
in chief much of the evidence of what I am talking about, if it ex-
isted at all, would not have been heard by the trier of the facts,
the judge. So I think that my perception is that the ancillary pro-
ceeding could be conducted in fairly rapid order.

Mr. PORTMAN. Another question I have relates to the cost of the
taxpayer’s legal fees. It is my understanding that you are asking
that there be a personal liability on the part of the agent to pay
those costs.

Mr. Jacoss. All or some part, yes.

Mr. PORTMAN. All or some part? And that is within the discretion
of the trier of fact, of the judge.

Have you thought about putting some sort of a cap on that,
Andy, to limit that liability at some——

Mr. Jacoss. Well, it wouldn’t bother me. Yes, I think that would
be reasonable. In other words, if a respondent gets his brother-in-
law and figures he is going to get his fee paid, and he said, well,
we will just make a $1 million fee, absolutely, I think that would
?el very—I am glad you mention it. I think that would be very help-
ul.

Mr. PORTMAN. Well, I thank you very much for bringing this
issue before us. I am new on the committee, as you know, and
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haven’t had a chance to explore it yet. I look forward to seeing the
stf:fa.tutory language, and I appreciate your continuing to push the
effort.

Mr. JacoBs. Thank you very much.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.

Chairman JOBNSON. Mr. Zimmer, would you like to inquire?

Mr. ZIMMER. I have no questions. Thank you.

Mr. JacoBs. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Andy, thank you very much for your good
testimony and for your long work in this area, your perseverance
over many years.

Mr. JacoBs. Thank you, Mrs. Chairwoman.

Chairman JOHNSON. We have appreciated it.

Our last witness on the panel is not here. When he arrives, we
will visit with him. We w1fl insert his statement into the record.

I would like to call the first panel: Hon. Peggy Richardson, the
Commissioner of the Internal Revenue Service; and with her, Lee
Monks, the Taxpayer Ombudsman from the IRS; and Cynthia
gferbower, Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Department of

easury.

Deputy Assistant Secretary Beerbower, we are pleased to have
you. I think this is your first appearance before our committee, and
we are pleased to have you represent the Department of Treasury
for tax policy.

STATEMENT OF CYNTHIA G. BEERBOWER, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
SECRETARY FOR TAX POLICY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
TREASURY

Ms. BEERBOWER. Thank you very much, Madam Chair and mem-
bers of the subcommittee.

Chairman JOHNSON. Nice to have you, Ms. Beerbower. Why don’t
you go ahead?

Ms. BEERBOWER. In response to the subcommittee’s request, I am
pleased to present the views of the Treasury Department on many
of the important issues of taxpayer rights. The administration sup-
ports many of the ideas in the legislation that we will be discussing
today. Treasury has worked with the Internal Revenue Service to
develop a package of administrative changes, including certain reg-
ulatory simplification to help taxpayers reduce the burdens of com-
pliance. We have also been meeting with congressional staff, and
we have been working on legislative initiatives that build upon the
original Taxpayer Bill of Rights.

Commissioner Richardson in her testimony will discuss some of
the new ideas that have emerged from our dialog with staffs. I
want you to know we remain strongly committed to reducing tax-
pa3srer burden and safeguarding taxpayer rights in dealing with the
IRS.

Last year, the Treasury Department supported the passage of tax
simplification and technical corrections. It contained numerous pro-
visions from the Taxpayer Bill of Rights II that were originally con-
tained in H.R. 11. Although H.R. 3419 passed in the House, the
legislation was never taken up in the Senate.

In its fiscal year budget for 1996, the administration has stated
that it continues to support revenue-neutral initiatives designed to
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promote sensible, equitable administration of the Internal Revenue
laws. We support simplification and technical corrections. In addi-
tion, the budget describes the administration’s support of compli-
ance and enforcement measures. We have stated we support the re-
instatement of authority to share information on cash transaction
reports, and to fund undercover operations. We are working on in-
termediate sanctions, modernizing and streamlining IRS oper-
ations, and compliance with diesel dyeing.

The administration has also actively supported and pursued ad-
ministrative measures to ease taxpayer burdens. In fact, the day
before yesterday, the IRS issued a notice that relieves taxpayers
who made charitable contributions of $250 or more from the statu-
tory requirement that they obtain written acknowledgment from
the charities for their 1994 returns. The IRS provided this relief be-
cause we have been hearing from a number of people of the difficul-
ties that they have had in securing this written acknowledgment.

I detailed in my written testimony many of these initiatives that
we have taken in order to simplify and in order to respond to prob-
lems individual taxpayers have had with the compliance burden.

Today, you have asked for our views on three pieces of taxpayer
rights legislation that have been introduced in the 104th Congress:
H.R. 390, which was introduced by Representative Traficant; S.
258, which was introduced by Senators Pryor and Grassley; and
H.R. 661, which was introduced by Representative Thornton. You
have also asked that we respond to title V of H.R. 11, which was
passed by both Houses of Congress in 1992, but vetoed by Presi-
dent Bush.

In preparing our testimony today, we have reviewed the prior
testimony in this area by Treasury officials. It is interesting to note
that over a long period of time and regardless of the political affili-
ation of the administration, the testimonies of Treasury officials
have been essentially consistent. Treasury has always cautioned
Congress that compliance with our tax laws depends upon the
public’s perception that the tax laws are fairly administered and
that the IRS has the ability to catch and to prosecute violators.

Our tax system has as its foundation voluntary self-assessment
and compliance. The IRS only audits 1 percent of all returns. It is
because of the dependency of the entire tax system on this vol-
untary compliance that Treasury approaches the subject today with
caution.

There are three prerequisites to a successful voluntary tax sys-
tem. First, the system must be fair and must be perceived as being
fair. Second, taxpayers must be treated with respect and dignity.
The enforcement mechanism should not be more intrusive or bur-
densome than is necessary for sound tax administration. Third, the
system must operate efficiently and at a reasonable cost. If we in-
crease the governmental cost of tax collection without commen-
surately increasing the benefit to taxpayers, we have wasted the
taxpayers’ dollars.

With these criteria in mind, we believe that certain important
provisions in the proposed legislation will be very useful and valu-
able. However, we have serious reservations about other proposals.
Although these proposals are well intentioned, we believe that they
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could significantly undermine fairness, respect, and efficiency, and
ultimately erode voluntary compliance with our laws.

I would like to focus initially on H.R. 390. This bill contains
three sections. Our comments on the second and third sections are
included in the written testimony. I would like to highlight the first
section of H.R. 390, because that section concerns us very much.

Those of you who are lawyers know that the general rule is that
the burden of proof in a civil proceeding is on the party who is in
control of the facts. By contrast, in a criminal proceeding, such as
a proceeding for criminal—or civil—fraud, the burden shifts to the
Government.

There is much case law and it is in our written testimony that
details the development of this legal doctrine. It is probably best
summed up in a 1975 ninth circuit case called Rockwell v. Commis-
sioner that reaffirmed the Tax Court rules, imposing the burden of
proof on the taxpayer. The ninth circuit said even if it were to de-
cide the burden of proof issue in the first instance, the court would
impose the burden on the taxpayer. The taxpayer knows the facts,
and he can testify as to what his intent or his purpose was. The
Commissioner, on the other hand, must rely on circumstantial evi-
dence, and most of it has to come from taxpayer records. So it is
not unfair, said the ninth circuit, to impose the burden on the tax-
payer to pursue the facts.

ection 1 of H.R. 390 would change this longstanding and well-
established legal doctrine. What it would do is place the burden of
proof on the Government in all tax cases for all issues.

While this provision may be relatively simple and innocuous on
its face, we believe that it will have enormous and far-reaching ad-
verse effects on the tax system. We believe, in particular, that it
will result in a significant reduction in the willingness of taxpayers
to comply voluntarily with their tax obligations, and it would great-
ly encourage tax protesters.

It is difficult to grasp a change of this magnitude. However, in
fiscal year 1994, the IRS examined—through regular examinations
and information return program contacts—4 million taxpayers. A
vast preponderance of these audits were conducted by correspond-
ence. Under the new provision, a taxpayer receiving a letter can
simEly refuse to provide the requested information,

The IRS would then be forced to do a face-to-face audit of the
taxpayer. But even then, the taxpayer can refuse to cooperate. If
so, the IRS is forced to disprove the items on the taxpayer’s return.
This would often be impossible. It would require extensive inves-
tigation by the IRS, lengthy face-to-face interviews of persons other
than the taxpayer, and often the need to summon information from
third parties.

As a result, the simplest audit would become a costly nightmare
if taxpayers refused to cooperate. Taxpayers can wait for the Serv-
ice to come up with the proof, and if the IRS gives up or abandons
the effort, the taxpayer would automatically win.

Consider a few real-world examples of tax compliance, facts that
the IRS would have to prove: one, if a taxpayer claimed a child as
a dependent and the IRS suspects that the child does not exist, the
IRS would be forced to interview neighbors; two, if the taxpayer
claimed that he or she supplied more than half of the support of
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a dependent, the IRS would be forced to prove that someone else
provided more than half of the support of that dependent; three, if
a taxpayer claimed that a certain piece of art that it has given to
charity was worth $1 million, the taxpayer could just wait, and the
IRS would have to prove that that particular piece of art was worth
less; four, if a taxpayer claimed a $200,000 mortgage interest de-
duction, the IRS would be forced to summon the bank and prove
that the interest had been paid and that the principal amount of
the mortgage exceeded the $1 million limit; five, if a taxpayer
claimed to be over 65 or if he claimed to be blind, the IRS would
have to summon records to prove to the contrary; six, if a taxpayer
claims lavish entertainment expenses, the IRS would have to dis-
prove the expenses or the business purpose of the event by sum-
moning waiters and credit card receipts; and seven, if a taxpayer
claimed that his gambling winnings were offset by gambling losses,
the IRS would have to prove that that taxpayer did not have the
gambling losses.

The results in the business arena would be equally bizarre. If a
foreign-owned U.S. company reported no profits and the IRS
claimed there should be intercompany pricing adjustments that
would result in profits, the IRS would have the burden of proving
that the U.S. company had overpaid its foreign affiliate. This con-
tradicts with the rule today, under which the company has to prove
that it did not overpay. If a taxpayer claimed exemption from the
passive loss rules for real estate by claiming that he or she worked
more than 500 hours in the activity during the year, the taxpayer
would need to show nothing, and the IRS would have to somehow
disprove that claim.

The change in the burden of proof would have significant impli-
cations in the tax shelter area. Many tax shelter cases turn on
whether the taxpayer can establish that the transaction or the in-
vestment was entered into with the intention of making a profit or
was solely entered into to manufacture tax deductions. We believe
it is reasonable for the taxpayer to have the burden of proving his
own business motive. To do otherwise would open the door to shel-
ters ranging from complicated corporate financial transactions to
wealthy taxpayers who buy ranches as vacation homes and deduct
the cost of what in reality is their vacation.

The bill would be an obvious boon to tax protestors, who would
claim all sorts of deductions to zero out their incomes. The IRS
would spend endless hours having to disprove each item on the
protestor’s return. Protestors would no doubt become extremely cre-
ative in claiming deductions that would cause the maximum dif-
ficulty for the IRS to disprove.

In fact, when we were preparing our testimony, we thought that
section 1 of H.R. 390 could be named the Tax Protestors Relief Act.

There also would be a significant impact on the IRS appeals
process, which has to take into account the hazards of litigation in
settling cases. With the burden of proof on the Government, the
IRS would be placed in a no-win position. It would either have to
try to settle more cases for reduced amounts or proceed to court.
Most taxpayers would not want to settle. They would hold out for
court proceedings where they can simply sit back and relax. This
choice would have little to do with the merits of the case, and it
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would have everything to do with the IRS’ ability to find the nec-
essary records to prove the taxpayer’s deductions.

H.R. 390 would also compromise taxpayer privacy. It would
cause audits to be much more time-consuming and burdensome.
The Service would be forced to conduct more extensive and intru-
sive investigations of the taxpayer. And if the taxpayer did not co-
operate, third parties, such as banks and credit card companies,
would be required to furnish lots and lots of information to the
IRS. These documents would be viewed by third parties as very
burdensome.

The system would also operate less efficiently, and it would be
less able to deliver quality services at a reasonable cost. The choice
really is: Will increased funding be provided for the IRS in order
to enable them to carry some of this burden? Or will the funding
remain the same and there simply be a reduction in the audit
activity?

Just consider the task of disproving the existence of a child. If
I claim that I have a baby, how are you going to prove that I don’t?
The fact that my neighbors never saw one or the grandparents
don’t know about one does not prove that the child does not exist.

Chairman JOHNSON. Ms. Beerbower, I really appreciate the spec-
ificity of your testimony. It is very helpful to the committee. But
if you could summarize parts of it and continue with other parts,
I would appreciate it.

Ms. BEERBOWER. I will.

There are many more arguments against H.R. 390 detailed in
our written testimony. We have commented, as I said, on the other
two sections of H.R. 390, but the length of my discussion on the
matter is really designed to reflect the importance we place on the
burden of proof and the magnitude of the change that is embodied
in H.R. 390.

In evaluating H.R. 390, we ask you to consider whether it is in
the long-term best interest of taxpayers to force the IRS to admin-
ister and enforce the tax laws with this handicap.

Although Treasury has not formally estimated the cost of this
proposal, its cost is very large, and the trust of law-abiding citizens
who do comply with the tax laws would be eroded.

I would like to conclude with a few comments on the other pieces
of legislation, the Taxpayer Bill of Rights legislation that you have
asked us to comment on.

As I said, Treasury and the IRS worked closely with Members of
Congress and their staffs in developing the 1988 Taxpayer Bill of
Rights. We are continuing to meet with congressional staffs to de-
velop new ideas. Commissioner Richardson will go into these new
ideas, and I need not at this point.

The two versions of the Taxpayer Bill of Rights that are the focus
of this hearing are similar in most respects. I want you to know
that we support many of the provisions in their current form and
have suggested minor modifications. We have been discussing these
modifications with congressional staff.

At the current time we understand that there are roughly 40 sec-
tions in each bill, and we have major disagreements with only a
small number of them. We are supportive of the great bulk of the
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bill, and the detail of our support is outlined in the written testi-
mony.

I think with the balance of my time I would like to focus on just
a few areas where our disagreement is very strong.

The taxpayer advocate provisions that are contained in the Tax-
payer Bill of Rights II will be dealt with in detail, not only by the
ombudsman but by the Commissioner.

Under current law, as you know, the administration’s tax initia-
tives are not presented to Congress until they are cleared by the
executive branch, the Office of Tax Policy, and the Office of Man-
agement and Budget. This coordinated clearance process is an im-
portant part of the function that we serve. In the Taxpayer Bill of
Rights provisions in H.R. 661 and H.R. 11, the ombudsman would
not only be required to submit annual reports to Congress, but he
would be asked to give legislative ideas to Congress without being
reviewed by the Office of Tax Policy, the IRS, or OMB.

Now, we like to believe that the ombudsman is independent. We
support his independence. We are pleased that there is no mandate
that the President select him and that his selection be confirmed
by the Senate. And we applaud the deletion of this provision. But
we believe that the administration should speak with one voice on
tax proposals.

The administration needs to take into account its own priorities,
the views of the Secretary of the Treasury, the concerns of many
agencies, and in the Office of Tax Policy, we do believe that we pro-
vide significant technical revenue estimating and policy input.

We also need the administrative input of the IRS. In short, we
believe that to change the reporting responsibilities on tax legisla-
tion of the ombudsman would essentially deny the executive branch
the right to present Congress with a balanced economic agenda and
would certainly undercut the role of the Secretary of the Treasury
as the spokesman on the administration’s fiscal matters.

We work with the IRS. We want you to know that Treasury has
taken quite an interest in the administration of tax returns. Both
Mr. Samuels and 1 have asked to visit Service centers in the next
few weeks to see what type of burden they deal with. Last year,
I went out to California to meet with the agents, and 1 was very
interested in a lot of the comments they made about the difficulties
they face.

We work with the IRS on legislative ideas, but we have been
somewhat frustrated by the lack of opportunity to present good-
government, legislative solutions. In 1993, tax provisions were
viewed as nongermane to budget reconciliation. In 1994, there were
no tax provisions in the budget. And in this current budget, while
we have set them forth, we think that this committee needs to
make a special effort—and it has done and we applaud what it has
done in technical corrections—to place what is probably less glam-
orous tax legislation on the agenda and fight for its enactment.

I would also like to comment on the provisions providing for in-
stallment agreements as a matter of right and for the suspension
of penalties that are in the Taxpayer Bill of Rights. You need to
remember that most law-abiding and fiscally responsible taxpayers
pay their tax liabilities on time. These provisions would encourage
them not to. We have several examples in the written testimony,
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but one thing to consider is the difference in the rate of interest
on payments to the Federal Government and the rate of interest
on a credit card balance.

If this legislation goes through the way it is, I would certainly
expect people in the private sector to give advice to anyone that
has an outstanding credit card balance, that it is far more tax effi-
cient to pay the credit card balance before you pay your taxes. This
is because in many instances I think the rate right now on credit
cards is about 15 percent, whereas the rate on payments to the
Government is 8 percent. It is clearly in your interest to pay down
your credit card balance before you pay your taxes.

If the rate of interest on amounts owed the Government is less
than the return that you get on your investments, you also would
have an incentive to make these investments instead of paying the
Government. And making these installment ?fgreements a matter
of right we think would seriously undermine efforts to pay your tax
on time.

My final comments really deal with retroactivity. In H.R. 661,
section 903 generally would prohibit us from issuing retroactive
regulations. There are a number of exceptions that are detailed.
There was a very useful provision in H.R. 11 that was dropped in
the current legislation. It would have allowed regulations issued
within 12 months of enactment of a statute to relate back to the
date of enactment. But the authority to issue regulations retro-
active is a great concern for us. There have been a lot of studies
done of situations when the Treasury has acted retroactively, and
I am not aware of any study that has ever concluded that we have
engaged in a pattern of misuse or irresponsibility with respect to
our authority to act retroactively.

If we were prohibited from acting retroactively, we would estab-
lish a window in the period of time between when changes in stat-
utes occur and when the regulations that detail the manner in
which one complies with those statutes are issued. Taxpayers
would basically race against the Treasury in order to get their
transactions in that window. We see constantly the arbitrage op-
portunities that are created in the financial markets that rely on
the slowness of the Government to act, and we need the power to
continue to at least threaten to act in many instances retroactively
to prevent this type of arbitrage from occurring.

Despite these concerns, and in conclusion, we remain committed
to the Taxpayer Bill of Rights. We believe we can work with this
committee and can make the provisions better. And we look for-
ward to that.

This concludes my prepared remarks, although I will stay for
questions until after the Commissioner and the ombudsman have
divided. Thank you.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF
CYNTHIA G. BEERBOWER
DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY (TAX POLICY)
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Madam Chair and Members of the Subcommittee:

In response to the Subcommittee's request, I am pleased to
present the views of the Department of the Treasury on the
important issue of taxpayer rights. This Administration supports
many of the ideas in the legislation we will be discussing today.
Treasury has been working with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS)
to develop a package of administrative changes, including certain
regulatory simplification to help taxpayers reduce the burden of
tax compliance. We also have been meeting with Congressional
staff to develop legislative initiatives that build on the
original Taxpayer Bill of Rights.

Commissioner Richardson, in her testimony, will discuss some
suggestions that have emerged from these dialogues. We remain
strongly committed to reducing taxpayer burden and safeguarding
taxpayer rights in dealing with the IRS.

Last year, the Treasury Department supported the passage of
The Tax Simplification and Technical Corrections Act of 1993,
H.R. 3419, which contained numerous provisions of the Taxpayer
Bill of Rights 2, as originally contained in H.R. 11. Although
H.R. 3419 passed the House on May 17, 1994, the legislation was
never taken up in the Senate. In its Fiscal Year 1996 Budget,
the Administration stated that it continues to support revenue-
neutral initiatives designed to promote sensible and equitable
administration of the internal revenue laws, including
simplification and technical corrections. In addition, the
Budget describes the Administration's support of such compliance
and enforcement measures as reinstatement of authority to share
information on cash transaction reports within the law
enforcement community and to fund undercover operations. In the
Budget, we also state that we support and want to work with
Congress on proposals involving intermediate sanctions, the
modernization and streamlining of IRS operations, and compliance
with diesel dyeing requirements.

The Administration also has actively pursued administrative
measures to ease taxpayer burdens. For instance, just this week,
the IRS issued a notice relieving taxpayers who made charitable
contributions of $250 or more from the statutory reguirement that
they obtain adequate written acknowledgements from the charities
before they file their 1994 returns. The IRS provided this
relief because of difficulties taxpayers are experiencing in
obtaining these acknowledgements. As another example, in 1993
the IRS issued a notice providing relief for individuvals who want
an automatic four-month extension to file their tax returns, but
who are unable to pay by the original due date the amount of tax
estimated to be due. Although such taxpayers would still be
liable for interest and late-payment penalties, they are relieved
of the late-filing penalty that otherwise would apply.

In addition, the Administration has taken numerous
administrative measures to make it easier for small businesses to
deal with the tax system. The Administration routinely issues
regulations designed to minimize or eliminate burdensome
recordkeeping requirements on small businesses. For example, the
Administration recently issued regulations reducing the reporting
requirements necessary to claim an ordinary loss deduction on the
sale of small business stock, simplifying return preparation for
taxpayers subject to the alternative minimum tax, and simplifying
the calculations for determining the amount of depreciation
deductions for small businesses., The Administration has also
issued guidance designed to assist small businesses in complying
with complicated tax provisions -- for example, by issuing a
revenue procedure that will greatly assist the rapidly growing
number of small businesses that elec: to operate as limited
liability companies.
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Today, you have asked for our views on three pieces of
taxpayer rights legislation that have been introduced in the
104th Congress: (1) H.R. 390, which was introduced by
Representative Traficant and others on January 4, 1995;

(2) s. 258, which was introduced by Senator Pryor, Senator
Grassley and others on January 23, 1995; and (3) H.R. 661, which
was introduced by Representative Thornton on January 24, 1995.
Because S. 258 and H.R. 661 are the same, I will refer to H.R.
661. You have also asked that we review Title V of H.R. 11,
which was passed by both Houses of Congress in the Revenue Act of
1992, but vetoed by President Bush.

In preparing our testimony, we have reviewed the prior
testimony in this area by Treasury officials. It is interesting
to note that over a long period of time and regardless of the
political affiliation of the Administration at the time, the
testimonies of Treasury officials have been consistent. Treasury
always has cautioned Congress that compliance with our tax laws
depends upon the public's perception that the tax laws are fairly
administered and that the IRS has the abjlity to catch and
prosecute violators. Our tax system has as its foundation
voluntary self-assessment and compliance. The IRS currently
audits only approximately 1 percent of all returns. Since we
depend upon voluntary compliance, Treasury approaches this
subject today with caution.

There are three prerequisites to a successful voluntary tax
system. First, the system must be perceived as being fair.
Fairness requires that similarly situated taxpayers be treated
similarly. The success of our system, therefore, hinges on each
of us believing that if we pay our share of taxes, others will do
the same.

Second, taxpayers must be treated with respect and dignity.
The enforcement mechanism should not be more intrusive or
burdensome than is necessary for sound tax administration.

Third, the tax system must operate efficiently in a manner
that provides quality services to taxpayers at a reasonable cost.
If we increase the governmental costs of tax collection, without
commensurately increasing the benefits to taxpayers, the
taxpayers' dollars will be wasted.

With these criteria in mind, we believe that certain
important provisions of the proposed legislation will be useful
and valuable. However, we have serious reservations about some
of the other proposals in the proposed legislation. Although
these proposals are well-intentioned, we believe that they could
significantly undermine fairness, respect and efficiency, and
ultimately erode voluntary compliance with our laws.

I. H.R. 390

I would like to focus initially on H.R. 390. This bill
contains three sections. The first section, about which we have
major concerns, would place the burden of proof on all issues in
all tax cases in court on the government.

o roQ.

current law. The general rule in civil proceedings is that
the burden of proof is on the party that has control of the
facts. By contrast, in criminal and certain penalty proceedings
(such as civil ftaud), the burden shifts to the government.

In the tax context, the general civil rule is articulated
well by the Ninth circuit case of Rockwell v. Commissioper, 512
F.2d 882 (9th Cir. 1975). 1In this case, the U.S. Court of
Appeals for the Ninth Circuit held clearly that the burden of
pProof rests with the taxpayer both to produce evidence that
rebuts the Commissioner's determination and to persuade the court
of the correctness of the taxpayer's position. This, the court
said, is proper and does not deny the taxpayer his right to due
process of law. The court said if it were to decide the issue in
the first instance, it would establish and uphold this rule:
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“The taxpayer knows the facts . . . . He can . . .
testify as to what his intent or purpose was. The
Commissioner, on the other hand, must rely on
circumstantial evidence, most of it coming from the
taxpayer and the taxpayer's records . . . . It is not
at all unfair, in such a case, to place on the taxpayer
the burden of persuading the trier of fact. . . "

Id. at p. 887.

Proposal. Section 1 of H.R. 390 would change this long-
standing and well-established legal doctrine in the tax context.
It would place the burden of proof on the government for all
issues in all tax cases in court. Section 1 provides:
"Notwithstanding any other provision of this title, in the case
of any court proceeding, the burden of proof with respect to all
issues shall be upon the Secretary."

Discussion. While this provision may appear to be
relatively simple and innocuous on its face, we believe it will
have enormous and far-reaching adverse effects on the tax system.
In particular, we believe it will result in a significant
reduction in the willingness of taxpayers to comply voluntarily
with their tax obligations and would greatly encourage tax
protestors.

It is difficult to grasp a change of this magnitude.
However, in Fiscal Year 1994, the IRS examined (through regular
examinations and information return program contacts) four
million taxpayers. Most of these audits are conducted by
correspondence. Under the new provision, a taxpayer receiving a
letter could simply refuse to provide the requested information.

The IRS would then be forced to do a full face-to-face audit
of the taxpayer. But even then, if the taxpayer refused to
cooperate, the IRS would be forced to disprove the items shown on
the return. This would often be impossible. It would require
extensive investigation by the IRS, lengthy face-to-face
interviews of persons other than the taxpayer, and often the need
to summon information from third parties. As a result, the
simplest audit would become a costly nightmare if the taxpayer
refuses to cooperate. The taxpayer could wait for the IRS to
come up with proof and, if the IRS abandons the effort, the
taxpayer automatically "wins."

For example, (1) if a taxpayer claims a child as a dependent
and the IRS suspects the child does not exist, the IRS would be
forced to interview neighbors; (2) if a taxpayer claimed that he
or she supplied more than half the support of a dependent, the
IRS would be forced to prove that someone else provided more than
half; (3) if a taxpayer claimed that art given to charity was
worth $1,000,000; the taxpayer could just wait, and the IRS would
have the burden of proving it was worth less; (4) if a taxpayer
claimed a $200,000 mortgage interest deduction, the IRS would be
forced to summon the bank to prove that the interest had been
paid and that the principal amount of the mortgage exceeded the
$1,000,000 limit; (5) if a taxpayer claimed to be over age 65
and/or blind, the IRS would have to summon records to prove the
contrary; (6) if a taxpayer claimed lavish entertainment
expenses, the IRS would have to attempt to disprove the expenses
(or the business purpose of the event) by summoning waiters and
credit card receipts; and (7) if a taxpayer claimed that his
gambling winnings were offset by gambling losses, the IRS would
somehow have to prove that he did not have the losses.

The results in the business arena would be equally bizarre.
If a foreign-owned U.S. company reported no profits, and the IRS
claimed there should be intercompany pricing adjustments that
would result in profits, the IRS would have the burden of proving
that the U.S. company had overpaid its foreign affiliate, rather
than (as today) the U.S. company having to prove that it did not
overpay. If a taxpayer claimed exemption from the "passive loss"
rules for real estate because he or she worked more than 500
hours in the activity during the year, the taxpayer need show
nothing, and the IRS would have to somenow disprove that claim.
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The change in the burden of proof also would have
significant implications in the tax shelter context. Many tax
shelter cases turn on whether the taxpayer can establish that the
transaction or investment was entered into with the intent to
make a profit or instead was solely to manufacture tax
deductions. We believe it is reasonable for the taxpayer to have
the burden of proving its own business motives. To do otherwise
would open the door to shelters ranging from complicated
corporate financial transactions to wealthy taxpayers who buy
ranches as vacation homes and then deduct the cost of what in
reality is the cost of their vacation.

The bill would also be an obvious boon to tax protestors,
who would claim all sorts of deductions to zero out their income.
The IRS would spend endless hours having to disprove each item on
the return. Protestors would no doubt become extremely creative
in claiming deductions that would cause maximum difficulty on the
part of the IRS to disprove.

There also would be a significant impact on the IRS Appeals
office, which is required to take into account the hazards of
litigation in settling cases. With the burden of proof on the
government, the IRS would be placed in the "no win" position of
either having to settle more cases for reduced amounts or to
proceed to court. This choice may have little to do with the
merits of the case and everything to do with the IRS's ability to
obtain the necessary records.

Section 1 of H.R. 3920 also would compromise taxpayer privacy
and cause audits to become much more time-consuming and
burdensome. The Service would be forced to conduct more
intensive and intrusive investigations of the taxpayer and, if
the taxpayer did not cooperate, third parties such as banks and
credit card companies would be required to provide information to
the IRS. These document requests would be viewed as imposing new
burdens on these third parties.

The system also would operate less efficiently and would be
less able to deliver quality services at a reasonable cost. The
provision either would require increased funding for the IRS or a
reduction in audit activity. Consider the task of disproving the
existence of a child. If I claim that I have a baby, how are you
going to disprove that? The fact that my neighbors never saw one
or the grandparents never heard about one does not prove that the
child does not exist. Even the lack of a birth certificate does
not prove it.

The IRS would have to spend more time developing and
litigating cases, even though it would have less chance of
winning them. Audit resources would be spread even more thinly,
and the audit rate would decline further. More summonses would
be issued and more efforts would have to be exerted attempting to
obtain district court enforcement of them. Because the statute
of limitation on assessments would remain unchanged, this
dilution in audit resources would effectively immunize more and
more deficiencies from assessments. The ultimate result would be
that IRS audits would only be cost-effective if very large
amounts of money were at stake, inviting taxpayers to disregard
the rules and fostering disrespect for the system.

In evaluating section 1 of H.R. 390, we ask you to consider
whether it really is in the long-term interest of the average
taxpayer to force the Internal Revenue Service to administer and
enforce the tax laws with this impediment? Because of the
negative impact on fairness, privacy and efficiency, the answer
to this question is clearly no.

Although Treasury has not formally estimated the cost of
this proposal, it is almost certain to be very large. The trust
of law-abiding citizens who do comply with the tax laws would be
eroded.

Moreover, this provision is likely to result in significant
increases in reporting and recordkeeping burdens on the public
because the IRS will be forced to obtain more information
concerning taxpayers from third parties to carry the burden of
proof. Not only will this be extremely costly, but it directly
conflicts with our goal of reducing reporting and recordkeeping
burdens wherever possible.
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In sum, this proposal could severely weaken, if not destroy,
our voluntary compliance system as we know it today.

* * *

I would also like to comment briefly on the remaining two
provisions in H.R. 390.

8§ 2. Secretary of the Treasury Reguired to Specify, on

eques R lations Implementing Specific Taxes

en aw. Under current law, the IRS provides taxpayers
with an explanation of the bases for its proposed adjustments in
its statutory notices and provides detailed citations to
authorities in support of its position in field audits.

Proposal. Section 2 of H.R. 390 would obligate the
Secretary to provide each person who was made liable for a tax,
upon written request, with a written identification of the type
of tax and regulations relating to the adjustment. This written
identification would have to be provided within 14 days of the
request. ‘

i

Discussion. We agree taxpayers should be made aware of the
basis for an adjustment. 1In fact, this information is routinely
provided by the IRS and already is available on request of the
taxpayer. However, we question whether forcing a response in all
cases within 14 days, regardless of the posture of the case, that
could consume significant resources, would result in a
commensurate benefit to taxpayers.

§ 3. Increase in Limit on Recovery of Civil Damages for
i tio cti : usion o uch mages
From_Income

Current law. Under current law, if an officer or employee
of the IRS recklessly or intentionally disregards a provision of
the Internal Revenue Code or Treasury regulations, the affected
taxpayer may sue the United States for the lesser of (i) $100,000
and (ii) direct economic damages plus costs.

Proposal. The bill would increase the damage cap to $1
million and exclude the damages from the taxpayer's income.

Discussjon. We believe that the current statutory provision
strikes a reasonable balance between safeguarding the interests
of taxpayers and the IRS. We are concerned that increasing the
damage cap to $1 million could significantly encourage lawsuits
by tax protestors. Excluding damages from income also results in
mismeasurement of a taxpayer's economic income and is an indirect
way of raising the cap.

II. TAXPAYER BILL OF RIGHTS 2

The Treasury and the IRS worked closely with Members of
Congress and their staffs in developing the 1988 Taxpayer Bill of
Rights legislation, and we are continuing to meet with
Congressional staffs to develop new ideas that will build upon
the advances that already have been made. Commissioner
Richardson, who will testify after me, will set forth some of the
ideas that the IRS and Treasury are developing.

As a general policy matter, the Administration has and will
support legislative and regulatory proposals for procedural
changes that are well-defined and that improve the tax system,
subject of course to budget neutrality requirements that must be
satisfied.

We also caution against attempting to codify existing IRS
practices and procedures. This may hamper the ability of the IRS
to revise those rules to respond to changed circumstances and
encourage a small segment of the taxpayer community to engage in
unproductive litigation that consumes scarce IRS resources. The
costs of the delays and litigation expenses generally must be
borne ultimately by all taxpayers.

The remainder of my testimony comments on specific
provisions of the “"Taxpayer Bill of Rights Two" (TBOR 2) bills.
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The two versions of TBOR 2 that are the focus of this
hearing (H.R. 661 and H.R. 11) are very similar in most respects.
We support many of the provisions in their current form or with
minor modifications that we have been discussing with
Congressional staffs. At the current time, we understand that
there are roughly 40 sections in each of the current bills and we
have major disagreements with only a small number of these
provisions. We are supportive, for example, of proposals in each
of these bills to (1) extend the interest-free period for payment
of tax after notice and demand; (2) disclose collection
activities against spouses who filed a joint return; (3) permit
joint returns after separate returns without immediate full
payment of tax; (4) include phone numbers on payee statements;

(5) apply the failure-to-pay penalty evenly to regular and
substitute returns; and (6} make reasonable efforts to notify
taxpayers that have made payments the IRS cannot associate with
any tax liability.

Commissioner Richardson will testify in more detail on some
new ideas that have been suggested. I would like to focus the
balance of my testimony on our points of disagreement with the
bills.

Taxpayer Advocate

§ 101 of H.R. 661 and S. 258 (same in pertinent part as § 5001 of
H:.R. 11). Establishment of Position of Taxpayer Advocate within

the IRS

Both H.R. 661 and H.R. 11 contain two sections that affect
the office of the Taxpayer Ombudsman. I generally will defer on
these provisions to Lee Monks, the current Ombudsman. However,
there are two issues on which I would like to comment.

Current law. Under current law, the Administration's tax
legislative initiatives are not presented to Congress until they
are cleared by all pertinent executive offices and agencies,
including the Office of Tax Policy, the Internal Revenue Service,
and the Office of Management and Budget. The Ombudsman is
appointed by the Commissioner.

Proposal. Section 101 of H.R. 661 and section 5001 of H.R.
11 require the Ombudsman (who would be renamed the Taxpayer
Advocate) to submit an annual report to the tax-writing
committees on the activities of his office. Each such report
would have to contain recommendations for legislative solutions
to problems encountered by taxpayers. These reports would not be
permitted to be reviewed by officials of Treasury, IRS, or the
Office of Management and Budget, including the Commissioner and
the Assistant Secretary for Tax Policy, prior to being submitted
to Congress.

Section 5001 of H.R. 11, unlike section 101 of H.R. 661,
requires the Taxpayer Advocate to be appointed by the President
and confirmed by the Senate.

Discussion. We believe that the Ombudsman (or Taxpayer
Advocate) should be independent and free to discuss his views,
and we are pleased that the current bill does not contain' a
mandate that he be chosen by the President and confirmed by the
Senate. But we draw the line at submitting legislative proposals
in the absence of review by other offices. We believe that the
Administration should speak with one voice on tax legislative
proposals, taking into account the priorities of the
Administration, the views of the Secretary of the Treasury, the
concerns of many agencies and the technical, revenue estimating
and policy input of the Office of Tax Policy and administrative
input of the IRS. 1In short, we believe this provision undercuts
the right of the Executive branch to present to Congress a
balanced fiscal and economic agenda and the role of the Secretary
of the Treasury as the spokesman of the Administrationts fiscal
matters.
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Installment Agreements

unnj o
~tO= ty Sugpended duri eriod Installment

. Under current law, taxpzyers generally must
pay interest and a failure-to-pay penalty on taxes that are not
paid on time. The failure-to-pay penalty applies during the
period of time an installment agreement is in effect.

. The proposal would suspend the failure~to-pay
penalty during the period of time an installment agreement is in
effect, as long as the agreement was requested before the due
date of the return.

Discussjon. This proposal would have a serious negative
impact on revenues and collections. Taxpayers who otherwise
could pay taxes on time would be encouraged to pay in
installments. Consider the interest arbitrage between the rate
of interest on payments to the Federal government and the rate of
interest for credit card borrowings. The government rate is only
about half the credit card rate. Obviously, anyone with credit
card balances should pay that first before paying tax. Also, if
the rate of interest owed the government is less than the return
taxpayers could earn by investing the delayed payments, taxpayers
would have an incentive to borrow from the government by not
paying tax on time. The consequences of the proposal would be
exacerbated when combined with the proposal (section 201 of H.R.
661 and S. 258) permitting installment agreements as a matter of
right. .

Interest

i t [4] H. .
Expansion of Authorjty to Abate Interest
current law. Under current law, the IRS has the authority
to abate interest assessed with respect to a tax deficiency or

payment that is attributable to the error by, or delay of, an IRS
employee performing a "ministerial" act.

Proposal. 1In the case of taxpayers with net worth and size
exceeding certain thresholds (generally, $2 million for
individuals and $7 million or 500 employees for businesses), the
IRS would be authorized to refund or abate interest attributable
to "unreasonable® IRS errors or delays, regardless of whether the
error was attributable to a "ministerial” act. In the case of
taxpayers with a net worth and size below the thresholds, the IRS
would be obligated to abate the interest until the demand for
payment was made. The counterpart to this proposal in H.R. 11
omits the net worth distinction and does not mandate abatement
for any taxpayers.

Discussion. This broadening of the authority to abate
interest in both H.R. 661 and H.R. 11 would encourage taxpayers
to seek relief from interest assessments as a matter of course,
imposing significant administrative and controversy-related costs
on the IRS. These costs ultimately would be borne by all
taxpayers. In addition the vagueness of the standard for
abatement would lead to uneven application of the law.

Moreover, even during delays in the resolution of an issue,
taxpayers have the use of government money. Since interest
(unlike a penalty) is compensation for the use of money, the
provision would represent an economic windfall to taxpayers in
many cases.

The net worth distinction in H.R. 661 lacks a solid policy
foundation as it is unrelated to the purpose of an interest
charge, which is to account for the time value of money.

When coupled with the mandatory abatement for "small" taxpayers,
the proposal also would have a negative impact on tax revenues.
We also believe that the net worth distinction would add
significant administrative complexity.
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Information Returns

«R. 661 and S. 25 odificatj of 5503 of H.R. 11

Requirement to Conduct Reasonable Investjgations of Information
ns

t law. Deficiencies determined by the IRS generally
are afforded a presumption of correctness.

Proposal. Section 603 of H.R. 661 would place the burden of
proof on the IRS in all reasonable disputes concerning the
accuracy of income reported on an information return filed by a
third party, unless the IRS had conducted a reasonable
investigation of the accuracy of the return. The proposal is
more expansive than its counterpart in H.R. 11. Section 5503 of
H.R. 11 is limited to disputes over information returns in court
proceedings, does not apply unless the taxpayers cooperate, and
requires the IRS to present "reasonable and probative
information®" concerning the deficiency, rather than to shoulder
the burden of proof.

Discussion. We believe the H.R. 11 proposal strikes an
acceptable balance between taxpayer and government burdens. The
IRS already has updated its procedures to 1ncorporate the
substance of that proposal.

For many of the reasons discussed in our comments on section
1 of H.R. 390, we have very serious misgivings about the version
of this proposal in H.R. 661. By shifting the burden of proof on
income reported on information returns to the IRS, the H.R. 661
proposal could eviscerate the IRS's matching program by
eliminating the presumption of correctness if the IRS failed to
physically examine the return or otherwise conduct a "reasonable
investigation" of the return's accuracy. Taxpayers, without
presenting any supporting evidence, could force the IRS to
investigate the accuracy of information returns before issuing
notices of deficiency.

Any statutory change that prevents the IRS from asserting
deficiencies on the basis of information returns could have
devastating effects on the tax compliance system and profoundly
increase the resource needs of the IRS. Computerized matching of
information returns has had a significant positive impact on
taxpayer compliance. This change would represent a significant
step backwards.

Administrative Costs

[4] 66 S. 25 not in H. . Authority for
wa easonab dmi ative Co

Current law. Under current law, a "prevailing party" in an
administrative or judicial proceeding is entitled to reasonable
litigation and administrative costs, including attorneys' fees.
Positions of the IRS taken prior to issuance of an IRS Appeals
decision or notice of deficiency are not taken into account.

Proposal. Although the drafting of the proposal is not
entirely clear, its intent appears to be to permit taxpayers to
recover costs. in connection with IRS positions asserted prior to
an IRS Appeals decision or notice of deficiency.

Discussion. Cost recoveries should be allowed only after
the United States has adopted a litigating position. The
position of the United States during the early stages of an
investigation cannot be judged against the "substantial
justification" standard used to determine if one is a prevailing
party, because examining agents pursue fact-finding
investigations that do not consider the hazards of litigation.

Relief from Retroactive Regulations

d S. modifi io £ 5803 o -R.
et: ive A jcatio easu, egulati
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. A taxpayer may rely on Treasury regulations
and revenue rulings that accord with the taxpayer's particular
facts. In addition, penalties are abated for taxpayers who rely
on other written guidance of the IRS. The Secretary may exercise
its discretion to issue tax requlations prospectively or
retroactively.

Proposal. With a few exceptions, section 903 of H.R. 661
and the corollary provision in H,R. 11, would prohibit final
requlations from applying to a taxable period ending before the
earlier of (1) the date related proposed regulations were filed
with the Federal Register; or (2) a Notice was issued
substantially describing the expected content of the regulations.
Under both sections, requlations could apply to an earlier period
(1) to prevent abuse of a statute, (2) to cure procedural defects
in previously issued regulations, or (3) pursuant to an election
by the taxpayer. The H.R. 11 version provides an additional very
important exception. Under H.R. 11, regulations issued within 12
months of the date of enactment of a statute may relate back to
that date. Both H.R. 661 and H.R. 11 would apply retroactively
to invalidate regulations that already have been issued.

. Section 7805(b} of the Internal Revenue Code,
in existence basically since 1921, confers broad authority on
Treasury to authorize prospective effective dates for rulings,
regulations and other types of guidance. It presumes that
regulations can always be applied retroactively. However, in
practice, Treasury rarely has applied guidance retroactively
unless the taxpayers have wanted retroactive treatment. Most
reviews, some of them rather extensive, by academics, bar
associations and practitioners, have concluded that Treasury has
acted responsibly and reasonably. We are not aware of comments
suggesting a pattern of misuse or other emergency justifying the
type of fundamental change contemplated by the proposal.

The ban would encourage aggressive return positions for
transactions that occur in the "window" between the date of
change in the statute and the date of issuance of regulations
interpreting that change. Taxpayers would routinely litigate the
new nonpreductive question of whether a retroactive regulation
was justified, because their transaction "abused" the statute.

In addition, the exception for retroactive requlations to curb
abuse of a statute would not cover regulations addressing
judicial decisions or substantive defects in prior regulations.
The absence of an exception in H.R. 661 for regulations issued
within twelve months of the related statutory provision would
inhibit the ability of Treasury to implement the operation of new
legislation according to Congressional intent. Taxpayers would
constantly "race” the Treasury to complete their questionable
transactions before regulations could be issued.

Finally, the retroactive effective date of the proposal is,
at best, counterproductive. By applying to regulations filed on
or after January 5, 1993, the proposal in H.R. 661 would undercut
legitimate taxpayer reliance on regulations issued on or after
that date and before H.R. 661 was enacted.

* * %*

This concludes my prepared remarks. I will remain to answer
any questions that you have after the Commissioner's and the
Ombudsman's statements. Thank you.



33

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Ms. Beerbower. .
Ms. Richardson, welcome.

STATEMENT OF MARGARET MILNER RICHARDSON,
COMMISSIONER, INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE

Ms. RICHARDSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman and other dis-
tinguished members of this committee. I have a longer written
statement which 1 would like to submit for the record and then
summarize it, if I might.

I appreciate the opportunity to be able to testify today before this
subcommittee on the possible development of a Taxpayer Bill of
Rights II. The issue that we are discussing today, ensuring that the
rights of American taxpayers are protected, is of the greatest im-
portance to me, to the Internal Revenue Service, and to American
taxpayers.

With me today is Lee Monks, the Taxpayer Ombudsman, who
will speak to you from his perspective as a taxpayer advocate.

I want to begin today by assuring you that the Internal Revenue
Service is committed to respecting the rights of all taxpayers. Al-
though I believe that we have the best tax administration system
in the world, that does not mean that we should not continue to
improve it. Qur tax system, with the rights afforded taxpayers
under it, is the model to which other nations look both in planning
their systems and in measuring their successes.

Since becoming Commissioner almost 2 years ago, I have had the
opportunity to visit with many of our almost 115,000 employees.
What has particularly impressed me has been their dedication to
and concern for protecting taxpayers’ rights and their commitment
to reaching balanced, sensible solutions to the varied and often
unique taxpayer situations with which they are confronted. The
vast majority of our employees care very deeply about providing
good customer service and about protecting taxpayers’ rights.

I think we have long recognized that there is an interrelationship
between taxpayer service and taxpayer rights. We understand that
when we make it easier for taxpayers to meet their filing respon-
sibilities, when we are helpful in assisting them with their ques-
tions, and when we more quickly respond to an account inquiry or
problem, the more likely it is that they will feel respected and, in
reality, have their rights respected.

Our commitment to providing good quality service to every tax-
payer does run deep in our organization, and we are working very
hard to break down the functional areas so that every employee,
not just those who are officially assigned to the Taxpayer Service
area, appreciates the importance we attach to taxpayer service and
taxpayer rights.

But despite our progress, I believe that by working together we—
Congress, the Treasury Department, and the IRS—really can still
do more to enhance taxpayers’ rights. There are, as Ms. Beerbower
mentioned, significant areas of agreement about what provisions
would further enhance taxpayers’ rights, and I won’t go into those.
But we have detailed them in an appendix to my written testi-
mony.

I would like to share with you today several new proposals that
we believe will further enhance the rights of taxpayers. The first
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proposal would assist the IRS in safeguarding each taxpayer’s right
to privacy. Protecting taxpayers’ rights of privacy is a top priority
for the Internal Revenue Service. I have repeatedly stated that we
will not tolerate any violation by employees of taxpayers’ rights of
privacy. Taxpayers’ confidence that their privacy rights will be hon-
ored and that their tax return information will be kept confidential
is one of the foundations of our voluntary compliance system.

A basic tenet of our confidentiality and privacy policy is a prohi-
bition against employee access to or use of tax return information,
except when it is essential for that employee to perform his or her
assigned function. Qur proposal, which we hope you will support,
provides specific criminal sanctions that would apply to employees
who violate this policy.

Under another proposal we have made, the IRS would be re-
quired to abate a penalty assessed for the first time a taxpayer
failed to make the required deposits of payroll taxes if: that failure
occurred during the first quarter that wages were paid; the return
was filed on time and appropriate payments were made; and the
taxpayer completes an IRS-approved education program that ad-
dresses the filing and payment requirements. This relief is aimed
typically at new small business employers.

Finally, we propose a requirement that we issue annual remind-
ers to taxpayers with outstanding delinquent accounts that are not
in an active collection status, which remind taxpayers about the
status of their accounts, the continued accrual of interest and pen-
alties, and the continued possibility of having their refunds offset
to pay those outstanding amounts.

Madam Chairman, we would like to assist your subcommittee in
making these proposals a reality. We would also like to work close-
ly with the Treasury Department and the subcommittee as you all
consider various proposals so that we can inform you about the pro-
visions we believe would propose significant administrability is-
sues. Some of the provisions raise issues that should be considered
and balanced against the additional burden and appearance of in-
equity that they would cause.

One example is a provision to require income tax return instruc-
tions to contain information on installment agreements, extensions
of time to pay, and offers in compromise. We believe that by pro-
moting the availability of offers in compromise before returns are
filed and taxes are due through references in the income tax in-
structions, there is a risk of undermining the confidence of the
overwhelming majority of taxpayers who timely and fully pay their
liabilities. It is issues of this nature, balancing the rights of tax-
payers who do pay fully and on time against the rights of those
who may make an offer to settle their liabilities for an amount sig-
nificantly lower than the amount they owe, that are ones we hope
the subcommittee will explore with us further as it considers the
legislation.

We also hope to work with you to give you an appreciation of
some of the resource issues presented by the proposals, as well as
some of the technological constraints that make some of the propos-
als infeasible with our current systems.

In the interest of time, I only want to discuss a few of the admin-
istrative concerns we have with the proposals considered today,
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but, again, outlined in my index are a number of concerns that we
have about some of the proposals.

Although the taxpayer ombudsman is going to address the orga-
nization and responsibilities of his function and a proposal to ex-
pand its authority to issue taxpayer assistance orders, I wanted to
share with you how the ombudsman and his organization have had
a ]:éositive impact on the promotion of taxpayer rights within the
IRS.

Not only does the ombudsman and his organization assist tax-
payers individually through the Problem Resolution Program, he
also provides recommendations to improve the quality of IRS pro-
grams and systems that benefit all taxpayers. Through these rec-
ommendations for systemic changes, the ombudsman has a much
wider impact than if his only contribution were to address tax-
payers’ problems individually.

Currently, problem resolution officers in the Service centers and
district offices report to the heads of these offices. This organiza-
tional structure provides a strong incentive for these field offices to
deliver quality services to taxpayers and promptly resolve taxpayer
problems. It also allows problems that occur at the local level to be
resolved at the local level.

The current structure, by all accounts, is working well. There is
a proposal in some of the legislation to remove problem resolution
officers from the current management reporting lines and have
them report to the ombudsman in Washington, D.C. Madam Chair-
man, I encourage the subcommittee and your staff to explore with
the ombudsman and his staff the effect that such a change would
have on their ability to help taxpayers. Any change should be care-
fully considered and not just done for the sake of change.

We are also concerned with provisions that generally give non-
corporate taxpayers the automatic right to installment agreements
once every 3 years and eliminate failure-to-pay penalties for tax-
payers who request installment agreements by the due dates for
payment of their taxes. Rather than enhancing taxpayers’ rights,
these automatic installment agreements, with no failure-to-pay
penalties, would be unfair to the vast majority of taxpayers who do
pay their taxes on time.

Another proposal would expand the IRS authority to abate inter-
est assessments by replacing the “error or delay in performing a
ministerial act” standard for abatement with an “unreasonable
error or delay” standard. It would also require the IRS to abate in-
terest assessments against small businesses and most individuals
in cases of “unreasonable error or delay,” but only until the date
that the demand for payment is made. The apparent justification
for this proposal—

Chairman JOHNSON. Excuse me, Commissioner. Could you come
a little closer to the microphone?

Ms. RICHARDSON. I am sorry.

Chairman JOHNSON. Gradually, I think we are all having more
trouble hearing.

Ms. RICHARDSON. The apparent justification for this proposal—
that a taxpayer who has an unpaid tax liability and is charged in-
terest on that unpaid liability is somehow economically disadvan-
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taged relative to a taxpayer who timely paid his or her liability
without interest—is one with which we do not agree.

This broadening of the interest abatement standard would en-
courage taxpayers, particularly those with large liabilities, to seek
routine relief from interest assessments, thereby imposing signifi-
cant administrative costs, as well as controversy-related costs, on
the IRS and the judicial system. These costs ultimately would be
borne by all taxpayers.

Another proposal would require the IRS, prior to commencing an
examination, to notify a taxpayer in writing of a planned examina-
tion and the examination procedures, with exceptions which apply
for criminal investigations, collection jeopardy situations, national
security needs, and confidential law enforcement. In many re-
spects——

Chairman JOHNSON. Excuse me, Commissioner. You do have to
practically have the microphone right in your face. Thank you.

Ms. RICHARDSON. In many respects, this provision is consistent
with our current procedures. For example, we generally provide
written notice and a copy of Publication 1, “Your Rights as a Tax-
payer,” prior to commencing an examination. This provision requir-
ing advance notice, however, would undermine some compliance ef-
forts, including roadside inspections of highway vehicles to ensure
they are not evading Federal motor fuel excise taxes, compliance
checks for currency transaction reporting, and unannounced visits
to electronic return originators to determine whether they are com-
plying with our procedures.

Our current document matching program is an efficient, cost-ef-
fective way to stop underreporting of income. We experience an
overall compliance rate of over 95 percent in the areas for which
we have information reporting. Under the document matching, we
match information documents, such as forms 1099 received from
third parties, against filed income tax returns. Underreported
amounts become subject to correspondence audits.

I am greatly concerned about the provision in H.R. 661 and S.
258 that would shift the burden of proof to the IRS for income re-
ported on information returns. Taxpayers, without presenting any
supporting evidence, could force the IRS to investigate the accuracy
of information returns before issuing notices of deficiency. We be-
lieve this proposal would render the IRS’ matching program inoper-
able. Without this program, the IRS would need substantial addi-
tional resources to reach the same level of compliance with the tax
laws that we have today.

An H.R. 11 proposal to reform the Service’s information reporting
procedures provided the same standards as those currently in the
Internal Revenue Manual. The H.R. 11 proposal reflected the joint
effort of the Service and Treasury, working with Congress, to re-
spond to the concern underlying both that proposal and the H.R.
661 and S. 258 proposal. We believe that that proposal in H.R. 11
strikes a reasonable and appropriate balance between the rights
and obligations of both taxpayers and the Government.

I would like now to turn to H.R. 390. H.R. 390 contains a provi-
sion that would shift the burden of proof to the IRS during any
court proceedings. Madam Chairman, not only would that provision
undermine the Federal income tax system, but also State tax sys-
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tems that depend on Federal deficiency assessments, assessments
which would simply evaporate if this provision were enacted.

The current burden of proof rules have been in place for well
over a century and are closely woven into the fabric of our system
of voluntary compliance. While proposals to shift the burden of
proof to the Government have been advanced during this period, in
each instance the proposals have been rejected. The reasons for re-
jection were well stated during a 1925 debate on a proposal that,
like H.R. 390, would have placed the burden of proof on the Gov-
ernment. The quote went as follows:

You might as well repeal the income tax law and pass the hat, because you will
be practically saying to the taxpayer, How much do you want to contribute toward

the support of the government? And in that case they would have to decide for
themselves.

The Internal Revenue Code and the administrative policies of the
IRS contain many procedures designed to foster the administrative
settlement of civil tax disputes and result in the successful resolu-
tion of the vast majority of the civil disputes that arise under the
tax laws. Not all disputes can be resolved administratively, how-
ever, and the code permits taxpayers dissatisfied with the outcome
of these administrative proceedings to seek relief in court.

Throughout the history of tax litigation in this country, the tax-
payer has been required to bear the burden of proof in tax dis-
putes. This allocation of the burden of proof is in keeping with the
common law traditions, is sensible and fair, and reflects some of
the fundamental principles that underlie our system of taxation.

Generally, in civil tax litigation, the burden of proof is on the
taxpayer. In those situations where liability is imposed for civil
fraud or where there is alleged criminal liability, the burden of
proof is on the Government—a situation that, for good reason,
should continue.

But there are good reasons not to change the burden of proof in
civil tax litigation. First, as I said, the current rules are consistent
with the voluntary self-assessment system, which presumes that
taxpayers, and not the Government, are best able to maintain and
produce records to substantiate items on their tax returns.

Second, placing the litigation burden of proof on taxpayers pro-
motes administrative resolution of tax cases. Knowledge of this ul-
timate burden provides an incentive for them to voluntarily
produce information during an audit and subsequent administra-
tive proceedings.

Third, taxpayers, like other claimants, should bear the burden of
proving their claims in court. Under the common law, parties chal-
lenging administratively proper decisions of Government agencies
are typically required to shoulder the burden of proof. The Internal
Revenue Code and current administrative practices of the Internal
Revenue Service ensure that taxpayers have many opportunities to
seek resolution of tax disputes short of litigation.

Finally, considerations of fairness and efficiency require that tax-
payers bear the burden of proof. The common law generally places
the burden of proof on the party with the most ready access to the
evidence necessary to adjudicate claims. This common law tradition
is not only consistent with principles of fairness, it substantially
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lessens the need for court-supervised and intrusive discovery dur-
ing both administrative and court proceedings.

Also, it is unrealistic to expect that the Government has either
the resources or the ability to prove that all taxpayer claims, no
matter how outlandish, are false. 1 think that Ms. Beerbower
touched on a number of the issues and concerns. I won’t go into
that here.

Chairman JOHNSON. She did. And I think if you could skip over
those parts of your testimony——

Ms. RICHARDSON. Except to say that we believe that H.R. 390
would not serve in the best interests of sound tax administration
and the American taxpayer. Taxpayers would be encouraged to
keep or produce nothing about their tax affairs and require the
Government to disprove every item on their return. Recordless tax-
payers, including those who earn income from illegal sources,
would be rewarded.

Passage of H.R. 390 would also necessitate additional informa-
tion gathering by and reporting to the Government. Audits per-
formed with the burden of proof on the Service would involve a
much broader and more detailed inspection of the financial affairs
of the taxpayer and third parties. Rather than simply choosing cer-
tain items on a taxpayer’s return to review according to specific en-
forcement criteria, which we do today, the Service would, of neces-
sity, need to challenge a greater number of items. The audits would
be much more costly to the——

Chairman JOHNSON. Commissioner, if I may interrupt you for a
minute. Since the Treasury did go into this in detail, I think if we
could skip forward, since there is so much to cover this morning,
I would appreciate it.

Ms. RICHARDSON. OK. Finally, I guess the final point we want to
make is that court proceedings would also be burdened by the rule
change because the only response the Government coulc?v make to
shifting the burden would be to increase the amount of discovery
in litigation.

We think that you will hear from a number of other sources also,
Madam Chairman, who are interested in sound tax administration,
that passage of H.R. 390 would in effect destroy our voluntary com-
pliance system.

You also asked for our views as to how to best enhance taxpayer
rights. In today’s dynamic service-oriented business environment,
taxpayers have come to expect prompt access to information and
assistance with account inquiries and problems, the type of access
and assistance they receive in the private sector. Unfortunately,
however, as you know all too well, we simply cannot deliver this
level of service with our 30-year-old technology. Only through mod-
ernization of our information systems will we be able to success-
fully meet the demands of taxpayers and provide taxpayer rights.
Therefore, I am asking that this committee assist us in obtaining
the tools we need to properly serve our customers by ensuring full
and stable funding for our Tax Systems Modernization Program.

I would like to close with a simple yet, I think, very poignant il-
lustration of the types of things that tax systems modernization
would enable us to do for the cause of taxpayer rights. Earlier, we
discussed concerns about a proposal to expand our authority to



39

abate interest assessments and to require us to abate interest as-
sessments in certain cases. But what if we eliminate the need for
these interest assessments in the first place without exposing the
tax system to the problems presented by the interest abatement
proposal?

Tax systems modernization holds the key to providing drastic re-
ductions in the amount of interest assessed to taxpayers. When
TSM is fully implemented with its online capabilities, our goal is
to match information documents at the time a return is filed, not
almost 2 years later, as is done today. That means that almost 2
years’ worth of interest assessments could be eliminated for every
taxpayer with an unpaid tax balance that is detected through our
information document matching programs. TSM will also reduce er-
rors, reduce the time it takes to begin and conduct examinations,
speed up account problem resolution for taxpayers, and accelerate
collection activities, thus providing further opportunities for reduc-
tions in the amount of interest assessments.

With TSM fully implemented, systemic improvements will be
possible that would improve the efficiency of the Government, ben-
efit all taxpayers, and result in significant interest assessment re-
ductions.

We are already beginning to reap many of the benefits of TSM
today, but we need your assistance to bring it to full and successful
completion. Madam Chairman, I am committed to an IRS that ex-
pects no less than that all of its employees are advocates for tax-
payers, while at the same time ensuring that taxpayers who are
compliant with the tax laws are not disillusioned by those who use
procedural loopholes to game the system.

I would like to thank you and your colleagues for the opportunity
to provide our views in this important area, and we look forward
to working with you on the proposals. I will be happy to answer
questions after Mr. Monks testifies.

[The prepared statement and attachment follow:]
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STATEMENT OF

MARGARET NILNER RICHARDSON
COMMISSIONER OF INTERNAL REVENUR

SUBCOMMITTEE QN OVERSIGHT N
HOUSE COMMITTEE ON WAYS & MEANS

MARCH 24, 1995

Madame Chairman and Distinguished Members of the Subcommittee:

I appreciate the opportunity to testify today before this
Subcommittee on the possible development of a Taxpayer Bill of
Rights 2 (TBOR2) and on specific proposals in H.R. 11 from the
102nd Congress ("H.R. 11") and H.R. 390, H.R. 661, and S. 258 as
introduced in this Congress. The issue we will be discussing
today -- ensuring that the rights of American taxpayers are
protected -- is of the greatest importance to me, the Internal
Revenue Service, and American taxpayers. One of my most
important responsibilities as Commissioner of Internal Revenue is
to ensure that, in dealings with the IRS, taxpayers are treated
fairly, courteously, and with respect and dignity.

With me today is Lee Monks, the Taxpayer Ombudsman. The
position of Ombudsman was created by the Internal Revenue Service
in 1979. sSince that time, the Ombudsman has served taxpayers
well and has made countless improvements in the ways that the IRS
interacts with taxpayers. The Ombudsman has also successfully
carried out the purposes of the Taxpayer Bill of Rights since its
enactment in 1988. Mr. Monks will speak to you today from his
perspective as an advocate for taxpayers.

I want to begin today by assuring you that the Internal
Revenue Service is committed to respecting the rights of all
taxpayers. I believe that we have the best tax administration
system in the world, although that does not mean that we should
not continue to improve it. Our tax system, with the rights
afforded taxpayers under it, is the model to which other nations
look both in planning their systems and in measuring their
successes.

Since becoming Commissioner almost two years ago, I have had
the opportunity to visit with many of our almost 115,000
employees. What has particularly impressed me has been their
dedication to and concern for protecting taxpayers’ rights and
their commitment to reaching balanced, sensible solutions to the
varied and often unigue taxpayer situations with which they are
confronted. Contrary to what is often, in my experience, a very
distorted stereotype, the vast majority of our employees care
very deeply about providing good customer service and protecting
taxpayers’ rights.

I realize that there will always be isolated instances in
which individual IRS employees have made mistakes. I also
realize that given the size of our organization, the volume of
our business, and the number of contacts we have with taxpayers
each year, the "giant"™ metaphors like the one in the
Subcommittee’s press release are simply irresistible. My hope,
however, is that the overwhelming number of taxpayers who come in
contact with us will come to know us as a genteel, Gulliver-like
giant, rather than the Goliath referred to in the Subcommittee’s
press release.

In recent years, the Service has made great strides in
focusing on customer service. We have long recognized the
interrelationship of taxpayer service and taxpayer rights. The
better we serve taxpayers -- the easier we make it for them to
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meet their filing responsibilities, the more helpful we are in
assisting them with their questions, and the more quickly we can
respond to an account inquiry or problem -~ the more likely it is
that they will feel their rights have been respected. Our
commitment to providing quality service to every taxpayer runs
deep in our organization. By breaking down functional barriers
of the past, we are trying to ensure that every employee ~- not
just those under the direction of the Assistant Commissioner
(Taxpayer Services) -- appreciates the importance we attach to
both taxpayer service and taxpayer rights.

our strong commitment to customer service and taxpayer
rights is also evidenced by our Compliance 2000 program. Our
compliance 2000 philosophy recognizes that taxpayers cannot
comply with the tax laws unless they understand their rights and
obligations under those laws. This recognition of our need to
serve taxpayers on the front end through education and outreach
is intended to ensure that they have every opportunity to comply.
Through this approach, enforcement efforts are reserved for only
those cases where education and outreach are not successful. As
with our other taxpayer service endeavors, to the extent we are
successful in reaching out to taxpayers under our Compliance 2000
program, the more likely they will appreciate our commitment to
the cause of taxpayer rights.

COMMON GROUND AND NEW IDEAS

Despite the progress we have made in providing better
customer service and enhancing taxpayers’ rights, I believe that,
by working together, we -- Congress, the Treasury Department, and
the IRS -- can do still more to enhance taxpayers’ rights. There
are significant areas of agreement between the IRS and the H.R.
11, H.R. 661, and S. 258 sponsors about what provisions would
further enhance taxpayers’ rights. Proposals to extend the
interest-free period for payment of tax after notice and demand
from 10 to 21 days, permit disclosure of collection activities
among spouses or former spouses who filed a joint return, permit
joint return filings without full payment of tax after an initial
filing of separate returns, and require information returns to
include the telephone number of the payor’s information contact,
for example, all represent sound ideas that would help to make
the tax system fairer and more administrable. (I have provided a
more detailed discussion of these provisions and others in H.R.
661 and S. 258, in the attached Appendix.)

The Treasury Department and the IRS worked closely with
Congress both toward the enactment of Taxpayer Bill of Rights
legislation in 1988 and the development of the taxpayer
protection provisions which were included in H.R. 11. In fact,
many of the provisions in H.R. 11, H.R. 661, and S. 258 were
suggested to Congress by the IRS. But I would like to share with
you today several new proposals that we believe will further
enhance the rights of taxpayers. The first proposal is one that
addresses a concern that I have heard about in almost every
meeting I have had with tax practitioners over the past two
years. Under current law, taxpayers cannot have their
representatives resolve issues presented in IRS notices without
providing the IRS with written authorizations to disclose the
taxpayers’ return information to the representatives -- often a
time consuming process that delays the resolution of the
taxpayers’ issues.

Our proposal would eliminate such delays. It represents a
careful balance between the security of taxpayer data and the
need to be responsive to taxpayers’ desires for gquick resolution
of their cases. Our proposal would provide taxpayers with an
alternative to the written consent requirement. Insteaqd, we
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propose that a unique identifying number be included on each IRS
notice. A taxpayer could give that notice’s unique
identification number to its authorized representative, which
would permit the representative to deal directly with the IRS
without delay.

The second proposal would assist the IRS in safeguarding
each taxpayer’s right to privacy. I have made protecting
taxpayers’ rights of privacy a top priority for the IRS. I have
repeatedly stated that the IRS will not tolerate any violation by
employees of taxpayers’ rights of privacy. Taxpayers’ confidence
that their privacy rights will be honored and that their tax
return information will be kept confidential is one of the
foundations of our voluntary compliance system. I have adopted
more severe administrative sanctions, up to and including
dismissal, for employees who violate our policy concerning
confidentiality and privacy. A basic tenet of that policy is a
prohibition against employee access to (or use of) tax return
information, except to the extent essential for the employee to
perform his or her assigned functions. Our second proposal,
which I request you support, provides specific criminal sanctions
that would apply to employees who violate this policy.

Under our third proposal, the IRS would be required to abate
a penalty assessed for the first time a taxpayer failed to make
required deposits of payroll taxes if: (1) the failure occured
during the first quarter wages were paid; (2) the return was
filed on time and appropriate payments were made; and (3) the
taxpayer completes an IRS-approved education program that
addresses filing and payment requirements. This relief is
consistent with the Compliance 2000 philosophy that I outlined
earlier and is aimed at new (typically small business) employers.

Finally, and consistent with our efforts to assist taxpayers
in meeting their obligations, we propose a requirement that we
issue annual reminders to taxpayers with outstanding delinquent
accounts that are not in an active collection status (i.a.,
accounts for which we are no longer issuing collection notices
and that we consider gurrently not collectible). These notices
would remind taxpayers about the status of their accounts, the
continued accrual of interest and penalties, and the continued
possibility of having their refunds offset to pay the outstanding
amounts.

Madame Chairman, I hope that these proposals for enhancing
taxpayers’ rights will be seriously considered by the
Subcommittee. The IRS and the Treasury Department would like to
assist the Subcommittee in making them a reality and in
identifying appropriate offsets, as necessary, to ensure they are
implemented in a deficit neutral manner.

The IRS and the Treasury Department also would like to work
closely with the Subcommittee as it considers H.R. 11, H.R. 661,
S. 258, and H.R. 390 so that we can inform you about those
provisions we believe would pose significant administrability
issues. Some of the provisions raigse issues that should be
considered and balanced against the additional burden and
appearance of inequity they could cause before the Subcommittee
recommends legislation. One example is in section 5901 of H.R.
11 and section 1001 of H.R. 661 and S. 258. Those sections would
require the income tax return instructions to contain information
on installment agreements, extensions of time to pay, and offers
in compromise.

Offers in compromise, for example, represent a delicate
balance between the need to ensure that taxpayers are treated
consistently and fairly and the need to ensure that the
government will be able to collect at least a portion of an
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insolvent (or close to insolvent) taxpayer’s debt. By promoting
the availability of offers in compromise before returns are filed
and taxes are due through references in the income tax return
instructions, there is a risk of undermining the confidence of
the overwhelming majority of taxpayers who timely and fully pay
their determined liabilities. Issues of this nature.-- balancing
the rights of taxpayers who pay fully and on time against the
rights of those who may make an offer to settle their liabilities
for an amount significantly lower than the amount that they owe -
~ are ones we hope the Subcommittee will explore with us further
as it considers the legislation. We also hope to work with you
to give you an appreciation of some of the resource issues
presented by the proposals, as well as some of the technological
constraints that make some of the proposals infeasible under our
current systems.

In the interest of time, I will only discuss a few of our
administrative concerns with the H.R. 11, H.R. 661, S. 258, and
H.R. 390 proposals today. The Appendix to my testimony, however,
outlines each of the provisions about which we have concerns. I
would like to focus on the following proposals: (1) changing the
Taxpayer Ombudsman’s organization and responsibilities; (2)
granting installment agreements as a matter of right to non-
corporate taxpayers and eliminating failure-to-pay penalties for
taxpayers that request an installment agreement by the due date
for payment of their taxes; (3) expanding the IRS’ authority to
abate interest assessments and requiring the IRS to abate
interest to certain taxpayers; (4) requiring the IRS to give
advance notification of an examination; (5) shifting the burden
of proof to the government in certain information report matching
cases; and (6) shifting the burden of proof to the government in
all tax matters. I will defer to the testimony of Cynthia
Beerbower, Deputy Assistant Secretary (Tax Policy), on the
importance of ensuring that the Treasury Department and the IRS
retain the ability to issue retroactive regulations where
appropriate in the interest of sound tax administration.

Taxpayver Ombudsman and Taxpaver Assistance Orders

While Lee Monks, the Taxpayer Ombudsman, will address the
organization and responsibilities of the Taxpayer Ombudsman
function and a proposal to expand its authority to issue Taxpayer
Assistance Orders, I wanted to share with you how the Ombudsman
and his organization have had a positive impact on the promotion
of taxpayer rights within the IRS. Not only does the Ombudsman
and his organization assist taxpayers individually through the
problem resolution program, but the Ombudsman also provides
recommendations to improve the guality of the IRS programs and
systems that benefit all taxpayers. Through these
recommendations for systemic changes, the Ombudsman has a much
wider impact than if his only contribution were to address
taxpayers’ problems individually.

Currently, Problem Resolution Officers (PROs) in the Service
Centers and District offices report to the heads of these
offices. This organizational structure provides a strong
incentive to these field offices to deliver quality services to
taxpayers and promptly resolve taxpayer problems. It also allows
problems that occur at the local level to be resolved at the
local level. The current structure, by all accounts, is working
well. Section 101 of H.R. 661 and S. 258, however, would remove
PROs from the current management reporting lines and have them
report to the Ombudsman in Washington, D.C. Madame Chairman, I
encourage the Subcommittee to explore with the Ombudsman and his
staff the effect that such a change would have on their ability
to help taxpayers. Any change should be carefully considered and
not be done just for the sake of change.
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Installment Agreements and the Failure-to-Pay Penalty

H.R. 661 and S. 258 contain provisions that generally give
non-corporate taxpayers the automatic right to installment
agreements once every three years and eliminate failure-to-pay
penalties for taxpayers who request installment agreements by the
due dates for payment of their taxes. Rather than enhancing
taxpayers’ rights, this "automatic" installment agreement with no
failure-to-pay penalties would be unfair to the vast majority of
taxpayers who pay their taxes on time. Under the combined
effects of these proposals: (1) all taxpayers would have every
incentive not to timely pay and to borrow from the government at
least once every three years at interest rates generally lower
than prevailing market rates for unsecured debt; (2) the IRS
would see a significant growth in its accounts receivable
inventory (a topic of great concern to the IRS, Congress, and the
GAO):; (3) the IRS would have to shift substantial additional
resources to intrusive, post-filing collection efforts; and (4)
the revenue loss to the government would be substantial.

Abatement of Interest

Section 301 of H.R. 661 and S. 258 would expand the IRS’
authority to abate interest assessments by replacing the "error
or delay in performing a ministerial act"™ standard for abatement
with an "unreasonable error or delay" standard. It would also
require the IRS to abate interest assessments against small
businesses and most individuals in cases of "unreasonable error
or delay,"™ but only until the date demand for payment is made.
The apparent justification for this proposal -- that a taxpayer
who has an unpaid tax liability and is charged interest on that
unpaid liability is somehow economically disadvantaged relative
to a taxpayer who timely paid its liability without interest --
is one with which we do not agree.

This broadening of the interest abatement standard would
encourage taxpayers, particularly those with large liabilities,
to seek routine relief from interest assessments, thereby
imposing significant administrative costs, as well as
controversy-related costs, on the IRS and the judicial system.
These costs ultimately would be borne by all taxpayers.
Additionally, the unreasonable error or delay standard is vague
and, as such, would present significant challenges in ensuring
consistent application of the law. Finally, "means testing” the
requirement to abate interest by imposing a net worth requirement
as the bill does is incompatible with the purpose of an interest
charge and presents administrative complexity and additional
burden on taxpayers if they are required to provide net worth
data which would have to be verified.

ificati f Examinati

Another section of H.R. 661 and S. 258 would require the
IRS, prior to commencing an examination, to notify a taxpayer in
writing of a planned examination and the examination procedures.
Exceptions would apply for criminal investigations, collection
jeopardy situations, national security needs, and confidential
law enforcement or foreign counterintelligence activities. 1In
many respects this provision is consistent with IRS’ current
procedures; for example, we generally provide written notice and
a copy of Publication 1, "Your Rights as a Taxpayer,” prior to
commencing an examination. The provision requiring advance
notice, however, would undermine some compliance efforts,
including roadside inspections of highway vehicles to ensure they
are not evading federal motor fuels excise taxes, compliance
checks for currency transaction reporting, and unannounced visits
to Electronic Return Originators to determine whether they are
complying with IRS procedures.
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our current document matching program is an efficient, cost
effective way to stop underreporting of income. We experience a
overall compliance rate of over 95% in the areas for which we
have information reporting. Under the document matching, we
match information documents, such as Forms 1099 received from
third parties, against filed income tax returns. Underreported
amounts become subject to correspondence audits.

I am greatly concerned about the provision in H.R. 661 and
S. 258 that would shift the burden of proof to the IRS for income
reported on information returns. Taxpayers, without presenting
any supporting evidence, could force the IRS to investigate the
accuracy of information returns before issuing notices of
deficiency. We believe this proposal would render the IRS’
matching program inoperable. Without this program, the IRS would
need substantial additional resources to reach the same level of
compliance with the tax laws that we have today.

I believe that a proper balance is achieved under existing
IRS standards, which were revised in 1993 to respond to the
concern underlying this H.R. 661 and S. 258 provision. Under the
revised standards found in the Internal Revenue Manual, if, in a
court proceeding, a taxpayer asserts a reasonable dispute with
respect to any item of income reported on an information return
and the taxpayer has fully cooperated with the IRS, the
government must present "reasonable and probative information"
concerning this income in addition to presenting the information
return. A fully cooperative taxpayer is one who provides, within
a reasonable period of time, access to and inspection of all
witnesses, information, and documents within its control to the
extent reasonably requested by the IRS.

An H.R. 11 proposal to reform the Service’s information
reporting procedures provided the same standards as those
currently in the Internal Revenue Manual. The H.R. 11 proposal
reflected the joint effort of the Service and Treasury working
with Congress to respond to the concern underlying both that
proposal and the H.R. 661 and S. 258 proposal. The H.R. 11
proposal is responsive to this concern. We believe that it
strikes a reasonable and appropriate balance between the rights
and obligations of both taxpayers and the government.

Burden of Proof

I would like to turn now to H.R. 390. H.R. 390 contains a
provision that would shift the burden of proof to the IRS during
any court proceeding. The bill provides:

Notwithstanding any other provision of this
title, in the case of any court proceeding,
the burden of proof with respect to all
issues shall be on the Secretary.

Madame Chairman, that provision alone would undermine the
Federal income tax system. Not only would it undermine the
Federal tax system, but also the state tax systems that depend on
Federal deficiency assessments -- assessments which would simply
evaporate if this provision were enacted.

The current burden of proof rules have been in place for
well over a century and are closely woven into the fabric of our
system of voluntary compliance. While proposals to shift the
burden of proof to the government have been advanced during this
period, in each instance, these proposals have been rejected.
The reasons for rejection were briefly stated by a member of the
Board of Tax Appeals (predecessor to the current U.S. Tax Court)
during a 1925 debate on a proposal that, like H.R. 390, would
have placed the burden of proof on the government:
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{Y]Jou might as well repeal the income tax law
and pass the hat, because you will be
practically saying to the taxpayer, How much
do you want to contribute toward the support
of the government? [Alnd in that case they
would have to decide for themselves. -

The Internal Revenue Code and the administrative policies of
the IRS contain many procedures designed to foster the
administrative settlement of civil tax disputes. Indeed, these
procedures result in the successful resolution of the vast
majority of the civil disputes that arise under the tax laws.

Not all disputes can be resolved administratively, however, and
the Code permits taxpayers dissatisfied with the outcome of these
administrative proceedings to seek telief in court.

Throughout the history of tax litigation in this country,
the taxpayer has been required to bear the burden of proof in tax
disputes. This allocation of the burden of proof is in keeping
with common law traditions, is sensible and fair, and reflects
some of the fundamental principles that underlie our system of
taxation.

How the Current Rules Work

Generally, in civil tax litigation, the burden of proof is
on the taxpayer. Thus, in cases in which the government
questions the reporting of income or deductions or credits of a
taxpayer and has made an administrative determination that
additional tax is due under the law, and the taxpayer has
exhausted his or her rights in the examination and administrative
appeals processes, the taxpayer may go to court and ask the court
to redetermine his or her liability. The burden is on the
taxpayer to persuade the court that the determination made by the
Commissioner of Internal Revenue is wrong and should be adjusted.
Likewise, in those cases where the taxpayer contends that he or
she has paid too much tax and wants the government to refund part
or all of those payments, the burden is on the taxpayer. (In
those situations where liability is imposed for civil fraud (the
government seeks to impose the civil fraud penalty) or where
there is alleged criminal liability (the government seeks to fine
or incarcerate a person for violation of a criminal statute), the
burden of proof is on the government -- a situation that for good
reason should continue.)

Reasops to Leave the Current Rules in Place

There are good reasons not to change current law. First,
the current rules are consistent with the voluntary self-
assessment system, which presumes that taxpayers, and not the

government, are best able to wmaintain and produce records that
substantiate items on tax returns.

Second, placing the litigation burden of proof on taxpayers
promotes administrative resolution of tax cases. Under the
current system, taxpayers cannot prevail in court without
marshalling and producing evidence in their favor. Knowledge of
this ultimate burden provides an incentive for them voluntarily
to produce information during audit and subsequent administrative
proceedings. If this were not the case -- as it surely would not
be if the government had the burden of producing all records
necessary to challenge taxpayer assertions that they owe little
or no tax -- taxpayers could "stonewall" auditors and examiners,
playing a game of "catch me if you can.”

Third, taxpayers, like other claimants, should bear the
burden of proving their claims in court. Under the common law,
parties challenging administratively proper determinations of
government agencies are typically required to shoulder the burden
of proof. The Code and current administrative practices of the
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Internal Revenue Service ensure that taxpayers have many
opportunities to seek resolution of tax disputes short of
litigation. Disputes that end up in court do so only after a
thorough consideration of the issues by the government (or
taxpayer neglect of the administrative process).

Finally, considerations of fairness and efficiency require
that taxpayers bear the burden of proof. Common law generally
places the burden of proof on the party with most ready access to
the evidence necessary to adjudicate claims. This common law
tradition is not only consistent with principles of fairmess, it
substantially lessens the need for court-supervised and intrusive
discovery during both administrative and court proceedings.

It is, moreover, unrealistic to expect that the government
has either the resources or the ability to prove that all
taxpayer claims -- no matter how outlandish -- are false. For
example, a taxpayer claiming $50,000 for business supplies, could
readily show that the deductions were proper simply by producing
records of what was purchased, for what amount, and for what
business purpose. It would be nearly impossible, however, for
the Service to show that a claimed deduction was improper.

Many Internal Revenue Code sections contain provisions with
very specific requirements for favorable tax treatment. If the
government were required to prove that taxpayers do not meet the
requirements for favorable tax treatment, aggressive taxpayers
would be encouraged to take unsupported positions. In the end,
the changes produced by H.R. 390 would reward aggressive
taxpayers at the expense of compliant ones.

Passage of H.R. 390 Is Not in the Best Interest of Tax
administration or Taxpavers

I believe H.R. 390, if enacted, would not serve the best
interests of sound tax administration and the American taxpayer.
shifting the burden of proof would undermine the record-keeping
requirements of the Code. There would be little incentive for
taxpayers to maintain records of their business and income
producing activities. Rather, taxpayers would be encouraged to
keep or produce nothing about their tax affairs and require the
government to disprove every item on their return. Indeed, the
absence of records would preclude a government challienge to
virtually any taxpayer claim. "Recordless® taxpayers, including
those who earn income from illegal sources, would be rewarded.

Passage of H.R. 390 also would necessitate additional
information gathering by and reporting to the government. Audits
performed with the burden of proof on the Service would involve a
much broader and more detailed inspection of the financial
affairs of the taxpayer and third parties. Rather than simply
choosing certain items of the taxpayer’s return to review
according to specific enforcement criteria, the Service would of
necessity need to challenge a greater number of items. The
audits would be much more costly to taxpayers and the IRS because
they would take longer and involve many more requests for
information. They would also be wmore burdensome on third parties
with whom the taxpayer has done business. Taxpayers would have
no incentive to correct inadequacies in their records. Rather,
the government would have to fill in the gaps by obtaining
information from financial institutions, ewployers, employees,
suppl:.ers, contractors, etc., in order to "prove" that the
taxpayer owed more taxes than reported. In summary, the
Service’s enforcement and collection activities would be
infinitely more intrusive than they are today.

Additionally, not only would the government have to make
extensive investigations of taxpayers, it would also be required
to maintain extensive records about taxpayers. In order to carry
its burden of proving that potential taxpayer claims were without
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merit, the government would have to obtain and retain
substantially more information about all taxpayers than is
currently the case. All of this activity would entail invasion
of personal privacy of the taxpayer on a level not found in the
current system.

Finally, court proceedings would be burdened by the rule
change. The only response the government could make to a
shifting of the burden is to increase the amount of discovery it
conducts in litigation. Taxpayers would have no incentive to
turn over tax information voluntarily in such proceedings.
Extensive, intrusive, and expensive, discovery battles would
become more common, and court dockets would swell because of the
discovery logjam.

A few examples will illustrate how the passage of H.R. 390
would substantially increase the costs of administering the tax
system and burden the courts. In a routine dispute over
depreciation deductions, the government would have to prove the
cost of assets, the dates of acquisition, and previous allowances
for depreciation in order to obtain a court ruling on the
question. If the government could not obtain the taxpayer’s
records or the records it could obtain were inadequate to prove
any of these items, the taxpayer, no matter how meritless the
claim, would be entitled to prevail.

Also, if H.R. 390 were enacted, in every case in which a tax
protestor claimed on its return that wages are not income, the
government would have to come to court with the records to prove
that the taxpayer had, in fact, been paid wages. In most cases,
the government would have to obtain the records from the
taxpayer’s employer and require that one of the employer’s
bookkeepers or supervisors appear in court to authenticate
records detailing wage payments and the fact of the protestor’'s
employment.

In practical effect, passage of H.R. 390 would virtually
immunize from challenge many of the itemized deductions claimed
on Schedule A, would require the government to examine
substantially more records to fend off claims, and would compel
the government to engage in costly searches for corroboration of
facts that unfortunately not all taxpayers would willingly
acknowledge. In the end, passage of H.R. 390 would substantially
increase the costs of administering the revenue system,
substantially reduce the revenues the government should properly
collect under the laws the Congress has enacted, and disadvantage
honest taxpayers who keep proper records. Madame Chairman, I
believe, as I think you will hear from a number of sources who
are interested in sound tax administration, that passage of H.R.
390 would destroy our voluntary compliance systenm.

IAX SYSTEMS MODERNIZATION

You have asked for my views as to how best to enhance
taxpayer rights. 1In today’s dynamic, service-oriented, business
environment, taxpayers have come to expect prompt access to
information and assistance with account inquiries and problems --
the type of access and assistance they receive in the private
sector. Unfortunately, however, the IRS simply cannot deliver
this level of service with our 30 year old technology. Only
through modernization of our technologies will we be able to
successfully meet the demands of taxpayers and provide taxpayer
rights. Therefore, I am asking that you assist us in obtaining
the tools we need to properly serve our customers by ensuring
full and stable funding of our Tax Systems Modernization (TSM)
program.

I would like to close with a simple yet poignant
illustration of the types of things that TSM will enable us to do
for the cause of taxpayer rights. Earlier in my testimony, I
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discussed several problems associated with section 301 of H.R.
661 and S. 258 -- a proposal to expand the IRS’ authority to
abate interest assessments and to require the IRS to abate
interest assessments in certain cases. But what if we eliminate
the need for these interest assessments in the first place
without exposing the tax system to the problems presented by the
interest abatement proposal?

TSM holds the key to providing drastic reductions in the
amounts of interest assessed to taxpayers. When TSM is fully
implemented with its on-line capabilities, our goal is to match
information documents at the time a return is filed, not almost
two years later as they are today. This means that almost 2
years worth of interest assessments could be eliminated for every
taxpayer with an unpaid tax balance that is detected through our
information document matching programs.

TSM will also reduce errors, reduce the time it takes to
begin and conduct examinations, speed up account problem
resolution for taxpayers, and accelerate collection activities,
thus providing further opportunities for reductions in the amount
of interest assessments.

With TSM fully implemented, systemic improvements would be
possible that would improve the efficiency of the government,
benefit all taxpayers, and result in significant interest
assessment reductions. The IRS and taxpayers are already reaping
many of the benafits of TSK today. It is a reality -- and we
need your assistance to bring it to full and successful
coumpletion.

CONCLUSION

Madame Chairman, I am committed to an IRS that expects no
less than that all its employees be taxpayer advocates while at
the same time ensuring that taxpayers who are compliant with the
tax laws are not disillusioned by those who use procedural
loopholes to game the system. I would like to thank you and your
colleagues for the opportunity to provide our views and comments
in this important area and look forward to working with you to
develop proposals that truly protect the rights of taxpayers and
reduce their compliance burdens.

I would be happy to remain until after Lee Monks has
finished his prepared statement to answer any questions you or
the other Subcommittee members may have.
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APPENDIX DISCUSSION OF H.R. 661 and S. 258
THE "TAXPAYER BILL OF RIGHTS 2%

This appendix provides a general discussion about the provisions
of H.R. 661 and S. 258 (both cited as "Taxpayer Bill of Rights
2") and their effects on tax administration. This discussion is
offered by the Internal Revenue Service to assist the
Subcommittee as it explores the development of legislation that
would provide additional safeguards for taxpayers’ rights.

The discussion provided in this appendix is based on an important
assumption that where the provisions of H.R. 661 and S. 258
overlap with provisions contained in H.R. 11 of the 1024
congress, the legislative history reflected in H. Rep. No. 1034,
1024 Cong., 2d Sess. (1992) would be adopted as the legislative
history to both H.R. 661 and S. 258.

The Subcommittee should note that the discussion of provisions
contained in this appendix represents only the views of the
commissioner of Internal Revenue. Also, the staff of the
Internal Revenue Service is continuing its analysis of the
provisions and may have further technical comments to share with
the Subcommittee staff in the future.

Nothing in the discussion of the provisions should be interpreted
as constituting an official position of the Administration. The
Administration would be pleased, however, to assist the
Subcommittee with official positions, revenue estimates, and,
where necessary, appropriate offsets to ensure deficit neutral
implementation of any provisions of the bills that the
Subcommittee decides to advance.

The following provisions would help to make the tax system fairer
and more administrable:

. The current law’s 10-day interest-
free period upon notice and demand would be extended to 21
days for tax liabilities (including interest and penalties)
of less than $100,000. The shorter 10-day period would
continue to apply to amounts of $100,000 or more.
Conforming changes would also be made to the failure-to-pay
penalty.

If the IRS has assessed a deficiency for a joint return, the
IRS would have the discretionary authority, upon the written
request of one of the spouses (or former spouses), to
disclose whether the IRS had attempted to collect the
assessed deficiency from the other spouse (or former
spouse), the general nature of any such collection
activities, and the amount of the deficiency collected from
the other spouse (or former spouse). Although it is
believed that such disclosure already is authorized under
current law, this proposal would make explicit the IRS’
disclosure authority in cases relating to separated or
divorced spouses.

. Under current law, married
taxpayers who file separate returns for a taxable year in
which they are entitled to file a joint return may elect to
file a joint return after the time for filing the original
return has expired. The election to refile on a joint basis
may be made only if the entire amount of tax shown as due on
the joint return is paid in full by the time the joint
return is filed. The bills would repeal this requirement.



require that infomtionreturns include the telephone
number of the payer’s information contact, in addition to
the currently required payer name and address. -

Under current lav, if no return is filea by ﬂ:e taxpayer,
the IRS may file a substitute return for the taxpayer. If
the IRS files a substitute return for the taxpayer, the
failure-to-pay penalty runs from ten days after the IRS
sends the taxpayer a notice and demand for payment of the
tax.

The bills would provide that the failure-to-pay penalty for
substitute returns would apply in the same manner as for
other returns. Thus, the penalty in each case would run
from the due date of the return until the tax is paid.

If modified, the tollul:lng provisions also would gemerally
improve tax adlinist:rati

installment agreement. Currently, the IRS is required to
give a taxpayer 30-days notice before terminating an
installment agreement due to a change in the taxpayer’s
financial condition. The bills would extend the 30-day
installment agreement notification and explanation
requirement to all cases in which the IRS may deny, alter,
modify, or terminate an installment agreement (other than
cases in which the IRS believes the collection of the tax to
which the installment agreement relates is in jeopardy).

Through recently issued final regulations, the IRS already
has adopted and implemented procedures requiring it to
notify taxpayers 30 days prior to altering, modifying or
terminating installment agreements, unless doing so would
jeopardize collection.

administration: A notification requirement should not
be imposed for denials of installment agreements,
because this would permit taxpayers to stay collection
during the notice period by merely requesting an
installment agreement. During the 30-day period after
notification of denial, a taxpayer that wished to evade
collection enforcement actions could transfer assets to
related persons, sell non-liquid assets and conceal its
possession of the liquid asset proceeds, shift agsets
outside of the country, etc.

Termination of. Installment Agreement. Under current law,
the IRS is authorized to enter into written installment
agreements with taxpayers to facilitate the collection of
tax liabilities. In general, the IRS has the right to
terminate (or in some instances, alter or modify) such
agreements if the taxpayer provided inaccurate or incomplete
information before the agreement was entered into, the
taxpayer fails to make a timely payment of an installment or
another tax liability, the taxpayer fails to provide the IRS
with a requested update of financial condition, the IRS
determines that the financial condition of the taxpayer has
changed significantly, or the IRS believes collection of the



52

tax liability is in jeopardy. Except in cases where the
collection of the tax liability is in jeopardy, regulations
require the IRS to provide the taxpayer with a written
notice that explains the IRS determination at least 30 days
before altering, modifying or terminating the installment
agreement. -

The bills would permit a taxpayer whose request for an
installment agreement is denied, or whose installment
agreement is terminated, to seek an independent review of
the decision.

; Denials of installment agreements
should not be subject to appeal because this would
permit taxpayers to stay collection during the notice
period. See additional analysis and examples of
concerns in section 203. The IRS has recently
completed an eighteen-month pilot program for
independent review of all collection activities
(including enforcement actions) and is in the process
of evaluating the pilot. The IRS would be happy to
work with the Subcommittee to review the results of the
pilot program. The Subcommittee may find such an
approach helpful in evaluating the need for a statutory
change in this area.

§ 501. Modificatijons to lien and levy provisions. To
protect the priority of a tax lien, the IRS must file a
notice of lien in the public record. Under current law, the
IRS has discretion in filing such a notice, but once a
notice is filed, the IRS may release it only if the notice
was erroneously filed or if the underlying liability has
been paid, bonded or become unenforceable. If a notice has
been improvidently filed, it can not be released because
release would extinguish the underlying lien. The IRS is
authorized to return levied-upon property to a taxpayer only
when the taxpayer has overpaid its liability for tax,
interest, and penalty. In any event, certain property of a
taxpayer is exempt from levy. The exempted property
includes personal property with a value of up to $1,650 and
books and tools necessary for the taxpayer’s trade, business
or profession with a value of up to $1,100.

Under the bills, the IRS would have the authority to
withdraw a notice of federal tax lien if (1) the filing of
the notice was premature or was not in accordance with the
administrative procedures of the IRS; (2) the taxpayer has
entered into an installment agreement for the payment of tax
liability with respect to the tax on which the lien is
imposed; (3) the withdrawal of the notice would facilitate
the collection of the tax liability; or (4) the withdrawal
of the notice would be in the best interest of the
government and the taxpayer. If the taxpayer so requests in
writing, the IRS would be required to notify credit
reporting bureaus and financial institutions that the notice
has been withdrawn. 1In addition, the IRS would be allowed
to return levied-upon property to the taxpayer in the same
four circumstances. Finally, the exemption amounts under
the levy rules would be increased to $1,750 for personal
property and $1,250 for books and tools. Both these amounts
would be indexed for inflation.

i The IRS is concerned with only one of
the four situations under which the IRS would be
authorized to withdraw a notice of federal tax lien
(i.e., the situation in which a taxpayer has entered
into an installment agreement for the payment of tax
liability with respect to the tax on which the lien is
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imposed). Situations (1), (3), and (4) would give the
Service the latitude to withdraw a notice of federal
tax lien where taxpayers have entered into installment
agreements, without the necessity of citing situation
(2) as a candidate for potential relief. CcCiting
situation (2) as a candidate for potential relief might
permit less scrupulous taxpayers to enter into an
installment agreement, convince the IRS to withdraw the
notice of federal tax lien, and then default on the
installment agreement after having disposed of assets
that could be used to satisfy the liability.

~in- . Under current law, the IRS
may compromise any assessed tax if there is sufficient doubt
about whether the tax is owed or is collectible. However,
if the compromised amount is $500 or more, a written opinion
of the Chief Counsel is required. Under the bills, the IRS
would be authorized to compromise an assessed tax if doing
so would be in the best interest of the government. A
written supporting opinion of the Chief Counsel would be
required only if the unpaid amount were $50,000 or more.
The IRS would be required to subject these offers-in-
compromise to continuing IRS quality review.

: Congressional concerns could be even
better addressed by increasing the threshold for Chief
Counsel review from $50,000 to $100,000. The IRS is
concerned, however, that the proposed "best interest of
the government®™ standard would be difficult to
administer. The IRS now believes that its current
interpretations of the existing standards for offer~in-
compromise eligibility provide adequate flexibility to
ensure that the program is fairly administered.

person subject to penalty. Under current law, the IRS may
not disclose to a responsible person the IRS’ efforts to
collect unpaid trust fund taxes from other responsible
persons who may be liable for the same tax. Under the
bills, the IRS would be required to disclose to a person
considered by the IRS to be a responsible person, if
requested in writing by that person, the name of any other
person the IRS has determined to be a responsible person
with respect to the tax liability. The IRS also would be
required to disclose whether it has attempted to collect
this penalty from other responsible persons, the general
nature of those collection activities, and the amount (if
any) collected. Failure by the IRS to follow this provision
does not absolve any individual of any liability for
penalty.

Privacy-related modifications: To better protect
taxpayers, the proposal should be modified to preclude
recipients of the disclosed information from improperly
re-disclosing it. Additionally, the statute or
legislative history should clearly provide that if the
IRS’ determination as to whether a person is considered
a responsible person is judicially overturned, the
Service would not be considered to have violated the
requirements of section 6103 of the Internal Revenue
Code.

§ 703, Penalties Under Section 6672. Under current law, a
"responsible person® is subject to a penalty equal to 100
percent of trust fund taxes that are not collected and paid
to the IRS in a timely manner. The rules for determining
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whether a person is a "responsible person™ are the same for
taxable and tax-exempt organizations. The IRS is not
required to promptly notify taxpayers who fall behind in
depositing trust fund taxes.

There are three components to the bills. First, the IRS
would be required to take appropriate action to ensure that
employees are aware of their responsibilities under the
Federal tax depository system, the circumstances under which
employees may be liable for the penalty, and the
responsibility to promptly report failures in payments to
the IRS. These actions would include printing warnings on
payroll tax deposit coupon books and appropriate tax returns
indicating that employees may be liable for this penalty,
and developing a special information packet relating to this
penalty.

Second, the section 6672 penalty would not apply to
volunteer, unpaid members of any board of trustees or
directors of a tax-exempt organization to the extent such
members are solely serving in an honorary capacity and are
not participating in the day-to-day or financial activities
of the organization. This exception for unpaid volunteers
would not apply if the volunteers had actual knowledge of
the failure to pay or collect or if this proposal resulted
in no person being held liable for the penalty.

Third, the IRS would be required, to the maximum extent
practicable, to notify all persons who have failed to make
timely deposits of trust fund taxes within 30 days after the
return was filed reflecting such failure or after the date
on which the IRS is first aware of such failure. 1If the
person failing to make the deposit is not an individual, the
IRS must notify the entity. The entity, in turn, would have
15 days from receipt of the IRS notice to notify all of its
officers, general partners, trustees, or other managers.
Failure of the IRS to provide notice under this proposal
would not absolve any individual of any liability for a
penalty.

: These bills’ provisions generally
would complement IRS efforts to inform taxpayers about
their responsibilities for trust fund taxes. However,
the first part of the proposal raises some problems.

As the IRS shifts both to alternative (non-paper) forms
of making tax deposits and filing payroll tax returns,
the use of the coupon booklets and forms to inform
taxpayers about their responsibilities for trust fund
taxes makes less sense. Fewer taxpayers will be using
the coupon booklets and the forms in the future as
these alternative payment and filing options grow.

(The North America Free Trade Agreement, for example,
requires use of electronic funds transfer for
depository taxes. With this movement toward electronic
payments, the use of paper coupons containing any
written notification will substantially diminish or be
eliminated.)

Additionally, the Service is concerned that with its
current information systems, it could not meet the 30~
day notification requirement. A 60-day notification
requirement is more realistic. Future improvements in
IRS information systems under Tax Systems Modernization
would facilitate meeting a 30-day requirement.

§ 803. Failure to agree to extension not taken into
account. Under current law, to qualify for an award of
attorney’s fees, the taxpayer must have exhausted the
administrative remedies available within the IRS. The bills
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provide that any failure to agree to an extension of the
statute of limitations could not be taken into account in
determining whether a taxpayer had exhausted administrative
remedies for purposes of determining eligibility for an
award of attorney’s fees.

;3 This provision generally reflects
current law. However, the provision should not apply
to taxpayers who fail to fully respond to IRS requests
for information on a timely basis.

§ 904, Reguired notice of certain payments. Under current
law, if the IRS receives a payment without sufficient
information to credit it to a taxpayer’s account, the IRS
may attempt to contact the taxpayer. If contact cannot be
made, the IRS places the payment in an unidentified
remittance file.

The IRS would be required by the bills to make reasonable
efforts to notify, within 60 days of receipt, taxpayers that
have made payments which the IRS cannot associate with any
outstanding tax liability. Such a requirement is consistent
with current IRS practices.

;. While this requirement is reasonable
and consistent with current IRS practices, a minor
technical modification is necessary to accommodate
situations in which a taxpayer will deposit an amount
toward a liability that technically is yet to arise
(e.g., an estimated tax payment toward a current year’s
liability that technically is not yet an "outstanding
tax liability"). When a taxpayer makes such a deposit,
with or without specific instructions, the IRS
generally credits the deposit to the current year’s
liability. In such situations, a requirement to notify
the taxpayer of application of the deposit to its
current liability would be unnecessary and potentially
burdensome to the taxpayer. Either the statute or the
legislative history should make it clear that routine
deposits toward future liabilities are not intended to
be affected by the provisjon. Perhaps this could be
accomplished by substituting "identifiable tax
liability™ for "outstanding tax liability™ in the
statutory language and legislative history.

§ 1001, Explanation of Certain Prqvisions. Under current
law, the IRS may enter into installment agreements, accept
offers in compromise, and extend the time for paying tax.
The bills would regquire the IRS to take appropriate actions
to ensure that taxpayers are aware of the availability of
installment agreements, offers in compromise, and extensions
of time to pay tax. The IRS would have to do so in both
instructions for income tax returns and collection notices.

: The IRS already informs taxpayers of
their right to enter into an installment agreement in
both instructions to income tax returns and collection
notices. Although the IRS has no objection to
including information on offers in compromise and
extensions of time to pay tax in collection notices,
inclusion of this information on the instructions to
tax returns could cause some taxpayers not to pay their
determined liabilities, even where they have the
ability to pay. In evaluating the desirability of this
provision, adequate consideration must be given to the
rights of the majority of taxpayers who make timely and
full payment of their determined liabilities.
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§ 1011, Pilot Program for Appeal of Enforcement Actions.
Under current law, a taxpayer who disagrees with an IRS
collection action generally may appeal to successively
higher levels of management with Collection.

The bills would require the IRS to establish a -one-year
pilot program allowing taxpayers to appeal enforcement
actions (including lien, levy, and seizure) to the Appeals
Division. This would be permitted where the deficiency was
assessed without the actual knowledge of the taxpayer, where
the deficiency was assessed without an opportunity for
administrative appeal, and in other appropriate cases. The
IRS would have to report to the tax-writing committees on
the effectiveness of the pilot program.

-ations essary to prevent duplication g
effortg: The IRS has recently completed an eighteen-
month pilot program for independent review of all
collection activities (including enforcement actions)
and is in the process of evaluating the pilot. It
seems likely that this proposal was carried over from
H.R. 11 (which was debated prior to completion of this
pilot program), without recognition of the fact that
the IRS had already completed its pilot program. The
Subcommittee may find it helpful to discuss the results
of the pilot program with the IRS before proceeding
with a statutory change.

Other provisions that would either codify current IRS practices
or assist taxpayers in ways that would not undermine the
administrative process are highlighted below. For certain
provieions, minoxr modifications are provided to ensure that the
administrative process is not compromised.

. In
general, current law provides that if the IRS issues a
"designated summons" to a corporation at least 60 days prior
to the expiration of the statute of limitations for the
assessment of tax, the statute of limitations is suspended
either until a court determines that compliance is not
required or until 120 days after the corporation complies
with the summons pursuant to a court’s determination.

Consistent with current IRS practices, the bills would
provide that no designated summons could be issued with
respect to a corporation’s tax return unless the summons
first was reviewed by the IRS Regional Counsel for the
Region in which the examination of the corporation’s return
was being conducted. The IRS also would have to promptly
notify in writing any corporation the return of which is in
issue of any designated summons (or another summons, the
litigation over which suspends the running of the assessment
period under the designated summons procedure) issued to a
third party.

§ 602, Civil Damages for Fraudulent Filing of Information
Returns. Current federal law provides no cause of action to
a taxpayer who is injured because a false or fraudulent
information return has been filed with the IRS by another
person asserting that the other person made payments to the
taxpayer. It does, however, provide for criminal sanctions
that apply to the intentional filing of false information
returns.

The bills would provide that if a person willfully files a
false or fraudulent information return, the affected person
may bring a suit to recover damages from the person who
filed the return. A $5,000 damage floor is provided.
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Modificationgs: If this provision is advanced, the
legislative history should provide that the outcome of
the parties’ civil litigation on the issue as to
whether a person willfully filed a false or fraudulent
information return should have no effect on an
independent action taken by the government with respect
to the payor for the intentional filing of a false
information return.

§ 701,  Preliminary notice reguirement. Under current law,
a "responsible person™ is subject to a penalty equal to 100
percent of trust fund taxes that are not collected and paid
to the government on a timely basis. If the IRS determines
that an individual is a responsible person, he or she may
appeal that determination administratively.

As is current practice, the bills would require the IRS to
issue a notice to any individual the IRS had determined to
be a responsible person with respect to unpaid trust fund
taxes at least 60 days prior to issuing a notice and demand
for the penalty. The statute of limitations for the
assessment of the penalty would not expire before the date
that is 90 days after the notice was malled. The proposal
would not apply if the Secretary determined that the
collection of the penalty was in Jjeoparady.

§ 801, Motion for Disclosure of Information. Under current
law, a taxpayer that successfully challenges a deficiency
may recover attorney’s fees and other administrative and
litigation costs if the taxpayer qualifies as a “prevailing
party". A taxpayer qualifies as a prevailing party if it
(i) establishes that the position of the United States was
not substantially justified; (ii) substantially prevails
with respect to the amount in controversy or the most
significant issue or set of issues presented; and (iii)
meets certain net worth and (if the taxpayer is a business)
size requirements.

The bills would provide that once a taxpayer had
substantially prevailed in court, it could file a motion for
the court to order the IRS to disclose all information and
records in its possession with respect to the taxpayer’s
case.

§ 802, Increased limit on attorney fees. The maximum base
rate for attorneys’ fees would be increased from $75 to $110
per hour and would be indexed for inflation.

§ 905. Upauthorized Enticement of Information Disclosurae.
The Internal Revenue Code currently contains no provision
prohibiting a tax professional from disclosing information
about his or her clients to the IRS in exchange for
forgiveness of the professional’s tax liability.

The bills would create a civil cause of action if a
government employee intentionally offers to compromise the
tax liability of a professional tax advisor in exchange for
information from that advisor about its client. The cause
of action would permit the taxpayer to sue the government in
district court without regard to the amount in controversy.
Damages would equal the lesser of $500,000 or the sum of (i)
actual economic damages sustained by the taxpayer as a
proximate result of the information disclosure, and (ii) the
costs of the action. The provision would not apply to
information conveyed to a professional for the purpose of
perpetrating a fraud or crime. The provision is not
intended to apply to examination and collection activities
of the IRS done in the ordinary course of its determination
or collection of tax.
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. Generally, under current law, the IRS
posts the new address of a taxpayer only when the taxpayer
files a subsequent return or Change of Address form. If the
taxpayer notifies the IRS of a new address on a return, this
information is recorded on the IRS master file .immediately.
If the IRS is notified in other ways, the change of address
information is recorded by the IRS only after it processes
refunds and returns that show a balance due.

The bills would require the IRS to provide improved
procedures for address changes and to institute procedures
for timely updating all IRS records with change-of-address
information provided by taxpayers. The proposal is
generally consistent with the spirit of current IRS
initiatives to improve IRS procedures regarding name and
address change notification.

Although the IRS provides information on the rights and
responsibilities of divorced individuals, this subject is
not discussed in Publication 1, "Your Rights As a Taxpayer."
The bills would require the IRS to include a section on the
rights and responsibilities of divorced individuals in
Publication 1.

: This type of information is not
generally consistent with the other information
discussed in Publication 1 and there may be better ways
of communicating these rights and responsibilities to
divorced individuals. It may be more helpful to
taxpayers, for example, to include a cross-reference in
Publication 1 to our Publication 504, "Divorced or
Separated Individuals.™

§ 1012, Study on Taxpayers With Specjal Needs. The bills
would require the IRS to conduct a study of ways to assist
needy persons in complying with the tax laws. These persons
would consist of the elderly, physically impaired, foreign-
language speaking, and other taxpayers with special needs.

This proposal is generally consistent with the substantial
efforts exerted by the Service in reaching out to needy
groups to assist them in understanding and carrying out
their obligations under the Federal tax laws. Examples of
these initiatives include (i) the Volunteer Income Tax
Assistance (VITA) program for low income, disabled and non-
English speaking individuals; (ii) the Tax Counseling for
the Elderly (TCE) program; (iii) videotaped instructions for
completing returns in English and Spanish; (iv) materials in
Braille and large print forms and instructions for the
seeing-impaired; and (v) telephone assistance for the
hearing-impaired.

§.1013, Reports on Taxpayer Rights Edycation Programs. The
bills would require the IRS to report to the tax-writing
committees on the scope and content of its taxpayer rights
education program.

§ 1014, Biennial Reports on Misconduct of IRS Emplovees.
The bills would require the IRS to report to the tax-writing
committees on employee misconduct cases.

To some extent, this reporting requirement duplicates other
efforts. The IRS is already required by the Inspector
General Act to report information on Inspection‘’s
investigative activities, including employee misconduct, to
the Treasury Department Inspector General every six months.
The Inspector General prepares a semiannual report to the
Congress. The report includes summary information,
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statistics, and descriptions of significant investigative
activities within the Department. The report is sent to the
Senate Governmental Affairs and Finance Committees and the
House Government Reform & Oversight and Ways & Means
Committees. These reports are available to the public.

Modification: The provision should be clarified to
provide that it is not intended to require information,
by employee name, on complaints, allegations, and
investigations. Without such clarification, the
provision would have the potential to invade the
privacy of employees. Irreparable harm could be done
to an employee’s reputation if allegations against the
employee were later proved unfounded or frivolous.

§ 1015, Study of Notices of Deficiency. The bills would
require the GAO to study the effectiveness of IRS efforts to
notify taxpayers about tax deficiencies.

§ 1016, Notice and Form Accuracy Study. The bills would
require the GAO to conduct annual studies of the accuracy of
the 25 most commonly used IRS forms, notices and
publications.

In their current form, the following provisions would pose
serious administrative problems.

§ ", Aoy sSnnen O on of AXDa e gyvoca e W oy )
IRS. Under current law, the Taxpayer Ombudsman is appointed
by and reports to the Commissioner. The Ombudsman’s
responsibilities are to bring the viewpoint of the taxpayer
to IRS’ policy and planning formulation. 1In addition, the
Ombudsman oversees the operation of two programs to assist
taxpayers. The first is the Taxpayer Assistance Order
Program, under which the Ombudsman is authorized to issue a
Taxpayer Assistance Order ("TAO") to assist taxpayers who
otherwise would suffer significant hardship as a result of
the manner in which the IRS is administering the tax laws.

A TAO can require the IRS to release property of the
taxpayer levied upon by the IRS or to cease action or
refrain from taking action against the taxpayer. The second
ombudsman program is the Problem Resolution Program (PRP),
which deals with cases in which IRS systems do not properly
or timely handle the taxpayer’s case or inquiry. Under this
program, taxpayers receive special attention until their
issue has been resolved.

Under the bill, the Ombudsman’s title would be changed to
the Taxpayer Advocate. As under current law, the Taxpayer
Advocate would head an office in the IRS that reported
directly to the Commissioner and would have responsibility
for all aspects of the PRP Program, including Taxpayer
Assistance Orders. Instead of reporting to the head of
office, which is the current IRS practice, IRS employees in
the field participating in the problem resolution program
would report directly to the Taxpayer Advocate. In addition
to the currently mandated annual report on taxpayer services
prepared by the Ombudsman and Taxpayer Services, the
Taxpayer Advocate would issue two reports each year to the
tax-writing committees on past activities and future
objectives of the office. The reports would include
legislative recommendations. The IRS would be required to
establish procedures requiring a formal response to all
recommendations submitted to the Commissioner by the
Taxpayer Advocate.

The Office of the Ombudsman has successfully carried out the
directives of the Taxpayer Bill of Rights 1. Requiring
field personnel to report directly to the Taxpayer Advocate
would undermine grassroots accountability of the Ombudsman.
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A procedural modification under which TAO decisions of the
problem resolution officers could be appealed only to the
Ombudsman (rather than to the District Directors as under
current IRS procedures) could address Congressional concerns
over the independence of the Ombudsman.

orders. Taxpayer Assistance Orders under current law
include the power to release taxpayer property levied upon
by the IRS and to require the IRS "to cease any action, or
refrain from taking any action" against a taxpayer that will
otherwise suffer "significant hardship" as a result of the
manner in which the IRS is administering the tax laws. A
TAO may be modified or rescinded by the Ombudsman, a
district director, a service center director, a compliance
center director, a regional director of appeals or any of
their superiors.

Under the bills, the authority to issue TAOs would be
expanded to permit the IRS to affirmatively "take any
action"” with respect to taxpayers who otherwise would suffer
a significant hardship as a result of the manner in which
the IRS is administering the tax laws. The persons who
could modify or rescind a TAO would be narrowed to consist
only of the Taxpayer Advocate, the Commissioner, or a
superior of the Taxpayer Advocate or the Commissioner. The
provision would clarify that the Taxpayer Advocate could not
determine the substantive tax treatment of any item.

The bills would also authorize TAOs for taxpayer "hardship,”
rather than "significant hardship.® Eliminating the
nsignificant hardship" requirement is troubling in that it
would make the special relief provided by TAOs effectively
available to all taxpayers other than the very small group
of taxpayers for whom the timely payment of tax does not
pose any hardship. This TAO expansion could present
significant revenue consequences. Also, given resource
constraints, the significant increase in the number of
applications for TAOs that could be expected to result from
expansion of the TAO standard could seriously undermine the
Service’s ability to serve those taxpayers whose needs are
most pressing.

Other portions of this provision that expand the Ombudsman’s
TAO authority are also unnecessary. By delegation order,
the Commissioner already has expanded the Ombudsman’s TAO
authority. This expanded authority includes the authority
to take those affirmative actions, in addition to the
current authority to cause the IRS to cease any actions,
that appear to be the focus of Congress’ concern (e.g., to
issue TAOs to abate assessments, expedite refunds, and stay
collection activity).

Finally, the bills’ provision narrowing the number of
individuals who could modify or rescind a TAO to only the
Taxpayer Advocate or his delegate, the Commissioner, or a
superior of the Taxpayer Advocate or the Commissioner is
generally consistent with one of the Service’s preferred
alternatives to section 101 of the bills (i,e., ensuring
that problem resolution officer’s decisions on TAOs are
appealable only to the Taxpayer Advocate). The Service’s
suggested statutory language here, however, would (1)
clarify that, for purposes of section 7811 (concerning
TAOs), "Taxpayer Advocate® includes those individuals that
are part of the Office of Taxpayer Advocate and all problenm
resolution officers, and (2) limit those individuals that
could modify or rescind a TAO to only the Taxpayer Advocate
(as defined above) or the Commissioner.
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4 i . Under
current IRS procedures, an individual who owes less than
$10,000 of income tax and can pay within a short time period
generally will be granted an installment agreement for the
payment of that tax upon request without providing financial
information to the IRS. The request will not be granted,
however, if the taxpayer has delinquencies other than those
that are the subject of the reguest. For other situations,
case resolution depends on the taxpayer’s financial
condition. 1In all taxpayer interviews, the IRS first looks
for sources of full payment.

Under the bills, non-corporate taxpayers would have an
automatic right to an installment payment of income tax
liabilities if (1) they request an installment agreement,
(2) their tax liability is less than $10,000, and (3) they
timely paid tax liabilities for the 3 preceding taxable
years.

Permitting taxpayers to enter into installment agreements as
a matter of right would undermine a major tenet of our
system ~- that taxes should be paid on time. It would
provide a windfall to taxpayers with liquid assets in excess
of those needed to pay taxes and result in substantial
revenue losses. The IRS’ accounts receivable inventory
would balloon and substantial resources would have to be
reassigned to intrusive, after-the-fact enforcement efforts.

i i Tk ot . Under
current law, taxpayers pay both interest and a failure-to-
pay penalty on amounts paid after the due date for payment
of taxes. Therefore, amounts paid under an installment
agreement are subject to both interest and the failure-to-
pay penalty.

For any taxpayer that enters into an installment agreement
that is requested on or before the return due date, the
bills would provide that the failure-to-pay penalty is
suspended during the period the agreement is in effect.

This proposal would have a severe negative effect on both
revenues and collections. Taxpayers who otherwise could pay
taxes on time would be encouraged to pay in installments,
because the interest owed the government would be less than
either the return taxpayers could earn by investing the
delayed payments or the general market lending rates for
unsecured borrowings.

§ 301. Expansion of authority to abate interest. Under
current law, the IRS has the authority to abate interest
assessed with respect to a deficiency or payment that is
attributable to the error by or delay of an IRS employee
performing a "ministerial" act.

The bills would replace the "error or delay in performing a
ministerial act" criteria for the abatement of interest by
the IRS with a "unreasonable error or delay” criteria.
Therefore, the bills would authorize the IRS to refund or
abate interest attributable to "unreasonable” IRS errors or
delays, in cases in which a taxpayer’s net worth or size
exceeded applicable thresholds (generally a $2 million
threshold for individuals and a $7 million or 500 employee
threshold for businesses or organizations). For taxpayers
for which net worth or size do not exceed applicable
thresholds, the IRS would be required to refund or abate
interest attributable to unreasonable IRS errors or delays,
but only until the date demand for payment is made.
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The broadening of the standard would encourage taxpayers,
particularly large taxpayers with large amounts of interest
at stake, to seek relief from interest assessments as a
matter of course, thereby imposing significant
administrative costs, as well as controversy~related costs,
on the IRS. These costs ultimately would be borne by all
taxpayers. Moreover, even during delays in the resolution
of an issue, taxpayers do have the use of government money
on which they could earn interest. Since interest (unlike a
penalty) is compensation for the use of money, the provision
would represent an economic windfall to taxpayers in many
cases. Additionally, "means testing" the authority to abate
by imposing a net worth requirement is incompatible with the
purpose of the interest charge. It also is unnecessary, as
the taxpayer will receive all interest paid if the taxpayer
is found to owe no tax.

The vague "unreasonable error or delay" standard for abating
interest also would present significant challenges in
ensuring consistent application of the law. This could
undermine taxpayer confidence in the fairness of the tax
system. Furthermore, because net worth is not an item that
is currently reported to the IRS, the net worth requirement
_could not be administered without great difficulty for the
IRS and taxpayers.

The expansion of authority to abate interest also is
unnecessary, because the cycles for tax audits (i.e,, the
time from initial taxpayer contact to resolution of the
audits) are very reasonable. For example, the cycle times
for office (i.e., generally correspondence) and revenue
agent (i.e., generally person-to-person) audits of Form 1040
are 225 days and 364 days, respectively. The cycle time for
revenue agent audits of Form 1120 (other than for large
corporate taxpayers in the Coordinated Examination Program)
is 371 days. Within these cycle times, 120 days is "built-
in," because it is represented by the time necessary for 30-
day and 90-day letters. The Service cannot significantly
shorten the time it takes to select a taxpayer for an audit,
because of systems limitations in its current matching
programs.

§ 503, Notification of examipnation. 1In general, the IRS
notifies taxpayers in writing prior to commencing an
examination and encloses a copy of Publication 1, “Your
Rights as a Taxpayer," with the notice.

The bills would provide that, prior to commencing any
examination, the IRS would be required to notify the
taxpayer in writing of the examination and examination
procedures. These requirements would not have to be
followed if (i) the examination was in connection with a
criminal investigation, (ii) the collection of the tax was
in jeopardy, (iii) the requirements were inconsistent with
national security needs, or (iv) the requirements would
interfere with the effective conduct of a confidential law
enforcement or foreign counterintelligence activity.

In many respects this provision is consistent with IRS’
current procedures; for example, we generally provide
written notice and a copy of Publication 1, "Your Rights as
a Taxpayer,® prior to commencing an examination. The
provision requiring advance notice, however, would undermine
some compliance efforts, including roadside inspections of
highway vehicles to ensure they are not evading federal
motor fuels excise taxes, compliance checks for currency
transaction reporting, and unannounced visits to Electronic
Return Originators to determine whether they are complying
with IRS procedures.
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. Current law provides that
if an officer or employee of the IRS recklessly or
intentionally disregards a provision of the Internal Revenue
Code or Treasury regulations, the affected taxpayer may sue
the United States for the lesser of (i) $100,000 or (ii)
direct economic damages plus costs.

The bills would increase from $100,000 to $1,000,000 the
damage cap for reckless or intentional disregard of the law
by IRS employees. Increasing this cap would encourage
lawsuits, consume IRS resources, and disproportionately
benefit large taxpayers.

information returns. Under current law, deficiencies
determined by the IRS generally are afforded a presumption
of correctness.

The bills would provide that if a taxpayer asserts a
reasonable dispute with respect to any item of income
reported on an information return filed with the IRS by a
third party, the IRS, when making a determination of a
deficiency based on such information return, shall have the
burden of proof with respect to such determination unless
the IRS has conducted a reasonable investigation to
corroborate the accuracy of the information return.

shifting the burden of proof on income reported on
information returns to the IRS would render the IRS’
matching program inoperable. Taxpayers, without presenting
any supporting evidence, could force the IRS to investigate
the accuracy of information returns before issuing notices
of deficiency. Without the IRS document matching program,
the IRS would need substantial additional resources to reach
the same level of compliance with the tax laws that is
achieved today.

A proper balance is achieved under existing standards. The
IRS presumption of correctness does not outweigh credible
evidence presented by the taxpayer. To prevail, the IRS
must counter the taxpayer’s evidence with credible evidence
establishing the accuracy of the return. Any law change
‘that prevents the IRS from asserting deficiencies on the
basis of information returns could have devastating effects
on the tax compliance system and profoundly increase the
resource needs of the Service. The biggest component of the
tax gap is unreported income. The only practicable way to
reduce that component is through computerized matching of
information returns. Legislation of this nature would
undermine that process and result in substantial revenue
loss.

IRS Internal Revenue Manual procedures have already been
updated to track a H.R. 11 provision that strikes an
acceptable balance between taxpayer and Government burdens.
Under the H.R. 11 provision, if a taxpayer, in a court
proceeding, asserts a reasonable dispute with respect to any
item of income reported on an information return filed by a
third party and the taxpayer has fully cooperated with the
IRS, the Government, in presenting evidence of the
deficiency based on the information return, must present
"reasonable and probative information" concerning the
deficiency in addition to the information return. 1In order
to fully cooperate, the taxpayer must provide, within a
reasonable period of time, access to and inspection of, all
witnesses, information, and documents within its control to
the extent reasonably requested by the IRS.
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. Under current law, a "prevailing
party" in an administrative or judicial proceeding is
entitled to reasonable costs.

Though the intent of the bills’ provision is not clear, it
appears to provide that administrative costs could be
awarded from the first action by the IRS (instead of from
the Appeals office decision or notice of deficiency as under
current law). Cost recoveries, however, should only be
allowed after the U.S. has adopted a litigating position.
The position of the U.S. during the early administrative
stages cannot be judged against the "substantial
justification™ standard used to determine if one is a
prevailing party because examining agents pursue fact-
finding investigations that do not consider the hazards of
litigation.

§ 901, Reguired content of Cerxtain Notices. Under current
law, tax deficiency and similar notices are required to
"describe the basis for, and identify" the amounts of tax,
interest, additions to tax, and penalties. An inadeqguate
description does not invalidate the notice. The bills would
require that tax deficiency and similar notices instead "set
forth the adjustments which are the basis for, and identify"
the amounts of tax, interest, additions to tax and
penalties.

The IRS already provides details of adjustments which are
the basis for proposed tax assessments in notices of
proposed adjustments and statutory notices of deficiency
issued by the examination function. Further, the IRS is
engaged in a significant ongoing effort to clarify its
notices to taxpayers in a manner that is compatible with its
computer capabilities. Without modernization of IRS tax
systems, however, it is not practical to provide details of
adjustments and related interest, additions to tax, and
penalty amounts on computer-generated notices. Only with
full implementation of Tax Systems Modernization would such
additional disclosures be feasible.

. Under current law, a taxpayer may
rely on Treasury regulations and revenue rulings that accord
with the taxpayer’s particular facts. In addition,
penalties are abated for taxpayers who rely on other written
guidance of the IRS. The Secretary may exercise his
discretion to issue tax regulations prospectively or
retroactively.

The bills would generally ban the issuance of retroactive
Treasury regulations. Such an unnecessary limitation would
encourage aggressive taxpayer behavior and cause serious
administrative problems. The New York State Bar Association
and American Bar Association are of the view that, on
balance, Treasury has exercised its discretion under current
law intelligently and responsibly. Thus, there is no
pattern of misuse or other emergency justifying the type of
fundamental change contemplated by the proposal.

The prohibition would encourage aggressive return positions
in the "window® between the date of change in the statute
and the date of issuance of requlations interpreting that
change. In addition, the exception for retroactive
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regulations to curb abuse of a statute would not cover
regulatlons addres51ng judlc1a1 decisions or substantive
defects in prior regulatlons. The absence of an exception
for regulations issued within twelve months of the related
statutory provision (as provided in H.R. 11) would encourage
the issuance of vague proposed regulations or notices that
provide less guidance to taxpayers.

Additionally, the retroactive effective date of the proposal
is counterproductive. By applying to regulations filed on
or after January 5, 1993, the proposal would undercut
legitimate reliance on regulations issued after that date.

March 24, 1995
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Commissioner.

We do have four more panels today, and so I want to remind you
that your entire statements will be entered in the record and are
available to us.

Mr. Monks, if you could direct your comments in such a way that
they don’t reiterate comments of your colleagues, I would appre-
ciate it.

STATEMENT OF LEE R. MONKS, TAXPAYER OMBUDSMAN,
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE

Mr. MonNks. Thank you. Madam Chairman, distinguished mem-
bers of the subcommittee, I am pleased to be here to comment
briefly on the Taxpayer Bill of Rights II proposals and to respond
to any questions you might have.

As the executive within the IRS with responsibility for admin-
istering the Problem Resolution Program on a day-to-day basis, 1
am in a most unique position. Although I don’t have direct respon-
sibility for day-to-day field tax administration programs, I am vi-
tally concerned with how those programs are being administered
and how they affect individual and business taxpayers.

One of my primary responsibilities is to ensure that the perspec-
tive of taxpayers is considered as decisions are being made and
new programs are being implemented within the IRS. In addition,
in my role as head of the Problem Resolution Program, I work with
our field offices to provide assistance to over 400,000 taxpayers an-
nually who experience problems when normal IRS processes or
channels do not seem to work. Perhaps, most importantly, I am
also responsible for the Taxpayer Assistance Order Program which
was statutorily established Ii))y the first Taxpayer Bill of Rights to
assist taxpayers who are experiencing significant hardship. On an
annual basis, problem resolution works about 33,000 of these cases,
more commonly referred to as ATAOs.

In the operation of these programs, a primary goal of PRP, prob-
lem resolution, is to identify IRS systems which may be contribut-
ing to taxpayer problems. We then work with those segments of the
organization that have “ownership” of the process to suggest and
make improvements designed to reduce problems of a similar na-
ture in the future.

From an organizational perspective, I report directly to the Com-
missioner and, therefore, have been provided with a great deal of
latitude and independence in accomplishing the mission of PRP. 1
provide functional direction, guidance, and support to the field
problem resolution officers located in every IRS region, district, and
service center. Since the vast majority of PRP casework is accom-
plished in our field offices, it is critical that PRP employees also re-
ceive strong support from their local head of office and appropriate
functional management.

Today, I would like to share my thoughts on one particular area
of the Bill of Rights which I understand is of concern to the Con-
gress, and that is the independence of field problem resolution offi-
cers. Although we in the IRS feel that the PRP program is working
well as it is currently constructed, and that both the Taxpayer Om-
budsman and the field PRO’s have been afforded the independence



67

necessary to accomplish our mission, I realize that many in Con-
gress may not fully share that view.

Based on previously stated concerns in this area, I have given
this matter a great deal of thought and would like to propose some
specific changes that might alleviate some of your concerns. I must
stress that these are my views and suggestions and are not pre-
sented as those of the administration, the Treasury Department, or
the Commissioner.

First, concerning the Taxpayer Assistance Order Program, cur-
rent procedures provide that a director, upon appeal, may overturn
a taxpayer assistance order and deny relief to a taxpayer claiming
significant hardship, based on the facts and circumstances of the
particular case. I would propose that taxpayer assistance orders
can only be appealed to the Taxpayer Ombudsman. This would ad-
dress some of the concerns regarding problem resolution officer de-
cisions on hardship cases being overturned by their directors. It
would also strengthen the independence of field problem resolution
officers regarding decisions relating to taxpayer assistance orders.

Second, concerning the reporting relationship of field problem
resolution officers, I am strongly in favor of retaining the current
reporting structure to the head of office for district and service cen-
ter PRO’s for a number of reasons. I would suggest the elevation
of taxpayer assistance order appeals to the Taxpayer Ombudsman
would address most, if not all, of those concerns. A further proposal
would be to either designate the Taxpayer Ombudsman as the se-
lecting official for all field problem resolution officer positions or
ensure that the ombudsman has significant input into both their
selection and annual appraisal. These actions would further en-
hance the relationship and accountability that currently exists be-
tween field problem resolution officers and the Taxpayer Ombuds-
man while also retaining the high level of support that problem
resolution officers receive from their directors.

Field problem resolution officers have expressed their concerns,
both to me and to their congressional representatives, regarding
the impact of no longer reporting to the local head of office. They
feel this could change the positive relationships they have estab-
lished with their directors and other staff members and possibly
impact on their ability to influence decisions and assist taxpayers
on ATAO cases. I share that concern. The vast majority of these
cases are handled in our field offices on an informal basis. This is
due primarily to the positive working relationships established by
our problem resolution officers with their functional counterparts.
Any change to the current reporting structure could have an im-
pact on those relationships with perhaps unintended consequences.
I am of the firm belief that the current reporting structure, with
the modifications I have proposed, is in the best interests of con-
tinuing our high level of support and assistance to taxpayers. Hav-
ing said that, we are certainly willing to engage in additional dis-
cussions with the committee on this issue.

Earlier, the Commissioner in her remarks indicated I would com-
ment on the proposal to change the ATAO process from taxpayers
experiencing significant hardship to the more general standard of
experiencing hardship. Problem resolution has already made a dis-
tinction in the categories of cases handled by the program. As I
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mentioned earlier, we handle over 400,000 PRP cases annually.
The general standards on these cases are: Subsequent contact by
the taxpayer on the same issue; any contact that indicates the tax-
payer has not received a response from the IRS by the date prom-
ised; any contact that indicates established systems have failed to
resolve the taxpayer’s problem; or where it is in the best interest
of the taxpayer or the IRS that the case be worked by PRP.

ATAOQ cases, on the other hand, both have a high standard, sig-
nificant hardship, and are afforded a higher priority as a result.
The essence of the ATAO program is speed and individual atten-
tion. Substantially expanding the volume of cases by changing the
criteria for an ATAO would inevitably diminish the level of atten-
tion and high priority these cases now receive. With over 150,000
ATAOQ’s processed since the establishment of the program in 1989,
my view is that the proposed changes would actually hurt those
who are in most need of the immediate attention the program pro-
vides. Those cases not meeting the higher standard of significant
hardship can still be included and receive attention as a regular
PRP case.

In conclusion, I fully realize that despite the best efforts of the
many hard-working, capable individuals in the Problem Resolution
Program, we are not able to resolve every problem in the most
timely and efficient manner. There are probably also instances
where the program has failed to work as expected. I would cer-
tainly invite and encourage you to bring those situations to my at-
tention in order that they may be examined and hopefully contrib-
ute to our continuing efforts to improve our services.

I would be glad to answer any questions you may have at this
time.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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Madame Chairman and Distinguished Members of the Sub-Committee:

I'm pleased to be here today to make some brief comments
relating to the Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2 proposals and to answer
any questions you may have.

As the executive within the IRS with responsibility for
administering the Problem Resolution Program (PRP) on a day-to-
day basis, I am in a most unique position. Although I do not
have direct responsibility for day-to-day field tax
administration programs, I am vitally concerned with how those
programs are being administered and how they may be affecting
individual and business taxpayers. One of my primary
responsibilities is to ensure that the perspective of taxpayers
is considered as decisions are being made and new programs are
being implemented. In addition, in my role as head of the
Problem Resolution Program, I work with our many field offices to
provide assistance to over 400,000 taxpayers annually who have
experienced problems when normal IRS processes or channels don’t
seem to work. Perhaps, most importantly, I am also responsible
for the Taxpayer Assistance Order program which was statutorily
established by the first Taxpayer Bill of Rights to assist
taxpayers who are experiencing significant hardship. ©On an
annual basis PRP works about 33,000 of these cases, more commonly
referred to as ATAOs.

In the operation of both of these programs, a primary goal
of PRP is to identify IRS systems which may be, inadvertently or
otherwise, contributing to taxpayer problems. We then work with
those segments of the organization that have "ownership" of the
process to suggest and make improvements designed to reduce
problems of a similar nature for taxpayers in the future.

From an organizational perspective, I report directly to the
Commissioner and Deputy Commissioner and have therefore been
provided with a great deal of latitude and independence in
accomplishing the mission of PRP. I provide functional
direction, guidance and support to the field Problem Resolution
officers (PROs) located in every IRS region, district and service
center. Since the vast majority of PRP casework is accomplished
in our field offices, it is critical that PRP employees also
receive strong support from their local head of office and
appropriate functional management.

I have previously shared my views on the Taxpayer Bill of
Rights 2 with the committee in writing and recently testified
before the committee on IRS efforts to reduce taxpayer burden.
Today, I would like to share my thoughts on one particular area
of the Bill of Rights which I understand is of concern to the
Congress and that is the independence of field PROs. Although we
in the IRS feel that the PRP program is working well as it is
currently constructed, and that both the Taxpayer Ombudsman and
field PROs have been afforded the independence necessary to
accomplish our mission, I realize that the Congress may not fully
share that view.
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Based on previously stated congressional concerns in this
area, I have given this matter a great deal of thought and would
like to propose some specific changes that might alleviate your
concerns. I must stress that these are my views and suggestions
and are not presented as those of the Administration, the
Treasury Department or the Commissioner.

First, concerning the TAO program, current procedures
provide that a director, upon appeal, may overturn a TAO and deny
relief to a taxpayer claiming significant hardship, based on the
facts and circumstances of the particular case. I would propose
that TAOs can only be appealed to the Taxpayer Ombudsman. This
would address concerns about PRO decisions on hardship cases
being overturned by directors. It would also strengthen the
independence of field PROs regarding decisions relating to TAOs.

Second, concerning the reporting relationship of field PROs,
I am strongly in favor of retaining the current reporting
structure to the head of office for district and service center
PROs for a number of reasons which I will cover in just a minute.
I would suggest, however, that if there are concerns about the
independence of field PROs in the current reporting alignment,
the elevation of TAO appeals to the Taxpayer Ombudsman would
address most if not all of those concerns. A further proposal
would be to either designate the Taxpayer Ombudsman as the
selecting official for all field PRO positions or ensure that the
Ombudsman has significant input into both their selection and
annual appraisal. These actions would further enhance the
relationships and accountability that currently exists between
field PROS and the Taxpayer Ombudsman while retaining the high
level of support that PROs currently receive from their
directors.

Field PROs have expressed their concerns, both to me and to
their congressional representatives, regarding the impact of no
longer reporting to the local head of office. They feel this
could change the positive relationship they currently have with
their directors and other staff members and possibly impact on
their ability to influence decisions and assist taxpayers on ATAO
cases. I share that concern. The vast majority of ATAOs are
handled in our field offices on an informal basis. This is due
primarily to the positive working relationships established by
the PROs with their functional counterparts. Any change to the
current reporting structure could have an impact on those
relationships with perhaps unintended consequences. I am of the
firm belief that the current reporting structure, with the
modifications I have proposed, is in the best interests of
continuing our high level of assistance to taxpayers. We are
gertainly willing to engage in additional discussion on this
issue.

Earlier, the Commissioner, in her remarks, indicated that I
would comment on the proposal to change the standard for ATAOs
from a taxpayer experiencing significant hardship to the more
general standard of experiencing hardship. PRP has already made
a distinction in the categories of cases handled by the program.
As I mentioned earlier, we handle over 400,000 PRP cases
annually. The general standards for these cases are:

] subsequent contact by the taxpayer on the same issue
(allowing time to resolve the initial inquiry);

o any contact that indicates the taxpayer has not
received a response from IRS by the date promised;

o any contact that indicates established systems have
failed to resolve the taxpayer’s problem; or

o where it is in the best interest of the taxpayer or the

Service that the case be worked in PRP.
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ATAO cases, on the other hand, both have a higher standard
(significant hardship) and are afforded a higher priority as a
result. The essence of the ATAO program is speed and individual
attention. Substantially expanding the volume of cases handled
in the ATAO program would inevitably diminish the level of
attention and high priority these cases now receive. With over
150,000 ATAOs processed since the establishment of the program in
1989, my view is that the proposed change would actually hurt
those who are in most need of the immediate attention the program
provides. Those cases not meeting the higher standard of
significant hardship can still be included and receive attention
as a regular PRP case.

In conclusion, I fully realize that despite the best efforts
of the many hard-working capable individuals in PRP, we are not
able to resolve every problem in the most timely and efficient
manner. There are probably also instances where the program has
failed to work as expected. I would invite and encourage you to
bring those situations to my attention in order that they may be
examined and hopefully contribute to our continuing efforts to
improve our services.

I would be glad to answer any question you may have.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Monks. I will ask a couple
of questions and then move on. If we need to come back, we will.
You mentioned at the beginning of your testimony that these
were your thoughts and not those of tge Treasury, I believe you
said. I just wondered if your testimony had gone through the re-
giew process of the IRS and the Treasury as testimony traditionally
oes.

Mr. MONKS. My testimony was shared, but these are my com-
ments.

Ms. BEERBOWER. Treasury did not receive a copy of his testimony
in advance.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. Ms. Beerbower, to shift gears
just ever so slightly on you, one of the things that is of great con-
cern to me is the whole matter of regulations and when they get
written. And from the point of view otg;;laxpayer compliance, I have
come to feel this is a very important matter. Could you update us
on how many regulations the Treasury and IRS are currently work-
ing, what your backlog is? Is the backlog decreasing or increasing?
What is the general time lag between when Congress passes a tax
law and regulations are written?

Ms. BEERBOWER. Yes, certainly. The IRS and Treasury have an-
nounced the 1995 business plan that has on it, I think, about 165—
when I last counted it—regulatory projects. Now, these projects are
on that plan because all of us, the IRé and the Treasury, are com-
mitted to finishing them before December 31.

Last year, I can’t remember what our success rate was, but we
try very hard to keep track of it. It might have been 85 percent,
as I recall, that we completed.

The regulations are of varying degrees of difficulty. Some of them
are very easy to write and very easy to issue. Others, such as the
regulations that we have issued on contingent debt and synthetic
securities and the accrual of income on certain financial products,
are very difficult to write. They do take more time, and the lag is
obviously greater depending upon the difficulty of the regulation.
So it is very hard to say. In some instances, like section 385 in the
code, the distinctions between stock and debt, there have never
been satisfactory regulations issued.

Chairman JOHNSON. So what is the number of years that is the
traditional gap between the passage of a major tax bill and the
writing of the regulations?

Ms. BEERBOWER. It would be very hard to say. The OBRA regula-
tions on the conduit provisions, on most of the areas in which sig-
nificant guidance was needed, were provided last year. So within
a year, we attempted to provide at least proposed regulations for
inost of those statutory provisions. But I think some will take
onger.

Chairman JOHNSON. Could you get back to us with precise infor-
mation on this matter of the gap between when a law is passed,
when guidances are issued, and when regulations are adopted and
finalized?

Ms. BEERBOWER. Certainly.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.

Mr. Matsui.

Mr. MATsuL Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
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Mr. Monks, maybe I didn’t hear you because I went out for a mo-
ment, but did you talk about the abatement of interest issue?

Mr. MONKS. No, I did not.

Mr. MATsUlL. What is your position on that?

Mr. MoONKS. We have looked at that for quite a period of time,
and we believe that there are some instances where abatement of
interest may be appropriate.

Mr. MATSUIL. So you would favor, then, perhaps something to
make changes there to give the IRS and Treasury or both the au-
thority to make changes—or to abate interest, should it become
necessary?

Mr. MoNKs. I think that it should be looked at on a case-by-case
basis. We should take into account the circumstances of the situa-
tion.

Mr. MaATsUL. In other words, you do favor——

Mr. MonNKs. I generally would be in favor of looking at it further.

Mr. MATSUIL. What about getting the Service and/or the Treasury
Department to lift liens?

Mr. MONKS. I certainly think that there are circumstances where
that should be the case, yes.

Mr. MaTsul. Did you speak to that issue in your testimony?

Mr. MoNKs. No, I did not.

Mr. MATSUL I guess the question I want to ask is: How inde-
pendent are you? How many people do you have working for you,
directly under you? Field office, everything.

Mr. MoNKS. Directly under me, I have a relatively small staff in
the headquarters office, about 25 employees. The field problem res-
olution officers do not work directly for me. They work for either
the regional commissioner, the Service center director, or the local
district director.

Mr. MATsUIL Yes. You know, when I was on the city council in
Sacramento, we had a situation where we had a city manager form
of government, and the elected officials hired the city manager, and
the city manager ran the government and basically gave us policy
input. And we decided that we needed a little more independence,
and we hired a budget analyst, but we didn’t give the budget ana-
lyst anything but an office. In fact, he had to go out and get his
own telephone and all this stuff, and we gave him a little budget.
And he failed miserably. I mean, it was the worst situation in the
world, and this guy destroyed his career, essentially. He had to
move out of Sacramento.

Do you feel you are understaffed? Can you handle your work? Be-
cause you have, what, I don’t know how many hundreds of thou-
sands of taxpayers you have to handle. I would imagine you receive
thousands of telephone calls an hour during the tax season. Is that
correct? How do you handle that?

Mr. MONKS. Most of the inquiries go into our field offices. We
have about 400——

Mr. MaTsul. But you don’t run those offices, though. You don’t
have any control over those.

Mr. MoNKS. I don’t run those offices, but I do have a lot of con-
tact with them. They get field direction and guidance from the om-
budsman’s office. We meet with them——
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Mr. MaTsul. But we need an ombudsman, then, because, I mean,
the field office is under the direction and control of the Depart-
ment, right? So, I mean, that is great that they make those calls
to them, but what is your function? Do you do the big picture stuff?
Do you do the small picture stuff? If an individual taxpayer con-
tacted one of your 25 employees, how do you handle that?

Mr. MONKS. Some of the taxpayer inquiries do come into our of-
fice. We work with individual field offices on specific cases. We get
information from them. We assist them where they are running
into difficulty. So there is a lot of coordination.

Mr. MaTsul. Let me ask, how long have you had this job?

Mr. MONKS. Two years.

Mr. MATSUI. What are your big accomplishments?

Mr. MoNKS. We have, I think, made a number of recommenda-
tions. One specific project that we worked on in the headquarters
office dealt with how to effect improving the processes on changing
and updating our master file on tax.;)ayer addresses.

Mr. MATSUL. Was it implemented?

Mr. MONKS. A number of the recommendations have been imple-
mented. We are in the process of monitoring those recommenda-
tions to ensure that we do have greater capability in that area.

We are also——

Mr. MATSUL I guess the question I am going to ask is—well, and
you can’t answer it, but do you perform a valuable function given
your staffing levels and given what you are up against? And if you
do, well, then, I don’t know how you define it, but if you don't, are
you even relevant? And if you need more staffing, then we need to
know that. But then that creates—you know, do you have a par-
allel system? And I don’t quite know how you deal with it, but you
are kind of in a hybrid position. Who do you represent? Who do you
work for? Congress or the executive branch or the IRS or Treasury
Department? All these things are a little confusing to me, and I
guess when this office was created, those things were thought
through. But now that you have been in for 2 years, I would like
to liind of pursue this further with you beyond this hearing, obvi-
ously.

So that is all I have for you, but I am going to follow up, I guess,
with your office to find out exactly what you do.

Mr. MONKS. Certainly.

Mr. MaTsul. Let me ask Ms. Beerbower a question. You indi-
cated—and I tend to agree with you on the burden of proof issue.
I think if you really want a system of voluntary compliance, you
almost have to put the burden of proof on civil matters on the tax-
payer. And so I do tend to agree in a rather strong way with both
Commissioner Richardson and you.

The abatement of interest issue, though, I can understand if I got
a notice saying that I owe $3,000 but then there was no effort to
collect, I will remember that. I will remember even if it is 5 years
later. And if I get hit with the $3,000 plus interest, that is my
problem and I have to deal with it. But I am not at all sure all
taxpayers are in that situation. I can imagine some taxpayers per-
haps who live day to day, week to week, month to month, being in
a situation where if they got a notice for $1,500 that they owe, they
might put it aside, and if there is no collection because, let us say,
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the files got lost and 5 years later all of a sudden they are hit with
this $1,500 plus interest, they may not be in a position to deal with
it.

I don’t know how you deal with a situation like that. It just
seems to me there is an equitable issue that has to be dealt with,
not for me or somebody who perhaps hires a CPA, has an account-
ant, you know, has the ability and the structure in order to remem-
ber those things and think, hey, I might be able to get away with
it. But really, you know, if I don’t, I am in trouble. But there may
be some people that are not in that position. How do you deal with
them? Do you make them pay and do you make them sell their
house? How is this done?

I think what Mr. Monks says is correct. Maybe you do need a lit-
tle authority to pick up those cases that are hardship cases.

Ms. BEERBOWER. I think it is a difficult question. As you suggest,
it differs case by case, and the individual circumstances of the tax-
payer and the facts behind it are critical to one’s judgment of
whether the relief is necessary or desirable.

I think in situations like that, it is hard to legislate.

Mr. MaTsul. Well, see, I would suggest, I mean, perhaps we give
you the authority and you promulgate with the IRS and the om-
budsman regulations that would give you some discretion in order
to make those judgments. I just don’t think it is fair to certain tax-
payers, particularly if somebody quits from the IRS, quits their job,
and then that file gets misplaced in some cabinet. I don’t think
that is fair to that taxpayer who may not have quite the back-
ground or perhaps the infrastructure to remember those things.

T would imagine there are quite a few of those folks.

Ms. BEERBOWER. I think we would certainly consider the possi-
bility of perhaps publishing standards.

Mr. MATsuUl. But you don’t have the authority to do anything
right now, though; is that correct?

Ms. BEERBOWER. Well, right now what we are doing is working
with the staffs on the Taxpayer Bill of Rights, deciding where we
need additional authority.

Mr. MaTsuL I am not talking about the staff. I am talking about
you don’t have the—in other words, there must be taxpayers out
there that are in that position.

Ms. BEERBOWER. Yes.

Mr. MaTsUlL. Now, how do you deal with them? You make them
pay, right?

Ms. BEERBOWER. At the moment, I'd defer to the Commissioner
on that.

Ms. RICHARDSON. 1 think that is correct, Mr. Matsui. But also,
one of our proposals which would address some of your concerns is
to send an annual reminder notice to taxpayers that they do have
an outstanding obligation. We are doing this now, but also it is in-
cluded in the legislation.

Mr. MATSUIL See, in that situation, that is fine. If you were mak-
ing an attempt to collect, then obviously the taxpayer has the obli-
gation—] don’t care what level the income or background of that
taxpayer is. The taxpayer owes the money. But there have to be
situations where maybe a notice was sent, but then no collection
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effort was made for 3 or 4 years, and in that situation, the equity
may shift or perhaps the burden of proof should shift in that case.

Why should then the Service put a person in a position where
they may have to sell their house in order to collect that back pay-
ment plus the interest? It would seem to me you would want the
authority to protect those taxpayers. And if we gave you that au-
thority, you can promulgate regulations to deal with the hardship
cases, but don’t let me get away with it or people in my position
get away with it.

I don’t understand why you don’t want that authority. It would
seem to me—I just think that you can’t resist all of these provi-
sions. There are some, like the burden of proof, that I think are a
problem and that would create tremendous problems for all of you
if, in fact, we shifted the burden of proof. We would really no longer
have a system of voluntary compliance. But in some cases, it would
seem to me that you would want some authority in order to make
the proger decision and protect the taxpayer for decisions that are
not good.

M%. BEERBOWER. I think we are certainly willing to consider
that. You know, we do work out installment agreements, other
types of payment plans for people not able to pay. I would want
to study the facts, but I would strongly doubt that the house is
taken before——

Mr. MaTsuL Well, let’s take somebody making $30,000 a year
with 3 kids or 4 kids, a couple of them trying to get through college
and they are working part-time. But essentially that person is basi-
cally making it month to month, and there are a lot of people like
that, I know, in my district and throughout the United States. That
person gets hit for $800. You don’t collect or attempt to collect for
5 years. That $800 becomes $1,800, you know—I don’t know what
the interest would be. But that person may not then be in a posi-
tion to go out and even borrow, and so they would probably have
to find some way to put their equity on the line in that house in
which they may have $10,000 worth of equity. Then they are going
to have a further problem meeting those monthly payments.

It seems to me that there are a lot of people that could be put
in that position.

Ms. BEERBOWER. I would certainly consider it.

Mr. Martsul. I will finish with this comment. I just hope that
when you look at these things that you use some discretion, be-
cause if you just oppose everything, we may do something that
might be bad for you. And we want to work with you. We want
some flexibility on your part so that we can come up with a smart
decision.

Ms. BEERBOWER. Well, as I was describing in the 40-some-odd
provisions that are being discussed now at the staff level, there is
major disagreement on only 6. There is massive agreement and
modification going on with respect to the balance. I certainly don’t
want to suggest that we oppose all of the provisions.

Mr. MAaTsul. I understand, but this abatement of interest issue
seems to me one that you should—I mean, it would seem to me you
would want that authority and then you can promulgate regula-
tions and protect yourself but also protect some taxpayers. That is
just an example.
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Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. I would just like to follow up on the report
issue so that we may focus on one issue at a time.

Mr. Monks, I know you do provide reports to the Commissioner
and that those reports cite problems, operational problems, statu-
tory problems, and make suggestions. In the past, the Treasury has
not opposed the provision of these reports to the Congress, and, in
fact, we have received in the last 2 years very good reports frdm
Mr. Monks at the request of my honored and esteemed and beloved
predecessor, Congressman Pickle of Texas.

But it is my understanding that the Treasury now opposes the
provision of those reports to Congress. Is that true?

Ms. BEERBOWER. Honestly, I do not believe we have seen a report
from the ombudsman. They are not sent to us. We do regularly
communicate with the Commissioner, and the Commissioner will
have suggestions that are given to us, and we work on those sug-
gestions to develop legislation where it is appropriate or to embody
the suggestion in regulatory projects.

Chairman JOHNSON. Your testimony suggests on page 10 that
you oppose the provision of these reports to the committee.

Ms. BEERBOWER. We oppose the provision of legislative tax from
proposals going directly from the ombudsman to the committee
without the review that is institutional in the Office of Tax Policy—
the revenue estimating, the balancing, the input, the conflicts with
other provisions—and without filtering that through the Secretary
of the Treasury and ultimately the President in order to speak with
one voice on tax legislation.

Chairman JOHNSON., I appreciate your concern with the Treasury
having a single voice. I hope you will think this over and discuss
it with us in the days ahead, because I think there is some merit,
frankly, to that discussion going on publicly, to the ombudsman
having the responsibility to report things as he sees it to us, and
our having the responsibility to work with you and listen. I think
certainly the Nation does need one voice on tax policy.

But particularly in today’s world, it is important that some of
those controversies be discussed and the resolution be a matter of
public process. And so I hope you will work with us to reconsider
that position on your part.

Second, I do want to mention just to both Treasury and the IRS,
I want to raise the issue of the fact that under section 7430, the
taxpayer must not only prevail over the IRS on the merits of his
case, but he also has to show that the IRS was not substantially
justified in maintaining its position against the taxpayer.

We talked earlier in terms of burden of proof, and Treasury gave
excellent testimony on how hard it would be for Treasury to prove
certain things. It strikes me that it would be very hard for the tax-
payer to prove that the IRS was not substantially justified.

What would be your position on switching the burden of proof to
the IRS to show that it was substantially _]ustlﬁed in maintaining
its posmon in order to defeat a victorious taxpayer’s application for
attorneys’ fees? Now, this is somebody who has challenged the IRS,
he has won; it has been adjudicated that, in fact, his case was the
better case. Why should he then have to go on to prove that the
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IRS was not substantially justified when in this case the IRS has
the information and he does not?

Ms. RICHARDSON. Madam Chairman, if I might, I would like to
introduce Stuart Brown, who is our chief counsel. I think he is pre-
pared to address that issue.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.

Mr. BROWN. Thank you. Madam Chairman, let me say first that
the provision you are describing is our current operating practice;
in other words, when our attorneys are involved in a case which
leads to a request for attorneys’ fees and we decide to oppose the
request, our guidance to our attorneys is that they must be pre-
?aged to prove the Government’s position was substantially justi-

ied.

Now, I understand that is not required by statute at the moment,
but that is, in fact, the way we operate at the present time. We
haven't really considered whether it would be appropriate to enact
that into legislation, but we certainly would be willing to discuss
that further with you.

Chairman JOHNSON. All right. So you would not have any objec-
tion to us clarifying that, in fact, it was the IRS’ responsibility.

Mr. BROWN. It is our current practice. I don’t think I am pre-
pared to state a legislative recommendation, but I can tell you that
is——

Chairman JOHNSON. I think you need to think about that be-
cause that is

_ Mr. BROWN. We would be happy to work with you on it.

Chairman JOHNSON. That will be of interest to us.

Mr. BROWN. Sure.

Chairman JOHNSON. As you are keenly aware, this month the
House passed the Attorney Accountability Act. This bill encourages
the settlement of litigation by imposing attorneys’ fees on a party
which rejects a settlement offer in cases where the court later
afv‘fgards the party less than the amount of the earlier settlement
offer.

What would be the IRS’ position regarding adopting a similar ap-
proach for taxpayer disputes for the IRS?

Mr. BROWN. We would be very careful before we went in that di-
rection for tax litigation, and I guess there are a couple of reasons
why. I think you have to remember that attorneys’ fees are the tail
and not the dog. Our main objective in any tax controversy is to
resolve it at the earliest possible level, hopefully, when the ques-
tions are first asked by the agent; if not then, through the adminis-
trative appeals process; and if not then, in court, in a docketed sta-
tus. But even though we resolve about 30,000 tax court cases a
year, only about 1,000 to 1,500 are actually tried. The others are
settled in the process leading up to the trial. And we are concerned
that changes that would shift that balance would provide signifi-
cantly more burden both to us and to the tax court if we do any-
thing that confuses the situation or encourages additional litiga-
tion.

Beyond that, if Congress felt that it was appropriate to provide
more liberal rules for attorneys’ fees, our suggestion would be to
make the rules as clear as possible. If you feel it is appropriate
that the Government should spend more money to support tax-
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payers who want to litigate cases against the Government, the only
recommendation I would have is that we should find rules that
make that process not interfere with the basic process of resolving
the issue on the merits; and, secondly, that in itself, it should not
become a major controversy and a source of continuing litigation.
But let’s just find some rules that are fairly simple and straight-
forward, and we can go forward from there.

Mr. CARDIN. Would the gentlelady yield on that point?

Chairman JOHNSON. I would be happy to.

Mr. CARDIN. I think this is a very important discussion because
many of the cases that you are referring to have implications far
beyond the specific case that may be under active consideration,
and the IRS position and, indeed, the taxpayer’s position may very
well be influenced by the impact it has on other cases that are
pending. And if we just look at the counsel fees related to a settle-
ment offer and the cost after a settlement offer and the amount of
dollars involved, it may not really reflect the importance of that
litigation either to the taxpayer or to the IRS.

Mr. BROWN. That is absolutely true. We emphasize over and over
again that the reason that we litigate particular cases is not only
to collect the proper amount of tax from that taxpayer, but much
more importantly, to make sure the rules are clarified and the law
is understood and followed by everyone.

So the 1,000 or 1,500 cases that are actually tried to decision in
tax court every year are an infinitesimal percentage of the total
revenue we collect. The importance of those cases comes from the
rules they establish for other taxpayers.

Mr. CARDIN. And, in fact, if you reach settlement you may not
even have a clear understanding as to how it impacts on other tax-
payers of similar nature if there is a settlement that is not clear
as to the effect of it.

Mr. BROWN. I would agree with that. I think that this provision,
as I understand this provision, has been available to the Federal
Civil Procedure for a fairly long time, and it is only infrequently
used in civil litigation generally.

Mr. CARDIN. I would like some time on a different subject.

Chairman JOHNSON. You will have some time.

Mr. Hancock.

Mr. HaNCOCK. Thank you, very much. I recognize that this ques-
tion about the burden of proof is a very, very complicated issue. I
just was wondering if there is a way to come up with some type
of language which breaks down the responsibility for the burden of
proof rather than just saying the burden is entirely on the Internal
Revenue Service or it is entirely the individual.

For instance in the cases that Ms. Beerbower mentioned, it is
pretty obvious that if you claim a dependent, the burden of proof
should be upon the claimant, not on Internal Revenue to prove
whether you have the children or whether you do not.

The only trouble is once you start that method or start trying to
itemize, especially with our complicated tax law, I am afraid you
get into trouble. But it is something we might consider.

One of the things that concerns me is that compliance costs in
our system is extremely expensive. There is a lot of money spent
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just to comply that could better be spent for better purposes than
complying with the tax law.

What about the cases where Internal Revenue obviously makes
a mistake. For instance, an individual files the proper papers and
everything, and Internal Revenue, in its own system, has the pa-
pers, but they get lost. And they end up saying, oh, yes, we are
going to send this person a notice of deficiency. We will not give
them a name, nobody that they can correspond with, and we are
going to send them a little notice that says, you owe us $4,500, a
general penalty.

Then that taxpayer has to hire a CPA, or uses his regular CPA
or his attorney, whoever the taxpayer is, and files a power of attor-
ney. A month later he still cannot get an answer. He starts trying
to make telephone calls, and finds out Internal Revenue says, we
will not talk to you on the telephone, we have to do it by cor-
respondence.

Six months later after the individual or the company is out sev-
eral hundred dollars in fees, Internal Revenue says, ah ha, we
found the paper, it was here all the time.

Now, should not there be some way that that taxpayer could be
reimbursed for the expenses they have incurred when Internal Rev-
enue had the papers properly filed, the entire 6 or 8 months that
they were trying to collect or say that there was a deﬁgge‘ncy?

I mean should not the taxpayer have some type o6f reimburse-
ment other than being able to take his $500 worth of additional at-
torney fees, or the CPA fees off of his next year’s income tax?

Mr. BROwWN. Mr. Hancock, if I understand the situation you are
describing, I do not think it happens all that often, but it probably
happens some times.

Mr. HANCOCK. Yes, it happens some times.

Mr. BROWN. And that when it does happen, I am told that we
have some discretion to allow for small amounts to be paid to com-
pensate taxpayers who are in that situation, under section 7430 in
current law, as long as they have gotten to court.

Mr. Hancock. Well, what if you have a situation though where
you cannot even get anybody to agree it ever happened. It hap-
pened but nobody says, well, we do not know, everything is OK.

Mr. BROwN. That is a much harder case for us because then we
- have two different people telling us two different stories.

Mr. HANCOCK. But you are telling me that there is a remedy for
this type of situation.

Mr. BROWN. I was not completely aware of it until just now, but
I am told that it happens on a fairly regular basis, we do allow
small claims like that to be paid when taxpayers can convince us
that it really was our fault that something got lost.
hM;. HANCOCK. Can you cite for me the code section that allows
that?

Mr. BROWN. I can provide that to you later.

[The following was subsequently received:]

SERVICE’S AUTHORITY TO REIMBURSE TAXPAYERS

Question. At the hearing, Representative Hancock posed the following factual situ-
ation and question. A taxpayer files the proper papers, presumably for a correspond-
ence audit, and the Service makes an obvious mistake and loses them. The Service
does not provide any person that can resolve the matter and issues a Notice of Defi-
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ciency. After the notice, the taxpayer hires an accountant or attorney, who files a
power of attorney and tries to convince the Service of its error. Finally, the Service
admits its error. The question posed by Representative Hancock was whether the
Service could “reimburse” the taxpayer for the expenses.

Answer. As both the Commissioner and the Chief Counsel stated at the hearing,
the present formulation of I.R.C. § 7430 allows the Service to reimburse the admin-
istrative costs described. Section 7430(aX1) and (cX2) address the situation where,
after the issuance of a notice of deficiency as described here, costs are incurred.
That statute provides for the allowance of reasonable administrative costs where the
position of the Service in the notice of deficiency was not substantially justified.
Clear administrative errors resulting in an unwarranted notice are obviously not
justified. Reasonable accountant or other representative’s costs are included in the
allowable award amounts. I.R.C. §7430(c)(1)(B)(m) and (3). The Service can allow
these costs without the taxpayer going to court or the court can require the Service
to pay them. I.R.C. §7430(f) (1) and (2).

The Service has promulgated regulations providing for taxpayer applications for
administrative costs after resolution of the merits of the tax liability. Treasury Reg-
ulation §1.7430-2 provides for the filing of the claim with the office that resolved
the merits of the tax, or with the district director if the office is not known. The
contents of the claim and the procedures for resolving the claim are clearly set forth
in the regulations. Treasury Regulation § 1.7430-2(c)(3). These claims are normally
handled by the Ap division administratively following internal procedures pub-
lished in Internal Revenue Manual (IRM) 8465.

Ms. RICHARDSON. And I think, Mr. Hancock, just to make clear,
I think that that provision, as Mr. Brown sald is applicable once
a case gets into court. We would certainly be w1llmg to work with
you and the staff to try to come up with something that might be
equitable through the administrative process.

I think the problem is being able to define a standard that would
be workable.

Mr. HANcOCK. Well, naturally they can go ahead and deduct
their accounting fees or what have you, but they ought to get the
full amount, not just the taxable amount of that deduction. That
would make it a little bit more palatable.

Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Cardin.

Mr. CARDIN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Mr. Monks, I am trying to get a better understanding as to how
your office operates and I understand that you handle different
types of cases, some that are more involved than others.

I would like to concentrate on the TAQ’s, taxpayer assistance or-
ders. If I understand your written testimony, you receive approxi-
mately 33,000 requests a year where the taxpayer has alleged sig-
nificant hardship. And you have received since the inception of the
TAO’s about 150,000 requests.

Could you give me some indication of how many of those have
le((1i to?your intervention and actually issuing taxpayer assistance
orders?

Mr. MoNKS. The application for a taxpayer assistance order is
filed either by a taxpayer representative or by a Service employee
when a taxpayer comes to them with a situation that appears to
be a case of significant hardship.

We process all of those cases and in approximately 80 percent of
the cases have found a form of relief of some sort for the taxpayer.

There are some cases where a——

Mr. CARDIN. A form of relief—

Mr. MoNKS. Full relief or partial relief of the circumstances that
created the hardship.
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Mr. CARDIN. Without the need of formal—— -

Mr. Monks. Without the need for the formal issuance of a tax-
payer assistance order.

Mr. CARDIN. In those 80 percent of the cases, have you satisfied
the taxpayer or you have satisfied yourself that the issue is re-
solved?

Mr. MonNks. I think both. In the vast majority of the cases, hard-
ship is found and a change is made in favor of the taxpayer.

In some cases, we may not find that significant hardship exists,
but it may meet the other criteria for a PRP case and we work that
case and try to resolve the issue that led to the taxpayer coming
to us.

Mr. CARDIN. And what difference is that from the 400,000 that
you handled through the normal routine?

Mr. MoNKs. The 400,000 cases refer to our problem resolution
type cases. Those cases generally come to our attention as a result
of a taxpayer having to contact us a second time on the same issue.
Perhaps there has been a system breakdown, perhaps there has
been a response promised to the taxpayer that was not made time-
ly. Again, practitioners and Service employees have been trained to
recognize those situations and refer those situations to problem
resolution.

So we can look at the system that created the problem and try
to determine what caused the problem.

Mr. CARDIN. So your 80 percent are screened through informal
methods of resolving the problem; what happens to the other 20
percent?

Mr. MONKS. Let me go back. Those are the applications for tax-
payer assistance orders.

In some cases the relief cannot be provided and we advise the
taxpayer of the action that has been taken to research their ac-
count and let them know what the situation is. There are other sit-
uations where the relief is denied because it is barred by a statute
or it is not the appropriate action to take.

Generally, when a case comes in, we discuss it with the function
involved. For example, it may involve a collection issue. We discuss
the issue with the taxpayer, and with the collection function and
determine the most appropriate course of action to take.

Mr. CARDIN. How many cases actually end up where you have to
issue an order?

Mr. MoONKS. Not very many. In calendar year 1993 we issued 65
taxpayer assistance orders, and in calendar year 1994 we issued
only 12. But again, generally these cases are discussed with the
function involved and resolution is reached informally. Let me cite
an example involving a collection issue.

We may reach a determination mutually that the case could be
resolved better. The taxpayer’s hardship can be relieved by grant-
ing an installment agreement instead of perhaps a levy on that
particular account at that point in time.

So, in many cases, the resolution is reached informally without
the need for the filing of a taxpayer assistance order.

Mr. CARDIN. And only 12 cases in 1994 you were unable to re-
solve the issue with the IRS then?
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MraMONKs. And the taxpayer assistance order was subsequently
issued.

Mr. CARDIN. Well, either you are very, very efficient, or there is
not much independence from the agency. You could draw one of
two conclusions from that.

Mr. MoNKs. Well, what I would like to believe is that the prob-
lem resolution officers have been very effective in making their
case, because again, on 80 percent of these cases we do provide re-
lief to the taxpayers.

Mr. CARDIN. What standards do you use to issue an order? When
will you issue an order?

Mr. MONKS. We would issue an order if we felt that the taxpayer
presented a compelling case, we had presented our arguments to
the function involved and they did not agree with us, and we felt
strongly about the position that we were taking.

We would issue a taxpayer assistance order if we felt that that
was the correct procedure to take and that there were no other
ways to relieve that hardship.

Mr. CARDIN. And that happens in 12 cases out of 33,000 a year?

Mr. MoNKs. That was the case for 1994.

Mr. CARDIN. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Monks, I would like to request a copy
of the TAO’s issued by the ombudsman for my safe, and a sum-
mary of the orders that were issued that would be available to the
committee.

Mr. MoNKS. The orders were issued by problem resolution offi-
cers in our field offices, but I can provide that.

Chairman JOHNSON. If you would provide an edited version for
the members and then provide the cases, themselves, for the safe,
I would appreciate it.

Mr. MONKS. Yes.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.

[The following was subsequently received:]
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DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20224

TAXPAYER OMBUDSMAN

April 26, 1995

The Honorable Nancy L. Johnson
Chairman, Subcommittee on Oversight
Committee on Ways and Means

1135 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Madame Chairman:

At the hearings you conducted on March 24, 1995, you
requested that I provide you with copies and edited versions of
all Taxpayer Assistance Orders (ATAQs) issued during 1994. At
that time, I informed you that there had been twelve (12) TAOs
issued during 1994. When gathering the information, it was
discovered that one of the TAOs had been incorrectly coded;
therefore eleven (1ll) TAO were issued during 1994. Enclosed are
copies of the 11 TAO files and a synopsis of the 11 files with
identifying information deleted.

If you have any questions, please contact me or a member of
your staff may contact my Executive Assistant, Tom Tiffany. We

may both be reached at 202 622~6100.

Sincerely,

Enclosures
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TAXPAYER ASSISTANCE ORDER8 (TAOs)

1. Case #1

This taxpayer is 73 years old and in poor health. She did
not file a tax return for tax year 1991. Based on information
reported to I. R. S., we prepared a tax return for her under
Internal Revenue Code Section 6020(b) showing social security
income of $8,578,00, dividend income of $15.00, interest income
$1,711.00, and gross distributions from pension funds of
$18,539.00 and $2,009.00. The tax due based on this unreported
income is $2,501.00, plus penalties and interest from April 15,
1992. The taxpayer was very upset when she received the proposed
tax assessment. She contacted her local office with a Form S11,
Application for Taxpayer Assistance Order. I.R.S. did not locate
any prior year liabilities. The Problem Resolution Officer (PRO)
decided that the taxpayer’s situation warranted relief. The PRO
set up a meeting with the Examination Division to request the
additional tax not be assessed due the taxpayer’s age, poor
health, and financial situation. Examination insisted the tax
must be assessed. The PRO determined that a TAO would be
necessary. A TAO was issued, Examination did not contest and the
tax was not assessed.

2. Case #§2

This taxpayer is 72 years old. She had major surgery three
times, 1991, 1992, and 1993. Her only recreation and enjoyment
is playing bingo. Her ‘bingo winnings were reported to I.R.S. and
additional tax was assessed for tax years 1990 and 1992 by
Examination Division. Additional tax was proposed for tax year
1991 by Examination Division. The taxpayer contacted her local
office with a Form 911, Application for Taxpayer Assistance
Order, because she did not have the ability to pay the additional
tax assessed and the tax proposed to be assessed. The taxpayer
met with the Problem Resolution Officer (PRO) and gave her an
affidavit stating that she spent any bingo winnings on additional
bingo games and on auto expenses, etc. to travel to the Indian
Reservations where the bingo games were held. She can no longer
attend the bingo games as she is elderly, in poor health, and her
sister-in-law, who drove her to the bingo games, is now deceased.
The taxpayer owns no property and her only income is social
security. The PRO determined that relief was warranted. A TAO
was issued and the tax for 1991 was not assessed. The tax for
1990 and 1992 was determined to be currently not collectable and
will not be pursued.
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3. Case #3

This taxpayer owed a joint tax liability for tax year 1982
with her former husband. The taxpayers divorced in 1985 and the
taxpayer wife was awarded the personal residence in the divorce
settlement. Notice of Federal Tax Lien (NFTL) was filed for the
1982 joint liability, however, the divesting of the taxpayer
husband’s interest in the personal residence was never recorded.
Therefore, the full lien attached to the personal residence.

When the Service began seizure action for payment of the taxes
due, the taxpayer wife filed a Form 911, Application for Taxpayer
Assistance Order (ATAO). The District Office Problem Resolution
Officer issued a TAO to settle the matter. The TAO instructed the
taxpayer wife to full pay her portion of the 1982 joint tax
liability ($17, 233.39), which she did on March 30, 1994 and the
NFTL on the personal residence was discharged on July 7, 1994.

4. Case i#4

The taxpayer is a clothing business, delinquent on quarterly
returns and payment of Federal Tax Deposits and prior taxes. The
Revenue Officer has attempted to work with the taxpayer and set
up payment plans but the taxpayer has repeatedly not complied.
The Revenue Officer was going to seize the business. A TAO was
issued to stop the seizure. After review by the District
Director, the TAO was rescinded.

5. Case #5

This taxpayer is the mother of new born twins and a 4 year
0ld child. She is single and currently is unemployed and
receives only Aid to Families with Dependant Children (AFDC).
Her telephone is about to be disconnected and she needs to buy
food for herself and her children. Her income tax refund from a
prior year is to be offset to a tax liability of her ex-husband.
A TAO was issued to provide the taxpayer her refund to purchase
food and pay her phone bill.

6. cCase #6

This taxpayer is homeless, in desperate need of refund.
Currently staying at local motels, one day at a time. There is
an outstanding balance due from a prior year. Issued a TAO to
provide taxpayer refund and bypass balance due.
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7. Case #7

These taxpayers are in need of their refund due to imminent
foreclosure because they are 3 months in arrears on the mortgage
payments. Their car was stolen with no insurance and recovered
with a blown engine. A prior balance due is shown (debtor master
file DMF) for child support owed by son who has used father’s
SSN. Child support enforcement agency verified that this
taxpayer does not owe the child support. A TAO was issued to
provide a manual refund and bypass erroneous liability.

8. Case #8

This taxpayer suffers from severe depression and has
threatened suicide on several occasions. He is responding to
psychotherapy and medication. A Revenue Officer set up a wage
levy agreement of $543.00 per month which the taxpayer cannot
afford. A TAO was issued to reduce the wage levy to $125.00
every pay period ($250.00 per month) so that the taxpayer can
afford to continue medical care.

9. Case #9

This taxpayer was a non-filer. Tax returns for 1988, 1989,
1990, 1991, and 1992 were secured with current tax and accruals
due in excess of $6,000.00. The taxpayer is 84 years old (as of
October 1993). She made an Offer in Compromise which was
rejected. She paid $700.00 with the offer. Almost simultaneous
to the offer rejection, the Revenue Officer filed a levy on her
wages (she was still employed at this time). Because the
taxpayer was not given her appeal rights or an appropriate time
to respond to the offer rejection, she filed a Form 911,
Application for Taxpayer Assistance Order (ATAO). Based on the
taxpayers health, age and doubt as to collectability, a TAO was
issued to release the wage levy.

10. Case #10

The taxpayers are principals of a Sub-chapter S Corporation
with a personal tax liability for tax year 1992 in excess of
$39,000.00. They entered into an installment agreement with the
Andover Service Center of $1,300.00 per month. The taxpayers
requested that no Notice of Federal Tax Lien (NFTL) be filed as
they planned to use personal assets as collateral for a loan to
pay the taxes. It was evident that the taxpayers had not made
adequate estimated tax payments or withholding allowances for the
tax resulting from the reported $224,411.00 adjusted gross income
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(AGI) shown on their 1992 tax return. Therefore, Collection
denied the request and advised the taxpayers that the NFTL would
be filed. A TAO was issued to delay the filing of the NFTL until
February 4, 1994. The taxpayers agreed to an immediate payment
of at least $5,000.00, agreement to a very short term installment
agreement, and to furnish I.R.S. with complete financial
information (both personal and corporate).

11. Case #11

These taxpayers desperately need their refund which is being
offset to the Department of Education for a student loan which
the taxpayers claim was repaid in 1984. The husband is currently
unemployed and they need the refund to avoid foreclosure on home,
continuance of health insurance, and to avoid utilities being
disconnected. The taxpayers have a disabled child who needs to
be on an electrically powered feeding apparatus 18 hours per day.
A TAO was issued to provide refund and bypass Debtor Master File
offset.
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Mr. Zimmer.

Mr. ZIMMER. Thank you very much, Madam Chairman.

Commissioner Richardson, there was a problem that has been
brought to my attention by a police detective who lives in my dis-
trict. He pointed out that because the mailing label on the forms
1040 include the taxpayer’s Social Security number, there is a real
possibility of fraud being committed on the part of people who see
that label in the mail.

I will not describe the kind of fraud that he said was possible in
public, but you can imagine, I suyl)lpose. And because he is involved
in prosecuting this sort of fraud, he believed that it was foolish for
the IRS to include this ordinarily confidential information on a doc-
ument which is seen by so many people.

Can you explain why the Social Security number is made avail-
able in this way?

Ms. RICHARDSON. Mr. Zimmer, we are also concerned about it,
and in fact, have been trying to take steps to address it. I think
a number of tax packages did not have the Social Security number
on the outside this year.

I just became aware this morning of your specific question. I
woufd like to get you the information about what we have done to
address it, not just this year, but what we are doing longer term
to eliminate that because we are very concerned about it. It is an
issue that has been raised.

I think a lot of the problem about addressing it has been a tech-
nolo%ical one, because of the way our processing systems work. But
I will let you know specifically. And we certainly concur with his
concerns about fraud. I feel like I know a lot about that subject
right now.

Mr. ZIMMER. It is your intention to eliminate this practice?

Ms. RICHARDSON. Absolutely.

4 Mx:) ZIMMER. Can you give us an idea of how soon that will be
one?

Ms. RICHARDSON. I will get you the specific information of how
we are doing it. Some of it was done this year actually.

Mr. ZIMMER. Thank you very much.

Ms. RICHARDSON. Okay, thank you.

[The following was subsequently received:]

SocIAL SECURITY NUMBERS [SSN’S] ON LABELS

IRS has received comments from taxpayers concerning the SSNs used on mailing
labels for the tax gackages. It is our experience that returns filed without the
preprinted IRS label contain a hish t’f]ercentage of errors in the entry of the SSN,
such as transposed characters and other mistakes. Such errors cause both the IRS
and taxpayers unnecessary delays in processing these returns and in issuing any
refunds that may be due.

IRS appreciates the privacy concern and is advising taxpayers that IRS mailing
labels contain SSN’s only when necessary and that the practice conforms to the re-
quirements of the Privacy Act. Nevertheless, because of the privacy concerns raised
by taxpayers, we are currently exploring and imgilementing, where possible, meth-
ods to hide or camouflage the SSN whenever technology and production costs per-
mit.

Currently, the SSN is not visible on the outside cover of over 22 million individual
tax package postcards, over 7 million individual tax packages and 18 million form
1040ES tax packages. The outside of the tax product contains the taxpayer’s name
and address and the complete mailing label with the SSN is inside the tax product.

For tax year 1995, the individual tax package postcard program (with the SSN
concealed) will be expanded by 10 million. IRS plans to continue to expand the con-
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cept of concealing the SSN for all tax packages. However, there are two concerns.
First, the production cost of the tax packages will increase. The second concern is
with the printing industry capacity for this technology (inkjet image) and the critical
paper shortage.

IRS will continue to bid all individual tax package production contracts with the
specification for concealing the SSN. And, as long as price increases are reasonable
andkproduction capacity exists, IRS will conceal the SSN on all 1995 Individual Tax
Packages.

Note: For Tax Year 1994 there were approximately 80 million individual tax pack-
ages with the SSN displayed on the outside label.

Mr. ZIMMER. Next, I would like to bring up an issue related to
taxpayer compliance. I suppose either the Commissioner or Ms.
Beerbower can respond to this. Does the IRS recognize the concept
of an accountant-client privilege?

Ms. RICHARDSON. Actually, no, we do not. I will let my lawyer
answer that.

Mr. BROWN. No, we do not.

Ms. RICHARDSON. But, no, we do not.

Mr. ZIMMER. So that means that the IRS can request all the doc-
uments that are in an accountant’s possession, including those
given to the CPA by his client, and it would also mean, I suppose,
that the IRS could force an accountant to testify against his client?

Mr. BROWN. Yes; that is correct.

Mr. ZiIMMER. Now, if the client went for professional advice to a
tax attorney, instead, that information would be privileged?

Mr. BROWN. I think it depends on the situation. Give me a
minute. I think the answer is that the tax system is not unique in
this respect. And we follow the rules that apply in Federal litiga-
tion generally, and so, to the extent there is an attorney-client
privilege recognized generally in Federal litigation, we would re-
spect that as part of the tax administration process as well.

To the extent that that differs from the privilege that is recog-
nized for accountants, we also follow that difference.

Mr. ZIMMER. Now, does this not have an impact on the ability of
people to get their tax advice, their tax planning consultation with
a professional of their choice? The exact same information, the
exact same services, in many cases, are provided, yet, in one case
the communications are protected, and the other case they are not.

Now, I understand the general principal and I understand the at-
torney-client privilege is more universally recognized, but can you
explain the public policy grounding for this position on your part?

Mr. BROWN. I can explain our position only to the extent of say-
ing that we have followed the general principles that apply across-
the-board in other Federal litigation.

And, second, we have a principle that we try to stay out of the
disputes between the lawyers and accountants over who has the
market for providing tax advice. This comes up in a number of con-
texts over time, including the question of what can accountants do
in litigation, particularly in Tax Court. The question of privilege is
another aspect of it.

And we generally try not to get put in the middle of those dis-
putes.

Mr. ZIMMER. But your neutrality, in effect, has an impact on tax-
payers and the policy, as it exists, would encourage taxpayers to
go to tax lawyers rather than accountants.
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Mr. BROWN. Let me be clear on this. The attorney-client privilege
we recognize is no greater than the attorney-client privilege that
we recognize generally.

So, for example, to the extent that you went to an attorney to
prepare your return, the information you gave to the attorney for
that purpose would not necessarily be privileged.

Mr. ZIMMER. | understand that.

Mr. BROWN. But I think in fairness to your question, there are
some differences in the rules. And those rules might benefit attor-
n}tleys relative to accountants in certain situations. I don’t doubt
that.

Mr. ZIMMER. Thank you very much.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Chairman JOHNSON. I would like to raise the issue of the prob-
lems involved in joint and several liability. And Mr. Monks, this
surely must touch on many of the problems that you get, but Com-
missioner Richardson may also have some comment.

Where there is joint and several liability among two or more tax-
payers, problems often arise as to which taxpayer is actually mor-
ally obliged to pay the debt.

In case of a missing spouse, under current law the incentive for
the IRS is to go to the spouse that is quickest and easiest to find.
That is often the divo wife who stayed in the home.

There is no incentive at all for the IRS to find, to locate the other
party that may simply be difficult to locate only because they don’t
bother to respond to IRS letters.

Sometimes this results in tremendous penalties building up and
liabilities. Should the IRS be required to at least attempt to locate
all jointly liable taxpayers, should they be required by law to try
and collect from both taxpayers?

You must see a lot of these cases. I ask this because I see these
cases in my district office. I think every Member of Congress does.
And there are terrible inequities that occur in these situations.

Have you made any recommendations, Mr. Monks, as to how to
deal with them? Is the IRS developing any new policy as to how
to deal more equitably in these situations of joint and several, espe-
cially when there is often clear evidence of who actually is liable?

Mr. MONKS. We do receive a number of cases of that nature, and,
generally, what we try to focus on is that individual taxpayer’s spe-
cific circumstances. We try to look at their situation and to provide
the most appropriate relief.

Chairman JOHNSON. When you say, look at their situation, do
you mean looking at their ability to pay?

Mr. MoONKS. No, no.

Chairman JOHNSON. Do you mean looking at——

Mr. MONKS. We look at their situation of hardship and what has
led to that hardship. And we try to investigate the facts behind
that situation. We may end up, as a result, communicating with
other IRS offices about that case and what action is being taken.

But you are absolutely correct. A number of situations do come
to a problem resolution officer specifically citing those kinds of con-
cerns. I currently have a group in one of our regional offices taking
a look at this specific issue. We have had a number of rec-
ommendations that have come in from various field offices and



92

what we are trying to do is to put that together and develop a com-
prehensive package that we can submit to the Commissioner. It
will have more specific recommendations on what the Service
might be able to do in this particular area.

It is of concern to us. It represents a major portion of the prob-
lems that do come into problem resolution and it is a very difficult
situation for us to deal with.

Chairman JOHNSON. Commissioner, do you care to comment?

Ms. RICHARDSON. Yes, Madam Chairman. I think that we clearly
should be looking at both taxpayers. In a situation where parties
are jointly liable, we should be making equal efforts to try and find
both parties. And, clearly, the one who has the best source of levi-
able income is probably the one we should look at first.

I think this 1s a good opportunity to mention something that we
have begun implementing this year. It is what we call our early
intervention program, we are trying to get to people much sooner
than we once did. And that, I am hopeful, will address some of the
problem.

But it also, I think, is an opportunity to make another commer-
cial for improving our technology. To the extent that we can have
up to date records, up to date information, including addresses, and
can make on-line changes to that kind of information, we will be
in a much better position to locate both of the parties and assure
that they discharge their joint liability promptly.

Chairman JOHNSON. I would ask you to accelerate your working
groups’ focus on this issue. I think this is something that is very
important to address because it does touch so many families. Most
of them at a time in their lives when they have very, very meager
resources.

I also want to put in the record that my office has had excellent
success in referring people to your problem resolution officers.

Ms. RICHARDSON. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. And that has been a real Godsend in these
cases, both in terms of their timely response, and the fairness of
their management of these problems.

So I know that you are making efforts. I just think we need to
clean this up and if you could help us on that, the taxpayer bill of
rights might be a very good place to attack that.

One last question that I would like to put on the record and then
I would be happy to yield to my colleague, Mr. Cardin, if he has
additional questions.

Under current law, taxpayers can’t appeal collection decisions.
And sometimes their first knowledge that there has been a problem
is the notice of a lien on their property. Now, this can have cata-
strophic effects especially if you are a small businessman and you
depend on regular revolving loans to fund new orders, and things
like that.

And once that lien gets on, they are very hard to remove and it
costs money to remove them. There is no notice of deficiency. I real-
ly think this issue is very important from the point of view of the
taxpayers. It also goes to the resolution of these problematical
cases that Mr. Monks office deals with.



93

People are not satisfied that they never hear back about what
did happen in a timely fashion. On that issue of responsiveness,
could you comment?

Mr. MONKS. On the issue of the collection appeals matter?

Chairman JOHNSON. Well, and should there be a formal IRS col-
lection appeals process?

Mr. MoNKS. We have just concluded a fairly lengthy test of a col-
lection appeals process and a number of recommendations have
been made to the Commissioner.

Ms. RICHARDSON. Well, they have not yet been made. They are
in the process of being made.

Mr. MoONKS. They are in the process of being made.

Ms. RICHARDSON. We hope to be able to make some decisions on
that program within the next month or month and ahalf.

Chairman JOHNSON. I think this also would be a very appro-
priate focus of a taxpayer bill of rights because there are snarls
that are causing real hardship.

Ms. RICHARDSON. It is clearly an area we have addressed in the
last 18 months. We have done a test and we are in the process of
evaluating it. We will be getting those recommendations in the
next month or so and making a decision.

We will be happy to share those conclusions with you.

Chairman JOHNSON. I hope you also will consider allowing tax-
payers to seek injunctive relief if they haven’t had notice. So that
they can stop a process that is destructive to them if they feel they
have not been a part of resolving it.

I look forward to hearing from you on those issues, and I yield
to Mr. Cardin.

[The following was subsequently received:]

IRS WILL SHARE CONCLUSIONS ABOUT COLLECTION APPEALS TEST AT LATER DATE

Commissioner Richardson is in the process of reviewing the report of the Collec-
tion Appeals Test and is considering recommendations. We will share our conclu-
sions with Chairwoman Johnson as soon as they are available.

Mr. CARDIN. Thank you. Just for the record, I would ask the IRS
and the Treasury to give us some ideas or thoughts on how we
could expand the opportunity under the taxpayer bill of rights.

I think the taxpayer bill of rights is going to move legislation in
this area. There seems to be strong bipartisan support for the legis-
lation. But, perhaps this is also an opportunity to move forward in
two other areas which you have both mentioned and which are im-
portant to taxpayers.

That is modernization, as well as tax simplification. I would be
curious as to whether you would have some recommendations—I
am not asking you to respond now, but to think this over and re-
spond if you would later—as to some specific provisions that we
may be able to include in the taxpayer bill of rights legislation to
focus in on procedures to simplify the Tax Code with regards to
common complaints by taxpayers, as well as providing the where-
withal to modernize the capacity of the IRS.

And if you could get back to us on that I would appreciate it.

But the second point, if I might, following up on Mr. Zimmer’s
point, I think it would be useful for us to know when we could ex-
pect Social Security numbers to no longer be on mailing labels. So
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if you could get back to us with the specific date on which that
practice would be terminated, I think that would be helpful for us.
[The following was subsequently received:]

DATE FOR REMOVAL OF SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBERS FROM MAILING LABELS

The IRS will be able to conceal the SSN on all 1995 Individual Tax Packages as
long as price increases are reasonable and production capacity exists.

Chairman JOHNSON. I thank the panel for your participation this
morning, your good testimony, and for your agreement on a lot of
the things we are trying to do. We did not spend much time on the
areas in which we are in agreement that we can move forward and
I thank you for that agreement.

We will be submitting some additional questions for the record.
We just do not have time to get to them today. And we will look
forward to your answers on that, and we will look forward to your
follow-up on some of the things that you are working on that we
believe will fit into our work.

Thank you very much.

Ms. RiCHARDSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Chairman JOHNSON. The next panel will come forward, Jeff Jae-
ger of the Rutherford Hill Winery, from Napa Valley, Calif,;
Georganne Howden, Houston, Tex.; Richard Beck, professor of law,
New York Law School.

And we will start with Mr. Jaeger.

STATEMENT OF JEFF JAEGER, MANAGING GENERAL
PARTNER, RUTHERFORD HILL WINERY, NAPA VALLEY, CALIF,

Mr. JAEGER. Madam Chairman and members of the subcommit-
tee, my name is Jeff Jaeger, and I am here to talk about some IRS
tactics used on my family’s business that I consider to be extremely
unfair treatment that makes honest taxpayers angry at govern-
ment and those who created the system.

My company, Rutherford Hill Winery, is in the fine wine busi-
ness in California’s Napa Valley. We consider ourselves a small
business, and although it may sound glamorous, it is very hard to
make a profit in it.

The profits become simply impossible when we must spend
$85,000 in attorney’s fees to beat an insupportable IRS tax assess-
ment, then are denied the recovery of $70,000 of those tax fees in
court.

We have been audited by the IRS before several times. We have
never lost a dime to the IRS when we have been audited because
our tax accounting systems are sound.

In our recent tax court case, the IRS conceded every single item
that they had assessed against us, but we still lost big money on
the attorney’s fees because of the coercive and deceptive practices
of the IRS.

The main tax issue in our tax case was about our single pool
LIFO (Last-in-first-out) inventory valuation method. It is the same
method we had used from our beginning, 15 years earlier; the same
method used by many of our competitors, including our sister win-
ery, that cleared an IRS audit the same year with an identical
LIFO situation; and a method that reflects income as well as any
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other inventory or valuation method there is for our type of busi-
ness.

According to tax law, the choice of the LIFO method is a tax-
payer’s. The IRS agent assigned to our case liked other pooling
methods and wanted to force her choice on us.

Her approach was not only novel, but it created serious disagree-
ment even within the IRS. However, she was allowed to send us
the equivalency of a deficiency assessment notice. In saying this,
I recognize that the Internal Revenue Code gives the Commission
broad authority to change a taxpayer’s accounting method if it does
not clearly reflect income.

But the Code does not permit the Commissioner to order a
change simply because an IRS agent thinks that a different method
might reflect income more clearly. That, however, is exactly what
the IRS was trying to do here.

Partway into our preparation of the tax court case, two issues
unrelated to the LIFO issue were conceded to us by the IRS but
not before we spent serious money getting ready to defend them.

It has now become clear that the IRS never intended to litigate
our case at all. The agent on our case and her IRS cohorts were
trying to force a different inventory valuation method on us, one
that was neither accurate nor practical.

The agents were using the IRS’s current protective shield against
recourse to try and intimidate us into submission, even with an un-
wilnable tax case, knowing it would cost us dearly to defend our-
selves.

This is government gamesmanship at its worst. It was the
agent’s hope and the hope of her cohorts to pick on a few wineries,
get them to concede, and then use those concessions, as they would
use a tax court case, to coerce other wineries to change their meth-
ods to those preferred by the agents.

It is only natural that the IRS would not want to pick on too
many wineries at once for fear that the wineries could join together
and better defend themselves. Instead the agent used the old “di-
vide and conquer” technique even without a legally supportable
test case.

The fact we know now is that the IRS would not, in fact, could
not possibly have gone to trial with our case. That does not mean
that we knew of their intentions earlier. We had to assume there
would be trial and we had to prepare for it. That preparation was
extensive and expensive. We now feel like someone who had been
held up by a man with an unloaded gun. Not only were we robbed,
we were deceived as well.

Our case may sound as though we were an unlucky taxpayer sin-
gled out as a guinea pig by the IRS in its efforts to create govern-
ment-favored retroactive tax law. While the practice of allowing the
IRS to get pro-government court opinions, after the fact, is always
unfair to tax planners, that is not what happened to us and not
why I am here today.

The IRS was far more sneaky than that in our case. For us, the
IRS proposed a tax adjustment that it could not possibly substan-
tiate. Its proposed changes were so seriously flawed that it knew
it could not dare to go trial.
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Knowing there would be no trial, the IRS attorneys made no real
trial preparations, but kept up a pretense that they were ready for
trial.

The sole reason the IRS attorney kept the case alive was their
hope we might concede enough to give the IRS an appearance of
victory which it could then use to coerce concessions from other
taxpayers.

Because present law makes the recovery of attorney’s fees vir-
tually impossible in tax court cases, no matter how ridiculous the
Service’s case, IRS agents and attorneys had no fear of proceeding
with their “mission impossible” case against us. They faced no pros-
pect of losing money, no consequent exposure of the bureaucratic
bungling and chicanery, no risk at all in proceeding with their ex-
tortion plan against us, because in the end they would be account-
able to no one. It was a no-lose proposition for them; it was a no-
win proposition for us.

With the law, the way it is written now, we decided that pursu-
ing an appeal to get our attorney’s fees would likely be throwing
good money after bad. It is never easy to get an appellate court to
reverse a tax court decision and when the tax court reads the law
to say that the position of the IRS is substantially justified in vir-
tually all instances, no matter how far-fetched, and unfounded the
IRS’ legal theory may be, then the taxpayer stands no chance at
all of getting reimbursement for attorney’s fees. We thought it bet-
ter to bring the case here, to this committee, in the hope that Con-
gress would be more inclined to see that justice is done for the tax-
payer when the IRS proceeds in bad faith.

Currently the Congress is searching for a way of dealing with the
unfairness of the American legal system, where winners must now
shoulder their own legal expenses, even though they win their case.
To extend that search for fairness to legal actions involving the
Government is only logical and just. The opinion in our tax court
case denying us attorney’s fees is not only another nail in the coffin
of justice, but it is also a masterpiece of bureaucratic double talk.

The Service was well served, but justice surely was not. On be-
half of businesses nationwide, my hope is for a change that would
award attorney’s fees to a petitioner in tax court any time the IRS
answers the petition, reaches no settlement with the taxpayer, then
fails to take the case to trial.

Furthermore, I hope Congress will seriously consider establishing
a presumption, if not a rule, that attorneys’ fees will be awarded
to a taxpayer any time that taxpayer wins his tax court case.

Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you for your excellent testimony. It
is sobering.

Ms. Howden.

STATEMENT OF GEORGANNE HOWDEN, HOUSTON, TEX.

Ms. HOwDEN. Thank you. Chairman Johnson, thank you for hav-
ing me here. I feel my story is kind of simple. In 1985, I was di-
vorced after 21 years of marriage. I was a high school graduate and
lrilarried early and had kids early and never worked outside the

ome. :
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I never saw or signed a tax form. My husband made the money
and he did not think it was my business to know what money he
made or how he dealt with it.

In 1985, 1 filed for divorce and I got a job in retail. In 1986, in
December of 1986, 1 got a notice from the IRS of some tax due and
it was $600 or $400. It was in the hundreds of dollars.

I asked my attorney about it. At that point I wrote a letter to
the IRS stating that I was in the process of divorce, that I was still
in the family home, what his address was, the attorney’s and mine.

My divorce was final in 1987. In that divorce my house was
awarded to me. It was filed in the district court clerk’s office. My
attorney told me to file it in the property records and the tax
records in Harris County. I also sent a certified copy of my divorce
decree that stated the house was mine, to my mortgage company.

That was in September 1987. In January 1988 I went with my
divorce lawyer down to the IRS because during my divorce I be-
came aware of tax liabilities. I went down to the IRS and met with
an agent there. And showed my divorce decree and she asked that
I try to borrow money on the equity in my home. I went to three
banks to do it, and it was kind of a bad time in Texas right then.

And with my lack of job history I was unable to do that. I also
filled out the forms necessary, giving all my financial information.
I was awarded this status of uncollectible.

At that time, the decision I made was because I had a son at
home, 11 years old, and he wanted to stay in the house he had
grown up in. And so we decided to try to make it there.

So a month at a time we stayed in the house, and because the
only thing I had gotten from my divorce of any value was my
home—I was unable to collect on the other things that were award-
ed—I thought, well, I'm putting a lot of money in the house, but
I can get it out when I sell it, you know.

So I planned to kee{) it until he graduated from high school and
then, at that time, sell my house—4 years passed. The only thing
that happened that I got notification from, from the IRS, in those
4 years, was in 1991.

That was the first year of 3 years that I received notice that my
$1,000 refund on my income tax was being applied to another per-
son’s Social Security number. And I assumed it was my husband’s.

So I thought, well, that is fair. I am uncollectible, they can have
my refund. In December 1991, I received a call on my answering
machine from the problems resolution officer in Austin, Tex., which
is our capital.

And it scared me to death. So I talked to a friend and he rec-
ommended a tax counselor, who is accredited with the IRS and he
was a retired IRS officer of 30 years or something.

So I went down and hired him because I couldn’t afford an attor-
ney to counsel me. We had a series of meetings going over my prob-
lem.

And what we came up with during those months was I could ei-
ther get an attorney and go to court, or I could sell my house. But
the problem that came up when he talked to the IRS in Austin was
they were going to take the house for the taxes from my marriage,
but also my ex-husband had not filed any taxes in the years I had
been divorced.
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And they decided that somehow they figured out he owed
$100,000 in income tax, and the IRS was going to take this stance.
They said that the house was still his. And if they took that stance,
it would take every bit of the equity, plus some, but then I would
also end up owing about $15,000 in capital gains tax. So it was a
lose-lose kind of deal for me.

In July 1992, I came home from work and found this seizure no-
tice on the front door of my house. I had decided to sell my house
after talking with my tax consultant, and see if the IRS would not
be reasonable about his taxes.

So I had a for sale sign out and the seizure notice on the front
door which does not do much to sell your house. And that was a
shock. I had had no notice of this.

The next month I was in Austin and I decided to go and see the
tax collection group manager who was handling this case. I hap-
pened to be in town, and I thought what do I have to lose?

So I went to see him and to discuss my problem with him. It was
not very long after I arrived I found out that my case had turned
into a personality issue not a principal issue.

And that my ex-husband had made him very angry. He said be-
cause my house records were not filed, my divorce records were not
filed in the Harris County clerk’s record, that he considered the
house still joint property.

When I said, I would like to sell the house, because I knew I
could gain more money that way in a forced sale. He said, you sell
it, we are glad you do that, we will get more money.

He told me a lot of information about my ex-husband I did not
know and said he would deny ever telling me that. He discussed
his personal problems, but at the end of the conversation—and I
listened like a lot of women do hoping to get some compassion—
he said, you are going to lose it all and you just start all over
again, and your capital gains you can pay out over time.

I was really in a no-win situation and though I am shaky, I am
OK about all this today. In August 1992, the Republican Conven-
tion was being held in Houston, Tex., and I was fortunate to run
into Donna Steele of Congressman’s Archer’s office.

And when she heard my case she was interested in looking into
it and taking action for me. We started a long series of written
communications. I was shocked that the IRS was so casual in their
response to Congressman Archer. And it certainly made me realize
I would have been wasting my money if I could have gotten an at-
torney, if they would not pay any attention to Congressman Archer.

The IRS held the position that the IRS was not a notified credi-
tor, that they did not know about my divorce. And, in fact, I had
gone in, personally, and showed them my divorce decree and it was
filed everywhere that it was required in Houston.

In December 1992, the district director wrote and said he would
take the proceeds of any voluntary or forced sale of my house for
my ex-husband’s $100,000 in current taxes, plus the amount of the
1992 taxes still owed from my marriage.

All through this process I was kept uninformed. I was never in-
formed of any negotiation with my ex-husband toward the commu-
nity debt from 1992. It felt real familiar, similar to my marriage.
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November 1993, I got a call from an IRS office, saying that if I
would pay all of the 1992 taxes, which was approximately $20,000
plus pay $10,000 additional they would release my husband’s taxes
off my home.

The problem I had with this was that I did not have any re-
sources to come up with this kind of money because I could not sell
iny house because it was seized. So it was kind of a circular prob-
em.

I, at that point, called my ex-husband—we do not communicate—
in order to ask him if he would be willing—I had a judgment of
unpaid child support for $50,000—and I asked him if he would be
willing to buy that from me. That was my focus of the phone call.

At that point, he told me that a few months earlier he had made
a settlement with the IRS. My ex-husband has a master’s degree
in engineering and he works for an engineering company. He has
a home in Houston, a farm outside of town, cars, trucks, and an
airplane.

He made a settlement with the IRS that they said he owed
$99,286 so they asked him to pay $150 a month. And he thought
it was a little foolish that I was having this trouble, that I could
not resolve it. He sent me a copy of that.

I notified Congressman Archer about that discovery and think
that that was probably the spark to the tinder. Congressman Ar-
cher wrote a very strong letter to the IRS and sent me the answer.
Once again, I was amazed. They did not bother to answer most of
his questions.

But they did say that out of respect to him they would release
me from my tax liens if I would pay $17,600. So that is $15,000
in interest, and $3,500 in the 1982 tax that was due.

This was signed by the district counsel, the problem resolution
officer, and the chief of the collection division. Two weeks later, I
wrote the district counsel requesting a closure. I received no an-
swer. That was December.

I was struggling with how to come up with the money and in
March 1994, Mr. Archer suggested that I call the local Houston
problem resolution officer, and try to set up a meeting. I got imme-
diate response from them.

How I had managed to come up with money was that I sold my
$50,000 child support judgment to an attorney for $17,500. I had
a meeting with the IRS on March 28, 1994, and 1 was told I had
a right to offer and compromise.

I filled out the papers. At the meeting 2 days later I was told I
gad no right to offer and compromise. That I had to pay the

17,500.

I paid the $17,500 and the 1982 taxes and I was told that I
would receive a release of my home within a few days. This was
March and I hoped to be able to sell my house during the summer
when the sales are better. I was able to maintain my house until
my son went to college, but after that it became very difficult to
make ends meet.

And my credit rating was not the best. I am a real slow payer
Is&ometimes. I had to wait 5 months for that discharge. It came in

ugust.



100

I lost the window of opportunity for sale for that year. Because
I am in sales I do a little better over Christmas, so my house is
on the market today. The problem resolution officer in Houston
said that I could apply for a refund of some of the penalties and
interest which I did do under her direction and her assistance. And
she also included a letter of her struggle for the 5 months to get
my house released.

For 5 months I received no answer. I resubmitted the letter. I got
a call from the IRS that said I need to reapply on a different form
but there was not really any reason to because they never refund.

I do plan to go forward with this. And without the intervention
of Congressman Archer I would have a very, very sad story to tell
here today. And I have found out that I am not the only person
who has had this problem. And I do hope that I will be heard for
not only myself but for others.

The system really did not work for me. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, Ms. Howden.

Mr. Beck.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD C.E. BECK, PROFESSOR OF LAW,
NEW YORK LAW SCHOOL, NEW YORK, N.Y.

Mr. BEcK. Madam Chairman and distinguished members, I am
Richard Beck and I teach tax law at New York Law School. I ap-
preciate very much the opportunity to be here and speak.

I have studied the problem of spousal tax liability for many
years. I have written articles about it. I have worked with the
American Bar Association about it, and I can tell you that the testi-
mony you have just heard here is not an unusual case at all. It is
gelzl'y common for women to get stuck with their ex-husband’s tax

ills.

I have not been able to find out exactly how common it is be-
cause the IRS tells me they do not keep statistics. I once estimated
that there are at least 10,000 cases a year in which collections were
made from the wrong spouse. I think I was off by an order of mag-
nitude. I now think there are probably from 50,000 to 100,000
cases a year.

To try to keep things short here, I disagree with some of the tes-
timony that we heard earlier. I do not think that the answer to
these problems is to improve the procedures for relief. I think the
better approach is to cut the Gordian Knot completely, and end all
spousal liability.

There is no reason in my opinion and in the opinion of the Amer-
ican Bar Association, ever, for one spouse to be liable for the taxes
on income earned by the other spouse.

It should just be ended. I would like to point out that no other
country in the world imposes this sort of liability. We are alone
here in both kinds of liability that were suffered by Ms. Howden.
Both joint and several liability for joint returns and community
property liability for one-half of the other spouse’s income are both
virtually unknown in other countries.

Taking the easiest one first, the Poe v. Seaborn community prop-
erty liability, there are many community property countries in the
world. Not one of them uses family property law to impute income
for tax purposes from one spouse to another, not a single one.
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Canada had the same problem. They have a community property
province in Quebec, and a gentleman there tried to do what
Seaborn did here some 28 years before, and the Supreme Court of
Canada came to the opposite conclusion. Spouses cannot split their
income, each spouse is liable solely for the tax on his or her own
earnings. I think that is the rule that we should have; we should
repeal Poe v. Seaborn.

As for joint and several liability on joint returns, that rule dates
from 1938 and there never was any good reason for it. The only
reason the Treasury gave when it asked Congress for the rule after
it lost in court, in 1935, was that it could not tell on a joint return
whose income was whose, and therefore both had to be jointly lia-
ble for the full amount.

Now, that problem does not exist. In almost all cases it is very
easy to determine whose income is whose. We have rules for that.
An((i1 there were rules for that in 1935 when the Cole decision was
made.

And even worse, at the very time that the IRS was saying it
could not make these determinations it was, in fact, arguing that
charitable contributions on joint returns should be limited by the
separate income of each spouse on a joint return. In other words,
the IRS knew full well how to separate the husband’s income from
the wife’s income on a joint return when it was good for the govern-
ment.

I would urge you to consider enacting the American Bar Associa-
tion’s proposal to end spousal tax liability. We have been consider-
ing these issues now for seven years in the ABA Tax Section. It is
true that the innocent spouse rules could be improved in many
ways, but we finally concluded that there is no principled place to
draw a line.

The innocent spouse rules have been amended twice. They still
do not work. The IRS now has the authority to ignore the husband
and pursue the wife, even if the husband is readily available and
has the money to pay. As long as the IRS has this authority, I
think we can expect unfairness.

The law itself is unfair, not just the way it is administered. I
would urge you to adopt the American Bar Association’s proposal
which is very, very simple. It does not affect tax rates. It does not
affect joint returns. It does not affect any other issue except the ap-
portionment of liability. And the only times when it would be nec-
essary to make an apportionment is when there is a disputed defi-
ciency for an unpaid tax.

In other words, everything would go on as it does now, except in
a case when the IRS asks a spouse to pay a deficiency. That spouse
should always have the right to say, I want to be assessed strictly
on my own income.

I think it should be a fundamental right of all taxpayers to be
taxed solely on their own incomes. Thank you very much.

(The prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF PROFESSOR RICHARD CE BECK

In Support of Repeal of Spousal Joint and Several Liability for
Income Taxes under IRC § 6013(d) and under Poe v. Seaborn

L. Joint Returns.  Section 6013(d) requires joint and several liability of the spouses if
they elect to file jointly. More than 98% of married taxpayers file jointly each year, because
filing separately usually results in a higher tax. The incentive is all but irresistible, and joint filing
has aptly been called "mandatory in fact.” Thus virtually all married taxpayers are subject to
joint return liability.

The statute itself is gender-nextral, but it appears that the vast majority of collections from the
"wrong" (or non-eaming) spouse are from women. The figure would be over 90% if the litigated
innocent spouse cases reflect the general percentage of all collections.

This liability is aberrational when compared to tax systems in other countries,' even those
which also provide valuable tax benefits to married persons filing jointly? No other OECD
country taxes wives for their husbands' income as a general rule, much less women who are
separated or divorced® Under U.S. law, by contrast, thousands of separated and divorced
women each year are taxed for no other reason than that they were married at the time their ex-
husbands eamed income.

The rule of joint retum liability was first enacted in 1938. Until then, filing jointly
(which had been allowed since 1918) did not entail joint and separate liability of the spouses,
despite the government's insistence to the contrary. See Cole v. Comm®, 81 F.2d 485 (CA-9,
1935), revig 29 B.T.A. 602 (1933).

In Cole, the Ninth Circuit held that a taxpayer’s cardinal right to be taxed only on his own
income was unchanged by joint filing, and rejected the government's argument that administrative
necessity requires joint and several liability, at least where the respective separate incomes of the
spouses are ascertainable. The government argued that because joint returns do not explicitly set
forth the respective separate incomes and deductions of the spouses, it would be unable to
determine the separate amounts for which each spouse should be liable.

This purported "administrative necessity” was the only reason put forth in the committee
reports when Congress overruled Cole by enacting the predecessor of Section 6013(d) in 1938.
Yet the argument is palpably insufficient. There is ordinarily no difficulty in determining each
spome‘snctmcormma;omtxﬁ:m The audit process almost necessarily reveals the source
of any asserted deficiency.* Moreover, such determinations are in fact sometimes required under

! For example, no marital liability for income taxes is imposed in any form in Canada,
Australia, Japan, Italy, Spain, Sweden, or the United Kingdom.

2 Cf. Germany, which provides for income-splitting computed as under U.S. law, but
without joint and several liability, and Belgium, which has a still more generous system of
income-splitting.

3 In France, joint liability is imposed in principle, but wives who are no longer living with
their husbands at the time of enforcement proceedings are nearly always excused. Also, unlike
U.S. law, in France the tax authoritics must exhaust all possibilities of collecting from the
husband before turning to the wife. In the UK., husbands were formerly liable for tax on their
wives' income, but wives were never liable for their husbands' taxes. This system was abolished
in 1990 in favor of completely separate liability for both spouses.

4 There was no such difficulty in the Cole litigation either; the Bureau of Internal Revenue
had simply assessed the husband by mistake, and negligently let the statute of limitations run as
to the wife. In case of doubt, the IRS can always assess both spouses, and let the taxpayers
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current law in order to limit the amount of each spouse’s separate losses which may be carried
forward or back to offset his or her share of income in a joint retun year, and in order to
calculate the amount of each spouse's separate right to a refund from a joint retum.® The method
used is to calculate each spouses's separate net income as if he or she had filed separately. There
are adequate rules under current law for apportioning personal deductions and dependent
exemptions for this purpose.® Over 2,000,000 separate retumns are filed each year by married
persons, with no apparent difficuity.

Adequate reasons for imposing joint and several liability have never been provided.
There is no evidence that couples ordinarily share all their property to such an extent that they
should be presumed indifferent to the incidence of tax liability. And even if such sharing were
the norm, it could not justify joint liability after termination of the economic unity of the family
by divorce.” Contrary to widely held belief, joint retum liability was not enacted as the "price
one must pay" for lower tax rates on joint returns. The favorable tax rates for joint retumns
computed by income-splitting were not introduced until 1948, some 10 years after enactrment of
joint retum liability.* Moreover, the right of spouses to offset deductions and losses against each
other's income and gains had been available to taxpayers from 1918 until 1938 without the
"price” of joint and several liability. Joint returns were introduced in 1918, apparently for the
sole purpose of convenience both for taxpayers and for the govemnment, without any thought of
special rates or privileges for married persons.

The quid-pro-quo justification for joint return liability is as weak logically as it is
historically. The size of the benefits of joint filing (if any) bears no relation to the joint retum

prove the sources of their income, as the Cole court pointed out.

5 See Rev. Ruls. 80-6,7,8; 1980-1 C.B. 296 ("separate tax method of allocation” applied
to refunds; and for losses see Rev. Rul. 60-216, 1960-1 C.B. 126; Rev. Rul. 65-140, 1965-1
C.B. 127; and Rev. Rul. 75-368, 1975-2 C.B. 480.

Similar rules were in effect at the time of the Cole litigation, as well as other regulations

(later invalidated) which required the same determination of the separate net incomes of the
spouses for the purpose of limiting each spouse's charitable contributions and capital losses on
joint returns. The Treasury has apparently never experienced any difficulty administering these
rules. They all worked to the Treasury's advantage, however. The government's litigating
position in Cole was thus at best uninformed, and was possibly in bad faith.

¢ The current rules are as follows: Business income and deductions are allocated to the
owner(s) of the business. Investment income from community property and jointly owned
property is divided equally between the spouses, even if one spouse actually receives all the
income. Items of personal deduction (such as medical expenses) which are paid out of
community or jointly owned funds are ordinarily divided equally between the spouses, but items
paid out of separately owned property are normally deductible only by the payor spouse, even
if the payment is for a joint obligation. (The limitations as to such items, such as the 7.5% floor
on medical expenses, are separately applied to each spouse.) If the taxpayer can prove that the
funds used were his own, however, he will be entitled to the entire deduction even when
payments are made out of a joint account.

7 Application of Section 6013(d) liability against separated and divorced women seems to

be an unintended consequence of the original enactment of the general rule of joint return
liability. Not one of the half-dozen cases litigated before its enactment in 1938 involved
separation or divorce. The IRS seems to have developed its aggressive position in this area in
the 1960's, during the post-war explosion in divorce rates. This social development could not
have been foreseen in 1938.

§  Income-splitting was not enacted as compensation for assuming joint return liability, but
for the entirely different purpose of equalizing the tax burden between the common law states
and the community property states, where income-splitting was already allowed on separate
returns under the doctrine of Poe v. Seaborn, 282 U.S. 101 (1930).
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liability assumed, which may be unlimited in amownt. The benefit explanation cannot justify
joint liability for an amount greater than the tax saving from filing jointly.

Finally, the "benefits" usually inure to the busband, while the liability almost always is

borne by the wife. Joint retum lisbility is not only unfair in principle, it is highly discriminatory
against women in fact.

Ionocent Spouse Rijes. Congress enacted the ™innocent spouse” rules under Section
6013(e) in 1971 in order to mitigate the harsh effects of joint retum liability. Under these rules,
a wife may be relieved of lisbility for tax items of the busband only if they are "grossly
erroneous”;’ they cause a "substantial understatement;*"? the wife did not know, and had no
mmmofummmwnwwmw(mx")" and
taking into account all the facts and circumstances, it would be inequitable to hold the wife liable
for the understatement ("equity”).”? The wife has the burden of proof as to all the elements for
relief.

The relief rules are unsatisfactory in two respects. First, they limit relief in many
deserving cases due to the arbitrary restrictions to “grossly erroneous” items and to "substantial
understatements,” and second, they are vague and wnpredictable dve to the nature of the
"innocence” and " requirements. There is a large body of case law interpreting the
innocence requirement,” but the decisions are in conflict,* and the outcomes are largely

9 Anitem of omitted income is "grossly erroneous™ per se. Erroneous claims of deduction,

credit, or basis may also qualify for relief, but such items must in addition be "without
foundation in fact or law.” This phrase has severely limited relief for such items. Mere
disallowance of a deduction does not qualify. There is no relief for simple nonpayment of tax
where the return is correct; relief is in effect limited to items of negligence and fraud. There
is no obvious reason for these limitations, and they have the somewhat bizarre effect of putting
the wife in a better position if the husband misreports than if he reports honestly.

1 There are dollar limitations under Section 6013(e)(3) and (4) restricting relief to items
exceeding $500, and in the case of erroneous claims of deduction, credit, or basis, the item must
in addition exceed 10% of the wife's pre-assessment year income if $20,000 or less, or 25% if
her income exceeds $20,000. For these purposes, if the wife has remarried, her current
husband's income must be included in the floor whether or not they file jointly.

"' Factors which have been used by the courts as indicating that the wife had “reason to
know" include lavish or umisual expenditures, involvement in the family budget or the husband's
business, and higher education or business experience. The courts have not applied these factors
consistently.

The cases are split as to whether the wife has a duty to review the return. Compare e.g.
the recent tax shelter decisions in Cohen, 54 T.C.M. 944 (1987) and Shapiro, 51 T.C.M. 818
(1986)(taxpayers lost) with Hinds, 56 T.C.M. 104 (1988) and Killian, 53 T.C.M. 1438
(1987)(1axpayers won).

The wife has sometimes been held to have "reason to know" if she is aware of the
existence of the underlying transaction, even if she knows nothing of its tax consequences or how
the husband reported it. This doctrine that "ignorance of the law is no excuse” is without
foundation in the statute.

2 The principal factor considered under the equity test is whether the wife bepefitted from
the item over and above ordinary support. The courts have been extremely inconsistent as to
what this means. Note, too, that because all elements for relief must be met, the wife may lose
even if she did not benefit at all, if she is found to have had reason to know of the item.

3 There are over 400 reported decisions under Section 6013(e), and the confusion grows
ever greater. A considerable simplification would result if the relief rules could be repealed
together with joint return liability.
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unpredictable.'s

The arbitrary limitations could be adequately reformed by amending the statute to omit
the dollar limitations and the requirement, in effect, of negligence or fraud on the part of the
husband. But there is no way to amend the innocence and equity tests, because they are
essentially misconceived.'®

The "innocence" test is at the heart of the relief rules.”” But this test is illogical and
inappropriate as a basis for relief. Ordinarily a reason to know (or due diligence) test is applied
in the context of assessing whether a person who is in a position to prevent foreseeable harm to
others has breached his duty of care. But the wife has no duty to certify the accuracy of her
husband's tax items, except as created by the innocent spouse rules. Women generally do know
that they have any such duty of certification,’® and do not act as if they did. In countless
instances, the wife simply signs the retumn as an accommodation to her husband. And if she
refuses, she may risk her marriage.

4 A particularly glaring conflict is presented by the "ignorance of the law is no excuse”
doctrine. This doctrine seems to have been selectively applied only against women who are stiil
married at the time of trial.

!5 At least as to the stated grounds of decision. It appears that many of the inconsistencies
in the reported decisions can be accounted for by supposing that unconscious preferences of the
judges have been at work. It appears that divorced women who had been housewives or who
fulfilled traditional roles of dutiful dependency have fared better in the Tax Court than
independent and educated women. Higher education and business experience have no obvious
relevance to whether the wife had reason to know of the husband's understatement, but they are
routinely treated as factors unfavorable to the wife.

!¢ The reason for most of the defects in 6013(e) is that the rules were narrowly drafted to
track the ad hoc reasoning used by the Sixth Circuit to nullify joint and several liability in a
spectacularly unfair case. In Scudder v. Comm'r, 405 F.2d 222 (1968), revig48 T.C. 36 (1967),
the husband had embezzled large sums from a business owned by the wife and her sisters,
without their knowledge. The IRS pursued her for taxes (including the 50% fraud penaity) on
the embezziements, and won in the Tax Court. The Sixth Circuit simply refused to apply the
law, and exonerated the wife on the ground that she could not have intended to file jointly as to
these fraudulent items, where she did not know of them, and did not benefit from them.

The Sixth Circuit's ingenious approach allowed it to do justice in the case at bar at a time
when no statutory relief at all was available. But the relief was crafted to fit unusual facts, and
it was inappropriate for Congress to use this narrow ad hoc device as the basis for general
statutory reform.

Y The importance of the innocence test is perhaps due to an intitive perception that joint
return liability is itself simply unfair. To the extent that the liability can be rationalized as
somehow due to the wife's own fault, liability can be imposed in a manner less troubling to the
conscience.

'® Tt appears that very few taxpayers are, or have any reason to be aware of this assumption
of liability. There is no warning on the Form 1040. Nor does it appear that preparers or divorce
lawyers generally take this lability into account. Even if a wife is aware of this "duty,” the
penalty for breaching it is unfair. If a professional return preparer or an IRS agent fails to use
due diligence, he does not become liable for the tax deficiency be could reasonably have been
expected to discover on someone else's return.  And yet such persons have both tax expertise
and awareness of their professional duties, upon which the IRS does reasonably rely.

1% When the duty of due diligence is pushed as far as it was in Bokum, it in effect requires
the wife 10 seek a second professional opinion in all cases.

Such a requirement is not only uarealistic and unreasonable, it also defeats the original
purpose of joint filing, which was to provide convenience to both the taxpayer and the
government. It is unreasonable to expect both spouses to duplicate the effort of preparing the
return, particularly if only one has income, or any complexity to his tax affairs.
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In short, it makes no real difference at all to the government's interests whether the wife
is inmocentt or not, nor whether she makes any effort at due diligence when she is "put on notice.”
For that reason, there is no underlying purpose ar principle to guide the courts in weighing the
variety of factors used to determine degrees of “innocence.”

Under these circumstances, it is not surprising that the various legal “tests" have in large
part degenerated into a global subjective one of whether the woman and her plight can move the
Jjudge to sympathy. It is obvious that taxation should not depend on such subjective criteria, and
format::sonﬂxeimmanspascnﬂmwmapmvideﬂlemnedyford\emjusteﬁ'easofjoim
retum liability.

Effects of Repeal of 6013(d). In order to institute a regime of elective separate liability
for married persons, no other changes will be required. The current rate structure and system of
filing statuses can remain unchanged, and the benefits of income-splitting for joint filers can be
preserved. The separate liability of each spouse will be calculated according to the "separate tax
formula” cited above. First each spouse’s tax is calculated as if he or she filed separately, and
then the ratio of wife's separate tax to the sum of both separate taxes is applied to the total joint
tax due. In this way the benefit of the income-splitting rate structure is preserved, but the wife
is liable only for the portion of the joint tax which is due to her separate income.® The formula
is thus:

sep. liability = (sep. tax / both sep. taxes) x joint tax

Calculation of the wife’s separate tax liability in the first instance will not require any
changes in current law.

. Abusc Potential. There would appear to be no abuse potential in repeal of joint
retumn liability. Whatever abuse potential might arise from repeal of joint return liability would
appear to exist already under current law. A couple planning to avoid the husband's taxes while
leaving the wife with property not subject to tax can simply file separately. If there were any
abuse potential here, it would already be exploited.

If joint retum liability is repealed, the IRS may be expected to rely upon transferee
liability under Section 6901 as a substitute. Although transferee liability will not apply in many
cases where Section 6013(d) currently does apply, transferee liability should be adequate to police
any potential abuses. Establishment of transferee liability for taxes depends upon state law of
fraudulent conveyance, or federal bankruptcy law, where applicable. This will usuatly require
the IRS to prove that the busband was insolvent at the time of a transfer of property to the wife,
or that he became insolvent as a result of the transfer, and that the property was transferred
without adequate or fair consideration. Where there is inadequate consideration for the transfer,
it is presumptively fraud and there is no need to prove actual fraudulent intent on the part of
cither the debtor or the transferee.” Transferee liability can therefore apply under current law
evmxfthewxfelsmnmouﬁspwsewxﬂmthcnmungofﬂlCGOl%e) Even if adequate

2 This calculation will not increase the complexity or difficulty of preparing returns,
because it will only be employed on audit in cases where there is a deficiency which is contested
by the wife.

2 See e.g. Mysse v. Comm'r, 57 T.C. 680 (1972)(transfer of $10,000 C.D. to wife without
consideration set aside where embezzler husband was insolvent at time of transfer because
unassessed tax liability of over $115,000 from unreported income exceeded his total assets of
$46,429. (Montana law)).

2 In Mysse, the wife was beid to be an innocent spouse with respect to IRC 6013(e) because
she had no actual or constructive knowledge of the embezzlements, and received no significant
benefit beyond ordinary support. She was nevertheless liable as a transferee for her husband's
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consideration supports the transfer, however, if the wife is aware of or participates in her
husband's fraud on his creditors, the transfer may still be set aside as frandulent ?

Transferee liability carmot apply unless the husband is insofvent and unable to pay at the
time of attempted collection, as well as at the time of the transfer. Thus if the IRS is restricted
to exclusive reliance on transferee liability because joint retum liability is unavailable, that will
automatically have the desirable effect of forcing the IRS to exhaust all remedies against the
husband before proceeding against the wife. In addition, transferee liability is limited to the
amount of the transfer, and therefore (unlike liability under Section 6013(d)) the wife's Liability
cannot exceed the amount by which she was benefitted.

Finally, under transferee liability the wife is not at any unfair disadvantage compared with
other transferees.  All transferees are treated alike under Section 6901, without regard to marital
status. By contrast, 6013(d) applies only to spouses. Children, parents, and even an adulterous
girlfriend may receive gifts out of the husband's untaxed income, even with actual knowledge of
his tax cheating, without incurring any liability (provided that the husband is solvent). Wives
alone incur a liability in this situation.

I do not claim that transferee liability will be a complete substitute for joint retum
liability. Some sityations will inevitably arise where the IRS will not be able to recover property
of the wife which is in part derived from untaxed income of the husband. It seems unlikely,
however, that such situations will arise frequently or will present a problem serious enough to
require a remedy in anticipation, and none is suggested here.

It is well to remember that every other modem country manages to collect its taxes
without reliance on joint and several liability.

. Community Property Liability. ~ A wife who resides in a community property
jurisdiction is subjected to hability for one-half of her husband's taxes under the doctrine of Poe
v. Seaborn, 282 U.S. 101 (1930), which construed family property law in the community property
states to create a separate liability of each spouse for one-half of the tax on the income of the
other on the theory that all eamings during marriage inure to the marital community, and are
therefore owned by and taxable to each spouse in equal amounts. This form of liability does not
depend upon filing a joint retum, and results automatically from residence in a community
propexty jurisdiction.

The Seabom decision was very questionable when decided. Under community propesty
law generally the wife has no right to spend or otherwise dispose of any part of her husband's
eamings.* Her "ownership” rights to such income arise only upon dissolution of the marital
community by divorce or death, and then only to such income that the husband has not already
spent,

The Seabom decision arose in the context of rates rather than liability, because the wife
was willing and eager to accept liability in order to reduce her husband's taxes through income-
splitting. The question was whether the wife had the right to report half of her husband's income
on her separate return, rather than whether she had the duty to do so. It was not long before the
IRS seized upon the decision to construct such a duty, however, and the result was a number of
very harsh decisions requiring divorced women to pay half of their ex-husbands’ taxes in

taxes to the extent of the transfer.

B See e.g. Wilkey v. Wax, 225 N.E. 2d 813 (App.Ct.Ill. 1967) and US. v. Alaska, 661 F.
Supp. 727 (N.D.IIL. 1987).

2 This is still true even under the modern dual-management community property regimes.
See Smith, The Parmership Theory of Marriage: A Borrowed Solution Fails, 68 Texas L.Rev.
689 (1990).
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situations where they had received no benefit from his eamings® A woman cannot protect
herself from this form of liability even by filing separately, unless she first dissolves the
commumity of property.

Apparently, no other income tax system in the world today except the U.S. imputes earned
income from one spouse to the other on the ground of community property law,* including
Spain, France, and Mexico, from which our state community property laws derive. In Canada,
a situation arose which was identical to that in Seaborn, and the Canadian Supreme Court reached
the opposite conclusion interpreting Quebec commumnity property law. Because the husband had
theabsoltﬁenglntodmeofhxseumdummashcpleased,henmstbetaxedomtdapnte
the wife's contingent rights under the community property regime.” .

Still more surprising is the fact that at least two community property states, Arizona and
California, reserve the right for state income tax purposes to tax cither the eamer for the full
amount, or the commumnity property owner for one-half. Thus the federal tax system defers to
state matrimonial property law where the state’s own tax law does not.”®

Relief Under Section 66. There are relief provisions under IRC 66, first enacted in 1980,
for the innocent spouse which provide limited relief from community property liability analogous
in many respects to relief under IRC 6013(¢).” The rules are far too restrictive, and have often
failed to prevent obviously unfair results. Nearly all petitioners for relief under Section 66 have
lost. It is revealing to note that when Section 66 was enacted, its revenue cost was estimated
to be "negligible."

Section 66(c) (enacted in 1984) contains the same requirements of "innocence” and
"equity” which are criticized above in connection with Section 6013(¢). The innocence test is
nearly impossible to meet under Section 66, because if the wife knows her husband was
employed, she loses. Two other provisions aliow relief without proof of innocence, but they

3 See US. v. Mitchell, 91 S.Ct. 1763 (1971). The Supreme Court noted the harshness of
the result, but said the law was clear and the only remedy was legislative action similar to the
newly enacted Section 6013(e). Enactment of Section 66 was nine years in coming, and
probably would not have protected the wife in Mitchell any event.

The Seaborn briefs did not anticipate that the government might someday use the rule as
a sword against non-earning wives. The anti-taxpayer use of the rule seems wholly unintended.

* Countries which ignore their community property law for purposes of taxing earned
income include Canada, Germany, Belgium, the Netherlands, Sweden, and Italy, as well as
France, Spain and Mexico.

2 See F.Swrav. MN.R, 62 D.T.C. 1005 (1957)Quebec taxpayer not permitted to split his
income with his wife through community property law; Seaborn rule rejected)

2 If it had been thought necessary 1o respect the matrimonial property law of the community
property states for purposes of taxing earned income, the result should probably have been as
it was generally in Furope in the early part of the century: mandatory joint returns with the
husband primarily responsible for payment as sole administrator of the community property. See
generally Dulude, Taxation of the Spouses: A Comparison of Canadian, American, British,
French, and Swedish Law, 23 Osgood Hall L.J. 67 (1985). This would have been a far more
realistic interpretation of community property law than the Seaborn decision, which imputed half
of the husband's earned income to the wife. Also, it would not have created the intolerable
disparities in the level of tax burden between the states which arose in consequence.

» Before enactment of the relief provisions, at least one court refused to apply the rule of
Seaborn to avoid the "horrendous” result that the wife was "stripped clean” by the IRS though
she had received none of his income. In Bagirv. USS., 603 F. 2d. 491 (1979), Judge Wisdom
remanded the consolidated appeals to the Tax Court to determine whether the wives had suffered
the equivalent of theft losses of their share of the community income.
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suffer ather shortcomings. None of the Section 66 provisions provides any relief for items other
than omissions of income. Section 66(a) provides relief only if the couple lived apart at all times
during the calendar year, and none of the eamed income in question was transferred between
them. Even one day of cohabitation during the year, or payments of support which are not de
minimis, will preclude relief.

Section 66(b)(enacted in 1984) provides that the benefits of community property law may
be disallowed to any taxpayer if he acts as if solely entitled to the commumity income, and fails
to notify his spouse of the nature and amount of such income before the due date for the taxable
year. The "benefit" here is the husband's relief of liability for one half of his eamings. This
provision may be defeated if the hushand notifies the wife of her liability, even if he gives her
nothing,

Repeal of Seghorn.  There is no doubt that Congress has the authority to overrule
Seabom, ard it has already done so in many limited contexts.’® The Seabom rule has never been
applied at all for purposes of the payroll taxes (social security and hospital insurance) and for the
tax on self-employment income. Also, in 1976, Congress in effect repealed the Seaborn rule for
couples one or both of whom are nonresident aliens.

The Seabom rule now provides no benefit to taxpayers, and is advantageous only to the
govemment?! This is a ironic in view of the fact that the Seabomn doctrine arose as a device to
benefit residents of community property jurisdictions. This benefit was jealously guarded by
representatives of such jurisdictions when repeal was attempted in 1940 (by means of proposed
mandatory joint retumns, without joint and several liability) in order to equalize the tax burden
among the states. But since the 1948 introduction of income-splitting on joint retums for all
married persons, the Seaborn rule no longer provides any advantage to taxpaye:s, and there
should be no opposition to its repeal from the community property states.”

N1. Effect on the Tax System.  Neither repeal of Section 6013(d) nor repeal of the
Seaborn rule need have any effect upon curmrent tax rates nor filing statuses, and none is
recommended here. These proposals for separate tax liability are put forward on their own merits
for the sake of faimess and simplicity.

Revenue Cost.  The IRS keeps no statistics on the frequency or amounts of collection
from the non-eaming spouse. It is therefore difficult to estimate the revenue loss from repeal of

¥ Many sections of the Code contain provisions which are to be applied "without regard
to community property laws." Among these are Section 32(c)(2)(B)(i) [earned income credit];
Section 402(e)(4)X(G) {lump-sum benefits]; Section 408(g) [individual retirement accounts];
Section 414(d)(4)(A) [limitation on cash method of accounting]; Section 457(d)(7) [deferred
compensation plans of state and local governments]; Section 911(b)(2)(C) [foreign earned
income]; Section 4980(d)(4)(A) fexcess distributions from qualified plans], and, of course,
Section 6013(e)5) [innocent spouse rule] and Section 66 itself.

% Except for a husband who may escape tax on half of his income. Note that this is a
complete escape, since the wife has no right to contribution from him for her payment of his
taxes, as she does in the case of joint return liability.

3 Repeal of Seaborn would of course have no effect on community property law itself, and
no recommendation is made here as to any issue of state family property law.

Note that even after repeal of Seaborn, women subject to community property faw will
remain under a tax disadvantage, because the husband's community half interest in her earnings
is a property interest within the meaning of Section 6321 and subject to levy even for his
antenuptial tax debts. Thus one-half of the wife's earnings may be levied upon to pay all
husband's taxes even where she has no personal liability for them under Seaborn. See, e.g.
Medaris v. US., 884 F.2d 832 (CA-5, 1989).
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6013(d) or Seabom. It is probable that the loss (if any) will not be large, because often the
husband is available to pay, and the wife is taxed only because her assets are more easily
accessible to levy. In such cases, there may be an added cost of collection, but no revenue loss.
In other cases, transferee liability would apply. In some instances, the Treasury will even profit
from repeal.®® In the community property states, some husbands report only half their income
and force the govemment to collect the remaining half from an absent wife. Repeal of Seaborn
would end this practice. Some revenue loss is probably inevitable, however.* But it must be
bome because the govemment's revenue needs cannot justify taxing the wrong taxpayer in
amounts bearing no relation to ability to pay.

¥ For example, under current law a wife may actually escape tax on her own earnings by
achieving innocent spouse status under Section 6013(¢). This seems to have occurred in Price
v. US., 887 F.2d 959 (CA-9, 1989).

3 The expected revenue loss should not estimated by simply writing off all potential
assessments under Section 6013(d), because many such assessments are unrealistic or illusory.
The IRS often assesses huge deficiencies on insolvent taxpayers (typically, but not limited to
narcotics dealers and embezzlers) where it is obvious that the deficiency cannot be collected from
either spouse. See, e.g. Ratana v. US., 662 F.2d 220 (CA-4, 1981).



111

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Beck, do I understand you to say that
everything the IRS did in the Howden case was legal? It was legal
for them to ignore that she owned the house, and legal for them
to ignore that he did not?

Mr. BEck. I do not know the details of that aspect of it. I cannot
speak to that part of it.

Chairman JOHNSON. But the IRS does not have the right to ig-
nore legal documents governing property ownership, do they?

Mr. BECK. That is correct. If they had some———

Chairman JOHNSON. But they do have the right or they do not
have the right?

Mr. BECK. No; they do not have the right. I do not know the facts
of what went on in this case.

Chairman JOHNSON. Right. I appreciate that you do not know
the facts, but the law does not give them the right to ignore legal
ownership, does it?

Mr. BECK. It does not. But even if the house belonged entirely
to Ms. Howden, if she had a personal liability under Poe v. Seaborn
to pay half of her ex-husband’s taxes, that is a personal liability of
hers and her own separate property can be levied upon to pay it.

So, again, I do not know the facts, but even the fact that it is
entirely her house does not answer the question. Joint and several
liability and Poe v. Seaborn liabilities are personal liabilities of the
taxpayer that can be satisfied out of the separate property of the
taxpayer, not necessarily out of joint property.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.

Mr. Jeager, your testimony was very vivid and we will certainly
review it and see what we can do about the IRS operating under
startingly different assumptions in some cases than in others. I ap-
preciate your taking the time to be here with us today and to go
through your experience with us.

Mr. JEAGER. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Chairman JOHNSON. You indicated in your testimony that the
IRS never intended to actually take your case to Tax Court. What
makes you think the Service did not intend to litigate?

Mr. JEAGER. Well, firstly the IRS used information from our filed
tax returns in determining our deficiency notice. And when we had
a chance to review their information the numbers they used in
their computations were incorrect, and did not reflect the accurate
numbers that we had on a similar tax return that we had in our
possession.

On several occasions we invited the IRS to sit down with us, to
correct their misinformation and they never responded. We were
trying to give them the precise numbers, and they were unwilling
to take the time to review their information with us.

We could not understand why they would not meet with us and
had to assume they were only trying to drag us along until we
would settle. And never really having the data that they needed to
win in that court case.

Second, to further illustrate this fact, only a few weeks before
trial one of our attorneys was having a discussion with the lead
agent for the IRS who advised us for the first time that work pa-
pers, and I quote, “There were several serious computational er-
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rors,” in their work papers of the agent who did the audit of our
business.

If the IRS was serious about going to trial and knew it had the
burden of proof, it surely would have revised its computational er-
rors before bringing the matter to the court, and to our knowledge,
no such corrections were ever prepared.

Third, they were to file with the court, on a certain date, their
expert witnesses with no witnesses being designated. With none
available and inaccurate information it became increasingly obvi-
ous to us that they had never intended to try the case.

Chairman JOHNSON. To gain attorney’s fees you would have had
to prove that the IRS was not substantially justified in bringing
their case. How hard would it have been to prove this? How much
access would you have had to those figures?

Mr. JEAGER. It is extremely difficult. As the lawyers explained it
to me the Tax Court—I am sorry, could you repeat the question?

Chairman JOHNSON. Under current law in order to get attorney’s
fees, which you would like to do and anybody in their right mind
would want to do under these circumstances, you would have to
prove that the IRS was not substantially justified in bringing the
case.

How difficult would it be to prove this?

Mr. JEAGER. Well, it is extremely difficult. It is extremely dif-
ficult, Madam Chairman. As the lawyers explained it to me, the
Tax Court says that no matter how marginal of the IRS’ chances
of success may be in bringing a case before the Tax Court, and no
matter how burdensome and expensive it may be for the taxpayer
to defend itself, the IRS’ position is still substantially justified.

If that is the hurdle that a winning taxpayer has to clear to get
its attorney’s fees reimbursed then the taxpayer is almost going to
win in its motion for litigation costs.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Jeager.

I am going to yield to my colleague, Mr. Cardin, and come back.

Mr. CARDIN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Let me thank all three of you for your testimony.

Mr. Jeager, your case is certainly one that disturbs all of us, that
you had to go through the type of litigation costs in a case that,
from your testimony, was rather straightforward and a practice
that was long standing within the industry, which had not pre-
viously been challenged, and where there was no indication of any
justification for the challenge.

I am having a hard time though understanding what happened
in your case and why you were unable to successfully recover your
costs, including counsel fees.

The Tax Court, you made a request to the Tax Court for costs
and were denied because you could not establish that the Federal
Government was not substantially justified in the position?

Mr. JEAGER. That is correct. That is accurate. I mean it is our
opinion that no matter how small of an opportunity that the IRS
has to extract money from the taxpayer, so to speak, they are sub-
stantgi'ﬂly Jjustified. And that substantially justilf)led to us is unrea-
sonable.

I think the true definition of substantially justified needs to be
addressed.
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Mr. CARDIN. Well, the legislation that has been filed in this Con-
gress takes a different approach and I would like to get your views
as to whether you think that would be effective or not.

It does two basic things. It first allows you to get information
about your case from the IRS in order to be able to help the court
in determining whether there was substantial justification in the
Government’s position.

And second, the legislation increases the dollar amount of the
counsel fees which you can be awarded. I believe those are the two
changes that are in the Taxpayer Bill of Rights II.

. Dg you believe that would help you in being able to recover your
ees?

Mr. JEAGER. Well, you know, yes, I believe it would help. I mean
I honestly think I would like to take it a further step. I think the
law should require that the IRS take reasonable—and I use that
word very hardly here, and very succinctly—because reasonable po-
sitions, they need to take reasonable positions before the tax court
and it should be defined in a common sense fashion.

I mean as IRS legal theory that has a marginal chance of success
and it is not reasonable and the law should so hold. I further think
that when the IRS concedes a case, in its entirety, prior to trial the
}aw should treat that the same as if the IRS had gone to trial and

ost.

And I believe that in both those situations, the winning taxpayer
should be reimbursed for their attorney’s fees. The spirit of the cur-
rent Congress is that government keeps its commitments with the
American people and lives by the same standards and reasonable-
ness and fair play that are supposed to be at the heart of our legal
system.

I believe that that was the first law you passed shortly after this
Congress convened. I want to make clear that I am not here solely
to ask that businesses like mine get back some of the money they
have expended on attorney’s fees. That certainly would be fair, but
there is another, larger good to be served by making the IRS act
in a more reasonable manner.

The sure prospect of having to pay a winning taxpayer’s litiga-
tion costs would incentivize the Service to pick and choose its cases
more reasonably and responsibly, and the American people would
be better served by having the IRS use its resources in that more
efficient and effective manner.

Mr. CARDIN. Mr. Jeager, I am very sympathetic to your problem
and think that we need to change the system so that in your type
of case, you are able to recover your costs.

Mr. JEAGER. And my fellow wineries, as well, my fellow busi-
nesses that are in the same predicament that I am.

Mr. CARDIN. Right. I understand that. Let me compliment you on
the product you produce. It is a very good product.

Mr. JEAGER. Thank you on behalf of the wine industry.

Mr. CARDIN. The concern I have is that the standard passed by
the Congress would appear to be a rather generous standard to the
taxpayer, would appear to be. So, because it requires the govern-
ment to substantially justify its posmon If I understand the IRS
position today, they are willing to assume the burden of that proof,
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where they would have to come forward and prove that their posi-
tion was substantially justified.

That appears to be a pretty strong standard that the Govern-
ment must meet. 1t is certainly different from the frivolous lawsuit
standards which we use in typical lawsuits for the litigant to be
able to recover costs.

So I am somewhat puzzled as to why the Tax Courts are impos-
ing such a burden on the taxpayers, when Congress has already
spoken to provide a mechanism for the taxpayers to be able to re-
cover costs against the Government. That is what we intended in
the Taxpayer Bill of Rights I.

I understand your position, and we certainly need to take a look
at this to make sure that people who are put in a wronged position
by the government are able to recover their costs.

Mr. Beck, I understand your position very well. In particular, it
is troublesome in cases where spouses are no longer living together
or living in a less than harmonious circumstance.

Are you concerned at all if we eliminate all joint liability that
where a husband and wife are living together, that they may be
able to concoct some form of property ownership that the govern-
ment may not be able to get at in an effort to try and avoid tax
liability, because one spouse earns the income, and using a joint-
type of an ownership of certain properties in order to avoid paying
their taxes?

Mr. BECK. I have devoted a lot of thought to that and so has the
ABA and we all concluded that there is very little abuse potential
in this for various reasons.

First is that under current law you can do all this anyway by
just filing separately. You can avoid joint liability by just filing sep-
arately. It usually costs a little more in taxes, which is why peopfe
file jointly.

But if you could avoid taxes on any scale that was significant,
people would be doing it right and left, because it does not cost all
that much extra to file married filing separately.

That is the easy answer. The longer answer is that——

Mr. CARDIN. You have not seen any significant abuse by married
taxpayers filing separately so that they can avoid joint liability,
and then filing

No. I do not think so.

And then you also have transferee liability that applies. If one
spouse makes himself judgment proof by giving property to the
other spouse, or to anyone else for that matter——

Mr. CARDIN. A little more difficult to establish though. Your first
?rgument was very good; your second one I am not so sure trans-
ers.

Mr. BEcK. True. It will not apply in every case and there are
hurdles. The IRS would have to show insolvency and you are quite
right, it is not automatic. It is not a complete substitute.

Mr. CARDIN. But you convinced me on your first point. The first
point was a good point. I am finished, thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. I want to quickly run down a series of ques-
tions, Ms. Howden, since we do not have your testimony in writing.
They are easy and it will not take long. We do have this vote com-
ing up and we will adjourn between panels and go vote.
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But as I understand it the deficiency asserted by the IRS related
to your 1982 joint tax return. Did you sign that return?

Ms. HOwDEN. No, I did not.

Chairman JOHNSON. Did you qualify for the innocent spouse pro-
tections under the law.

Ms. HOwWDEN. I was told that I did not because I was able to
enjoy his income.

Chairman JOHNSON. Did the IRS ever attempt to contact you
during the process of assessing the deficiency on your 1982 return?

Ms. HOwWDEN. No, no.

Chairman JOHNSON. When did you first learn that the IRS had
filed a lien against your house for the 1982 deficiency?

Ms. HOwDEN. When I found the seizure notice on the front door.

Chairman JOHNSON. So that was in what year?

Ms. HOwDEN. That was 1992,

Chairman JOHNSON. Did the IRS inform of any efforts it was tak-
ing to collect the taxes due on the 1982 return from your former
husband?

Ms. HOWDEN. No, they did not. And when 1 asked for that infor-
mation they said it was privileged. That they could not disclose
what they were doing with him.

Chairman JOHNSON. I understand that your former spouse was
permitted by the IRS to enter into an installment payment plan
with the IRS. How much was he asked to pay, do you know that?

Ms. HOWDEN. He was asked to pay $150 a month on a $99,000
judgment or debt owing. He pays $150 a month.

Chairman JOHNSON. That is $150 a month on a $99,000 debt. Do
you have any rough idea what his income is?

hMls;. HowbEN. I do not know. I imagine close to $100,000, I would
think.

Chairman JOHNSON. Does he not own a couple of houses and an
airplane? ,

Ms. HOWDEN. Yes. They seized one airplane but he has another
one.

Chairman JOHNSON. But they settled for $150 a month on a
$99,000 debt. Were you given the same opportunity?

Ms. HOwWDEN. No, Ma’am.

Chairman JOHNSON. So you had to come up with how much did
you say on how much debt?

Ms. HowbpEN. That was $17,500.

Chairman JOHNSON. On a $17,500 debt. In cases where a joint
return has been filed, do you think the IRS should be required to
give both parties who signed the return the opportunity to partici-
pate in the appeals process before the assessment, when the joint
return is made final?

Ms. HowDEN. I absolutely do. And on every occasion I told them
I was willing to take responsibility for our joint debt.

Chairman JOHNSON. I will tell you, I have been in elective office
almost 19 years now, and we have dealt with a lot of these cases
in my office. And many of them arouse outrage. I have never heard
such an outrageous story as yours today. I have never seen the IRS
literally torment a single parent, struggling to support a child, for
as many years as they have tormented you.
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And believe me this case will drive one section of the Taxpayer
Bill of Rights, with Mr. Beck’s ultimate assistance:

And Mr. Jeager, I hope that small businessmen in America,
when we get done writing a Taxpayer Bill of Rights, will be far
more secure and far safer from the kind of attack that was
launched against you and your business.

And if Mr. Hancock would like to make any comment or ask any
questions, I would be happy to yield to him.

Mr. HANcOCK. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

About the only thing that I would say is that this has been build-
ing for the past 50 years, and it is going to come to a head one of
these days.

And T am glad to see that we are holding a hearing and finally
recognizing that, yes, we do have a problem. That IRS has a spe-
cific problem. There are people out there that will try to defraud.
But this situation of rogue agents going after somebody and not ex-
ercising any judgment must be addressed. Otherwise, we will have
more and more situations where people say, look, if they are not
going to be fair, then I am not going to even attempt to pay my
fair share.

This situation of Mr. Jeager. In your particular situation, you
could afford the $80,000. I mean you are going to be able to stay
in business.

There are a lot of small companies that would go out of business
under these same circumstances. In fact, that has happened.

There has to be a balancing act, and I am glad to see that we
are finally getting around to it. I would recommend a book to you,
“The Good and Evil of Taxation.” Pick it up and read it and that
will tell you exactly what we have got to accomplish.

Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Just as our system depends on the great
majority of Americans, paying the amount of tax that they owe vol-
untarily, and fairly accurately, our system of problem resolution
has to start from the assumption that the vast majority of people
who have tax problems are not trying to defraud the Government.

Certainly some are and we have the capability to go after fraud
where fraud exists. But the number of innocent Americans that be-
come the victims of our tax system has simply got to be reduced.
We made some efforts to do that in the 1988 law, we made some
efforts to fix some things in 1992, and we are going to work hard
to pass an aggressive law that protects the little guy in this round.

And I thank you very much for your testimony this morning, and
as we work our way through the process we will keep you informed
by our final drafts. And I hope by the end of it, you will see that
democracy, in fact, works.

Thank you.

And we will convene the next panel in 10 minutes.

{Recess.]

Chairman JOHNSON. The committee will reconvene. We are in
the process of a recommit vote, and I think the other committee
members probably decided we were not going to reconvene until
after the recommit vote. At least I am guessing that that is what
they concluded, since none of them are back.
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So as much as I hate to proceed, I think if we do not we are
going to run into all kinds of other problems with afternoon planes.

So, my understanding that because of the delay you are inter-
ested in foregoing your comments, because we do have your testi-
mony and we really are interested in what you have to say.

But some of the things that have come up, you have heard the
issues that we are raising, and I would like to see if you have fur-
ther comments on those issues. I am particularly interested in your
comments on the preceding panel and the difficulty of joint and
several liability, but also on electronic filing, and the modernization
program. You have some expertise that goes beyond the narrow
purview of this committee.

So if you would each make some comments on the issues that
have been raised this morning, and also on these other issues I
would be interested.

Commissioner Goldberg, would you start, please?

STATEMENT OF FRED T. GOLDBERG, PARTNER, SKADDEN,
ARPS, SLATE, MEAGHER, & FLOM (FORMER COMMISSIONER,
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE)

Mr. GOLDBERG. Sure. Thank you very much, Madam Chairman.
It is a pleasure to be here this morning. With respect to tax sys-
tems modernization, my belief is that that is the single most impor-
tant step that can be taken to enhance the rights and safeguards
for the taxpayers of this country.

I think the tax system imposes an intolerable burden and I be-
lieve that modernization is the necessary step, the necessary predi-
cate to relieve that burden. I think the problems we are seeing in
the filing season this year would be largely remedied if tax systems
modernization were in place.

I think you would have a world where you could both address
those few taxpayers who engage in fraudulent activity without un-
duly and unfairly burdening the vast majority of citizens who are
attempting to pay their fair share.

With respect to attorney’s fees, I think the provisions in 988, the
Contract With America ought to be applied to tax cases. I believe
the government should be held to that liability. In effect, a strict
liability standard comparable to that in 988. I also believe that the
scope of 7430 should be broadened substantially.

I do not criticize——

Chairman JOHNSON. What do you mean by that?

Mr. GOLDBERG. I think that the IRS has been criticized for the
limited awarding of attorney’s fees. I do not believe that that is an
IRS problem. I believe it is a statutory problem. And 7430 is draft-
ed, it is simply a lot less than meets the eye.

For example, I would make attorney’s fees available to all tax-
payers. I would shift the burden of proof to the government in
cases where taxpayers prevail. I would relax the definition of sub-
stantially prevailed and I think that the underlying assumptions of
988 apply with even greater force to the Internal Revenue Service.

There are lots of other issues that have come up. It is inappropri-
ate to monopolize the time, and I turn it over to my colleague.

The one other issue I do want to comment on very briefly is the
shifting of burden of proof to the government in tax cases. I think
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that that is the gap between good intentions and disastrous con-
sequence in that legislation is as striking as any proposal under
consideration. :

If that proposal were enacted it would be the worst of all possible
worlds. It would result in a substantial loss of revenue from those
who are bound and determined to cheat. And I think it would lead
to an IRS that would be terribly intrusive.

For all of the honest taxpayers out there I think it is a very well-
intentioned idea, but it is the siren song.

Chairman JOHNSON. Could you comment, lastly though, on this
issue of whether or not a spouse should be liable for——

Mr. GOLDBERG. Yes. I think the current law has problems but I
think the lesson is beware of unintended consequences. That with
the best intentions in addressing that issue, and I do encourage
you to address that issue, if you have, for example, a situation
where a spouse works to put his or her mate through college and
graduate school and earns all of the income, and that mate is re-
sponsible for filing returns, doesn’t file a return.

Then subsequently gets divorced and thanks to his or her edu-
cation is making a great deal of money. And the other spouse who
earned that earlier income is supporting the kids on $15,000 a
year. Under the rule you were talking about, it would be that
spouse who had educated his or her mate, who had cared for the
chifldren who would be stuck with the liability. I do not think that
is fair.

So my only advice is to be careful as you address that issue to
be sure you do not create other unintended inequities.

I think the case you heard this morning is extraordinarily sym-
pathetic.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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Statement of
Fred T. Goldberg, Jr.
Before the .
Subcommittee on Oversight
House Committee on Ways and Means

March 24, 1995
Madam Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I appreciate the opportunity to testify before
you today on ways to enhance taxpayer rights and safe-
guards. Properly defined, this objective embodies the
most important challenge facing tax administration. I
applaud your interest, concern and ongoing oversight in
this area.

While I am appearing today solely in my indi-
vidual capacity, and not on behalf of any client or
organization, I have had the privilege of addressing this
issue from other perspectives: as IRS Chief Counsel, IRS
Commissioner, and Assistant Secretary for Tax Policy. I
also have perspectives on this issue as a private practi-
tioner, taxpayer, and citizen. These different vantage
points have shaped my views on how best to maintain and
enhance taxpayer rights and safeguards. In particular,
they have convinced me that all participants in the tax
system -~ the Federal government, Treasury and the IRS,
taxpayers, tax practitioners and citizens -- share the
same overriding objective of enhancing taxpayer rights
and safeguards. Moreover, I am convinced that all par-
ties can agree in large measure on the best avenues to
achieve their common goal.

A. Preliminary Comments. Before turning to
the specific questions you raised in the hearing an-
nouncement and in your invitation to appear before this
Subcommittee, I would like to offer one general observa-
tion. So much of what we do in our public and private
lives is about setting priorities and making choices.
The same applies to the issue you are addressing today.
The list of "things" that could be explored to enhance
taxpayer rights and safeguards is truly endless. Any
effort to consider (or do) them all would be futile and
counterproductive. The challenge is to identify the
"vital few" and assure that they are pursued vigorously
and successfully.

In my opinion, there are two steps that must be
taken to enhance taxpayer rights and safeguards. They
both embody the same objectives as an item in the Con-
tract With America: the "Job Creation and Wage Enhance-
ment Act™ provisions that focus on reducing the regulato-
ry burden on our citizens. 1In the context of the tax
system, the most important single step that can be taken
is to achieve a dramatic reduction in the administrative
and compliance burdens placed on taxpayers. The impor-
tance of this effort cannot be overstated: an intrusive,
unresponsive and unworkable tax system is imposing an
unacceptable burden on our citizens, and is a primary
cause for the widespread distrust of government.
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The two steps I recommend are:

1. Tax Systems Modernization ("TSM").
Fully fund Tax Systems Modernization ("TSM") (including
the funds requested in the Administration‘’s Budget Re-
quest for FY 1996), and provide the constructive over-
sight necessary to assure its timely and successful
implementation. The IRS is running on outmoded computers
and stone age information-systems. --As a result, taxpay-
ers waste hundreds of millions of hours and dollars each
year in their dealings with the IRS. 1Issues that should
never arise take months to resolve. 1Issues that should
be resolved in a phone call require years of correspon-
dence. Taxpayers must deal with numerous IRS employees
to resolve the simplest of matters, when only one contact
should suffice. A taxpayer needing a copy of his or her
tax return to apply for a loan or a scholarship should be
able to get a copy from the IRS in days; it now takes an
average of several months, and millions of taxpayer
requests for copies of their returns are never filled.

TSM can be and has been described in many ways.
My own preference is for the framework embodied in the
notions of burden reduction and "one stop service." Tax-
payers ought to be able to resolve most IRS matters by
dealing with one individual, most often through a single
phone call. Based on my various experiences in govern-
ment and the private sector, I am confident that TSM,
properly designed and implemented, will save taxpayers
hundreds of millions of dollars and hours each year. 2as
a result, full funding of TSM, coupled with constructive
oversight, is the single most important action that this
Congress can take to enhance taxpayer rights and safe-
guards.

I recognize that TSM, standing alone, will not
be sufficient. I should also emphasize that it will only
succeed if the IRS is committed to a vision built around
reducing the burden on taxpayers. Finally, I acknowledge
that many mistakes are certain to occur along the way in
an endeavor of this magnitude. Having said as much, the
fact remains that TSM is the one essential step that must
be taken. If that effort is delayed, or is not success-
ful, there is nothing that this Subcommittee or any one
else can do to rescue our citizens from an intrusive,
burdepsome and overreaching system of tax administra-
tion.

! As I’ve indicated, the IRS has made mistakes in
pursuing TSM, and will make more mistakes as it goes down
the road. That'’s reality, and to be expected. All in
all, the IRS is doing a fabulous job. While it should be
encouraged and supported in its efforts to do better,
there is no turning back. If anything, the pace should
be accelerated.

In this regard, I should acknowledge recent GAC
criticism of the IRS modernization effort. In my opin-
ion, the GAO commentary is simply wrong. It displays a
stunning lack of perspective. It ignores reality and is
often misleading. I believe it can be fairly character-
ized as destructive and counterproductive. I realize
that these are harsh words. Unfortunately, I believe

(continued...)
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2. Tax Simplification. Pursue tax
simplification -- relentlessly and creatively. We are
crushing our citizens, as well as our business, charita-
ble and religious institutions with laws, regulations and
procedures that are burdensome, duplicative, frequently
unworkable, and often counterproductive. Simplification
is another essential step that must be taken to enhance
taxpayer rights and safeguards.

I acknowledge the common wisdom: when Congress
threatens to simplify the tax law, most taxpayers and
practitioners decide it’s time to duck. That pattern
must change. While fundamental reform may be the only
way to achieve the kind of dramatic simplification that
is called for, major steps can be taken within the con-
fines of the current system. In particular, *think out-
side the box" ~- recognize that any tax system is a
grotesque necessity, not an end in itself; abandon the
pathological quest for theoretical purity. Skip cosmetic
surgery; excise whole tumors. When given the choice,
simplify in a way that "loses” a little revenue -- in-
creased receipts from improved compliance and reduced
administrative costs will far off-set the "estimated"
loss. Don’t bother trying to simplify in a way that
"raises" revenue -- it simply replaces one form of tax
with another; it’s just not worth the effort. Beware of
"loophole closers": for the most part, they amount to
surgery on the capillaries of a patient that’s expiring
from ruptured arteries. If truth be told, the revenue
that most "loophole closers" generate goes to line the
pockets of lawyers, accountants, investment bankers and
other intermediaries.

B. Comments on Specific Proposals. Various
measures previously considered by Congress (e.g., H.R.
3838, as proposed and as modified for inclusion in H.R.
11), and measures introduced in recent months (e.g., H.R.
390, H.R. 661, and S. 258), contain numerous proposals
that are intended to enhance taxpayer rights and safe-
guards. I will limit my comments to the following broad
areas: (1) the burden of proof; (2) attorneys’ fees; and
(3) a suggested framework for considering myriad specific
provisions.

1. Suggested Changes in Rules Governing
the Burden of Proof. From time to time, and for many
years, it has been suggested that the IRS should bear the
burden of proof in tax litigation. Boiled down to its
essence, the appeal of this Siren song is obvious: in a
democracy, it’s simply wrong to put the burden of proof
on a citizen in his or her dealings with the government.
Framed this way, I'm certainly tempted to agree.

Unfortunately, I am convinced that shifting the
burden of proof in tax cases would be the surest and most
direct route to the worst of all possible worlds. It
would be an enormous windfall to the few taxpayers who

1(...continued)

they are accurate. I recommend that this Subcommittee,
and other affected Congressional committees, consider re-
structuring or terminating GAO's responsibility in this
arena and pursue other oversight avenues that will help
assure that TSM is carried out successfully.
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are bound and determined to cheat the system; it would
impose an intolerable burden on the vast majority of
honest taxpayers who do their best to comply with the
law.

For better and for worse, our system relies on
self-assessment by taxpayers. The system functions
because taxpayers are expected to maintain adequate
records and to report properly their items of income,
deduction, credits and the like. Changing the burden of
proof would have two consequences:

First, it would reduce voluntary compliance.
wWhile most citizens would continue to try to pay their
fair share, there would be some who would take advantage
of the new framework to understate their liability and
leave it to the government to prove a different result.
While I am convinced that most taxpayers are fundamental-
ly honest, and that the decline in voluntary compliance
would be small in percentage terms, the revenue loss and
the gradual erosion in the perceived fairness of our
system would be sizeable. To put this in perspective, a
decline of only 1% in voluntary compliance would cause an
annual revenue loss of more than $10 billion. While
estimates of this sort are highly speculative, my person-
al view is that the annual revenue loss ultimately would
exceed this amount.

Second, largely in response to the foregoing,
the IRS would be compelled to alter its approach to
enforcement. Most of us believe that the IRS is far too
intrusive today, and that tax administration is far too
cumbersome, contentious and burdensome. Well, as the
saying goes, "you ain’t seen nothin’ yet." Change the
burden of proof and IRS tactics of today will seem like
child’s play. Of necessity, the IRS would be forced to
resort to far more aggressive techniques in auditing
taxpayers and developing cases. Summonses, including
third party summonses, would become routine. Expanded
record-keeping requirements and increased litigation over
discovery issues would be standard fare. 1In addition,
the number of revenue agents and audits of taxpayers
would likely increase dramatically. In the world of tax
administration, it’s hard to imagine a more well-inten-
tioned idea that would have more undesirable consequenc-
esg.

Having said as much, I do believe there are
several areas where the burden of proof guestion could be
addressed by Congress. The first involves a clarifica-
tion included in H.R. 11 in response to the Tax Court’s
decigion in 29;;;112__hjxmmugglgngx, 58 TCM 1386 (199%0),
rev’d in part and aff’d in part, 982 F.2d 1128 (1991).
Section 5503 of H.R. 11 would have requlred the IRS to
provide additional probative evidence in addition to the
copy of an information return in litigation regarding the
inclusion of additional income reflected on that return.
Because taxpayers are faced with the need to "prove a
negative" in unreported income cases involving informa-
tion returns, I believe a change along these lines is
warranted. At the same time, however, I should note that
this provision reflects current IRS administrative prac-
tice and is therefore likely to have little practical
impact except in rare and unusual circumstances.
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A second area where the burden of proof should

be shifted involves attorneys’ fees. As noted below, I
believe that the award of attorneys’ fees to taxpayers
should be automatic in certain circumstances. Under the
current regime, Section 7430 requires a taxpayer who has
substantially prevailed to prove that the government's
position was "not substantially justified.” Once the
government has lost, I think it appropriate to require

" the government -to -prove that it’s position .was substan-
tially justified.

2. Attorneys’ Feeg. As a citizen, and
as an attorney, I believe that provisions contained in
the Contract With America’s "Common Sense Legal Reforms
Act® are long overdue. I congratulate you and your col-
leagues for your timely action. My one observation is
that the original proposals have already been diluted
needlessly in some respects; hopefully, they will sail
through the Senate during the coming months without
taking on any more water.

The rationale underlying H.R. 988 is even more
compelling in tax cases. I am confident that the govern-
ment does not engage in "strike suits®" for the purpose of
extracting settlements from taxpayers. On the other
hand, the practical effect can be the same. Moreover,
the government lacks the same kind of settlement incen-
tives that are present in the private sector because
there are no market pressures requiring a rational allo-
cation of resources. Finally, the government occasional-
ly insists on litigating a case to "make" or "clarify"
the law without regard to its risk of losing. While such
action may be appropriate, there is no reason why a
prevailing taxpayer should be required to foot the bill.
Accordingly, I recommend that costs and expenses should
be imposed on the government under circumstances similar
to those identified in H.R. 988 (tailored to meet various
procedural considerations unique to tax controversies).

I recognize that consistency would impose a
correaponding liability on taxpayers. While that ap-
proach might be warranted, I urge the Subcommittee to
address that question in light of the other sanctions im-
posed on taxpayers under current law (e.g., the Section
6662 (b) (2) substantial understatement penalty, the Sec-
tion 6662(b) (3) and (b) (5) valuation misstatement penal-
ties, the Section 6662(b) (4) pension liabilities over-
statement penalty, the Section 6621(a) (2) (B) excess
interest charge on taxpayers, the Section 6621 (c¢c) penalty
interest provision applicable to large corporations, and
the Section 6673 sanctions where a taxpayer’s litigating
position is "frivolous").2 Stated differently, if a
parallel regime governing attorneys‘’ fees is desired,

2 My personal view, unsupported by any particular

logic, is that taxpayers should be permitted to spend
their time and money litigating against the government in
tax matters despite the odds -- without liability for
attorneys’ fees. While I recognize that this has the
practical effect of imposing costs on all other taxpay-
ers, there is something quintessentially American about
challenging the government "just to make a point" (per-
haps, about the unintended consequences of the law or the
absurdity of the government’s own rules).
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these other sanctions should be revisited and modified.
Under no circumstances, however, would I make taxpayers
involved in small case litigation (so-called "S" Cases)
subject to liability for attorneys fees.

I also recommend that the provisions of Section
7430 be broadened and relaxed in several respects (e.g.,
as noted above, shift the burden of proof to the govern-
ment; make the -award of -attorneys’ fees under -Section
7430 available to all taxpayers; delete the limitations
contained in subparagraphs (b) (1), (b)(3) and (b) (4);
relax the "substantially prevailed" standard). The IRS
has done a reasonable job of administering Section 7430
as drafted. The problem is that the statute, as drafted,
is too narrow.

Finally, while it does not relate directly to
the awarding of attorneys’ fees, I would like to comment
on costs incurred by taxpayers arising out of the so-
called Taxpayer Compliance Measurement Program (TCMP).
While such examinations are wholly appropriate in that
they seek to determine the taxpayer’s proper tax liabili-
ty, they also purport to serve other objectives relating
to tax administration.® The ordeal that taxpayers must
endure to survive a TCMP audit defies description. 1If
this program is continued, I believe that taxpayers
should be entitled to recover reasonable costs incurred
in the process.*

3. Framework for Considering Other
Proposals. 1 suggest that the Contract With Amerlca, and
Phil Howard’s recent book,

w i (1994) serve as a starting
point for considering myriad other proposals to enhance
taxpayer rights and safeguards. I alsoc recommend Bayless
Manning’s remarkably prescient article, "Hyperlexis: Our
National Disease,” 71 Northwegtexn University Law Review
767 (1977), as well as Gordon Henderson's "Controlling
Hyperlexis--The Most Important ‘Law And . . . . .’," 43

Tax Lawver 177 (Fall 1989).

The Contract, Mr. Howard’s book, and the arti-
cles by Mssrs. Manning and Henderson make a simple and
compelling case. We can’t legislate common sense or good
judgement. We cannot enact laws.to right every wrong.
While such efforts may be well-intentioned, they do more
harm than good.

The same applies to tax administration and to
legislation designed to enhance taxpayer rights and safe-
guards. Legislation that is intended to mandate common
sense, or to right every wrong, is sure to fail. There
are simply too many areas where common sense is required,
and where its application to specific circumstances
cannot be adequately anticipated. Likewise, there are
too many "wrongs" that cannot be "righted" by legisla-

? As noted above, this same concept provides an addi-
tional rationale for requiring the government to pay
attorneys’ fees.

4 In the spirit of full disclosure, I should acknowl-
edge my oft-stated view that TCMP has outlived its use-
fulness and should be restructured or abandoned.
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tion. The law of unintended consequences has far too
wide a reach.

The best of legislative intentions often/pave
the road to more litigation, greater taxpayer burdens,
increased uncertainty, and counterproductive side ef-
fects. 1In all too many cases, legislation of this type
is a futile effort to treat symptoms, while ignoring
causes. If Congress concludes-that there -are -areas where
the Service consistently displays a lack of common sense,
the better approach is to use the oversight process.

The primary focus of legislation -- and admin-
istrative actions -- should be to remove barriers to the
exercise of common sense. I am convinced that taxpayers’
rights are violated most often in cases where "the rules"®
prevent (or are perceived as preventing) fair play and
the exercise of good judgement.

Finally, I would like to return briefly to the
point I made at the outset regarding choices and priori-
ties, and reference the Contract With America’s attack on
unfunded mandates. Every measure you enact entails a
choice, and sets a priority. Every measure you enact
imposes a "mandate” on the IRS. If you require the IRS
to take any action, it means the IRS will not do some-
thing else, or will do something else less well.

With these observations in mind, I have the
following comments on various proposals that may be con-
sidered by this Subcommittee as it deliberates in the
months ahead. They are not intended as an exhaustive
list; rather they are intended to illustrate the differ-
ence between attempting to legislate common sense and
empowering the exercise of good judgement. Because I am
more familiar with H.R. 11 as approved by Congress in
1992, wmy references are to provisions of that bill. By
and large, my comments are equally applicable to taxpayer
rights legislation introduced since that time.
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Proposal

Comments

Restructure the
Ombudsman posi-
tion, and limit
authority of se-
nior officials

This is an effort to legislate common sense by

imposing rigid lines of authority and reporting
chains. It would accomplish little good, could
cause much harm, and would be a barrier to the

_exercige of good judgement.

Installment
Agreement Chang-
es: automatic
right, mandatory
30-day notice,
mandatory "inde-
pendent adminis-
trative review"

Once again, an effort to legislate common sense
by imposing rigid rules. Proposals would ac-
complish little good, would cause much harm
(including a substantial increase in noncompli-
ance and lost revenue), would impose needless
adminigtrative costs and prompt needless liti-
gation, and would be a barrier to the exercise
of common sense.

The IRS is doing a far better job in adminis-
tering Offers in Compromise and Installment
Agreements (thanks in large measure to the work
of this Subcommittee). The primary challenges
are to achieve greater consistency (there are
still pockets of resistance to change) and to
continue refining standards (not every taxpayer
can be expected to win the lottery or inherit a
million dollars). Legislation is not the way
to assure progress on these fronts.

On the other hand, it is clearly appropriate to
suspend the failure to pay penalty during pen-

Preclude the is-
suance of retro-
active regula-
tions

dency of an installment agreement.

In very rare and unusual circumstances, retro-
active regulations may be justified. While
Congress may wish to legislate guidelines lim-
iting their use, I believe that the government
has generally (though not always) exercised its
retroactive authority with proper care. A more
effective avenue may be ongoing oversight to
assure that Treasury and IRS use good judge-
ment.

It is also worth noting a related problem: the
rush to judgement. While I would not recommend
a legislative solution at this time, I am con-
cerned that a preoccupation with "protecting
the revenue" leads to IRS rules and regulations
with immediate effective dates that are not
well thought out from a policy or implementa-
tion perspective. While nominally prospective,
these pronouncements can be every bit as perni-
cious as facially retroactive rules.
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Interest abate-
ment

I am of two minds on this issue. The arguments
against abatement authority are: interest is
simply a charge for the use of money; it is a
mechanical computation and abatement is inap-
propriate. Moreover, abatement authority would
spawn substantial new litigation over standards
that would be extremely difficult to apply in
practice.

The argument in favor of abatement focuses on
IRS-caused delays, and the additional cost that
those delays impose on taxpayers.

I think this debate misses several points.
First, many taxpayers do not see themselves as
"borrowers" -- as the result of an honest mis-
take, a financially strapped family is faced
not only with an unanticipated tax bill, but an
enormous interest charge as well. Second, the
tax law imposes numerous "finance" charges in
addition to interest (e.g., failure to file and
failure to pay penalties). Third, deficiency
interest rates do not reflect the government’s
cost of funds; they purport to reflect taxpayer
borrowing costs.

On balance, 1 think that the interest abatement
proposals under consideration will accomplish
less than hoped (c.f., attorneys’ fees under
Section 7430), and will cause far more adminis-
trative difficulties than imagined. As a first
step, I think that the better approach would be
to do a better job of clarifying objectives,
and explore various mechanical changes (e.g.,
lower rates under certain circumstances) to
achieve those ends. 1If it’s not possible to
make the mechanics work properly in that con-
text, I would recommend abatement authority
that is broader than currently proposed: per-
mit the IRS to take all factors into account
(e.g., hardship, nature of the adjustment, tax-
payer’s prior compliance history, role of out-
side advisors, etc.). It may also be appropri-
ate to limit the abatement authority to amounts
above the government’'s cost of funds.

Following are other examples of provisions that
give taxpayers or the IRS more latitude to exercise

common sense:

. Sections 5301 and 5302 of H.R. 11 (relating to
joint returns) -~ provides taxpayers with
greater latitude to exercise common sense

. Sections 5401 and 5402 of H.R. 11 (modifica-
tions to lien and levy and offer-in-compromise
provisions) -- provide the IRS with greater au-
thority to exercise common sense

Following are examples of provisions that I
believe are futile or counterproductive efforts to legis-
late common sense:
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° Sections 5604 (a) and (c) of H.R. 11 (relating
to the Section 6672 penalty for failure to
collect and pay over tax) -- the goals and the
approach are both laudable, but the mechanical
rules are likely to create more problems than
they solve

J Section 5801 of HR. 11 (required content of
“"‘certain motives) -- notice clarity, like beau-
ty, is in the eyes of the beholder; more to the
point, neither can be legislated. (And, moving
from the sublime to the ridiculous, the legis-
lative history provides that IRS failure to
comply with the statute has no conseguences.)

L See, also, Sections 5901 and 5902 if H.R. 11.

C. Conclusion. Perhaps the best way to
summarize my views is to urge you to heed the teachings

of the Contract With America: set priorities -- don‘t try
to enact laws to solve all the ills that afflict tax
administration; focus on reducing the burden that the tax
laws and tax administration place on taxpayers and citi-
zens; don’t try to legislate common sense -- empower the
exercise of good judgement; be sensitive to unfunded
mandates, even on the IRS.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.
Mr. Gibbs.

STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE B. GIBBS, PARTNER, MILLER &
CHEVALIER (FORMER COMMISSIONER, INTERNAL REVENUE
SERVICE)

Mr. GiBBS. As usual, I find myself in agreement, Madam Chair-
man, with another former commissioner. So I will not repeat what
Fred said. I will simply comment on another area that was dis-
cussed this morning, and that is the issue about the ombudsmen
or the taxpayer advocate.

Frankly this is one where my prior public statements have been
sympathetic toward the IRS. I think I understand what you are
trying to do, and I would like to make what I hope might be a con-
structive suggestion.

Chairman JOHNSON. Go ahead.

Mr. GiBBs. I think the biggest concern that I have, and I heard
it somewhat this morning, is the attempt to legislate good sense or
common sense for these kinds of rules. The problem this creates,
when you think you are legislating good sense, is that it gets you
into some of the issues that deal with the organization and man-
?lgement of the IRS, and it tends to take on a micromanagement

avor.

On the other hand, with respect to some of the questions you
have asked today, the things you have gotten into, the issues with
respect to the ombudsmen reports, and similar types of things, 1
am wondering whether you could not accomplish the same thing by
letting the American public know that this is going to be an issue,
and asking the IRS and Treasury to give you a report by a certain
date on each of the items.

And hold hearings and have an ongoing type of dialog to see why
you cannot get the information you want. If there are management
concerns with what you are suggesting, in terms of line authority
of the ombudsmen or the taxpayer advocate over all of the IRS field
organization, get into that to explore it.

But I would urge that in the context of the changes you propose,
and in light of everything else that is happening at IRS, you should
do that on more of an oversight type of basis, rather than trying
to simply legislate the answers.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF LAWRENCE B. GIBBS
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON QVERSIGHT
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS

U.5. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

REGARDING EXPLORATION OF THE DEVELOPMENT OF

TAXPAYER BILL OF RIGHTS II LEGISLATION

MARCH 24, 1995

Madam Chairwoman, I am pleased toc be here today to
testify regarding the Subcommittee’s exploration of the development
of Taxpayer Bill of Rights II legislation. I was the Commissioner
of Internal Revenue at the time the original Taxpayer Bill of
Rights was passed in 1988. Although I did not initially support
all of the provisions in the 1988 legislation, when it became clear
that the Congress intended to pass the legislation, I worked with
members of the tax writing committees in Congress and their staffs
in the development of the 1988 legislation, and I oversaw the
initial activities by the IRS to carry out the provisions aftexr
enactment. After leaving the IRS in 1989, I have continued to take
an interest in the subsequent Taxpayer Bill of Rights proposals
including correspondence with members of Congress and discussions
with their staffs about various provisions in those proposals.
Some of my comments today have been adapted from, and therefore are
similar to, my prior communications.

During my tenure as Commissioner I worked with your
predecessor in attempting to assure that the IRS met its
obligations to fully and fairly collect the proper amount of tax
owed to the Federal government. In addition, I have represented
taxpayers in dealing with the IRS before and after serving as
Commissioner. I therefore recognize, as I know you do, the
difficulties that the IRS faces in collecting the amount of tax
properly owed and at the same time doing so in a fair, even-handed
and professional manner.

I take seriocusly the importance of balancing the
authority needed by the IRS to discharge its obligations with the
rights of individual taxpayers in their dealings with the IRS. You
well know, and I recognize, that the balancing of such authority
needed by the IRS with the rights of individual taxpayers is often
as difficult as it is important. This is particularly true at the
present time in light of the government’'s need for revenue, the
complexity of our Federal tax laws, and the increasing lack of
confidence and respect of our citizenry in governmental authority.

In view of these competing considerations, I have
considered carefully many of the provisions in the subsequent
Taxpayer Bill of Rights proposals. Some of the provisions may be
helpful, but I have substantial concerns about the impact of other
provisions on our Federal tax system. There are three provisions
that I feel so strongly about for the reasons indicated below that
I urge you not to include them in any legislation that you may
subsequently consider.

1. shifting tbe Buxden of Prgof. H.R. 390 would change
the law to provide that in any Federal tax proceeding the burden of
proof with respect to all issues would be upon the IRS. As
indicated in the excellent summary prepared by the Staff of the
Joint Committee on Taxation for this hearing, under present law the
taxpayer generally has the burden of proof in all civil Federal tax
proceedings. Therefore, the change proposed by H.R. 390, if
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enacted, would shift the burxden of proof frcm the taxpayer to the
government. I oppose this change because I believe it is
misguided, is likely to result in increased noncompliance with our
tax laws, and is likely to mislead innocent taxpayers.

The policy behind this change is misguided because, I
believe, there is a failure to understand how our Federal income
tax system operates. In many countries, the tax collector
initially decides how much tax to assess against a taxpayer, and
then the taxpayer has the burden of proving that the tax collector
is wrong. In the United States, taxpayers initially decide how
much tax to pay and assess themselves by filing their Federal
income tax returns. On the basis of taxpayers’ self-assessments,
the IRS each year pays refunds that average about $1,000 each to
approximately 85 million taxpayers, for a total annual cost to the
government of around $85 billion.

This is particularly significant when one considers that
for most taxpayers the chances are less than 100 to 1 that the
taxpayer‘s return will be audited. Further, if a taxpayer is
audited, it also is significant that the taxpayer, and not the IRS,
generally has all of the records and personal knowledge of the
facts surrounding the transactions and activities reflected in the
tax return. In light of all this, our present system is predicated
on the assumption that because a taxpayer initially prepared and
filed the return based on the taxpayer‘s information and knowledge
(and often received a substantial refund based on the return as
filed), it is fair to ask the taxpayer to bear the burden of
proving that the return is correct if the IRS subsequently
disagrees.

In short, under our present system, the taxpayer is
presumed to have correctly prepared and filed the return, and for
85 million taxpayers--almost 75 percent of all taxpayers--the IRS
relies on this assumption to pay substantial refunds without any
guestions asked. For these reasons, it is totally inappropriate to
suggest, as some have stated, that a taxpayer is "presumed guilty*
until "proven innocent" under the present system. .

If the Congress passes the proposal in H.R. 390, I
believe that some taxpayers may be led to understate their tax and
overstate their refunds. Last Wednesday’'s W
discussed a recent survey which suggests that five percent of our
taxpayers cheat on their taxes, and twelve percent would do so if
they thought they would not be caught. Similar studies suggest
that, apart from cheating, many taxpayers are more inclined to take
aggressive positions on their tax returns if they believe that they
are less likely to ultimately have to pay any additional tax. If
Congress passes legislation shifting the burden of proof and
taxpayers become less compliant because of their belief that the
IRS will not be able to prove the lack of compliance, not only will
our government'’s tax revenues decrease but also in such event the
tax burden on compliant taxpayers will increase.

Finally, taxpayers who subsequently litigate with the IRS
and do not properly prepare their cases undexr the mistaken belief
that the shift in the burden of proof means that IRS must "prove
everything® may be surprised and upset when they are confronted
with discovery demands by the IRS and ultimately by an adverse
decision by the court. All of us who have been involved in
litigation understand that in today's climate of substantial
discovery, it is likely to be difficult for a taxpayer to use
burden of proof as a substantial sword or shield. Taxpayers
representing themselves before the IRS and the courts, however, may
be misled into believing that they do not have to produce
information and arguments justifying the amount of their income and
deductions if the government is required to bear the burden of
proof. For these taxpayers, any new legislation shifting the
burden of proof ultimately may be seen as a cruel hoax.
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Because of the inherent fairness of our present system,
the rigk of potentially substantial losses of revenue if the burden
of preoof is shifted, and the confusion and uncertainty of pro ge
taxpayers about the implications of the shift, I oppose and would
urge you to reject this legislative proposal.

2. Retroactivity of Treagury Regulations. Presently,
Treasury and IRS oifficials have discrecion about the extent to
which regulations can be promulgated retroactively. Under Sectiocn
5803 of H.R. 11, proposed and temporary regulations could not be
applied retroactively to periods preceding the date of publication
unless Congress so provided or unless necessary to "prevent abuse
of the statute to which the regulation relates" or “coxréct a
procedural defect in the issuance of any prior regulation.*®

As a former Commissioner and as a practitioner, I support
the notion that regulations should be issued promptly after
legislation is enacted in order to provide affected parties with
appropriate guidance and also to avoid the problems that
retroactivity creates. However, because of the volume and
complexity of tax legislation so frequently passed by Congress over
the last thirty years, in my experience it has been increasingly
difficult (maybe impossible) for the Treasury Department and the
IRS to issue regulations as promptly as desirable and needed.
Further, it is my experience that, under our government of checks
and balances, it often 1is easier for taxpayers and their
representatives to block or defer the issuance of regulations than
it is for the Treasury and IRS to issue them timely, particularly
those regulations that are perceived to affect the interests of
taxpayers adversely.

Tax policymakers and administrators must deal with the
delicate and difficult decision as to whether and to what extent a
regulation should be retroactive or prospective. They must deal
with a variety of different situations in which retrocactivity,
rather than prospectivity, is called for or required. I do not
believe that the exceptions in the proposal to permit retroactivity
are sufficient to cover the myriad of situations and conditions in
which the issues arise. 1Indeed, in light of these circumstances,
I seriocusly doubt the wisdom of attempting to prescribe in advance
when regulations should be promulgated retroactively or
prospectively. I believe that flexibility to respond to the
exigenciea of the particular situation is critically important, and
that such flexibility is fundamentally what is included in the
present provisions of Section 7805 (b) of the Internal Revenue Code.

In balancing the needs of the IRS with the rights of
taxpayers, I believe that the present flexibility should be
continued. Courts have fashioned numerous remedies to permit
taxpayers to overturn or circumvent regulations in appropriate
circumstances. Over the last thirty years the courts consistently
have demonstrated a willingness to uphold taxpayers’ actiong
despite contrary provisions of the regulations when a court
determines that the taxpayer has substantially complied with his or
her tax obligations or that the IRS has abused its discretion in
formulating or administering its regulations. Therefore, I urge
you to reject this proposal.

3. Political Appointment of Ombudgman. Presently,
there is a Taxpayer Ombudsman on the staff of the Commissioner of
Internal Revenue who is appointed by the Commissioner and who
oversees the Problem Resolution Program (PRP) of the IRS. Section
5001 of H.R. 11 would replace the Ombudsman with a "Taxpayer
Advocate" who would be appointed by the President and confirmed by
the Senate and who would supervise all of the PRP personnel. As a
former Commissioner and a practitiomer, I have worked directly with
the Ombudsman and PRP representatives, and I enthusiastically
support their goals and activities. My experience suggests that
the role and importance of the Ombudsman and the PRP programs are
increasing. I believe that among the keys to continued
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effectiveness of these programs is the need to institutionalize the
attitudes and objectives of the Ombudsman and PRP throughout the
policies, procedures and personnel of all of the functions of the
IRS.

In my opinion, the proposal in H.R. 11 would do just the
opposite. By creating a new office headed by an independent
Presidential Appointee and given a statutorily mandated independent
function, the proposal separates PRP. In any large organization,
once a program is separated, it becomes almost impossible to
institutionalize the attitudes and objectives of the program. If
the present proposal is enacted to statutorily mandate the
Presidential appointment of a Taxpayer Advocate to whom the PRP
program will be responsible, I believe that the detriments
resulting from such change will more than offset any intended.
benefits.

Further, I am concerned that the rigidity and difficulty
of amending statutory provisions will stifle the activities of the
Ombudsman and PRP. At a time when the business, organization, and
activities of the IRS are undergoing substantial and continuing
change, I believe that the Ombudsman and PRP must have the
flexibility to make changes in organization, activities and
functions that will not be permitted by the proposed statutory
provisions in H.R. 11. In light of the difficulty that Congress
has had in passing technical corrections bills in recent years, I
do not believe that there is sufficient flexibility in the
Congressional tax legislative process to be able to accommodate the
need for changes in the statutory provisions that future events
affecting IRS in general, and the Ombudsman and PRP in particular,
may require.

I am particularly concerned that the changes proposed may
politicize the Ombudsman and thereby render the Ombudsman less
effective in leading and managing PRP. As you may know, the
Ombudsman presently is involved personally on a daily basis in
numerous audit, collection and other enforcement activities
affecting specific taxpayers. Often taxpayers or their
representatives request the involvement of the Ombudsman. History
has taught all of us about the dangers inherent in the involvement
of political appointees in such activities on a day-to-day basis at
the request of taxpayers. I therefore oppose and urge you to
reject this proposal.

Thank you for inviting me to testify. I will be happy to
answer any questions.
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Chairman JOHNSON. That is a very interesting comment. It is
particularly interesting because the one thing the Congress has
been really outstandingly bad at is oversight.

And then we come in with either extraordinary penalties or
micro-managing the administrative structure and then we wonder
why government costs more, and it is more burdensome and more
tangled. But that is a thought that I will take to heart and think
through.

Mr. GIBBS. Ms. Johnson, this is my second time to attend one of
your hearings. I worked closely with your predecessor, and I must
tell you that in terms of the quality of the hearing that was the
last hearing you had with the IRS and the quality of the hearing
today, you ask good, hard, tough questions. So do the other mem-
bers. That is the tradition here. And I would simply tell you that
I think that with the quality of the staffs that you have, and under
y}c:uxi Ilzesadership, I think something like that could really work with
the .

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.

I do think that the Congress, as the rest of the world—but cer-
tainly government policymaking is entering a new era. I think
when you have to make change in the way this society has had to
make change, when you look at the change in authority from the
CEO, the guy at the machine in the factory and that is true in
every other sector.

But we are going to have to make that power shift in govern-
ment, too. We are going to have to make the power shift from the
central power to the people on the line who are dealing with the
constituents. But if we are going to have any quality, we are going
to have to figure out how to oversee that and in the public sector
we have never been very good at that.

One of the issues that the preceding panel brought up was the
catastrophic level of victimization of some people in the current
system.

And all of our regulatory reform is coming from bureaucrats in
EPA who will not be rational. I mean I have dealt with them and
they are in every agency. And it is unfortunate because there are
lots and lots and lots of folks in all those agencies who are doing
a wonderful job and are thinking through the implications of the
law and the circumstances of a particular case.

And it is, in a sense, the irrational one or the hard-nosed one,
the one who does not give a damn anymore that gives the bureauc-
rﬁcy a bad name and sometimes results in the wrong kind of legal
change.

So if we can do a better job of oversight and we are going to try
it very soon, so that we can see what is that tangle down there that
needs to be released and can it be released through that current
structure.

But I thank you. I am very proud of this committee. We have
been preoccupied with other things, but I think we have never had
a stronger oversight committee in terms of the quality of the mem-
bers and the breadth of their knowledge.

And I am looking forward to doing a far better job of oversight
not only for members’ knowledge, but for the public’s knowledge.
I appreciate your comment, thank you.
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Mr. GiBBs. I think your comments, and those of the other mem-
bers as well, about the ombudsman program are correct. My in-
stinct is that it is working. What you are trying to do is to make
it work better, and I understand that.

One comment to you though is that, as the Congress is beginning
to look at putting things back to the local level and to the States,
I am concerned because this proposal, in effect, attempts to address
the problems by bringing more power and centralization into the
taxpayer advocate here in Washington, D.C.

Chairman JOHNSON. Right, exactly, I understand that. I hear
your comment and it is well taken.

Mr. GiBBS. Another thing that I would comment about: I thought
Mr. Monks this morning said something that is very significant in
the IRS culture and organization when he said, “let me sit on the
selecting committees and let me review folks and their pay and
promotion.”

If you start building the advocate or ombudsman into pay and
promotion, then there is a way of doing the matrix management.
I think that will work and pick up the same benefits you see of
having him involved in the field.

Chairman JOHNSON. I thought that was a very good comment. |
thought the other point of his testimony that we actually did not
pursue in questioning, but that was very significant is the issue of
relationships within the office. How do you deal with this difficult
problem and are you going to make people adversaries out there on
the front line?

And how are you going to lead them as a team cooperating on
tough problems that clearly are not ones that we are all proud of.

Mr. GiBBS. Yes, Madam.

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Alexander.

STATEMENT OF DONALD C. ALEXANDER, PARTNER, AKIN,
GUMP, STRAUSS, HAUER, & FELD, L.L.P. (FORMER COMMIS-
SIONER, INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE)

Mr. ALEXANDER. In view of the passage of time and in view of
the fact that I agree almost completely with

Chairman JOHNSON. We are all right. You do not have to rush.
We have time.

Mr. ALEXANDER. I agree completely with almost all of what Com-
missioner Goldberg said, and I agree with what Commissioner
Gibbs said about oversight.

When I was commissioner during those tranquil days of Water-
gate we badly needed oversight. We needed it in the Ways and
Means Committee, the best committee to give it to us. And we did
not get enough of it.

I was delighted with the hearing this morning, Madam Chair-
man. I am delighted to hear you say that you intend to followup
and have further and searching oversight hearings like this one.

IRS badly needs to have an updated computer system. I agree
with what Fred Goldberg said and I agree with what he said about,
please do not pass any measure which would shift the burden of
proof on all issues, in all tax cases, to the IRS.

The system can stand much, but it cannot stand that.

{The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF DONALD C. ALEXANDER
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGET
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
MARCH 24, 1995

INTRODUCTION

Our system of income and employment taxes imposed on a
very wide base of individuals and corporations depends not only
upon withholding, information reporting and reasonable but
effective enforcement by the Internal Revenue Service but also upon
the public’s willingness to comply. The last factor does not lend
itself readily to analysis, but I think that significant to the
public’s willingness to comply is a basic belief that the tax
system is reasonably fair and is soundly administered.
Unfortunately, the mind-boggling complexity of current law, much
enacted largely in an effort to seek exact statutory fairness,
threatens acceptance of the system and, therefore, compliance with
itc.

Another important element, as I see it, is how the public
views tax administration. Now, no one likes to pay taxes, and no
tax collector is likely to win a popularity contest. (I am
continually surprised about how two former tax collectors in North
Dakota were elected to the Senate.) But the job of the Internal
Revenue Service is to try to make sure that all taxpayers pay the
taxes due from them. This wmeans filing all required returns,
accurately reporting income and determining tax, and paying the tax
due. Now there is bound to be some slippage in a system like ours,
and there certainly is. If IRS’ estimates of the tax gap (roughly
the excess of what is actually due from legal-sector taxpayers over
what is paid) are reasonably accurate, and I think they are
probably low, then our budget would be almost in balance if we
could close the tax gap completely and collect a reasonable part of
what the illegal sector owes. Of course, this won’t happen. But
we need to narrow the tax gap if we can, and surely we shouldn’t
permit it to widen. Not only would widening the gap increase the
deficit but it would also send the wrong signal to our mwany
compliant taxpayers: Why should they pay if their neighbors don’t?

The IRS is a large organization, as it must be. It
should be larger. It badly needs a new computer system but in the
meantime it does the best it can with the aging, inadequate system
that it has. It has the vast responsibility of trying to make the
system work and, like other human organizations, it is not perfect.
Some of its many people at times come on too strong with taxpayers,
at times are arbitrary, at times are forgetful, and at times are
too lenient. I have great respect for the present Commissioner and
she is doing an excellent job in trying to reconcile IRS’ duty to
assist taxpayers and be reasonable toward them and IRS’ duty to
cope with tax avoidance and evasion and collect overdue and unpaid
taxes. By the way, I think it ironic that while IRS is being beat
around the head and shoulders (not without some reason) for being
overzealous in collecting revenues, the job of collecting child
support payments is being pushed on the IRS. If IRS does such a
bad job in collecting taxes, why give it an additional nontax task?

H.R. 390

This measure, proposed by Mr. Traficant, would place the
burden of proof on the Internal Revenue Service on all issues in

all tax cases. In my judgment, this is unwarranted and ill-
advised. Within a short time it would do great damage to our
broad-based income tax system. Without large increases in

staffing--which I don’t believe will occur--the Internal Revenue
Service would be overwhelmed in its efforts to require compliance
with the tax laws. Taxpayers ({(and there are some) who don’t want
to meet their obligations to their country and to their fellow
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citizens would soon overloock income and make exaggerated claims to
deductions and credits on their returns. The Internal Revenue
Service, called on to prove in all matters and all cases that the
taxpayer’s reporting was wrong, would simply be unable to satisfy
this burden. How can the IRS prove a negative without demanding
and reviewing all records relating to a taxpayer? It would be
unrealistic to believe that the many honest taxpayers who attempt
to meet their tax burdens in full would not soon realize that
others were beating the system and getting away with it. The tax
gap would increase substantially, and compliance with the system
would have a commensurate decrease. The deficit would
correspondingly increase.

If Congress perceives that current law is not sufficient
to rein in overzealous IRS agents, the way to meet the problem is
to review and strengthen section 7430 of the Code, which calls for
the United States to pay taxpayer’s costs in defending against IRS
actions which were not substantially justified. One must remember
that IRS agents are "real people" too; they don’t leave the human
race when they sign on with IRS.

TAXPAYER BILL OF RIGHTS

The following represents my preliminary comments on
Taxpayexr Bill of Rights 2 (T2) as contained in H.R. 661 and S. 258.

My general comment about T2 is that, as a general rule,
it 1s inadvisable to try to micromanage the Internal Revenue
Service through legislation. Although the exercise of oversight
responsibilities does consume valuable Congressional time, and I
realize how little time Members actually have, I recommend that
there be more oversight on how the Internal Revenue Service
fulfills its vast responsibilities and less direction in the
statute on exactly what the Internal Revenue Service must do and
must not do.

1. Taxpayer Advocate. Let’s give the current Ombudsman
provision a chance to work. I think it is working reasonably well,
but this can be tested, and should be tested, at Oversight
hearings. A statutory taxpayer advocate of the kind envisioned
would, I think, create as many problems as it would solve. In
trying to balance rights of taxpayers against effective and
economical administration of the tax laws, I think this drastic
step is not needed at this time.

2. Installment Agreements.

A. Installment agreements should be fostered, not
discouraged, and I believe the recent step in imposing a $43 charge
for installment agreements was ill-advised and should be rescinded.
If for some reason any charge of this kind must be made, it should
be limited to amounts of unpaid taxes exceeding, at least, $50,000.
I do not think that the authority to issue taxpayer assistance
orders under IRC § 7811 should be extended to eliminate the current
limitation to a "significant" hardship. In a broad sense, all
Internal Revenue actions which seek to separate a taxpayer from
money create "hardships", for all of us are better off with our
money than without it. Surely this should not be the sole test.

B. T2 would provide an automatic right on the part
of an individual taxpayer to cause the Service to enter into an
installment agreement if the unpaid tax in questions is less than
$10,000 and if the taxpayer "has paid any tax liability for the
three preceding taxable years". If I understand this provision, I
think it goes much too far. However, T2 is correct in suspending
the failure to pay penalty while an installment agreement is
pending, and I do not take exception to its proposal for 30-days
notice by IRS if an agreement is denied or terminated. The
exception for cases in which collection of tax is in jeopardy
should meet IRS’ administrative needs. In my judgment, any gain by
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providing an administrative appeals structure is outweighed by
additional costs.

3. Interest. T2 would extend the provisions permitting
abatement of interest, and would extend the interest-free pexiod
for payment of tax after notice of demand from 10 days to 21 days.
I am concerned about these provisions, particularly that calling
for mandatory abatement for small taxpayers. Small taxpayers
deserve to be treated exceptionally reasonably and fairly, but I
don’t think this should extend to interest-free loans from the
Federal government to those who haven’t paid their taxes. While
some of the changes seem worthy, I suggest you move cautiously here
to preserve equity while forestalling another rash of lawsuits.

4. Joint Returns. These provisions are all right with
me in principle. As to technical issues, I believe that the
American Bar Association will comment.

5. Collection Activities. This is the most sensitive
area, as I see it. The Internal Revenue Service has been heavily
criticized for not being an efficient bill collector, and recently
some have wanted to privatize collection of taxes. Perhaps on the
basis of obsolete information about how private bill collectors go
about their jobs when they are paid a percentage of the amount
collected, I think that if collection of taxes were privatized,
within a very few years taxpayers would be beseeching Congress to
give the job back to the IRS. In the past the IRS has not been
fully consistent in its collection stance either from time to time
or from one locality to another. Some districts have been hard-
line and some have taken a much softer approach. Surely the IRS
should strive to prescribe uniform and reasonable rules and apply
such rules uniformly throughout the country. But curtailing IRS
powers to collect taxes means, to me at least, that less taxes will
be collected and more will be written off. Again, we have a
balancing problem.

My specific comments are as follows:

(a) Withdrawal of Lien Notices; Why not? (But we need
administrable standards.)

(b) Return of Levied Property; Why not?
(c) Increasing Exemption Levels; Why not?

(d}) Expanding Authority to Accept Offers in Compromise;
Clearly $500 is too low, but $50,000 may be high.
Given possible integrity and other problems, I
would settle for $30,000. We can always increase
the ceiling further if needed.

(e} Notice Before Examination; Is this really needed?
What happens if the notice is defective?

(f) Limits on Recovery of Civil Damages; $200,000 would
be plenty. Raising the level to $1 million would
encourage bounty-hunting by contingent-fee lawyers
whoge practice will soon be diminished, I hope, by
the enactment of long-needed legal reform.

(g) Review of Designated Summons; I think this should
be left to the IRS; is this legislation really
needed?

6. Information Returns. While I think that taxpayers
rece1v1ng information returns should be provided with access to
those issuing returns in order to clear up questions, this proposal
raises questions which, at this very preliminary stage, I am unable
to evaluate. What effect would an incorrect telephone number have
on the information return? On balance, I would strongly encourage
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the IRS to seek to provide taxpayers with what they need, but I
would hesitate to put it in the law until further consideration.
Moreover, I would extend the effective date until 1996.

7. Civil Damages for Fraudulent Information Returms;
Why not?

8. Requiring IRS to Make "Reasonable Examination” of
Information Returns; Given the enormous volume of information
returns, I think this goes too far.

9. Section 6672 Penalty. The exception for jeopardy
situations makes the proposed requirement of preliminary notice
rules of somewhat less concern, but on balance, I question whether
it is needed.

10. Warnings and Notification Requirements. If my
understanding is correct that taxpayers may not use the lack of
warnings to escape the 6672 penalty otherwise due from them, then
I don’'t object to the warning provisions. However, I have
substantial doubt about whether the notification requirements are
administrable, and I recommend they be dropped. Both of these
issues are better handled without legislation.

11. Litigation Costs and Fees. I would increase the cap
as recommended but omit the other changes.

12. Other Provisions.

(a) Required Content of Notices. Provided the proposed
change doesn’t give rise to wholesale invalidation
of notices, it seems all right.

(b) Substitute Returns. Seems fine.

(c) Retroactivity of Regulations. Although I certainly
don’'t agree with Treasury and IRS all the time
about their substantive pronouncements or, in a
very few cases, about their respect for the rule
that sound tax administration calls for fairness
and leniency in selecting the effective dates of
regulations, I don’t think that the proposed
changes are a good idea. Let’'s caution the
administrators to turn square corners with the
public, but in this situation, as in many others,
it is better to leave the law where it is. Through
oversight hearings and correspondence Congress can
see to it that the administrators try to do their
jobs correctly. I am particularly concerned about
the proposed effective date of this provision:
Eliminating retroactivity of regulations would be
implemented retroactively.

{d) Required Notice of Payments. How about 90 days?

(e) Unauthorized Enticement of Information. Unless I
am missing something, this seems all right.

13. Form Modifications. Let’'s leave this to the
administrators and ask them at oversight hearings and otherwise
what they are doing to make sure that taxpayers are fully informed.

14. Studies and Reports. Same comments as above.
Besides, I don’t think a law is needed for Congresgs to communicate
with the General Accounting Office about Congressional needs and
priorities.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.
Mr. Cohen.

STATEMENT OF SHELDON S. COHEN, PARTNER, MORGAN,
LEWIS & BOCKIUS (FORMER COMMISSIONER, INTERNAL
REVENUE SERVICE)

Mr. SHELDON COHEN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. I would as-
sociate myself with just about everything that my colleagues have
said on the taxpayer advocate, I think it is important. The commis-
sioner goes around the country saying, “I am the only political ap-
pointee in this system.” I think that is important. I think that is
useful. I think it breeds confidence.

As to the innocent spouse, joint liability, I was there. The case
that gave rise to innocent spouse came up when I was there and
I proposed that legislation.

I think that what has been proposed to you is more far reaching
than has been discussed here. And I think you need to go into that
in a lot more detail before you dive into a pool where there may
be some fish that you do not want to be in the pool with.

As to attorneys’ fees, I have not personally had a problem. But
I would agree that if the government goes down in blazing defeat
that is the appropriate time for it to justify itself.

On equity jurisdiction, I once said before the Appropriations
Committee when one of the members put the question to me,
should I have equity jurisdiction? I said, yes, I have absolute con-
fidence in my own judgment. I said, but on the other hand, I do
not have confidence necessarily in those who might replace me. So
maybe you had better not give it to me either.

So you have to be very careful about giving equity—do you want
the Revenue Service to respond to a sad story? It may, it may and
it may do it in a way that you do not like and then your oversight
is going to be all over them.

So I would think long and hard about too much equity jurisdic-
tion. Giving me equity is to do a dis-equity to everybody else. Be-
cause they have complied with the law.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF SHELDON S. COHEN
BEFORE THE
COMMITITEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
SOUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT
MARCH 24, 1995

Madam Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee on Oversight:

My name is Sheldon S. Cohen. I am a partner in the law
firm of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius in the D.C. office. I am
delighted to appear before your Subcommittee today to give you my
personal views on a possible expansion of the Taxpayer Bill of

Rights.

The Congress has vigited this area -- of protecting the
rights of taxpayers from real or perceived ills -- since the
original Taxpayer Bill of Rights became law in 1988. Several
members of thia House and of the Senate have from time-to-time
suggested changes to further expand the rights of individual
taxpayers during audit or collection activities. H.R. 11 was
included in the Revenue Act of 1992 but was vetoed by President

Bush and thus never became law.

I would like to discuse a few of the provisions of H.R.
11 which I believe should be modified and one new idea which has
been raised recently which would require the government to bear

the burden of proof im all tax situations.

I would remind the Committee that I served in the
Internal Revenue Service on several different occasions. During
the period 1952-1956, I served as a legislative draftsperson
during the drafting of the 1954 Code and Regulations. In the
period January 1964 through January 1969, I served as Chief
Coungel for one year and Commissioner of the Internal Revenue
Service for four years. I have also served as a Trustee of the
National Academy of Public Administration and have served as a
panel member of several studies for the administrative aspects of
the Internal Revenue Service. I also served as Co-Chair of a
study of the collection and privacy portions of the Internal
Revenue Code for the Administrative Conference of the U.S. <The.
changes recommended by that group, co-chaired by Justice Scalia,
were adopted by the Congress in 1976.)
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The object of the Taxpayer Bill of Rights is salutary.
Every taxpayer, in dealing with his government, should be treated
fairly and courteously. There is no excuse for overbearing or
harsh behavior on the part of any government official in dealing
with any taxpayer. Most IRS employees do their jobs fairly.
wWhen I was Commissioner, I emphasized this -- that the good
taxpayers deserve it and those that try to game the system will

be confounded by fair treatment.

Nevertheless, as you can understand, the job of tax
collection is tough and trying. There are many occasions where
either or both the taxpayer and the IRS employee’s nexves will be
frayed, and they will annoy each other. Because an IRS employee
occasionally annoys a taxpayer is no reason to give that taxpayer
rights any better than any other taxpayer. To treat one taxpayer
in a beneficial manner more favorably than another is to prefer
one taxpayer over the other. This is unfair and creates hardship

for other taxpayers.

Thus, I do not favor the waiving of interest as
provided in H.R. 11 for "any assessment of a deficiency
attributable in whole or in part to any error or delay by an
officer or employee of the IRS..." may be abated. It is hard fog
me to see why a taxpayer should pay no interest even if the IRS
unreasonably delays performing a managerial or ministerial act.
The taxpayer had use of the money and could have had it in an
interest-bearing account. Thus, I would use a fair interest
rate. If you charge no interest, you benefit one taxpayer over

the other.

I am troubled by the creation of a new Presidential
appointee to serve as Taxpayer Advocate. Since the 1952
Reorganization of the IRS there has only been one Presidential
appointee in the IRS, the Commissioner of the Internal
Revenue.¥ ~ Prior to 1952 there were numerous Presidential

appointees and each was appointed with the recommendation of the

v The Chief Counsel is technically an Assistant General
Counsel of Treasury assigned as Chief Counsel of IRS.
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usual political sources. This lead to problems in the 19508 and
lead to the so-called "Blue Ribbon" System we have now. If the
Congress wishes to have a Taxpayer Advocate, this can be done,
but there would appear to be no necessity to set up a position of
such high rank which might become enmeshed in politics. I have
enough confidence in this Committee’s action over the years to
believe it can properly monitor the role of the Taxpayer

Advocate.

The Congress has from time-to-time criticized the IRS
for its failure to collect all the taxes due. At other times the
Congress has criticized the IRS for acting too harshly in ’
collecting the taxes which are due. You must remember we are
talking about taxes which are due or overdue and what is really
necessary is determining whether the taxpayer has the capacity to
pay more quickly or more slowly. Reasonable people may well
disagree on these points. Reasonable notice by the government as
to the change of an installment agreement may be required but not
too much. Please remember the situation is very fluid and delay
may cause failure to collect. That burdens the taxpayers who

comply.

In regard to the provision regarding possible perscnal
liability by an IRS employee, the House has earlier proposed such
a provision. The Semate did not. The Bill as passed had no such
provision. I would hope that you would go along with the Senate
version again. Otherwise, you will inhibit IRS employees from
acting on their best judgment on the threat of possible personal
liability. The liability may not be real, but it will inhibit
reasonable action out of fear. This will not be constructive for
the administration of the tax laws. Likewise, it will not
benefit the taxpayer as the law already gives him/her a right of
reimbursement againat the government.

In regard to retroactive regulations, taxpayers like
them when they are favorable but violently disagree with them
when they may be tighter than they want. The interpretive
regulation is different from the legislative regulation. Assume
the Congress passes a new provision and the Treasury issues a
notice of rule making a year later -- then waits a year to
complete the final regulation. The interpretive regulations
merely interpret the law; it should be effective from the date of

enactment assuming the courts find it to be a reasonable
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interpretation. In most instances where the regulation takes a
sharp departure from a prior position of the IRS, the regulations
are prospective only. Likewise, most legislative regulations are
prospective.

There are problems when a notice has been issued and
the regulations are finalized years later. In such cases, then
taxpayers often complain that they are harmed by the
retroactivity of the regulation. How about the majority of
taxpayers who go along with the Treasury’'s proposed position --
Are they harmed if you had a rule of pg retroactivity. I think
the compliant taxpayer would be hurt. He has followed the rule
the Treasury suggested as right, but the person who pushes the
edges gets the benefit of delay. I would not go for such a rule.
Regulation can be fair even when applied retroactively. 1 don‘t
think you can write a statute which gets it exactly right. There
is too much judgment involved.

The area of the erroneous 1099, K-1 or the like is
troubling. It would be good to work out a system to test these;
however, it seems difficult to me to allow any taxpayer to
contest the correctness of a 1099 by bringing in other taxpayers.
Some system of allowing a taxpayer to prove to the IRS that the
information return is in error should be allowed. I am not sure
this is a prevalent problem. Certainly, the filing of a
fraudulent 1099, K-1 or the like is now subject to penalty under

the criminal sector of the law. I'm not sure you need more.

Another item should be raised. Some people have suggested
it is inappropriate to have the taxpayer bear the burden of proof
in a tax case. They assert that the government shall bear the
burden of proof in all tax matters. This suggestion, while
sounding nice, is quite illogical. 1In our self-assessment
system, the taxpayer has the records and makes a self-assessment;
that ia, he asserts his position on his return. If the
government disagrees with that position, it asserts a deficiency
which the taxpayer can litigate in the courts. Historically, the

first right to litigate was by way of refund. That is the
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taxpayer was required to pay the tax and sue for a refund. The
taxpayer, being the moving party, therefore bore the burden of
proof. Next with the introduction of The Board of Tax Appeal and
later the Tax Court, the taxpayer was allowed to litigate before
paying, but the burden of proof stayed with the taxpayer. Thus
since the inception of the first income tax in 1862 (proposed by

President Lincoln), the burden has been on the taxpayer.

Now I can tell you as a litigating lﬁwyer in private
practice, I would love it if the government always had the burden
of proof. But that is not fair nor is it practical. If you
enact such a rule, it yill dramatically effect the efficiency of
the system and will result in lower collections. Think of a
system where the taxpayer has all the records and the government
has to prove the case. If the government has access to the
records, it will demand them all (more than it really needs) just
to protect itself. That would be costly and ineffective on both
taxpayers and the government. On the other hand, perhaps this
rule would deny to the government the records altogether. Then

the tax system would be a shambles.

Although I have a personal interest in making it tough
for the government (after all, I represent taxpayers now), I do
not believe a change in the burden of proof would help the system

in terms of fairmess or effectiveness.

I have not discussed all the provisions of H.R. 11. 1If
you would like my views on any specific provisions I have not

covered, I would be pleased to address them.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Well, thank you, Mr. Cohen. I think that is
a very wise comment to make to us at this point. And I think every
member, when they are first elected to Congress, one of the reasons
I am opposed to term limits is that it is hard to understand this
issue of equitable implementation nationwide.

And what fell on one of my constituents is clearly it outrageously
inequitable. I could see, over time, clearly was better than the in-
equities that would result if we gave too much latitude in the im-
plementation and the enforcement of tax law.

On the other hand, I do think this issue of what happens in some
of these postdivorce situations is serious enough and the inequities
that are resulting are serious enough that we need better guidance.

Mr. SHELDON COHEN. Oh, yes. I do not dispute that. I just say
that

Chairman JOHNSON. I would be happy to have your comments on
the other side, because I think the recommendation to simply re-
peal this always has unintended consequences. So if you want to
give us your thoughts on that particular issue, feel free to follow-
on and do that. And that goes for all of you.

Thank you very much for your written testimony which we have
reviewed, at least some of us have already reviewed, and it will be
helpful to us as we move forward.

Thank you.

And after this vote there will be then one more vote with no time
lag to speak of. So it will probably be about 15 minutes before the
members are able to assemble for the final panel. I apologize for
the delay.

[Recess.]

Chairman JOHNSON. My apologies for the delay but business is
done around here in this kind of fractured manner all the time.

I am going to, in turning to the next panel, ask Mr. Lane to go
first on behalf of the National Association of Enrolled Agents. We
appreciate your testimony, Mr. Lane, and we know you have to
catch a plane. So we will hear from you first and then the others
in succession.

I do appreciate, very much, the panel members patience and the
fact that you are all still here.

Mr. Lane.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH F. LANE, ON BEHALF OF THE
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ENROLLED AGENTS

Mr. LANE. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

We have submitted written testimony and I am sure the commit-
tee has heard a lot today and I would be happy to submit my writ-
ten testimony and just provide some additional comments rather
than to go through all of it, if you would prefer?

Chairman JOHNSON. For all of you, your entire statement will be
included in the record, that is our tradition. But we try to limit the
opening statements to five minutes, and usually you are better off
summarizing, particularly at this point, because you have heard
the rest of the testimony, and giving us your thoughts on those
other discussions.

Mr. LANE. Ok. Basically with respect to the tax ombudsmen
issue, we think that the political culture within the Service would
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not really allow a political appointee to effectively work as well as
the current problem resolution function does.

And T think if the concern of the Congress is that they are not
getting accurate information and they are not getting the types of
reporting that they would like to have, then probably the best
thing to do would be to address that issue much along the lines
that Commissioner Gibbs suggested, that by having open hearings
each year, for example, on the number of ATAO’s that were issued
and the interventions that problem resolution did provide for tax-
payers.

But as taxpayer representatives, we feel that PRP functions fair-
ly well and has been able to stop the enforcement divisions in their
tracks when we need to have them stopped and most of the time
it works.

I think the inclination of having a separate bureaucracy set up
outside of the Service that the practitioners would have to deal
with just provides another level of interface which I do not think
really helps the taxpayers.

Now, we agree on the installment agreement provisions with one
exception. We would like to see the bill amended to provide the
right to an installment agreement to taxpayers that have even
been delinquent in the last 3 years.

f?hairman JOHNSON. Excuse me, I did not understand. The right
to?

Mr. LANE. The bill proposes a right to an installment agreement.

Chairman JOHNSON. Yes, the installment agreement.

Mr. LANE. But the language in the bill says that the taxpayers
had to have paid all the taxes, at least one out of the last three

ears, on time. There are a lot of people who, because of the with-

olding tables—for example, a couple that worked for minimum
wage, if they both were claiming married and two they would be
under-withheld when they file that joint return. And they need an
installment agreement to catch up on last year’s taxes.

The fact that that is just an accident of the way the tables work
I think it unnecessarily penalizes those people to deny them the
right to an installment agreement, and subject them to the addi-
tional late payment penalty.

Whereas if they had an installment agreement privilege they
would not be charged, as the bill now proposes, with the late pay-
ment penalty.

So we would like to see that changed.

We agree with Professor Beck’s proposals on the joint and sev-
eral liability. I think that needs to be addressed. Clearly, that
comes back to haunt a lot of us, especially out in community prop-
erty states. We've got significant problems when IRS is trying to
go after a new spouse’s earnings on that to pay off prior liabilities.
That really does complicate things.

On the collection activities, we agree with the ability now to
withdraw an erroneously or prematurely filed lien. And we would
also like to see additional restrictions put on Service employees
who are employed in the automated collection sites, the ACS sites,
or their replacement sites, the new taxpayer service sites, from
being able to put liens on accounts without some better managerial
review than they currently are subjecting them to.
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One of the problems we have is we have these people who are
trained very, very superficially on the impact that a tax lien has
on a taxpayer’s credit ratings. And they file these liens. And by the
time the case gets to the field, the lien is already on file and it real-
ly complicates the ability of the taxpayer and the tax practitioner
to be able to resolve that case using commercially available credit
resources.

So it forces these people into very much more expensive install-
ment agreements with the Service. And it is not to anybody’s bene-
fit to do that. It runs your accounts receivable inventory up and it
hurts the taxpayer.

We would like to see the third party recordkeeping requirements
extended to enrolled agents, just as CPAs and attorneys now have
it.

One of the other concerns that we have is about H.R. 390. We
think that is really a mistake. That legislation, which on the sur-
face, appears to be mom and apple pie, really ought to be titled,
the Tax Evasion Enabling Act of 1995. I mean it really complicates
the process for the Service to administratively resolve these things.

What it does is this. It takes the burden off the taxpayer who
files the tax return to provide the documentation, and puts that
burden on every other taxpayer they did business with during the
year. Because instead of having the intrusion between the taxpayer
who filed the tax return and the Service auditing him, the intru-
sion now involves every other taxpayer that the Service has to in-
volve to document the audited taxpayer’s expenses or income. It
really is not a fair process.

We have some additional suggestions for improvement and areas
of concern. We think that any Taxpayer Bill of Rights ought to ad-
dress the fears that the Service stirs up with taxpayers when they
announce new programs.

There are a couple of changes that they recently announced that
obviously are causing a lot of people concern. In the collection func-
tion, they have implemented user fees on people that require in-
stallment agreements.

As we heard in testimony at the rulemaking hearing, in January
at IRS, if you had a taxpayer who worked for minimum wage, this
user fee that they are now charging to let this guy have an install-
ment agreement is 2 days pay.

That is an outrage. These are the people who can least afford to
pay. When you consider the tax, the interest, and the penalties
that they are paying, the interest and penalty charges, in total,
would be usurious under state law, anywhere in this country. The
only reason they are not is because the Federal Government is
charging them.

But to tack on an additional $43 user fee is outrageous and we
think that ought to be taken back.

The other program that is stirring a lot of concern up lately, with
practitioners and taxpayers alike, is this new announcement that
they are going to be pursuing the economic reality, or lifestyle
audit. And that has got a lot of people concerned about why IRS
needs access to all of their financial data and whether or not they
are going to be using credit reports.
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Obviously they are concerned about the abuse potential that ex-
ists. The practitioners are concerned because one of the key ele-
ments——

Chairman JOHNSON. Lifetime audits——

Mr. LANE. Lifestyle audits. In other words, what the Service is
going to be looking at is the economic reality of that taxpayer.
What they have said in their publications is that they are no {)onger
auditing the tax returns, they are going to audit the taxpayer.

In other words, if you have got $30,000 on your return, how do
you have a $400,000 house? Those types of questions. And all of
their auditors are going through training right now on that topic.
They are going through a 32-hour training course this month and
last month.

The concern in the practitioner community—and I think it will
probably be voiced by other people on this panel today—is that one
of the key elements of the 1988 Taxpayer Bill of Rights Act was
the absolute right of taxpayers to have representation and the right
of those representatives to stand in the shoes of the taxpayers.

The way that these economic reality audits are being con-
structed, the advice the Service is giving to their auditors is that
when it comes to lifestyle questions, the representatives are really
noi(:i equipped to answer it and a taxpayer has to be present at the
audit.

So that is going to stir up that whole issue we thought we finally
had buried years ago. I think everybody probably will reflect the
same concern.

Those types of announcements and programs that get introduced
get people stirred up. I think that the key element of all of these
Taxpayer Bill of Rights proposals ought to be that the Enforcement
Divisions of the Service are able to do their job with the least
amount of impact and adverse harm on taxpayers that they come
in contact with.

That ought to be the over-arching goal of all of these proposals
and changes.

I would be happy to take any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. LANE
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ENROLLED AGENTS

Madam Chair Johnson, Ranking Member Matsui, members of the Subcommittee
on Oversight, thank you for the privilege of testifying today. My name is Joseph F. Lane
and I am an Enrolled Agent engaged in private practice in Menlo Park, California. Prior to
commencing private practice fifteen years ago, I served with the Internal Revenue Service
for almost ten years. While with the Service, I served at the District Office, Regional
Office, and National Office levels and was the Collection Division Chief for the State of
Hawaii, the Taxpayer Service Division Chief for the State of Connecticut, and the
Resources Management Assistant Division Chief for the Manhattan District. I am here to
testify on behalf of the National Association of Enrolled Agents ( NAEA).

NAEA appreciates the opportunity to testify on behalf of its approximately 9,000
Enrolled Agent members and to speak for the individual and business taxpayers whom we
represent. Enrolled Agents are professional individuals whose primary expertise is in the
field of taxation and taxpayer representation. As the Committee members well know, the
Enrolled Agent profession was created by an Act of Congress in 1884 to provide for
competent and ethical representation of claimants before the Treasury. We are proud to
say we have been diligently fulfilling this role for the American taxpayer for the past 111
years.

Enrolled Agents establish their expertise in taxation and taxpayer representation by
either passing the Internal Revenue Service’s comprehensive two-day examination on
federal taxation or by serving as an IRS employee in an appropriate job classification for at
least five years. NAEA members maintain their expertise by completing at least 30 hours
of continuing professional education each year. Our members work with more than four
million (4,000,000) individual and business taxpayers annually.

It is in our role as the voice for our members and for the general taxpaying public
that NAEA submits this testimony on a proposed Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2.

Our testimony is prepared following the outline of the major titles of H.R. 661 for
ease of reference and is as follows:

Title I - Taxpayer Advocate

We have reviewed the proposal for the establishment of the Office of the
Taxpayer Advocate within the Service and have several concerns about this suggestion.
We do not see a clear benefit from replacing the current Taxpayer Ombudsman position
with the new Taxpayer Advocate position.

It is our feeling as taxpayer representatives that the Problem Resolution function as
currently organized serves the taxpaying public well, is responsive to taxpayer complaints,
and is endowed with sufficient ability to effect changes in the direction of action proposed
by the enforcement divisions. It is not clear from the proposed language in the Bill if this
Taxpayer Advocate would be a political appointee, aithough the mention that he or she
would be compensated at the same level as the Chief Counsel would seem to indicate that
this individual would not be a career Service executive.

We believe the organizational culture of IRS would severely inhibit the
effectiveness of any political appointee placed in charge of a Service-wide network of
career civil servants such as the Problem Resolution function. It would be far preferable to
maintain the current structure, which, at least, has the benefit of wide-spread support
within the Service and work to improve the reporting mechanisms back to the Congress if
that is of concern. With respect to the Annual Reports due the Committee, we feel the
Bill’s approach is in error when it does not permit the Commissioner’s staff to review and
comment. If the Congress believes that it is not getting accurate information from the
Commissioner, it has the ability to ask the GAO to study the question or verify the data.
We question the advisability of requiring an employee of the Commissioner to prepare
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“secret” reports to the Congress without coordination within the agency. Any proposal
which sets up the Taxpayer Advocate function to be viewed as adversarial to the rest of
the Service will be counterproductive to the Bill’s intent.

Title I1 - Modifications to Instaliment Agreement Provisions

We agree with the proposed changes in the installment agreement section of the
Bill with the exception that we believe that the right to an installment agreement ought to
be extended to all taxpayers, even those who may have been delinquent in the past three
years. Many instaliment agreement taxpayers are married couples eamning minimum wages
who discover to their dismay that the withholding tables leave them under withheld when
they combine their wages for tax reporting purposes on their joint return. Many of these
people have had installment agreements each year to finish paying off their prior year’s
liability. The fact that they have had taxes due each of the prior three years should not bar
them from having the right to an instaliment agreement, especially since the only really
practical way of collecting from these people is by installment agreement. Since this is
the case, why make these people subject to the additional penalty charges which will
accrue on their account?

We support the proposal to suspend the running of the failure to pay penalty
during the period of the instaliment agreement. This gives real incentive to taxpayers to
stay current with their installments, provides very real relief from the “crushing”
accumulation of interest and penalties and restores the taxpayer involved to the ranks of
compliant taxpayers sooner. The only change we would like to see is that this penalty
relief be extended to those taxpayers in notice status after assessment and not just those
taxpayers who request an installment agreement on or before the due date of the return.
As currently drafted, the Bill provides an advantage to the taxpayers who have
professional tax practitioners prepare their returns. They will be advised to request an
installment agreement when they file. Those taxpayers who prepare their own returns or
who may not be able to afford professional assistance would find out too late that this
relief provision was available. This would place taxpayers least able to afford it at a
disadvantage.

We also support the proposals which establish a notice requirement and a review
process in the event the Service decides not to extend an installment agreement to the
taxpayer. We urge the Congress to define what constitutes jeopardy situations wherein the
Service can disregard the notice requirements required by the Bill. In our experience, what
Service employees define as jeopardy situations often fail to meet any objective
understanding of the term, in any judicial sense of the word.

Title ITI - Interest

We agree with the proposed modifications to the law governing interest due and
applaud the extension of the interest free period for payment of tax after notice and
demand is given. The ten day provision has long been unreasonable. We would like to see
the period extended to thirty days. We would also like to see special provisions for
extension of the interest free period beyond the thirty days if it can be demonstrated that
the taxpayer had no knowledge of the assessment ever being made and had not received
notice and demand.

Title IV - Joint Returns
We endorse the proposal to permit disclosure of collection activity data to the joint

parties of the assessment. This is a change which has long been overdue in terms of equity
to taxpayers and in terms of permitting the Service to defend its actions on cases.
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Title V - Collection Activities

The proposals to permit withdrawal of prematurely or erroneously filed Notices of
Federal Tax Lien are excellent. In addition, we would like to see restrictions on the ability
of Service employees in the Automated Collection Sites or the replacement Taxpayer
Service Centers to file Notices of Federal Tax Lien without proper managerial reviews for
appropriateness and suitability. All too often, liens filed by ACS prevent taxpayers and
their representatives from utilizing commercial credit sources to retire tax debts thereby
necessitating more expensive installment agreements with the Service, a situation from
which neither the Service nor the taxpayer derive any benefit.

The increased levy exemption amounts are too low, in our opinion. The amount of
personal effects exempt from levy ought to be $2,500.00 with additional annual
adjustments as proposed for indexing inflation. The tools of the trade exemption ought
also to be $2,500.00, with future indexing. In addition, a business vehicle such as a truck
or specially adapted vehicle ought to be allowed to be excluded up to the levy exemption
amount. The Service currently maintains that the levy exemptions do not apply to motor
vehicles, regardless of their manner of use.

We agree with the modification requiring District Counsel review on Offers in
Compromise over $50,000.00. The prior threshold amount of $500.00 was absurdly low
and contributed to a backlog in processing cases efficiently.

We agree with the provisions which would increase the limit on recovery of civil
damages for unauthorized collection actions.

We would like to see the definition of third party record keepers extended to
Enrolled Agents for purposes of the administrative summons provisions.

We would note that under Circular 230, Enrolled Agents have the same
professional rights and responsibilities with respect to their practicing before the IRS as do
attorneys and certified public accountants,

As I mentioned earlier, an individual does not become an Enrolled Agent without
first demonstrating special competency in tax matters. This may be achieved by working
for the IRS as a tax specialist for a minimum of five years or by passing a rigorous
examination. This demonstration of competency is similar to that imposed on attorneys
and certified public accountants, Furthermore, Enrolled Agents are required to maintain
their competency through 30 hours of continuing professional education each year.

Again, this parallels the continuing education requirements for certified public accountants
and attorneys.

Finally, Circular 230 requires persons maintaining records for others to assist the
IRS in the agency’s efforts to conduct legitimate and effective investigations. Under
Section 10.23 of Circular 230, Enrolled Agents, as well as attorneys and certified public
accountants, may not unreasonably delay the prompt disposition of a matter before the
TRS. Also, to the extent a client of an Enrolled Agent, attorney, or CPA has knowledge
that a client has violated the revenue laws of the United States, that professional is
required to promptly advise the client of the omission,

This revision would provide fair protection to taxpayers and to their
representatives without causing undue restrictions on the Service.

The imposition of Counsel review in the case of corporate summons issuances is a
good change, as is the requirement of notice to the corporation of summons issuances to
other persons in connection with the corporate audit.
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Title VI - Information Returns

The proposal to establish civil damages for fraudulent filing of information returns
is long overdue and should be enacted. We have seen many innocent people, both
taxpayers and government employees damaged by these fraudulent filings. It is important
to insure that these violators are prosecuted to the full extent of the law. Of course, our
support for this new provision goes hand in hand with the inclusion of the new proposed
subsection which requires the Service to conduct reasonable investigations of information
return disputes.

Title VII - Modifications to Penalty for Failure to Collect and Pay Over Tax

The proposed changes relating to proper notification are good changes. We have
all seen cases where no prior notice was provided to taxpayers before assessment and
taxpayers were ill-equipped to defend themselves years later due to unavailability of
records.

We would like to see additional language in the statute providing exactly when the
statutory period for assessing the Trust Fund Recovery Penalty commences and expires.
For many years, there was common agreement between the Service and the practitioner
community that the period for assessment was three years from the presumptive filing date
of the employment tax returns from which the liability arose. The Service in recent
litigation has tried to make the case that the Trust Fund Recovery Penalty does not arise
from any particular employment tax return and therefore is not subject to the three year
rule but rather that there is an “open” statute of limitations. Despite a decades long record
of representing in court after court and case after case that the three year statute of
limitations rule applied to Trust Fund Recovery Penalty cases, the Service is now
contending that the Trust Fund Recovery Penalty is a “separate and distinct” liability from
the employment tax liability of the employer entity. Taking this position means that there is
no Internal Revenue Code Section 6501 (a) limitation period trigger. The Service is
maintaining that since Congress never specified that Section 6501(a) or any other statute
of limitations should govern Section 6672 assessments, there is no statute on these
assessments. We do not believe this was the original intent of Congress and neither did the
Service for many years. We urge Congress to put this flagrant ruse to an end immediately
by stating in this Taxpayer Bill of Rights legisiation that the Trust Fund Recovery Penalty
assessments are subject to the statute of limitations provisions and requirements of IRC
Section 6501(a).

We support the proposal to permit disclosure of information to other persons
assessed the same Trust Fund Recovery Penalty concerning the status of IRS efforts to
collect from fellow assessees. We believe that this change will insure a more even-handed
collection effort by the Service - which in the past has tended to pursue the easily available
parties disproportionately.

Title VIII - Awarding of Costs and Certain Fees

We support the proposed modifications for motions for disclosure of information
and for the increase in attorney’s fees.

Title IX - Other Provisions

The proposal to grant relief from retroactive application of Treasury Department
regulations is acceptable provided that the section providing the taxpayers with the right
to elect retroactive application is also approved. This would permit taxpayers to avail
themselves of beneficial rulings.
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We also support the requirement to notify taxpayers of payments which the
Service cannot identify and associate properly with their account.

The new provisions for civil damages for unauthorized enticement of information
disclosure appear to be acceptable.

Title X - Form Modifications; Studies

We particularly note the importance of the Congressional oversight of IRS
employee misconduct. We urge that the Service be required to report to the Committee on
an annual rather than a biennial basis. In addition, we urge that the Privacy Act be
amended to permit reports back to taxpayers and their representatives regarding specific
allegations of employee misconduct brought to the Service by taxpayers or their
representatives once the Service has reached a final determination and personnel actions
have been taken. This process insures taxpayers and the practitioner community that the
Service follows through on allegations of employee misconduct and subjects employees to
disciplinary actions when deemed warranted.

Comments on H.R. 390 : “Burden of Proof”

We have reviewed the provisions of H.R. 390 and find that the proposed changes
with respect to shifting the burden of proof in civil cases from the taxpayer to the
Secretary are much too radical. If Congress is seriously giving this proposal consideration
we believe all taxpayers have serious cause for concern about the stability of our taxation
system. If we only represented tax evaders we would whole-heartedly endorse this
proposal! But we represent millions of compliant taxpayers who diligently maintain their
books and records, compile their annual tax return data and self-assess themselves. These
taxpayers are the rock-solid base of our entire voluntary compliance system. It is for these
taxpayers that we register our concern about the proposed changes sought in H.R. 390,

If this change is adopted, the Congress shifts the burden for proving any one
taxpayer’s income or deductions not only from that individual taxpayer to the Service but
also to every other taxpayer and business entity the individual being audited transacted
business with in any given tax year. The record keeping requirements would far exceed
anything imaginable under our current system and would cost all taxpayers far in excess of
the amount they now expend. Aside from the essential unfaimess of expecting everyone
else the taxpayer deals with to assist the Service in making proper tax determinations, we
also feel that the basis of our system assumes that taxpayers will have records to support
the self-assessments they file. They are, afterall, the ones who had the income and the
expenses and are best in the position to establish, at the least cost and time, what those
items were.

We believe the Internal Revenue Code, as presently structured, provides manifold
safeguards for taxpayers to administratively proceed through the Service and Courts to
arrive at correct tax determinations. The Congress should be very wary of changing
procedures as fundamentally as those proposed in H.R. 390 because the consequences on
taxpayer compliance with such drastic change cannot be accurately predicted or measured.

Additional Suggestiouns for Improvement

We are encouraged by the prompt attention shown to the issue of Taxpayer Rights
by the 104th Congress. Many of the areas addressed in the proposed legislation were
addressed in HR. 11 and deserve to be brought back on the table now. We have provided
our frank opinions on these issues and made suggestions where we felt the proposed
legislation needed additional emphasis.
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Whenever we are addressing the issue of taxpayer rights, we think it appropriate to

point out that the really serious matters regarding taxpayer interface with the Service
occur at the enforcement Division level. Taxpayer concemns run highest when forced to
deal with the reality of being audited or owing taxes. We believe any effective, worthwhile
Taxpayer Bill of Rights will address concerns about how these Divisions carry out their
responsibilities while at the same time inflicting the least possible harm on the taxpayers
involved.

By way of illustrating taxpayer fears we feel should be addressed by any Taxpayer

Bill of Rights, we offer the following procedures or policies the Service recently embarked
upon or announced which have heightened concerns among taxpayers about their
vulnerability in dealing with Service employees. For example:

<]

The Collection Division is in the process of developing new procedures to be
employed when evaluating the taxpayer’s ability to pay delinquent taxes. These
new procedures, which concentrate on determining what are necessary monthly
expenses and what constitutes reasonable amounts for those expenses, are an
attempt to satisfy GAO criticisms about the Service being “too lenient” when
determining taxes are currently not collectible. The new approach basically relies
on Bureau of Labor Statistics data about family expenditures to set standard
expense levels for taxpayers. We believe this process would be acceptable if the
taxpayers could not document their true level of expenditures and the Service
relied on the BLS data as a base. We disagree about using these statistics when
taxpayers have ample documentation about their family expenditures to offer in
their stead.

The Collection Division has recently implemented a “user fee” charge on taxpayers
who require installment agreements to pay off their delinquent taxes. We opposed
this “user fee” in our testimony before the Service’s committee on the proposed
rule making and oppose it again here in our testimony. We think user fees ought to
be prohibited for instaliment agreements. Taxpayers who need to pay on
installment already pay interest and late payment penalty charges which would be
considered usury under most state laws. To heap on them yet another charge for
the cost of servicing their account is an outrage. To put it in perspective for the
Committee, if the taxpayer is working for the minimum wage, the user fee is
approximately two days pay!

The Examination Division has recently announced the commencement of
“economic reality” audits whereby the taxpayers, not the tax returns, will be
audited. This interest in the taxpayer’s lifestyle has aroused a great deal of concern
among taxpayers. Taxpayers are fearful of their every financial transaction being
scrutinized by the Service, apprehensive about their credit files and other financial
data being subject to Service review on a wholesale basis, and frankly concerned
about Service employees abusing the right to inquire into their financial records.
We cannot fault the Service for seeking to make its audits more productive or for
its effort to search out undeclared income - after all that is the primary mission of
the organization and as taxpayers we support them. But, at the same time, we have
grave concerns about the potential misuse of this confidential taxpayer data and
concems about who in the Service gets to decide in what circumstance the
expansion of an audit into questions of lifestyle is appropriate. We also would like
to see a requirement that the taxpayer be informed at the onset that the audit will
delve into lifestyle issues.

There is a great deal of speculation among the practitioner community that one of
the primary motivations of the Service in choosing to ‘audit™ the lifestyles of
taxpayers is that it provides a way to bypass the practitioner and get directly to the
taxpayer thereby defeating one of the primary provisions of the Taxpayer Bill of
Rights - the right of the taxpayer to secure representation and the right of the
representative to “stand in the shoes” of the taxpayer. The IRS training manuals
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for economic reality auditing provide guidelines for auditors that suggest that only
the taxpayer is able to respond to “lifestyle” issues and therefore their presence at
the audit should be required. This viewpoint obviously has taxpayers and their
representatives concerned about IRS intentions for these cases.

Again, the members of NAEA thank you for this opportunity to present their
views to the Subcommittee on these important issues. We offer our assistance to provide
any additiional information raised by these comments or other areas of concern.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Are there questions of Mr. Lane since he
has to leave?

[No response.]

Mr. LANE. Actually I will have to leave probably sometime dur-
ing this panel but I do not have to run right now. I will be here
probably about another 40 minutes.

Chairman JOHNSON. Well, I will give the members a chance.
Your comments have been very helpful and have gone to a lot of
things that have been raised.

Mr. LANE. Thank you.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you Madam Chairman. First of all, Mr.
Lane, I appreciate your testimony. You have seen it from both sides
based on your brief bio at the beginning of your statement and
therefore, your statement has particular credibility.

Now, just on the burden of proof for a moment, are you saying
flat out, the burden of proof should not be shifted in any of these
civil cases, and that there is nothing we can do short of an entire
shift to address some of the concerns that have been raised earlier?

Mr. LANE. 1 think the burden of proof properly rests with the
government when you have a criminal prosecution. But in a civil
matter, common law and I am sure the bar, will lecture us in detail
on what the common law is on this, but I mean the statements we
have heard already today from the commissioners and from the
IRS—it has always been the case that the person with the informa-
tion should be able to document it.

We have a voluntary assessment system and the easiest and
most effective way of auditing those tax returns is to go to the tax-
payer who prepared them. Not to shift that burden to the backs of
every other taxpayer in the country. We said in our testimony if
we only represented tax evaders we would be wholeheartedly in
support of this bill. But we represent millions of people out there
who, every year, diligently keep track of their records and account
for their income and expenses, and prepare tax returns and self-
assess themselves.

To shift the burden on those poor people, the 82 or 83 percent
of the population that complies, to be able to make cases against
the 5, or 10, or 15 percent of the people that do not comply is really
onerous. The cost to those people to maintain the records needed
to answer all these IRS summonses would be just an outrage.

There is one other thing in my testimony that I did not cover.
That is one of the changes that we would like to see included in
this bill. Recently with respect to the 100-percent penalty or the
trust fund recovery penalty, the Service for decades has maintained
that there was a 3-year statute of limitations on the assessments
for that penalty. They had 3 years from the presumptive date of
filing of the employment tax returns from which that assessment
arose, or that liability arose.

They recently have started to take the position that because Con-
gress did not specify that section 6501(a) was the controlling stat-
ute of limitations on that 6672 assessment, that they had an open
assessment and they had no rule they had to follow.

They have not done that for decades. They have taken the oppo-
site position. We have always taken that position and I think we
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should have it mandated, in law, that they will follow 6501(a) for
purposes of making that trust fund recovery penalty assessment.

This is only just. I do not know where this ruse has come from
lately, but it is an absurd position to take after they have taken
this other opposite track for 30 years.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you. Thank you for your testimony.
It was really very helpful.

Mr. LANE. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. I did not realize you had served in Connecti-
cut, too.

Mr. LANE. Thank you.

Chairman JOHNSON. Let’s start with Mr. Cohen.

STATEMENT OF N. JEROLD COHEN, CHAIR-ELECT, SECTION
OF TAXATION, AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

Mr. JEROLD COHEN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. The tax sec-
tion, of course, has 25,000 members and it is the largest and broad-
est based group of tax lawyers in the country. I would like, on be-
half of the section, as you begin your period of leadership of this
subcommittee, to congratulate you and extend to you our commit-
ment to work with this very important subcommittee in the im-
provement of the U.S. tax system.

We think that this subcommittee’s oversight functions are often
more important in improving the tax system than the enactment
of specific legislation. And in that regard I would like to mention
three items that are not contained in the legislative proposals and
should not be. But that we would commend to the oversight sub-
committee to watch.

The first is the Service’s field service advice program. That is a
program for advice between attorneys in the national office and the
field concerning specific taxpayer audits.

Our concern is that the taxpayers have no input into the factual
information coming back to the national office, no way to find out
what has come out of that, and no ability to challenge positions
being taken.

We are in a dialog with the IRS concerning that, but we do think
it is something that the subcommittee should be aware of.

The next is third-party information access. A potentially very at-
tractive source of information for the IRS, especially in cross-border
transfer pricing cases, is access to information of third parties who
have nothing to do with the audit that is under examination.

These taxpayers are merely in the same business and may even
be competitors of the taxpayer under audit. Now, that information
may be very important to the IRS but the inquiries, often with
summonses, raise real questions of confidentiality, especially when
you are after proprietary information from competitors.

That often also can impose a very strong burden of data collec-
tion on the third party. So we think this subcommittee should be
aware of those inquiries by the Service.

And, finally, we too are concerned about the new user fees on in-
stallment agreements. Those fees really should have a limit on
them as to the amount of tax involved, and the income of the per-
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son seeking the installment agreement. Low-income taxpayers
should not be subjected to those user fees.

Now, none of those do we think we need legislation on, but we
do think they come within this subcommittee’s purview. The com-
ments we filed today on the bill of rights are very detailed on the
H.R. 661 and I will not go over those.

I would like to mention two provisions only. Now, the first is sec-
tion 903 concerning retroactive regulations. It would put further
limitations on the Treasury in enacting regulations that have retro-
active effective dates.

We think that the Treasury has been very responsive to the need
to balance fairness with the need for uniformity and clarity of the
tax laws. We are afraid that this would slow down the regulatory
process and, thus, we do not support that provision.

The next provision on which I would like to comment is not one
that we do not support. It is the 100-percent penalty provisions,
section 701 through 703. We do support most of those, but we
would like to suggest that there is a real problem that could be
handled legislatively here.

That is the right of a taxpayer who has paid the 100-percent pen-
alty, as a responsible officer, to seek contribution from others who
are also responsible. That right is not available in many States.
They do not afford it for a Federal penalty and we think that the
taxpayer fairness requires that taxpayers who have paid that pen-
alty be able to seek contributions from others who are equally re-
sponsible for it, and perhaps even more responsible for it.

Finally, Madam Chairman, I would like to mention another mat-
ter that is very closely related to taxpayer rights, and on which we
are very concerned. And that is the proposal in H.R. 390 to shift
the burden of proof.

We think that the current law shifts the burden of proof in the
appropriate circumstances. It does shift the burden to the Govern-
ment in the case, for example, of civil fraud, contrary to what I saw
in Mr. Traficant’s statement, it shifts it when new matters are
raised by the commissioner before the tax court. But to shift it
wholesale, we think, would place a tremendous burden on the Gov-
ernment, and it would result in very intrusive audits and would
have severe financial consequences for the FISC.

So we believe this single change in the law would have a very
significant and very adverse effect on our system.

Thank you, Madam Chairman, for allowing me to represent the
section before you today.

{The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF N. JEROLD COHEN
ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

March 24, 1995
Madame Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is N. Jerold Cohen. I am the Chair-Elect of the
American Bar Association’s Section of Taxation. The views I
will express today are presented on behalf of the Section of
Taxation. Unless otherwise noted, they have not been approved
by the House of Delegates or the Board of Governors of the
American Bar Association and, accordingly, should not be
constructed as representing the position of the Association.

The Tax Section of the American Bar Association is
comprised of approximately 25,000 tax lawyers located
throughout the United States. As you begin your period of
leadership of this very important Subcommittee, we extend to
you our congratulations and our commitment to work with you,
the other Members of the Subcommittee, and the Subcommittee
staff in your efforts to further improve the U.S. tax system.

We appreciate the opportunity to appear before the
Subcommittee today to comment on legislative interest in a
second taxpayer bill of rights. Our comments are divided into
three parts: first, I will offer some general commeénts on
taxpayer rights legislation; second, I will comment on H.R.
661, the Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2, introduced in the House by
Congressman Thornton; and, third, I will discuss a related
matter of interest and concern to our members.

I. Taxpayer Rights Legislation - General Comments

Permit me to begin by reemphasizing the Tax Section’s
strong support for the ongoing work of the Oversight
Subcommittee in monitoring the state of U.S. tax
administration, including the effectiveness and efficiency of
the Internal Revenue Service ("Service"). 1In our view, the
Subcommittee’s oversight activities often are more important
in improving the functioning of the tax system than the
enactment of specific legislation. Subcommittee hearings,
such as today’s, provide the American people an important
forum for the discussion of perceived problems with tax
administration and, thus, serve as a constructive mechanism
for helping the Service properly carry out its mission.

We have a very strong interest as an organization of tax
professionals in fostering a tax administration system that:

L applies the tax laws in a fair and evenhanded
manner,

[ aids taxpayers in fulfilling their
obligations under the law,

[} is sensitive to the impact that taxes and
tax administration have on peoples’ lives,
and

[ operates efficiently and effectively.

Notwithstanding our view that perhaps the greatest value
of this Subcommittee‘s activities is its public oversight
function, we recognize that there are issues of tax
administration that cannot be solved merely by talk or
administrative action but, rather, require a legislative
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resolution. Occagionally, when we raise an administrative
issue with the Service, we are told that restrictive
legislation or a lack of legislative authority precludes the
Service from correcting the problem. In such cases, we will
bring the issue to the Subcommittee’s attention, and, if
appropriate, propose or support the Treasury Department’s
proposal of specific remedial legislation.

Inevitably there will be instances when we, as tax
practitioners, and the Service or Treasury will disagree on a
tax administration issue. There also may be legislative
initiatives put before you that appear to be very popular with
the public but which we believe, if enacted, would damage the
tax system by seriously impeding the Service's ability to
perform its tax administration obligations. 1In such cases, in
spite of a proposal’s public popularity, we will express our
opposition.

One of the possible consequences of consideration of
further taxpayer rights legislation is the danger that the
Congress will attempt to micro-manage the Service. However,
micro-management of the Internal Revenue Service by the
Congress, in our opinion, is a mistake. As our country’s
*Board of Directors," the Congress plays a central role in
making sure that the tax system is functioning satisfactorily.
But as with any large organization, the day-to-day management
of the Internal Revenue Service is best left to its officers
and key employees.

As I indicated, we think that one of the values of a
public discussion of taxpayer rights is the opportunity to
identify issues that do not necessarily require a legislative
response, but are of sufficient importance that the
Subcommittee may wish to encourage a more in-depth analysis by
the Service, the Treasury Department, the Subcommittee staff,
the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation or the General
Accounting Office. There are four such areas that I would
like to mention briefly today.

° Fleld Serxrvice Advice - The first matter
involves what is known as "field service
advice." During the past two years, the

Service has adopted procedures governing
communications between field and National
Office personnel with respect tc issues
that arise in the audits of specific
taxpayers. Although generally the Tax
Section recognizes the importance of, and
supports efforts to facilitate,
interaction between Service field
personnel and their lawyers in the
National Office, the lack of any taxpayerxr
involvement in the National Office’s
consideration of taxpayer-specific issues
brought to its attention in the field
service process and the lack of any
ability to challenge positions taken by
National Office personnel troubles us. We
have expressed our concerns in a July 14,
1994, written submission to the Service,
and we hope that the Service will take our
comments and those of other interested
organizations into account as these
procedures are refined. Field service
advice is a very sensitive area from the
taxpayer's perspective, and it may merit
future review by the Subcommittee.

[ ] Third-party information - The second
matter relates to the Internal Revenue
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Service’s access to so-called "third-party
information.” The Service apparently is
of the view, perhaps properly, that it
needs factual information in addition to
that which it can obtain from the taxpayer
under audit or from public sources in
order to administer a system of arm’'s
length transfer pricing. A potentially
attractive source of additional
information is third parties engaged in
the same or a similar business to that of
the taxpayer under audit. However, these
third parties may have absolutely no
relationship to the matter at issue and
often are competitors of the taxpayer
under examination. Under such
circumstances, an inguiry from the Service
into the third party‘'s business affairs,
using the Service'’'s administrative summons
authority, raises very important issues
regarding the confidentiality of third-
party information, particularly
proprietary information. It also
potentially imposes a significant data
collection burden on the third party in
connection with a matter with which it is
not concerned. Because of the sensitivity
of this audit technique, the Subcommittee
might consider examining the relevant
policy issues.

[ Advance rulings processg - A third area
that may merit possible review by the
Subcommittee is the Service’'s advance
rulings process. Two developments
relating to the Service’s rulings program
are of concern. First, the number of
published revenue rulings, revenue
procedures, and other advice of general
applicability has gone down dramatically
over the past 10-15 years.¥ Second,
access by individual taxpayers to advance
rulings on specific transactions appears
also to have decreased as the Service has
expanded the number of areas in which it
will not rule.

Service rulings, both published rulings of
general applicability and those that are
taxpayer specific, are an important part
of a properly functioning self-assessment
system. If taxpayers are expected to file
accurate returns that correctly apply the
law, then the Internal Revenue Service
must be given the resources - and it must
devote those resources - to provide the
necessary advance guidance. Otherwise,
not only will taxpayers be frustrated by
the lack of guidance, but we also are
convinced that in some cases they will be
reluctant to undertake desirable business
transactions because of the uncertain tax
results. In other instances, we fear that
compliance levels will decrease.

¥ This comment excludes an analysis of the issuance of
regulations.
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[ Installment Agreement User Fees - On
December 26, 1994, the Service issued
proposed regulations (PS~39-94) that would
impose user fees on taxpayers who enter
into installment agreements for paying
their tax liabilities. Under the proposed
regulations, the fee for entering into a
new installment agreement would be $43.00,
and the fee for restructuring or
reinstating an existing agreement would be
$24.00.

Although the dollar amounts of these user
fees might appear minimal to most
taxpayers, we are very concerned that they
will impose a financial burden on low
income taxpayers. We find it particularly
troublesome that these fees could be
imposed on low income taxpayers who by
entering into payment agreements with the
Service are attempting to meet their
obligations to the Federal Government.
Moreover, as a practical matter, requiring
payment of a user fee for the privilege of
entering into an installment agreement by
persons with scarce resources will have
the effect in many cases of merely
reducing the amount of tax that the
Service ultimately would receive. For
these reasons, the Section recommends that
the Subcommittee urge the Service to
exempt low income taxpayers from the
proposed installment agreement user fees.
If the Subcommittee concludes that
legislation is necessary to accomplish
this objective, we would strongly support
such legislatiocn.

II. Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2 (H.R. 661)

Now, I would like to turn to the second part of our
statement, which contains our %pecific comments on H.R. 661,
the Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2.2 I will refer only to
selected portions of the bill. A more detailed analysis has
been provided to the Subcommittee staff.

A. Taxpayer Advocate

Section 101 of H.R. 661¥ provides for the
appointment of a senior Service official to be known as the
Taxpayer Advocate, who would report directly to the
Commissioner of Internal Revenue ("Commissioner").

Previously, our members opposed the provisions relating
to the establishment of a Presidentially-appointed Taxpayer
Advocate, for two principal reasons. First, they were
concerned about the danger of improper influence within the
Internal Revenue Service by a political appointee and second,
they thought that, as a Service official, the Taxpayer
Advocate should be accountable to the Commissioner. We are
very pleased that H.R. 661 has abandoned the prior proposed

# The bill also has been introduced in the Senate by Senator
Pryor as S. 258.

3 Unless otherwise indicated, section references are to H.R.
661.
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structure and has made it clear that the Taxpayer Advocate
will report to the Commissioner.¥

Notwithstanding the changes that have been made in
Section 101, we continue to oppose its enactment. It would
appear that the provision essentially codifies the present
Service position of Taxpayer Ombudsman. In response to prior
Congressional oversight activities relating to taxpayer
service, the Service has put a taxpayer service management
structure in place that seems to be working. If the
Subcommittee has specific concerns about that structure, we
suggest that these concerns be brought to the attention of the
Commissioner and perhaps the Secretary. We do not think a
legislatively-mandated management structure is desirable.

Ag more fully discussed below, we also oppose the
provigsions relating to Congressional reports and Taxpayer
Service Orders.

[ Congressional reports - We do not think
that the Commissioner or the Treasury
Department should be precluded from
reviewing and commenting on the Taxpayer
Advocate’s reports prior to the time that
they are transmitted to the Congress. A
contemporary review and comment process
should result in higher quality reports
from the Taxpayer Advocate and more timely
and complete commentaries from the
Commissioner and Treasury.

[ Taxpayer Assistance Orders - We think that
it would be inappropriate to prevent the
Commissioner from delegating to other
senior Service officials the right to
modify or rescind Taxpayer Assistance
Orders issued by the Taxpayer Advocate.
The Service is a very large organization
and each year deals with millions of
taxpayers in District and sub-District
offices throughout the United States and
in offices located in a number of foreign
countries. It is impossible for the
Commissjioner to deal on a regular basis
with matters involving individual
taxpayers, in connection with Taxpayer
Assistance Orders or otherwise.
Furthermore, because the Commissioner is
the Chief Executive Officer of the
Internal Revenue Service, with
responsibility for all of the management
challenges facing the organization, such
involvement clearly is not the best use of
her time. She must be able to delegate
authority to field personnel and should be
empowered to do so in the Taxpayer
Asgsistance Order context.

We also wish to express our strong
disagreement with the implication
contained in Section 102 that a superior
of the Commissioner (presumably the
Secretary or Deputy Secretary of the
Treasury or the President or Vice
President of the United States) would have

¥ We also presume that the Taxpayer Advocate will be
appointed by the Commissioner, although Section 101 does not
so state.
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the authority to become involved in
taxpayer-specific matters pending before
the Service. In the past, interference by
people outside the Agency in matters
involving specific taxpayers has created
trouble in the tax system. We do not
think it is advisable to alter the
practice that the Commissioner’s superiors
have followed over the past 20 years of
strictly avoiding any such involvement.

B. Elimination of joint and several
liability {(American Bar Assoclation
recommendation)

Under present law, married taxpayers are liable for
their spouses’ federal income taxes when they file joint
returns. In community property jurisdictions, each spouse is
liable for tax on one-half of the other spouse’s earned
income, even if they file separate returns. We recommend that
for reasons of fairness and simplicity, both rules be
repealed.

In many families today, both spouses work and follow
separate business career paths. One spouse may have little or
no direct knowledge of the business earnings and expenses of
the other spouse. Even in the case of a family in which only
one spouse works outside the home, that spouse may have little
or no knowledge of the business affairs of the other spouse.
Yet, in both situations, the spouse who did not earn the
income can be liable for income taxes on the other spouse’s
income, even years after the couple has separated or divorced.

In most other developed countries, the trend is toward
elimination or moderation of joint liability rules holding one
spouse liable for the other’s taxes. We think that the United
States also should eliminate joint income tax liability and,
therefore, we recommend that married persons be taxed only on
their own individual income, without liability for tax on the
income of their spouses, even when they file ;oint returns or
reside in a community property jurisdiction.®

C. Designated Summons

As a preface to our comments on the proposals
relating to the designated summons procedure contained in
Section $05, we wish to note our view that this relatively new
procedure, which accords the Service an extraordinary audit
tool, should continue to be considered by the Congress as in
the experimental stage. We think its future will depend upon
how the designated summons process is administered by the
Service, and we encourage the Subcommittee to monitor this
enforcement area.

Proposed Section 505 would require Regional Counsel to
"review” the issuance of every designated summons. We oppose
this requirement. Review by the Deputy Regional Counsel
already is an administrative requirement, and we see no need
to make such a requirement statutory. Such high level
internal review has been effective in limiting multiple
examinations of taxpayer books and records under Section

%/ In recognition of the sometimes harsh effects of joint
liability, Congress enacted the "innocent spouse" provisions
of Sections 6013 (e} and 66. These rules are restrictive and
ambiguous; they are among the most frequently litigated rules
in the Internal Revenue Code. Repeal of joint liability would
permit repeal of the innocent spouse provisions, resulting in
a significant simplification of the tax system.
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7605 (b) without statutory specificity regarding the identity
of the reviewer and should be just as effective in the case of
a designated summons. Moreover, the existence of such a
statutory requirement easily can lead to litigation regarding
whether any "review" occurred in the particular case, and
regarding what constitutes an adequate review.

The Service apparently believes that the use of a
designated summons serves as an important method to obtain
necessary information at the examination level. Under present
law, however, the Service can use this method to extend the
statute of limitations with respect to a taxpayer that has
fully cooperated with the Service during the examination.
Although this extraordinary compliance tool was designed to
give the Service an additional means to deal with taxpayers
who have resisted disclosure of necessary information,
procedural fairness to all taxpayers is necessary to eliminate
the potential for abuse outside this narrow context.
Accordingly, the Subcommittee may wish to consider the
following revisions to the statute to ensure the use of the
designated summons as originally intended by Congress:

a. Provide that the taxpayer may, within 10 days of
receiving a designated summons, file a petition in
a District Court or the Tax Court seeking to quash
or modify the summons, or seeking a court
determination that the statute of limitations
should not be suspended. 1In the event such an
action ig filed, the statute of limitations would
remain suspended unless and until the court
determined the existence of one or more of the
following circumstances: (i) the Service had not
previously requested in writing the information
sought in the summons, (ii) the previous
information request was not timely, or (iii) the
person summoned did not have sufficient time to
respond to the previous information request before
the designated summons was issued. In order to
quash or modify the summons, the taxpayer also
would have to establish to the court’'s
satisfaction that the person summoned had not
failed to comply substantially with the previous
information request. This right of judicial
review would discourage the Service from issuing a
designated summons in a case in which the taxpayer
has cooperated in good faith during the
examination and would allow an impartial court to
decide whether the Service was attempting to
misuse its designated summons authority.

b. Provide that the Service must identify the
specific issue(s) and Code section(s) to which the
designated summons relates, and that the statute
of limitations may be suspended only with respect
to the identified issue(s). This provision would
ensure that the Service is using the designated
summons to obtain only the information that it
needs to develop a specific issue and would
preserve the relevancy of the statute of
limitations as an element of fairness in practical
tax administration.

c. In lieu of the current requirement that the
designated summons be issued at least 60 days
before the date the statute of limitations is
set to expire, provide that the designated
summons must be issued at least 120 days
before the date the statute of limitations is
set to expire. This provision would protect
the taxpayer against attempts by the Service
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to extend the statute of limitations at the
very last minute.

D. 100 Percent Penalty Provisions -
Right of Contribution

The American Bar Association previously has
recommended legislation permitting a responsible person who
has made payment of the 100 percent penalty to the Service
to initiate a third-party action seeking contribution from
the other responsible persons (Tax Section Recommendation
1981-6, 34 Tax Law. 1409 (1981)). We restate that
recommendation today and, on behalf of the ABA, we strongly
urge the Subcommittee to include a right of contribution in
any legislation reported by the Subcommittee.

Too often the Service is satisfied with collecting the
100 percent penalty in the easiest situations. As a result,
more culpable persons often escape liability.
Unfortunately, state law does not always provide a remedy.
Even states that permit joint tortfeasors to obtain
contribution from one another do not perxrmit a right of
contribution in Section 6672 cases. These states believe
that this is a federal matter and defer to the uniform rule
in the Federal courts against contribution by other
responsible persons.

The Federal rule against contribution is premised on
the common law rule prohibiting wrongdoers from seeking
contribution from one another. That common law rule has
ceagsed to be the rule in many jurisdictions, and there is no
reason to continue this rule in the case of a Section 6672
penalty. Moreover, we believe that the most effective way
to asgure that the Service will maximize its administrative
collection efforts against all responsible persons is for
each potentially liable person to know that contribution can
be compelled. We would expect that, under these
circumstances, more responsible persons will agree among
themselves to contribute all that is necessary to satisfy
the entire liability without the need for litigation.

We understand that there has been a reluctance to enact
legislation granting a right of contribution because of the
concern that it might lead to wealthier and more culpable
people seeking contribution from less responsible persons.
In our experience, it is more often true that the less
responsible people suffer from the absence of a right of
contribution. More importantly, however, if contribution
were based on the culpability of a person regarding his or
her control over the disbursement of available corporate
funds, there would be no reason for any such person to be
shielded from liability. However, additional protection
might be provided by permitting someone in a contribution
proceeding who is found not responsible to recover
attorney’s fees from the person(s) found responsible.

The Tax Section’s 1981 Recommendation proposed granting
the responsible party a right of contribution by cross-claim
or third-party action in any litigation with the Internal
Revenue Service regarding the 100 percent penalty, as well
as the right to bring a third-party action against the other
responsible persons in an independent judicial proceeding.
The Association of the Bar of the City of New York Committee
on Personal Income Tax also has proposed the enactment of a
right of contribution ("New York City Bar Propcsal"). The
New York City Bar Proposal would require an action for
contribution be brought in a separate lawsuit (rather than
by cress-claim or third-party action in litigation with the
Service) so that the Treasury’s ability to collect the 100
percent penalty would not be obstructed by the action for
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contribution. Although judicial economy might be fostered
by having the contribution issue resolved in the same civil
matter as the refund suit over the penalty, we think there
is merit to avoiding any new procedure that might delay the
Government’s ability to obtain a judgment against the
multiple responsible persons. Therefore, if the
Subcommittee were to prefer the New York City Bar's
recommendation of a separate proceeding, we would support
that decision.

E. Attorney’'s Fees

The changes proposed in H.R. 661, in our opinion,
are appropriate, and we support them. However, we think
that there are other far more important changes that should
be considered by the Subcommittee.

1. The Subcommittee should consider
raising the ceilings on the net worth
limitation and on the restriction of
number of employees in order to make
Section 7430 available to a broader
range of individuals and small
businesses.

2. The Subcommittee should consider
whether taxpayers involved in
declaratory judgment tax proceedings, as
provided for in the Internal Revenue
Code, should be eligible for awards.

3. The Subcommittee should consider
whether any dollar limit on attorney’s
fees is necessary or appropriate. The
law already requires that such fees must
be reasonable. This reasonableness test
could be amplified so as to be applied
in light of prevailing levels of
attorney’'s fees for work of similar
nature in the geographical area in which
the services are rendered. A fixed
dollar limit on attorney’s fees in any
such proceeding also could be imposed.

F. Retroactive Regulations

The Tax Section urges the Subcommittee to reject
the proposed amendment to Section 7805(b) contained in
Section 903. The rules applicable to the effective dates of
tax regulations should not be changed. without a careful
study of what the Service and Treasury have done in the past
in establishing regulation effective dates, a determination
of how the APA impacts on the promulgation of tax
regulations generally, and a determination of the impact of
any change on the administration of the law. We believe '
that a provision similar to Section 903 cannot be justified
at least without a clear showing that the abusive cases of
retroactivity, if any, are the norm rather than the
exception.

In our view, a blanket restriction on retroactivity is
unwarranted. Given the limited available resources, the
Service and Treasury need a reasonable period of time to
issue regulations. If regulations are timely issued, they
should apply to all taxpayers similarly situated. If there
are abuses resulting from the use of retroactive effective
dates, it may be preferable to limit the period of time
following enactment during which the Treasury could .
promulgate a retroactive regulation. Certainly the Congress
has the ability to take such action on a case-by-case basis
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ag part of the consideration of specific pieces of proposed
tax legislation.

Just ag both Houses of Congress have recognized the
unigue status of tax regulations in the current
consideration of proposals relating to a regulatory
moratorium and changes in the regulatory process, we think
the Subcommittee must consider very carefully any proposed
change in Section 7805(b).

I1I. Proposed Shift in Burdemn of Proof (H.R. 390)

Finally, I would like to discuss another matter that we
think is of extreme importance to future tax administration,
namely, the proposal in H.R. 390 to shift the burden of
proof in tax cases.

H.R. 390, 104th Cong., 1lst Sess. (1995), would amend
the Internal Revenue Code to place the burden of proof on
the Secretary of the Treasury in all court proceedings
involving tax matters.

The general allocation of the burden of proof to
the taxpayer is consistent with our self-agsessment system
of tax administration, which relies on the taxpayer to
maintain the necessary records to report accurately his or
her income and expenses on a tax return at the end of the
year. Accurate records, of course, are critical to
resolving tax controversies, whether during the audit and
adminigtrative appeals processes before the Internal Revenue
Service or in the courts. Because the taxpayer generates
and is responsible for maintaining his or her business and
other tax records, the taxpayer is in the best position to
prove the amount of his or her income. Thus, the allocation
of the burden of proof to the taxpayer ensures that
taxpayers maintain accurate records and promotes the
efficient administration of the tax system and the
resolution of tax controversies.

Placing the burden of proof on the Government in tax
litigation would require the Government to produce the
businesas records, testimony or other evidence necessary to
demonstrate the taxpayer’s tax liability. This would place
the Government at a fundamental disadvantage and likely
would have three distinct effects on tax administration: (1)
taxpayers might be inclined to be less forthright in
preparing and filing their tax returns and may take more
aggressive positions on their returns; (2) the Service would
be forced to use its administrative summons power more
frequently and intrusively during the audit process to
gathexr the necessary information to support its
determinations; more taxpayers would litigate the Service's
audit determinations.

The potential consequences of these effects on tax
administration could be very dramatic. We would expect that
the Internal Revenue Service no longer would be able to
assure general compliance with the tax laws, the high level
of tax compliance in the United States would decrease --
perhaps substantially ~- and the revenues collected by the
Federal Government from income and other taxes likely would
corregpondingly decrease, perhaps substantially. 1In a
nutshell, this single change in the law could further
significantly complicate the fiscal condition of the United
States.

Madame Chairman, permit me to thank you again for
including the Tax Section in this important Subcommittee
hearing. This concludes my prepared remarks. I would be
pleased to answer any questions.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you and thank you for your testi-
mony.

Ms. Walker, chair of the Tax Executive Committee at the Amer-
ican Institute of Certified Public Accountants, would you begin?

STATEMENT OF DEBORAH WALKER, CHAIR, TAX EXECUTIVE
COMMITTEE, AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF CERTIFIED PUBLIC
ACCOUNTANTS

Ms. WALKER. Thank you, Madam Chairman, for the opportunity
to offer recommendations for improving the Federal tax adminis-
tration process.

I am Deborah Walker, chair of the Tax Executive Committee of
the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We have
3?0,1(301& members. And it is our national professional organization
of C .

Let me just summarize some of this in view of the late hour and
what we have heard prior to this.

Turning to the taxpayer ombudsmen issues, we see no need to
disturb the reporting structure and risk hindering their ability to
function effectively within the district. In fact, we think the quality
of service provided by this group ranks among the highest in the
Internal Revenue Service.

There are two things that we think would significantly help and
I know we have heard a lot of concerns about that today. But we
think that perhaps the biggest issue is training.

Too often training gets written out of the budget either in the
budget process here or when it gets down to the IRS.

And resources that should go to training, resources that could
help some of the issues that end up in problem resolution, could
help with IRS agents more adequately trained in procedures and
the basics of tax law.

The other important thing is that the Taxpayer Ombudsman
should report to Congress on a periodic basis the activities of their
office, the problem resolution office and the ombudsmen office. Also
a response from the IRS on those activities is important. The re-
sponse could detail what has been done to correct the problems
noted. That may get away from the micromanagement that Con-
gress needs to avoid.

Let me turn now to interest. We believe that the statute should
be changed to provide that the Secretary must abate interest or re-
fund interest attributable to unreasonable IRS errors and delays.
The problem is, as we define it, that the ministerial act limitation
is subject to interpretation and is interpreted far too narrowly.

We are concerned, by adding a managerial standard, that we are
really just compounding the problem we already have which is we
cannot define what a ministerial act is or a managerial standard.
And it should basically be, if it is an IRS error or delay, that inter-
est should be abated.

The last issue there is that interest may be abated. Of course,
that has been interpreted to does not have to be abated. And there-
fore, we think that the may should changed to must be abated.

We also believe that there should be a reasonable extension of
the 10-day interest free period to a 21-day period. However, we do
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not support any dollar limitations with respect to that increased
interest-free period.

Another piece of the interest problem is the differential between
the interest rate owed to taxpayers on overpayments and the inter-
est rate owed to the government. Congress included specific guid-
ance for the Secretary to implement comprehensive crediting proce-
dures. And those procedures have not been implemented. They are
no longer on the business plan for 1995.

We think they need to be on that business plan and there needs
to be some guidance for the crediting procedures.

Finally, we think that notwithstanding that we can make a lot
of money checking IRS computations, we believe that interest com-
putations should be disclosed to the taxpayers, the rates that are
used, the dates that the rates apply, and when the payments and
credits were made to various accounts.

Without that information it is virtually impossible for a taxpayer
to determine whether the interest charges are correct, and it seems
that certainly where interest charges are more than a diminimus
amount of say, $50 or $100, it would not be too difficult to simply
print the calculations out and supply them to the taxpayer so that
they can check the calculations and the facts that were used in
generating the calculations.

Turning to the examination procedures, we believe that stronger
legislation is needed to ensure that the taxpayer is notified of his
rights and allowed to representation. We have far too many in-
stances where the IRS implies to the taxpayers that they must ap-
pear personally before the Internal Revenue Service and that a pre-
parer cannot represent them or that they are not aware that a tax-
payer can represent them.

So, we think it is important that when there is an examination,
taxpayers be notified in writing. It is important that they be aware
of the fact that they could be represented for this.

And finally, let me turn to the burden of proof issues. The AICPA
cannot support the broad proposal contained in H.R. 390 which
shifts the burden of proof to the government in any court proceed-
ing.

With a voluntary tax system there is absolutely no way that the
people who are signing under penalties of perjury should not have
the burden of proof for supporting the numbers they are signing to.
With that provision enacted, the IRS will have a very hard time,
and as practitioners we will have a very hard time advising our cli-
ents.

The way that I look at it, and perhaps I have not thought long
enough about it, but it seems to me that in almost every case you
could simply get to court and tie things up forever, which is not
going to be a good use of anybody’s resources.

Having made that broad statement I do need to point out that
there are certain instances, some of which Jerry mentioned—
fraud— where the burden of proof should be on the government.
And one area that we think is very important is information re-
turns. The burden of proof should be on the government. The IRS
needs to search information returns before they impose the burden
on the taxpayers, since information returns are prepared by some-
body else.
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With that, let me close and say as the AICPA we are pleased to
be able to help you and work toward the same thing that everyone
wants, which is an efficient and effective tax administration sys-
tem.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF DEBORAH WALKER
AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

Thank you, Madame Chairman, for the opportunity to offer recommendations for improving the
federal tax administration process. I am Deborah Walker, Chair of the Tax Executive Committee of
the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA). The AICPA is the national
professional organization of CPAs, with over 320,000 members. Many of our members are tax
practitioners who are highly concerned with the Internal Revenue Service's standards of accuracy,
timeliness, faimess, and consistency and how those standards are applied to taxpayers and
practitioners. We also recognize the need for the IRS to administer the system on an efficient and
effective basis. It is imperative, therefore, that any changes balance those sometimes competing
needs.

ADMINISTRATION IMPROVEMENTS
1. The Taxpayer Ombudsman and Problem Resolution Officers

We believe that the Taxpayer Ombudsman and the Problem Resolution Officers (PRO) have done an
outstanding job. The quality of service provided by this group ranks among the highest in the Internal
Revenue Service. We see no need to disturb the PRO's reporting structure and risk hindering their
ability to function effectively within their District by placing them in a position as "outsiders" to other
District personnel. There are definite advantages to having the source of problem identification and
correction within the IRS.

The Taxpayer Ombudsman and the Problem Resolution Officers are more effective because of their
ability to investigate the problems, analyze the reasons for them, report them to the appropriate
executives, and monitor solutions. The Taxpayer Ombudsman has brought to the Commissioner's
attention identified problems and legislative corrections. We believe that there exists an opportunity
to enhance the program by:

Statutory protection of training funds,

Adequate funding of the Internal Revenue Service,

Expansion of statutory authority under section 7811,

Elevation of the Taxpayer Ombudsman position, and

Statutory provision for an administrative appeal of Collection Division's actions within
the IRS.

Many of the current problems of the IRS stem first from an excessive workload in the Collection
Division and insufficient training of personnel in the realities of the business world. Additionally, the
lack of emphasis on maintaining & current workload in the Examination Division has resulted in
unnecessary hardships for those taxpayers who become involved in disagreements with the IRS.

We have consistently emphasized, in our prior testimony to the Congress, the need for improvement
in the personnel recruiting and training programs of the IRS. IRS training programs are sometimes
inadequately funded when resources are needed to maintain other programs. It is our belief, based
on considerable experience, that many of the problems brought to the PROs are a result of IRS
employees who are inadequately trained in IRS procedures and the basics of the tax law.

Further, we believe that the Taxpayer Ombudsman position should be elevated within the IRS
organization. In order to accomplish this, we believe the Taxpayer Ombudsman must be a peer of
the Deputy Commissioner or Chief Counsel.

We believe that the Problems Resolution Program operation would be strengthened by establishing
a plan whereby the Taxpayer Ombudsman reports to the Congress on a periodic basis regarding:

initiatives that the Taxpayer Ombudsman's office has taken,

recommendations flowing in from the field,

the inventory of open items on which no action has been taken,

the inventory of items on which changes have been made and whether or not those
changes resolve the underlying problem,
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» recommended changes that have not been implemented with the reasons for not doing
0, and the IRS official who made the final decision on each recommended change,

» Taxpayer Assistance Orders which were not honored by the IRS in a timely manner,
and

n recommended legislative changes to mitigate problems taxpayers incur in dealing with
the IRS.

We recommend that periodic reports be submitted directly to the Congress, without the perceived
undue influence regarding prior review or comment from the Commissioner, the Secretary of the
Treasury, any other officer or employee of the Department of the Treasury, or the Office of
Management and Budget. Additionally, we recommend a formal response to all of the Taxpayer
Ombudsman's recommendations be submitted to the Congress by the Commissioner.

Further, we believe that expansion of the Taxpayer Ombudsman's statutory authority under section
7811 is essential to maintaining an efficient tax administration. Section 7811 authorizes the Taxpayer
Ombudsman to issue a Taxpayer Assistance Order if the Taxpayer Ombudsman determines the
taxpayer is suffering or about to suffer a significant hardship. Taxpayer Assistance Orders require
certain actions such as the release of taxpayer property levied upon by the IRS, and may require the
IRS to cease any action, or refrain from taking any action as a result of the manner in which the
internal revenue laws are being administered. The Code, regulations and other administrative
guidance set forth a standard of hardship requiring that the basis for seeking relief is "undue” or
"significant” hardship. Therefore, we recommend the elimination of the qualifiers “undue”,
"significant”, etc. thereby providing broader authority for the Taxpayer Ombudsman to take action
0 taxpayers do not unfairly suffer.

2. Awarding of Costs and Certain Fees

Under current law, as set forth in section 7430, administrative costs may be recovered from the IRS
only if incurred on or after the earlier of (1) receipt of the final decision of Appeals or (2) receipt of
the statutory notice of deficiency. However, generally no administrative costs are incurred after this
period and thus, section 7430 is not effectively carrying out the intent of Congress. Further, the
taxpayer is required to demonstrate that the IRS position was not "substantially justified.”

We support legislation which would amend section 7430 to provide that any person who substantially
prevails in an administrative proceeding can recover reasonable administrative costs if such costs are
incurred after the earlier of (1) the date of the first notice of proposed deficiency that allows the
person an opportunity for administrative review with Appeals or (2) the date of the notice of
deficiency described in section 6212. To protect the government, the amendment to section 7430
could provide that administrative costs will not be recovered if the government can show that its
position was substantially justified.

3. Notification of Intention to Offset

We believe the IRS should provide taxpayers with notification of its intention to offset a balance due
on one account or module with a refund on another. We recognize the IRS's authority to credit
amounts due the taxpayer to any other liability of the taxpayer in accordance with IRC section 6402.
However, in such cases, the taxpayer is not notified of such credit application until after the action
is taken. In many instances, the balance due is erroneously assessed or subsequently abated. Also,
the credit application may have serious ramifications for the taxpayer, particularly an individual or a
smaller business that cannot afford to engage a representative to deal with the IRS on such issues.

For example, a taxpayer may elect to apply an overpayment of income tax from one year to the next
as an estimated tax payment. This overpayment is sufficient to cover the taxpayer’s first quarter
estimate for the subsequent year. The taxpayer, a sole proprietor, may have been assessed an
employment tax penalty on a given quarter. The penalty is due to the fact that a proper liability
breakdown was not included with the Form 941. Once this information is supplied by the taxpayer,
the penalty will be abated.
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Under the IRS's current system, the taxpayer's overpayment of income tax will be applied to the
outstanding employment tax assessment. The amount applied to the first quarter of the subsequent
tax year as an estimated tax payment may be insufficient to cover the liability and the taxpayer is
subject to an estimated tax penalty on the subsequent year. If the employment tax penalty is
subsequently abated, the amount credited against such assessment will be refunded to the taxpayer
from the employment tax account. However, the estimated tax penalty will not be abated
automatically.

The taxpayer should be notified prior to the application of overpayments to other balances of such
taxpayer. There may be other actions in progress to rectify such accounts or significant mitigating
factors under consideration by another area within the IRS. The application of such overpayments,
without providing the taxpayer an opportunity to address the situation, is a denial of "due process”
and may create unnecessary complications and frustrations for both the IRS and taxpayers.

4. Protection from Retroactivity — Prospective Effective Dates for Treasury Regulations

We urge the Subcommittee to consider legislation that would provide protection for taxpayers who
make "good faith” efforts to comply with the tax laws during the period between enactment of the
law and issuance of clear guidelines and final regulations. The AICPA supports the qualifications for
protection from retroactivity as set forth in S. 258, Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2, introduced January 23,
1995. Such reforms would recognize taxpayers' needs for early guidance in complex areas of the tax
law, while at the same time stimulate the IRS and the Treasury to accelerate issuance of such
guidance.

S. Rounding

The AICPA believes requiring the rounding of numbers on most tax returns would decrease the
number of errors in tax return preparation and administration. It could greatly enhance efficiency in
processing tax returns and does not affect the rights of individual taxpayers. We strongly encourage
the Congress to pass legislation requiring the rounding of numbers on most tax returns.

6. Disclosure Changes

IRS statistics indicate approximately 50 percent of all returns are prepared by commercial preparers.
We believe, especially because of the complex nature of the law, that taxpayers have a right to expect
that the hiring of a preparer will avoid personal inconvenience and unnecessary loss of their own
productive time in having their return accepted in the processing phases by the IRS. Our experience
and IRS records show the processing of notices during the return perfection and processing phase
is a significant workload factor. Many practitioners and taxpayers, unaware of the strict enforcement
of the disclosure rules, attempt to resolve these notices by having the preparer "do what the preparer
is being paid to do” — prepare the return, solve compliance problems, and appropriately interface
with the Service.

We believe changes in the disclosure rules would reduce taxpayer burden, reduce IRS correspondence
in dealing with abortive contacts by preparers without a power of attorney, and support the taxpayer's
right to be represented. Specifically, we suggest section 6103 be amended to allow for taxpayer
representatives to request and receive a taxpayer identification number on the telephone without a
power of attorney being filed and to allow IRS personnel to contact a preparer who has signed the
return, or accept contacts by such a preparer on behalf of the taxpayer who has received a notice from
the IRS with respect to that return. This would reduce the cost of tax administration for the IRS,
taxpayers, and preparers. Such communications would be allowed solely for the purpose of
pesfecting or processing the return for a limited period (e.g., twelve or eighteen months) after the due
date of the return or the date the return is filed.
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INTEREST

7. Abatement of Interest for Unreasonable IRS Delays

Section 6404(e)(1) provides "...the Secretary may (emphasis added) abate” interest on "any deficiency
in whole or in part to [due to] any error or delay by an officer or employee of the IRS (acting in his
official capacity) in performing a ministerial act.”

The ministerial act requirement too narrowly limits the possibility of relief to the taxpayer with the
result that the IRS will not abate interest even if it is the IRS's fault. To add a managerial standard
only further complicates the statute by providing another unclear standard for interest abatement.
Further, IRS rejection of a taxpayer request to abate interest is consistently denied by the courts
because section 6404(e)1) provides no requirement for abatement.

We believe that the statute must be changed to provide that the Secretary must abate or refund
interest attributable to unreasonable IRS errors and delays. The ministerial act limitation should be
deleted from the statute, and courts should use "unreasonable error or delay” as the appropriate
standard of review.

8. Netting of Overpayments and Underpayments for the Calculation of Interest

In 1986, Congress enacted a differential between the interest owed to taxpayers on overpayments and
the interest owed to the government on underpayments. Recognizing the inequity created, Congress
included specific guidance that "the Secretary should implement the most comprehensive crediting
procedures under section 6402 that are consistent with sound administrative practice...” However,
the IRS has not responded to Congress's guidance which appeared in the legislative history to the
1986 Tax Reform Act, the 1990 Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act, and the 1994 General
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade. Consequently, we urge Congress to pass legislation requiring
"comprehensive crediting procedures under section 6402."

9. Extension of lnterest-i?rce Period for Payment of Tax After Notice and Demand

Taxpayers generally must pay interest on late payments of tax. However, a ten day interest-free
period is provided for taxpayers who pay the tax due within ten days of the date of the notice and
demand for payment. Oftentimes, the taxpayer does not even receive the notice and demand until
after the ten days have expired. Even if the taxpayer received the notice and demand on the date of
the notice, ten days often is not adequate time for the taxpayer to gather data for a response, mail a
response, and for the IRS to receive it, open it, and route it to the correct area. Therefore, we believe
a reasonable extension of the ten day interest-free period to a twenty-one day period should be
legislated. We do not support any dollar limitations on this increased interest-free period as is
currently proposed in S. 258, Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2.

10.  Detailed Interest Computations

We believe the IRS should provide interest computations, as a matter of course, to taxpayers when
adjustments involving interest are made. Currently the taxpayer only receives a notice showing the
amount of tax and the interest due on such amount. IRC section 7522, which is applicable for notices
mailed on or after January 1, 1990, requires that such notices describe the "basis for, and identify the
amounts (if any) of, the tax due, interest, additional amounts, additions to the tax, and assessable
penalties included in such notice.” At the present time, the starting date for the interest, the principal
amount upon which such interest is based and the rate charged on such amount are not provided to
the taxpayer as a part of the notice procedure.

We believe the " basis for” description in the notice should apply to interest computations and should
include interest rates and the dates for which the interest applied, the dates and amounts of payments
and credits and the interest compounding method. With this information, taxpayers and practitioners
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will be able to verify the accuracy of interest computations and expeditiously resoive any
discrepancies. We recognize that detailed interest computations could result in a burden to the IRS.
Therefore, an exception could be made for de minimis interest amounts such as $50 or $100.

COLLECTION IMPROVEMENTS
11.  Application for Extension of Time to Pay (Form 2911) and Installment Agreements

The IRS's Consolidated Penalty Handbook stresses that the purpose of penalties is to "encourage
compliant conduct.® We support legislative and administrative efforts that the IRS no longer assert
the failure to pay penalty when an installment agreement is in effect. We suggest the following
expansion of the Taxpayer Ombudsman's recommendation:

‘When there has been an application for extension of time to pay or a request for an
installment agreement which is made in good faith, in proper form, and evidences a
reasonable basis for the application, then the penalty should not be applied, beginning
on the date of said application until denial or the termination of the extension or
installment agreement, whichever occurs later.

12.  Taxpayer Rights Review — Administrative Appeal of Collection Actions

We recommend the creation of an administrative appeal of collection actions (including liens, levies,
installment agreements and seizure actions) to resolve issues on matters not related to the
determination of tax. This procedure could be an additional function of the Appeals Division and
should apply to actions where the deficiency was assessed without the taxpayer's actual knowledge
or without an opportunity for an administrative appeal.

13.  Expansion of Authority to Release Liens

The IRS currently may only withdraw a filed notice of lien if the notice was erroneously filed or if the
lien has been paid, bonded, or became unenforceable. In many instances, taxpayers suffer severe
hardships when a fien is filed against them. It is especially difficult for small business owners to carry
on business because creditors are unwilling to do business with the taxpayer because of the IRS lien.
We recommend expansion of the Secretary's authority to issue a certificate of release of lien and
expansion of the IRS's authority to return levied property to a taxpayer when the taxpayer has
overpaid their liability if it is determined that:

. filing of the notice was premature or not in accordance with IRS administrative
procedures,

n the taxpayer has entered into an installment agreement to satisfy the tax liability,

L withdrawal of the lien will facilitate collection of the liability, or

[ withdrawal of the lien would be in the best interests of the taxpayer and the
Government.

Further, at the taxpayer’s request, the IRS should be required to make reasonable efforts to give
notice of the release of lien to the taxpayer’s creditors and to credit reporting agencies.

14.  Increase Levy Exemption Amount

We support legislation to increase the exemption amounts for property exempt from levy and the
mdenng of that amount for inflation. In addition, the exempuons permitted to an employee whose
salary is levied upon by the IRS should include premiums on health benefits, life, or disability
insurance. Thus, a wage earner would be protected from losing his or her health benefits coverage
as a result of the IRS's levy. Also, there appears to be an inequity in the statute in that the statutory
exemptions do not apply to wages which are direct deposited into a bank account.
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15.  Damages for Wrongful Liens

We support legislation for a cause of action against the IRS for wrongful liens. Additionally, we
would like to have included a similar cause of action on liens in violation of the automatic stay
provisions in bankruptcy proceedings.

16.  Offers-in-Compromise

We support legislation which would eliminate the requirement of an opinion of Counsel in an instance
where taxes are being compromised based upon doubt as to collectibility. Absent this change, we
support legislation for a significant increase in the amount requiring a written opinion of Counsel for
an offer-in-compromise.

17.  Information Return Reporting

Where the taxpayer asserts a nonfiivolous dispute with respect to any item of income reported to the
IRS on an information return, then the IRS — not the taxpayer — should bear the burden of proof
in any deficiency or refund proceeding absent a showing that the IRS conducted a reasonable
investigation of the facts and physically examined the taxpayer's return.

18.  Payroll Tax Collection

The procedure for assessment against and collection of unpaid payroll taxes from the owners, officers,
directors and/or anyone with the authority and control over payroll funds, “responsible party,” helps
ensure that "trust” funds are paid when due. However, the "fairness” of collecting all the tax from
only one party when many may be involved is questionable. The statute actually permits the IRS to
collect the full amount from each party; however, the administration has stated that it does not collect
more than the actual liability. Because no party is aliowed to know what has been assessed and
collected from each of the other responsible parties and how any payment was applied, procedures
should be established to show how, and from whom, the IRS has collected the tax and whether civil
recovery from others is possible in a post-collection context.

Since collection efforts are directed against the person residing in the area of the IRS office assigned
the case rather than against the person most liable for the failure to pay the taxes, or the person who
actually benefitted from the failure to pay the taxes, such efforts are often unfair. We urge you to
consider changes in this section of the law that would require an equal and fair pursuit of collection
from all parties involved. We believe the law should require the IRS to disclose the "uncollected
balance" (by tax period) remaining on the assessment to any party from whom it is attempting
collection, as well as the identities of other parties against whom the assessment is made or to be
made.

Further, we support a requirement that the IRS issue a preliminary notice which will give the taxpayer
the right to an administrative appeals hearing for the failure to collect and pay trust fund taxes, or
attempt to evade or defeat such taxes provided in section 6672. Also, we support legislative efforts
to prevent the IRS from collecting more than 100% of the trust fund taxes owed. We believe
legislation should be enacted to prohibit the IRS from attempting to collect the 100% penalty from
any alleged responsible persons during the pendency of any administrative proceeding or judicial
action brought to contest the merits of a 100% penalty liability.

19.  Safeguard for Divorced or Separated Spouses and Married Persons in Community
Property States

We believe additional reforms are needed to ensure the equal and fair treatment of spouses who are
separated, divorced and/or have community property issues compounding their tax problems. We
are especially concerned with the collection procedures applicable in these situations. Often, a
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divorced spouse is not aware that a liability has been created in an examination process where the
other party was the party examined, as in a situation where one taxpayer has a Schedule C, Profit or
Loss from Business (Sole Proprietor). Yet, after the assessment is made, the IRS will attempt to
collect the tax from either party. If the taxpayers are divorced or separated and now live in different
regions, or even different districts, the IRS tends to only make collection efforts against the spouse
living in the area of the IRS office assigned the collection case, even though the distant spouse may
have more funds available to pay the bill (and maybe even be the source of the liability).

The root of this problem is in the examination procedures that do not require both spouses to be
involved in an audit. We support legislative procedures that require, at the initiation of an
examination, the absent spouse to acknowledge by signature whether the other spouse may, or may
not, represent the absent spouse. If both parties are aware of| or participate in, the examination, then
no one should be caught unaware of the liability and the resulting collection process. Additionally,
legislation may be required to ensure that disclosure laws are changed to provide adequate
information to the divorced spouse in community property states.

N 'ROVE T
20.  Taxpayer Interviews

Section 7521 specifically states that "if the taxpayer clearly states to an officer or employee of the IRS
at any time during any interview ...that the taxpayer wishes to consuit with an attorney, certified
public accountant, enrolled agent, enrolled actuary, ...such officer or employee shall suspend such
interview regardless of whether the taxpayer may have answered one or more questions.”" The
AICPA is aware of many instances where the IRS appeared to demand that a taxpayer personally
appear alone at the initial examination meeting and the taxpayer was not informed of the right to have
a representative appear on his or her behalf. In most instances, an examination can be completely
handled by a representative and we believe stronger legislation is needed to ensure the taxpayer is
notified of his or her rights and allowed that representation.

21,  Place of Examination

We believe that section 7605(a) should be amended to say that the “time and place of
examination...shall be such time and place as requested by the taxpayer and as are reasonable under
the circumstances.® Currently, section 7605(a) provides that the "time and place of
examination...shall be such time and place as may be fixed by the Secretary and as are reasonable
under the circumstances.” Treasury Reg. section 301.7605-1 provides general criteria for the IRS
to apply in determining whether a particular time and place for an examination are reasonable under
the circumstances. The regulation also instructs that sound judgment should be exercised in applying
these criteria and that there should be a balancing of convenience of the taxpayer with the
requirements of sound and efficient tax administration. Unfortunately, the IRS placed unnecessary
limitations on field personne! by instituting IRM 4235, section 320(1) and (2).

This IRM guidance provides that the place of examination will be established consistent with the
regulation and with few exceptions, the examination of the records should be made at the taxpayer's
place of business. Also, this guidance indicates that consideration should be given to conducting the
examination at the IRS office or the representative's office only if the taxpayesr’s place of business falls
short in some respect relevant to conducting an examination. These guidelines are inadequate and
should, therefore, be clarified legislatively.

22,  Notice of Examination

The Intemal Revenue Service initially contacts taxpayers either by telephone or letter to inform them
of an upcoming examination. When the initial contact is made by telephone, it is followed up by letter
in order to present the taxpayers' rights in written form. However, the process of allowing initial
contacts to be made by telephone creates many problems in assuring taxpayers of their rights. The
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revenue agent, however, may request an appointment with the taxpayer in that initial call.
Sometimes the taxpayer believes that he or she must personally be at the appointment and the
taxpayer does not understand that they have a right to representation.

In order to protect the rights of the taxpayer, the AICPA believes that section 7605 should be
amended to require that the initial notification of an examination be made in writing. This
requirement should be for all examinations. When the taxpayer receives a notice of examination, the
rights accorded a taxpayer under section 7521 (explanation of examination process, right to be
represented by an attorney, certified public accountant, etc.) shall attach at that time.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the AICPA wants to again thank you for the opportunity to present our comments and
recommendations for more efficient administration of the tax system and improvements to the rights
of the taxpayer. We will be glad to assist you or your staff with any questions or concerns.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you.
Mr. Keating, the executive vice president of the National Tax-
payers Union, with Mr. Jack Wade.

STATEMENT OF DAVID KEATING, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI-
DENT, NATIONAL TAXPAYERS UNION; ACCOMPANIED BY
JACK WADE, CONSULTANT, NATIONAL TAXPAYERS UNION

Mr. KEATING. Thank you, Madam Chairman, for inviting us to
testify. I am David Keating, executive vice president of the Na-
tional Taxpayers Union, and with me is Jack Wade, who is an ex-
pert on taxpayer’s rights issues. He once headed the revenue officer
training program for the IRS and he can tell you that much needs
to be done to protect taxpayer’s rights.

We especially appreciate your scheduling this hearing today and
your interest in these issues. We strongly endorse S. 258. We think
it can be improved to better protect taxpayer’s rights. At the outset
I would like to note that the bill that passed in 1992, proposed es-
tablishing the office of the taxpayer advocate. That legislation pro-
posed making that position a political appointment.

That is not in S. 258, and we think it should be. We think a po-
litical appointee would come to the job independent of the restric-
tive mission oriented mentality of just collecting taxes, and not pro-
viding service to taxpayers.

We believe it wou{)d be a very, very refreshing change from busi-
ness as usual. There are too many problems that have literally fes-
tered for over a decade. Look at the many problems that were iden-
tified by the Administrative Conference of the U.S. two decades ago
and nothing ever gets done about it.

We think a political appointee in this post will finally give the
IRS1 adtrue taxpayer advocate who can get some of these problems
settled.

The standard for issuing a taxpayer assistance order is much too
high. The fact that a taxpayer has to be burdened by a significant
hardship is unfair. The taxpayer advocate should be able to act in
other situations. My written statement suggests some common-
sense situations where the taxpayer advocate should be empowered
to act.

One other issue that I would like to address is the provision that
allows a taxpayer to sue for damages. We think the standard of
proof there is too high. The original bill in 1988 would have al-
lowed taxpayers to recover when the IRS was careless. During the
1980s we had all kinds of increased regulations on tax preparers
and on taxpayers, requiring due diligence in the preparing of tax
returns.

Why cannot we have a due diligence standard on the IRS? We
think that is entirely reasonable. If the taxpayers have to exercise
due diligence, then why not the IRS?

Attorney fee awards—it is great to have them, but let’s face it,
you cannot hire a tax attorney for $75 an hour, virtually anywhere
in this country.

We think it is time to raise this cap. The bill proposes a $110
cap. That was in the bill that was passed in 1992. At the very least
let us index that $110 for inflation since 1992. A $150 per hour cap
would be more reasonable.
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I would also like to concur fully with Ms. Walker’s statements on
interest, computations, and taxpayer representation issues. We
agree with that 100 percent.

Another provision in S. 258 would create a 1-year pilot program
for appeals of enforcement actions in collections to the appeals divi-
sion.

We think this is a very, very interesting idea and we hope that
this will be made permanent if this bill becomes law. There are
many taxpayers who have very modest means. They get caught in
these collection actions, they cannot afford to hire representation,
they cannot hire an accountant, they cannot hire a tax preparer,
they cannot hire an enrolled agent.

If they could at least go to some appeals division in addition to
the tgxpayer advocate, maybe some of these problems could be cor-
rected.

We also think it is time to selectively modify the Declaratory Re-
lief Act and the Anti-Injunction Act, because there are just too
many barriers to taxpayers who are trying to enforce their rights.

Our statement gives some very limited examples of how these
laws can be changed to improve taxpayer’s rights.

It is also very important to safeguard the right to be self-support-
ing. The tax laws require a businessperson to keep just $1,100 of
business equipment. This is ridiculous. The Foodstamp Program al-
lows more than that., You can qualify for foodstamps with more as-
sets than the IRS will allow you to keep.

It is time to raise these limits. There are many taxpayers who
will declare bankruptcy simply to try to keep enough to produce in-
come to pay their taxes. We think this would take some load off
the bankruptcy courts, help the IRS, and safeguard the right to be
self-supporting, which we think is very important.

The burden of proof can and should be shifted in some cases.
Particularly for the 100-percent penalty on trust fund taxes.

We have seen many, many nonresponsible people get hit with
this penalty and it is simply unfair for the IRS to come after a
ll;ookkeeper and people who are just acting at direction of their

osses.

We also have seen instances where this penalty gets collected
more than once, even though it is not supposed to be collected more
than once. There is nothing in the law that prevents it from being
collected more than once.

There is a big problem on this issue of innocent spouses and I
am very glad to hear that Professor Beck testified earlier. We think
this reform is very important.

Almost everybody in the agency who works on the front line
knows this is a problem and it just does not get fixed. We have
heard reports of tax practitioners who cannot even get a power of
attorney honored by the IRS in representing a divorced female
spouse. They do not even get notified of what is going on.

So clearly something needs to be done in this area and we think
Professor Beck’s recommendations are very much on target.
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I would like to say one last thing. The ultimate improvement to
enforcing and helping taxpayer’s rights would be to simplify the tax
code. We are thrilled to 1fxear that Congressman Archer will hold
hearings on the issue of a greatly simplified tax code. The abuses
and the problems come from a tax law that is so complicated that
no one can understand it.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.

{The prepared statement follows:]



184

Statement of

David Keating
Executive Vice President
National Taxpayers Union

before the

Subcommittee On Oversight
Committee On Ways & Means
U.S. House of Representatives

on
Taxpayers’ Rights Issues
March 24, 1995

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on reforms to improve taxpayer rights. I
represent the 300,000 members of the National Taxpayers Union who strongly support
providing taxpayers with additional rights and protections during the tax audit and
collection process. 1 am accompanied by Jack Warren Wade, who is an advisor to Nationa!
Taxpayers Union and author of many books on tax compliance. Mr. Wade once headed
the national revenue officer training program for the Internal Revenue Service.

Representative Johnson, we c¢ d you for scheduling this hearing to examine
taxpayers’ rights. The IRS touches the lives of more American citizens than any other
government agency. Because the IRS has more power than any other agency, it is
especially important that Congress establish safeguards to protect the rights of taxpayers
and to regularly maintain oversight of the tax collection power.

We strongly endorse S. 258, which is similar to the Taxpayer Bill of Rights II
provisions in H.R. 11 of the 102nd Congress.

It’s Ti e t] dy

The 1992 House bill established a new position, known as the “Taxpayer
Advocate” within the IRS. According to the Conference report on H.R. 11, this Taxpayer
Advocate “replaces the position of Taxpayer Ombudsman. The Taxpayer Advocate
is to be nominated by the President, by and with the advice and consent of
the Senate.” The final version of H.R. 11 was similar to the House bill, but S. 258 does
not include a provision for making the Taxpayer Advocate a political appointee. This
would be a serious mistake,

We strongly believe that the Taxpayer Advocate should be a political appointee and
not a career [RS employee. As a political appointee the Taxpayer Advocate would be free
to be a true taxpayer advocate without concern for his career aspirations within the IRS.

He would not have to worry about how other IRS managers view his input into their areas
of responsibility. Also, a political appointee would come to the job independent of the
restrictive mission-oriented mentality that besets many career agency executives. He would
be more receptive to the needs of taxpayers and to changing business-as-usual. A four-
year term would enable each new administration to replace the Taxpayer Advocate.

Some have expressed concern about the Taxpayer Advocate being a political
appointee. When he was Commissioner, Roscoe Egger once testified that such
independent power “would not provide a balance between protecting the government’s and
taxpayers’ interests and would open up dangerous potential for political abus¢ of the tax
system.” That’s absurd. The Tuxpayer Advocate would have no powers for such
mischief. After all, the Commissioner is a political appointee. We're convinced that there
is room in the IRS for one more political appointee. We believe there are proper checks
and balances within the agency to prevent any political abuses or mischief. These include
oversight from the IRS Internal Security Division and Treasury’s Inspector General as well
as an agency culture that resists pofitical pressure.

We also support the proposal to mandate that the Taxpayer Advocate annually
report “at least 20 of the most serious problems encountered by taxpayers, including a
description of the nature of such problems” and to make *‘recommendations for such
administrative and legislative action as may be appropriate to resolve problems encountered
by taxpayers.” This is a sound proposal. Much of the agency’s emphasis has been on
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ensuring taxpayer compliance, which is certainly part of the mission. But taxpayer
compliance also can be increased by reducing problems and taxpayer frustration.

"We believe a provision should be added to require the Taxpayer Advocate to form
advisory groups from the public and the tax industry to provide feedback about IRS
operations and their effects on the tuxpaying public.

While the Problem Resolution Program has undoubtedly achieved a great deal of
success in helping taxpayers, we think there is still room for improvement. Reports have
surfaced about problem resolution officers (PROs) who have not been helping taxpayers
even though the circumstances appear to warrant intervention. Bob Kamman, a Phoenix,
Arizona attorney, who contributes to our Tax Savings Report newsletter, has written that
after a Form 911 is filed with a PRO, “that person refers it to the branch of the agency
where the difficulty originated. The response quite often is made by the person who
caused the problem in the first place. It’s not easy to tell co-workers down the hall, who
may eat at the same cafeteria table, ride in the same carpool and bowl in the same league,
that they screwed up. Sometimes the PRO does it, but often he won’t. That’s what
happened to my client ..."

I have heard complaints that some PROs believe they are not technically qualified to
pass judgment on a particular taxpayer’s complaint and temporarily overrule the IRS action.
If this is indeed a problem, it would account for the dearth of Taxpayer Assistance Orders
(TAOs) that have been granted.

The IRS will undoubtedly say that the reason for the dearth of TAOs is that the
mere threat of a TAO often will accomplish the task. Mr. Kamman makes the excellent
point that “we don't evaluate the effectiveness of police carrying guns by the number of
times they shoot them.” But the TAO is hardly the equivalent of a bullet.

The S f ip is ssarily High for a TAQ.

One other potential explanation is that the IRS is using an excessively strict standard
of hardship. We strongly support the S. 258 provision to reduce the hardship requirement.

If the IRS is violating its internal policies or the tax laws, the Taxpayer Advocate
should have the power to issue a TAO. This is altogether reasonable. After all, why
should the taxpayer have to bear significant hardships in order to qualify for 2 TAO?

Mr. Kamman makes several sensible suggestions about how to liberalize the criteria
to qualify for a TAO. He suggests that the following questions be considered:

1) Is the taxpayer falsely being accused of filing an incorrect return, or not paying
taxes owed?

2) Is the taxpayer incurring expenses paid to tax professionals in an attempt to
resolve a problem, not just to calculate a liability?

3) Did an admitted IRS error cause the problem in the first place?
4) Has there been an unreasonable delay in IRS remedial action?

If the answer to any of these questions is yes, hardship should be presumed de
facto, and further inquiry into the particular burden of the hardship need not be made.

The Taxpayer Advocate should have the right to intervene in any enforcement
proceeding or activity when a taxpayer has made a petition to the Ombudsman that at least
one of the following conditions exist:

* There has been an improper or possibly illegal assessment.

» There has been an assessment made without the knowledge of the taxpayer and
without benefit of the taxpayer's appeal rights.

» There has been an action in violation either of the statutory procedures of the Tax
Code, the policies or regulations of the IRS, or the procedural requirements
specified in the Internal Revenue Manual.

Although the Taxpayers’ Bill of Rights passed in 1988 offers important new
protections for taxpayers, the job of protecting innocent taxpayers from ruin is far from
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complete. For example, I have serious doubts that it would have prevented the well-
documented Council family tragedy.

The original Taxpayers’ Bill of Rights proposal would have allowed taxpayers to
sue for damages if “any officer or employee of the Internal Revenue Service carelessly,
recklessly or intentionally disregards any provision” of the tax laws. As the bill progressed
through the Congress, the word “carelessly” was dropped from what became Section 7433
of the tax code.

Was the IRS treatment of the Council family careless and negligent? Absolutely.
The Court’s decision was clear on this point. Was it reckless or intentional? It might have
been, but that is a very difficult standard to prove.

In the 1986 Tax Reform Act, Congress substantially liberalized the definition of
negligent actions by individual taxpayers. During the 1980s, tax preparers have also been
subject to increasing penalties for not exercising due diligence. Yet incredibly, Congress
refuses to require the IRS to exercise reasonable caution in using its vast array of
enforcement powers. We believe Congress should require the IRS to practice due-
diligence in its enforcement actions in order to prevail in litigation where a taxpayer sues for
damages. Congress should require that the IRS issue regulations defining a due-diligence
standard for actions by its employees. We expect that the IRS would include the
procedures already outlined in the Internal Revenue Manual as much of the criteria to define
this standard.

Taxpayers who have been financially harmed or dev d by IRS carelessness in
ignoring a due-diligence standard should have the right to sue and recover damages. We
strongly support allowing taxpayers to recover damages for negligent action by the IRS.
We also strongly support the proposal in S. 258 to raise the cap for damages to
$1,000,000.

If a U.S. corporation makes a product that injures a consumer, consumers don’t
have to prove that the corporation recklessly or intentionally harmed the consumer in order
for the consumer to win an award. Neither should a taxpayer who falls victim to the
negligence of the all-powerful Internal Revenue Service.

T would also like to note a flaw in Section 7432 of the tax law. While it appears to
allow a lawsuit for damages for failure to release a lien, it only applies for a failure to
release a lien under Section 6325, not the imposition of the lien under Section 6321 in the
first place. Legislation should correct this flaw.

S Woefully Ing g

As Kay Council’s case showed, taxpayers can suffer enormous financial damages
even when they win. Kay was fortunate to receive an award of attorneys’ fees for her
case. But the fee award didn’t come close to paying her total costs. She still owed tens of
thousands of dollars.

‘While her attorneys billed her at $135 per hour and $90 per hour, depending on‘the
respective seniority of the attorney, the judge was restricted by the outdated $75 per hour
cap in the current law. He therefore only allowed reimbursement at a rate of $75 per hour
and $49 per hour, leaving Kay to pay the difference. Does Congress want to say to future
Kay Councils that they’ll have to pay through the nose for legal help to fight a careless,
incompetent or abusive IRS?

It’s very difficult to win attorneys’ fees. Also, the courts are extraordinarily
reluctant to award attorneys’ fees in excess of the $75 per hour cap in the current law.
Proving special factors is almost impossible.

Unlike the standard for award of attorneys’ fees in the Equal Access to Justice Act,
plaintiffs in tax cases must prove that the IRS “was not substantially justified” in pursuing
the case. It would be much fairer to require that the government prove it was acting
reasonably in order to prevent an award of attorneys’ fees. :

To protect taxpayers from enormous financial losses incurred while fighting the
IRS, we strongly support the proposal in S. 258 to raise the outdated $75 per hour cap to
$110 per hour, then index it to inflation. The court would still be limited to awarding only
“reasonable fees,” preventing excessive awards. The proposed change that would allow
taxpayers to collect more costs is also very important. We strongly recommend that the
$110 per hour cap be lifted to $150, or at least reflect inflation since 1992. The original
Senate bill of the 102nd Congress contained the $150 figure.
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Taxpayers’ Rights Review.

One provision of S. 258 would create a “1-year pilot program for appeals of
enforcement actions (including lien, levy, and seizure actions) to the Appeals Division of
the Internal Revenue Service.” This is an excellent idea, and we hope that such a program
would be made permanent. Had this proposal been in effect years ago, it may have
prevented the Council family tragedy. It will certainly help ensure fair treatment during the
tax collection process.

Taxpayers who are being treated unfairly by the IRS often don’t have the financial
means to mount an expensive court fight. This new administrative appeal procedure can
help ensure fair treatment for taxpayers of modest means.

Berlin W. i s’ Ri

In the rare cases when the IRS goes out of control, federal law largely prevents the
courts from allowing taxpayers to enforce their rights. The Federal Tort Claims Act allows
the government to be sued in certain instances but specifically excludes “any claim arising
in respect of the assessment or collection of any tax or custom duty.” Of course, the 1988
Taxpayers’ Bill of Rights granted two very limited exceptions to that rule.

Another unnecessarily restrictive law is the Anti-Injunction Act, the law that we call
the Berlin Wall against taxpayers’ rights. Mr. Chairman, it's past time to tear down this
wall.

Under Section 7421 of the Internal Revenue Code, no lawsuit can be brought by
any person in any court for the purpose of restraining the assessment or collection of any
tax, except in limited circumstances.

The case law around the Anti-Injunction Act indicates many problems in obtaining
injunctions to restrain the collection of the tax. It is clear that injunctions will be granted
where the failure to grant relief would result in irreparable damage to the taxpayer. But an
injunction will only be allowed where it is clear that under no circumstances would the
government prevail (or the taxpayer would not owe the tax). Otherwise only two remedies
are available to the taxpayer: 1) pay the tax, file a claim for refund, and sue for recovery if
the claim is rejected; 2) file a petition in Tax Court before assessment and within the short
period of time allowed for filing such a petition.

We think that the Aati-Injunction Act should be amended to give taxpayers the
ability to enforce their rights if necessary. Taxpayers should be allowed to file suit in a
federal district court to enjoin the IRS from enforcement action because: the deficiency
assessment was made without knowledge of the taxpayer and without benefit of the appeal
procedures provided by law; there has been an improper or illegal assessment; there has
been an action in violation of the law or tax laws or regulations providing for procedural
safeguards for taxpayers; the IRS has made an unlawful determination that collection of the
tax was in jeopardy; the value of seized property is out of proportion to the amount of the
liability if other collection remedies are available; or the IRS will not release the seized
property upon an offer of payment of the U.S. interest in the property.

Then, there's also the Declaratory Relief Act. This law says that citizens can file
suit to get a court to declare their rights “except with respect to federal taxes.”

In author David Burnham’s excellent book, A Law Upto Itself, he quotes California
tax attorney Montie Day and his views on these laws that prevent taxpayers from enforcing
their rights. He says that allowing such limited lawsuits would make “the IRS more
accountable ... and make the agency more likely to operate in a lawful fashion.”

To illustrate this point, he said “assume you are under audit and somehow you learn
that the revenue agent has decided the best way to investigate you is to break a window of
your office, climb through it and examine your correspondence.

“You come into my office for advice, wanting the court to rule that the IRS agent
can’t conduct his audit in this way. We consider filing a suit for declaratory relief, but then
we remember that the court does not have the authority to issue such a declaration of rights
in tax matters because of that exception in the Declaratory Relief Act.

“Then we think about requesting a court order to enjoin the agent from conducting
his tax investigation by breaking into your office. This approach, of course, cannot be
followed because the court is forbidden to even consider such requests under the Anti-
Injunction Act.”

As long as taxpayers are largely banned from suing to enforce their rights,
taxpayers will continue to be at risk of financial ruin and emotional devastation from the
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IRS. It is completely unfair for the IRS to have ait the powers and for taxpayers to have
few rights that can only be enforced with great legal difficulty. We must ensure fair
treatment of innocent taxpayers to continue respect for our Constitutional system of
government.

ss Should Safi the Right to be Self-Si i

The Taxpayers’ Bil} of Rights made the very necessary improvement of exempting
a larger amount of a taxpayer’s weekly salary from levy. But it made little change in the
amount of property exempt from seizure.

The law lifted the amounts from a paltry $1,500 for personal property to $1,650
and from $1,000 for equipment and property for a trade, business or profession to $1,100.
That’s hardly any change, and it is far from sufficient to allow a taxpayer to be self-
supporting.

‘What self-employed plumber could maintain his self-employment with just $1,100
in tools, equipment and a truck? What computer programmer or author could do so? Very
few, if any.

Who can provide the basic essentials of clothing and furnishings for a family with
only a $1,600 exemption?

The bankruptcy laws provide far more protection than this. The Food Stamp
program allows citizens to qualify for benefits with more assets than allowed under the tax
laws!

We would like to see the exemption amounts lifted to either $10,000 or to provide
the same protection as the bankruptcy laws. Many taxpayers are forced into bankruptcy
court by the IRS. Raising the exemption amounts would take some of the load off the
bankruptcy courts and safeguard the right to be self-supporting. The current levels are
ridiculously low, and the proposed increases in S. 258 are not adequate to safeguard the
right to be self-supporting.

W] w Usuall nis

There are many fine employees in the IRS who care about helping taxpayers
comply with the law and who care about respecting taxpayers’ rights. But given the sheer
number of employees and the billions of tax returns and documents that are received by the
IRS each year, it is inevitable that mistakes will be made and that some employees will act
out of line.

The IRS has issued rules requiring tax preparers to exercise “due diligence” in the
preparation of tax returns. In certain situations, preparers must cite “substantial authority”
for the positions they take on tax retumns. Failure to do so may result in monetary fines,
being disbarred from practicing before the IRS, and a full scale audit of all the preparers’
clients.

Yet IRS employees are often allowed to violate the IRS rules, regulations, policies,
procedures, and guidelines at will and without fear of recourse. The law is so
overwhelming and sweeping in its power conferred upon the tax collecting authority that
there are few checks and balances on the exercise of that authority.

Taxpayers need more protections from arbitrary and capricious actions, and IRS
employees should be held accountable for their violations. One theme that comes across
again and again in Burnham’s book is that the IRS almost always will not punish
employees who make big mistakes in handling taxpayer disputes.

It seems clear that the IRS is more interested in controlling, regulating, and
punishing taxpayers and practitioners for their violations than they are in controlling,
regulating, and punishing their own employees for comparable infractions. If this double
swngfrd continues to exist, the compliance system as we know it could be in serious
trouble. .

Burnham reports a “disturbing footnote™ about the occasions “when the IRS has
crossed the line in its zealous enforcement of the tax laws: Agency officials involved in
questionable activities are seldom punished.” He also notes that many lawyers are worried
“that the zealous, anything-to-win tactics are more and more becoming the accepted practice
of the government.” One of the fundamental principles of the U.S. Constitution is that
people’s rights shall be respected, even if it means that some people will escape being
penalized for the laws they break.
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Several years ago, Congressman Andy Jacobs introduced an amendment to a tax
bill that would have permitted federal judges to make IRS employees personally liable for
attorneys’ fees paid by taxpayers who proved IRS agents acted arbitrarily and capriciously
in pursuing the taxpayers. While this proposal may have gone too far, the concept is a
good one - it would serve notice to IRS employees that they should be careful to protect
taxpayers’ rights.

Section 552(F) of the Federal Freedom of Information Act contains a standard that
may be useful in drafting such a provision in the Federal tax law. It says that *“Whenever
the court orders the production of any agency records improperly withheld from the
complai and gainst the United States reasonable attorney fees and other
litigation costs, and the court additionally issues a written finding that the circumstances
surrounding the withholding raise questions whether agency personnel acted arbitrarily or
capriciously with respect to the withholding, the Special Counsel shall promptly initiate a
proceeding to determine whether disciplinary action is warranted against the officer or
employee who was primarily responsible for the withholding.”

We expect the tax return preparers will be careful in preparing tax returns. Is it too
much to ask that IRS employees and the agency be subject to some limited financial
sanctions if they act to intentionally harm the taxpayer? We think not.

Installment Agreements.

Another provision of S. 258 would provide the right to an installment agreement if
the taxpayer had not been delinquent in the previous three years and the liability was under
$10,000. We think this is a good proposal, especially since it is Jimited to individual Form
1040 taxes. More taxpayers would be willing to concede to the IRS after an audit if they
knew they would have time to pay an unexpected bill. Currently, taxpayers have an
incentive to stall if they can’t pay. Of course, any interest and penalties that would
normally be owed would still continue to accrue.

Marri ivorce, al e IRS.

One of the most common complaints I hear comes from taxpayers who have
divorced and one spouse has disappeared. Perhaps following a tendency in human nature,
the IRS often goes after the spouse it finds first, whose name and address the IRS readily
has on its computer, even though that spouse may be innocent.

Of course, in some cases, taxpayers can be relieved of the tax liability on a joint
return under the so-called “innocent spouse” rule. However, its provisions are so
complicated that it should be known as the “lucky spouse” rule for the few people who can
meet all of its tests.

In one case in Arizona, the IRS dunned Carol Bettencourt, even though she had
been divorced for five years. Her former spouse ran out on a court-ordered $60-a-month
child support payments. Carol never saw a dime from him, but she was expected to pay
his tax debts. Carol turned to the IRS Problem Resolution Officer, who told her that since
she had once filed joint returns with her ex-husband, the only solution was to pay up.

But the Problem Resolution Officer failed to note that the IRS hadn’t sent Carol’s
notice of tax deficiency to her last known address which the tax law requires. Fortunately,
an attorney volunteered to review her case. With his help, Carol got her tax refund, which
had been withheld to pay her husband’s tax debt.

It is especially important to simplify and ease criteria that taxpayers must meet to
qualify for protection as an “innocent spouse.”

1 don’t see any reason why the IRS should not be required to honor divorce decrees
that apportion responsibility for tax liabilities, provided that a decree splits such potential
liability in proportion to the income eamned by each spouse. A court could, for example,
rule that in the last three years of marriage the husband earned 55 percent of the income and
the wife earned 45 percent and thus require that any federal and state income tax liability
that may be assessed against the couple be split accordingly to that ratio.

If the Congress is unwilling to do that, it should consider evenly splitting the
liability between spouses. We currently have a situation that creates joint liability where the
IRS tries to collect from one person -- an innocent spouse who is complying with the tax
laws and is easier to find - rather than from the responsible spouse, and that is often
grossly unfair. The IRS should be required to pursue the spouse responsible for the tax
problem. Any tax that arises from a business entity such a reported on a Schedule C
should be apportioned to the spouse who owns the business entity. If additional tax arises
from unreported income, the additional tax should be collected from the spouse who failed
to report the income.
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A divorced spouse should also have the right to petition the IRS for a final
determination of any outstanding or potential tax liabilities. This would provide protection
from a tax surprise on one spouse after a divorce is final.

1 have heard reports that the IRS computer system is unable to set up separate
collection accouats when the two divorced spouses live in different IRS districts. If this is
true, then it is not simply a question of the IRS trying to collect the joint tax liability from
the spouse who is located first, but the spouse whose case is being aggressively pursued
by one of the two districts. Or, a Revenue Officer may determine that another spouse lives
in another district and refer his case to the other district for collection. Case closed,
problem transferred.

Much more needs to be done to protect divorced spouses.
ministration of the Federal Tax Deposit S

If an employer does not report and deposit withheld income and Social Security
taxes, then certain responsible officers can be held personally responsible for the taxes plus
a one hundred percent penalty. This is an area ripe for reform.

When the IRS seeks to collect these trust fund taxes, it often assesses liabilities on
everyone in sight (including bookkeepers, accountants, bank officers, inactive directors,
inactive or resigned corporate officers and family members), whether they are truly a
responsible officer or not. Inside the agency, this is called the shotgun penalty approach.
A lot of innocent people get hurt.

Unfortunately, the burden of proof is on the taxpayer to prove that he or she was
not responsible for the lack of payment. You might as well ask the taxpayer “When did
you stop beating your spouse?” Proving a negative is a difficult proposition at best.

The burden should be on the IRS to prove the taxpayer was responsible.

Why can’t the tax laws define the responsible parties as the chief executive officer,
the chief and senior financial officers, those who serve on the board of directors and own a
significant stake in a privately held corporation, and other responsible parties designated on
a schedule that could be attached to the corporation’s last quarterly 941 tax return of each
year? The attached schedule would clearly state the serious responsibilities to remit trust
fund taxes and require the signature of each named responsible person to indicate their
knowledge of and consent to these rules.

If the IRS had the names and addresses of such persons in its computer, then these
responsible persons could be immediately notified when a payment has been missed. It

would aliow these officers and other responsible persons to i diately investigate why
these taxes have not been remitted on time, protecting the Treasury and innocent taxpayers.

Bumham wrote that an IRS instructor once claimed that he could find mistakes in
99.9 percent of tax returns. While he may have been exaggerating, he made a valid point.

The tax laws are so incredibly complicated that many taxpayers can’t say with
absolute confidence that they know the law or have filed their tax returns with 100 percent
accuracy. Year after year, Money magazine reports that virtually all of the tax professionals
who take its annual test for professional tax preparers made at least one mistake and they all
come back with a different calculation of the tax liability!

This incredible variation opens up the potential for abuse. Vague laws allow
enforcement abuses. If someone in the IRS wants to “get” you, the complex laws allow

the agency to make a plausible case against virtually anyone.

; We hope that this Congress will thoroughly examine proposals by Congressmen
Bill Archer and Dick Armey to scrap the current incorme tax system in favor of a greatly
simplified sales or flat rate income tax.

c Should Require Equitable Use of the | "

Burnham's book presents an impressive array of statistics that the levy power is not
applied equally across the United States. Bumhain reports that in 1988 “for every 1,000
tax delinquent accounts, 892 levies [occurred] in the Western Region; 860 in the Mid-
Atlantic; 735 in the Southwest; 714 in the North Atlantic and the Central; 708 in the Mid-
West; and 532 for the Southeast.”
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There’s even more variation in the seizure rate. Burnham reports that in 1988 “the
seizure rates in the most active districts were 30 to 40 times higher than the rates in the
districts with the least. The IRS has no explanation for the variations.”

This is nothing new. As far back as 1976, the Administrative Conference of the
United States issued a report titled “Collection of Delinquent Taxes” that said the IRS had
no clear guidelines specifying when levy action was to be taken. The report said “lacking
guidance, revenue officers vary in their criteria for seizure of assets of individual
taxpayers ... So long as the Internal Revenue Service fails to delineate clear purposes for
the use of summary powers, we believe that these divergent criteria will continue to exist.
The variations in practice may lead to the appearance of arbitrariness and caprice in some
actions, thus undermining the taxpaying public’s confidence in (and compliance with) the
taxing system.”

These random variations have continued year after year. The guidelines that exist
only in Internal Revenue Manuals are not enforceable. Therefore, Congress should require
that the IRS issue regulations specifying the circumstances, conditions and situations under
which a levy will be made.

Conclusion.

The job of protecting taxpayer rights will never end. Much progress has been
made, but more legal protections are necessary. We sincerely appreciate the efforts being
made by members of this subcommittee to formulate legislation to better protect taxpayer
rights.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you, very much. '
Mr. Thayer, president and CEO of the National Association of
the Self-Employed.

STATEMENT OF BENNIE L. THAYER, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF THE
SELF-EMPLOYED

Mr. THAYER. Madam Chairman, and Mr. Hancock, I appreciate
the opportunity to testify here today before this subcommittee on
oversight. My name is Bennie L. Thayer, and I am J)resident and
CEO of the National Association of the Self~Employed.

And may I also, at the outset, thank you, Madam Chairman, for
your efforts on behalf of those businesses who operate from their
home and coupled with the efforts of Representative Hoagland and
Representative Archer. We certainly appreciate those.

(I))ur more than 320,000 members of the NASE, 85 percent of
whom have five or fewer employees, have a great deal of concern
about the initiatives of this type that tend to protect their rights.

According to a recent NASE survey 82.4 percent of the respond-
ents stated that the IRS imposed the greatest regulatory burden on
their business when compared to other agencies. It is for this rea-
son that the NASE welcomes the opportunity to comment today on
taxpayer right’s proposal.

The House Ways and Means Committee has an excellent track
record of supporting efforts to improve taxpayers’ rights, and we
clearly appreciate and recognize the committee’s long standing tra-
dition of fighting for taxpayers’ rights.

That includes its involvement in the final passage of the Tax-
payer Bill of Rights in 1988, and also in the drafting of the 1992
Taxpayer Bill of Rights II.

We believe today that there are a number of measures found in
the 1992 legislation which could serve as a starting point for the
drafting of the taxpayer rights legislation which you are consider-
ing today.

I would like to just talk about three of those momentarily, if I
can. The first one is that we strongly support the provisions con-
tained in the 1992 legislation which called f%r changes to the struc-
ture of the IRS office of the taxpayer ombudsman. The 1992 legisla-
tion restructured, as you know, the office of the taxpayer ombuds-
man and in its place, established the office of the taxpayer advo-
cate. You have just heard a reference to that.

That legislation made the new taxpayer advocate a political ap-
pointee, and accountable to Congress. We, too, as you have just
heard, believe strongly that this should happen.

The NASE strongly supports the inclusion of this proposal in any
1995 legislative initiative. We reject and we reject vehemently any
arguments that an independent taxpayer advocate will result in a
politicized office.

Previous presidents and congresses have nominated and con-
firmed people of outstanding abilities and reputations for the IRS
positions of commissioner and chief counsel and we believe that fu-
ture presidents and congresses will do the same thing. .

The 1988 Taxpayer Bill of Rights gave the ombudsman the au-
thority to issue taxpayer assistance orders. And although the tax-
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payer assistance orders program is pro-taxpayer when we consider
it on its face, only a limited number of taxpayer assistance orders
have been issued over the years. Therefore, the NASE strongly rec-
ommends that the authority a newly created taxpayer advocate po-
sition also be expanded to ensure more effective utilization of tax-
payer assistance orders on behalf of legitimate cases of taxpayer
hardship.

Second, I would draw to your attention from the 1992 version,
the prohibition on the Treasury and the IRS from issuing regula-
tions having a retroactive impact on taxpayers.

To the average small business person retroactive regulations cre-
ate perception problems for the Federal Government. A taxpayer
should not be penalized for his or her good faith reliance on a tax
law or regulation which was, indeed, the law of the land one day,
although it might have been changed the next day.

The NASE believes that a prohibition on retroactive tax regula-
tions will increase the average taxpayer’s faith in the tax adminis-
tration process and thus, should result in an improvement in tax
compliance by the public.

Finally, the third thing I will mention although it was not in-
cluded in the final House and Senate conference report of 1992, it
was in the House version of the bill of rights. That was a measure
tlrll)at made IRS employees personally liable in situations of clear
abuse.

The NASE strongly supports this proposal. We reject arguments
that such a measure would change the balance of persuasion, if you
will, between taxpayers and the IRS employees in the audit situa-
tion. Even with enactment of a measure that makes IRS employees
personally liable for any egregious acts of misconduct, the NASE
strongly contends that the power to intimidate the taxpayer will
still remain with the IRS auditor.

If it is not politically feasible to make IRS employees personally
liable for egregious acts of misconduct, we then recommend that
Congress increase the limits on civil damage awards under the In-
ternal Revenue Code section 7433 and we recommend that they be
increased to $1 million from their current $100,000 level.

Section 7433 permits a taxpayer to bring a civil action in district
court against the United States if an IRS officer or employee has
recklessly or intentionally disregarded the tax law with respect to
the collection matter. The NASE believes that a $1 million thresh-
old will send a strong and, I repeat, a very strong message to IRS
employees and help deter the egregious acts of misconduct that you
have heard represented here today.

We thank you for this opportunity.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF BENNIE L. THAYER
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE SELF-EMPLOYED

On behalf of the National Association for the Self-Employed, I appreciate the
opportunity to testify before the House Ways and Means Subcommittee on Oversight. My
name is Bennie L. Thayer, the NASE’s President; and I am pleased to testify today on the
Taxpayer Bill of Rights and other proposals to improve the rights of taxpayers in their
dealings with the Internal Revenue Service.

Taxpayer rights proposals are extremely important to the over 320,000 members of
the NASE, individuals who operate businesses throughout the United States. Over 85
percent of the NASE members are business owners with 5 or fewer employees. The
membership represents a very wide range of businesses, notably in the consulting and retail
fields. If you ask the average NASE member which federal agency creates the greatest
number of administrative burdens and headaches for their business, the answer will usually
be the IRS.

According to a recent NASE survey, 82.4 percent of the respondents stated that the
IRS imposed the greatest regulatory burdens on businesses when compared to other agencies.
It is for this reason that the NASE welcomes the opportunity to comment on taxpayer rights
proposals. We strongly support efforts to improve the privacy rights of taxpayers and ensure
a more even-handed approach to enforcement of the tax laws. The NASE believes such
efforts should lead to an increase in the respect taxpayers have for the tax administration
process and thus, result in 2 meaningful increase in taxpayer compliance rates overall.

The Hi ¢ B 1 T Righ

The House Ways and Means Committee has an excellent track record of supporting
efforts to improve taxpayer rights. We clearly appreciate and recognize the committee’s
long-standing tradition of fighting for taxpayer rights, including its involvement in the final
passage of the Taxpayer Bill of Rights in 1988. The NASRE also commends the committee
for its active involvement in the passage by Congress of the Taxpayer Bill of Rights II
("T2") in 1992; however, it did not become law because the proposal was included in two
broader tax bills which President Bush vetoed in 1992 for reasons unrelated to T2.

The 1988 Taxpayer Bill of Rights made a number of improvements to the tax
administration process, as well as created a number of new rights for taxpayers overall. As
a result of the 1988 law, the IRS is now required to disclose in simple and nontechnical
terms, the rights of a taxpayer in his or her dealings with the IRS, including with respect to
an audit or tax collection matter. The IRS fulfills this requirement through the issuance of
Publication 1, entitied, “Your Rights as a Taxpayer." Also, the 1988 law mandates the IRS
abate any penalties or additions to tax attributable to erroneous written advice provided by
the agency. The Taxpayer Bill of Rights further requires the Service to issue all temporary
regulations as proposed regulations — with the proviso that any regulation that remains in
temporary form for a 3 year period shall expire at the end of such time period.

Other beneficial provisions of the 1988 law include (among others) the right of the
IRS Office of Taxpayer Ombudsman to issue taxpayer assistance orders, improvements in the
standards regarding when a taxpayer may interview a client, legislative authorization that the
IRS may enter into written installment agreements with a taxpayer for the payment of taxes,
and the establishment of an IRS Office of Taxpayer Services.

The NASE believes there are a number of beneficial pro-taxpayer provisions
contained in the 1992 Taxpayer Bill of Rights I and therefore, we recommend that the
House Ways and Means Committee include these specific provision in any final taxpayer
rights initiative acted upon during 1995 or 1996.

L) _IRS Office of Taxpayer Advocate

We believe T2 was a carefully crafted initiative which balanced the interests of the
IRS and the tax administration process with a taxpayer’s privacy and due process rights.
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First, we strongly support the provision contained in the 1992 legislation which called for
changes to the structure of the IRS Office of Taxpayer Ombudsman. IRS Commissioner
Jerome Kurtz established the Ombudsman position in 1980, a position which currently has
civil service status and currently reports directly to the Commissioner. The office was
established because Kurtz wanted to help taxpayers who believed they were not getting their
problems addressed through traditional IRS channels.! In 1988, with the passage of
Taxpayer Bill of Rights I, the Ombudsman’s office was given statutory sanction and
authority.

The 1992 legislation restructured the Office of Taxpayer Ombudsman and in its place,
established the Office of Taxpayer Advocate. T2 made the new Taxpayer Advocate a
political appointee and accountable to Congress. That is, T2 made the Taxpayer Advocate
independent of the Commissioner’s direct line of authority. The NASE strongly supports
inclusion of this proposal in any 1995 legislative initiative. While the NASE appreciates the
IRS’ stated purposes regarding the current Office of Ombudsman, we strongly believe an
independent Taxpayer Advocate will greatly contribute to a more taxpayer friendly
atmosphere among IRS auditors.

~ We reject any arguments that an independent Taxpayer Advocate will result in a
"politicized” office. The IRS currently has two positions subject to political appointment --
and these are the offices of IRS Commissioner and Chief Counsel. Previous Presidents and
Congresses have nominated and confirmed people of outstanding abilities and reputations for
these two positions, and we believe future Presidents and Congresses will continue to act in a
similarly "good government” fashion. We have immense confidence that the federal
government’s dire need for revenues will act as a brake on any serious attempts to politicize
the Office of Taxpayer Advocate.

The duties and responsibilities of the current Office of Taxpayer Ombudsman are
(under the current IRS administrative structure) carried out at the local level by the Problem
Resolution Offices located in the IRS district offices and service centers. The Problem
Resolution Program is very beneficial to taxpayers in that the program has been set up to
help taxpayers who are unable to resolve their problems through normal IRS channels.
Unfortunately, the Ombudsman’s role can potentially be undercut at the local level since the
Problem Resolution Officers are hired and supervised by the local IRS District Director.
Therefore, in order to mitigate the potential for any resistance to helping a taxpayer with a
significant problem at the IRS local level, we recommend that the Problem Resolution
Officers report directly to a newly created Office of Taxpayer Advocate.

As stated previously, the 1988 Taxpayer Bill of Rights gave the Ombudsman the
authority to issue Taxpayer Assistance Orders (TAQ). A taxpayer can apply to the
Ombudsman and ask him to issue a TAO based on the fact the taxpayer is suffering
significant hardship due to an IRS collections effort. If warranted, the TAO can require the
IRS to stop certain collection efforts, such as removal of a levy on the taxpayer’s property.
Although the TAO program is pro-taxpayer on its face, only a limited number of TAOs have
been issued over the years. Therefore, the NASE strongly recommends that the authority of
the current Ombudsman (or in the alternative, a newly created Taxpayer Advocate program)
be expanded and broadened to ensure more effective utilization of TAOs on behalf of
legitimate cases of taxpayer hardship.

2.)_Prohibiti R ive Regulati

The NASE strongly supports the measure contained in the 1992 version of T2 which
prohibited (except under certain limited circumstances) the Treasury and IRS from issuing
regulations which have a "retroactive" impact on taxpayers. According to proponents of the
1992 legislation, this measure was a direct reaction of widespread practices by Treasury
during the 1980s, in which the agency offered "temporary regulations which became effective

!Zeidner, Rita L., "Taxpayer Rights and Collecting Taxes: Striking a Delicate Balance®, Tax Notes,
November 12, 1992, page 832.
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immediately upon their publication. *?

To the average small business person, it does not matter whether a federal agency has
meritorious technical and/or substantive reasons for issuing a regulation which has a
retroactive impact on a taxpayer’s affairs. Retroactive regulations - rightly or wrongly -
create perception problems for the federal government which are viewed by a small business
person as being arbitrary on their face. A taxpayer should not be penalized for his or her
good faith reliance on a tax law or regulation which was the "law of the land” one day and
changed the next. We wholeheartedly support an effort to prohibit retroactive tax
regulations. The NASE believes that a prohibition on retroactive tax regulations will
increase the average taxpayer’s faith in the tax administration process and thus, should result
in an improvement in tax compliance by the public.

Although not included in a final House-Senate conference report in 1992, the House
version of T2 included a measure which made IRS employees personally liable in situations
of clear abuse. The NASRE strongly supports this proposal. We reject arguments that such a
measure would change the “balance of persuasion” between taxpayers and IRS employees in
an audit situation. The NASE does not agree with arguments that this type of proposal is
likely to result in taxpayers intimidating IRS auditors into readily agreeing with the
taxpayer’s position on audit. In act, when a small business person faces an IRS audit, we
firmly contend it is the IRS agent which has the power to intimidate --_not the taxpayer,

Even with enactment of a measure which makes IRS employees personally liable for
any egregious acts of misconduct, the NASE strongly contends that the power to intimidate
the taxpayer will still remain with the IRS auditor. If nothing else, this kind of proposal
would serve to curb to a modest degree the most outrageous acts of misconduct by an IRS
employee.

If it is not politically feasible to make IRS employees personally liable for egregious
acts of misconduct, we recommend that Congress increase the limits on civil damage awards.
Internal Revenue Code Section 7433 permits a taxpayer to bring a civil action in district
court against the United States if an IRS officer or employee has “recklessly or intentionally
disregarded” the tax law with respect to a collection matter. The current statutory limit for
such civil actions is $100,000. We strongly recommend that this threshold for taxpayer civil
causes of action against the U.S. be raised to $1 million. The NASE believes that a $1
million threshold will send a strong message to IRS employees and help deter egregious acts
of misconduct.

Section 7430 of the Internal Revenue Code permits a court to award a judgment to a
taxpayer for reasonable costs associated with an IRS administrative proceeding or tax
litigation case. Such an award can be made to a taxpayer who establishes to the court that
the government’s position in the tax case was not substantially justified. The Code requires
the taxpayer to exhaust all the administrative remedies available to him or her before the
court can make an award of reasonable administrative or litigation costs regarding the tax
dispute.

Senators David Pryor, Charles E. Grassley and others this year introduced S. 258, a
very positive, pro-taxpayer initiative. Among other provisions, S. 258 permits a taxpayer —
once he or she has substantially prevailed in his or her case with the IRS -- to file a petition
in court for disclosure of all information and copies of relevant records in the possession of
the IRS associated with the case. Also, S. 258 increases the level of attomey fees that a
taxpayer may recover from the government under Code Section 7430. In general, this

“Kirchheimer, Barbars, *ABA Panel Examines Problem Areas in Taxpayer Bill of Rights*, Tax Notes,
. September 7, 1992, page 1263.
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particular provision increases the level of reasonable attorneys fee from $75 per hour to $110
per hour, and indexes the amount to inflation.

The NASE views Section 7430 as a powerful measure which is designed to dissuade
the IRS from bringing unwarranted and egregious collection cases against U.S. taxpayers.
Therefore, we are particularly supportive of the above provisions contained in S. 258. These
provisions should provide taxpayers with improved privacy protections, as well as help level
the playing field for taxpayers when faced with an unwarranted IRS position in a tax dispute.

5.) Other Positive Initiatives Under T2

There are a number of other pro-taxpayer proposals found in the 1992 version of T2
and in bills introduced in 1995 that the NASE strongly supports. First, we endorse an
expansion of the rights and circumstances when small taxpayers may use installment
agreements to pay a tax deficiency. Last, we urge that any final 1995 legislation protecting
taxpayer rights include a requirement that the IRS abate interest when the agency is
responsible for an unreasonable error or delay with respect to the agency’s tax administration
functions.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you for your very interesting testi-
mony.

Mr. William Stevenson, president of the National Tax Consult-
ants, on behalf of the National Society of Public Accountants.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM STEVENSON, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
TAX CONSULTANTS, INC., ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL SO-
CIETY OF PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

Mr. STEVENSON. Good afternoon, Madam Chairman, Congress-
man Hancock, Congressman Portman. My name is Bill Stevenson,
and I am here today in my capacity as chairman of the Federal Tax
Committee of the National Society of Public Accountants.

NSPA consists of 20,000 independent accountant members serv-
ing 5 million small businesses and individuals throughout the
country, and our membership consists of CPAs, enrolled agents, li-
censed public accountants, and other professionals serving smaller
businesses. I, myself, am an enrolled agent, and I also hold a spe-
cial license which allows me to practice before the U.S. Tax Court
as a nonattorney.

I am not going to speak about the issues in the bill that everyone
has been talking about today. I generally agree with just about ev-
erything that has been said. How could you not? But there are two
issues I am going to laser-focus on that, if adopted, will greatly im-
prove some of the things that we were discussing earlier.

The regrettable story of Mrs. Howden, while it really bothered us
all to our hearts, I want you to know I come from the front lines.
I am speaking to you here today after leaving cases like this and
finding it very frustrating to deal with issues to help resolve tax-
payer problems before the Internal Revenue Service.

The one problem that we are all having is the inconsistency of
treatment throughout the country. One good example of inconsist-
ent treatment, for example, is the Internal Revenue Service’s pro-
gram of offers in compromise. It is a program that was rewarmed
about 2 years ago because the Internal Revenue Service felt that
there was a lot of tax money out there that they could collect, but
because of the circumstances of the individuals, it was not possible
to get the money under such circumstances. So they—IRS—devel-
oped the offer in compromise program.

National Office made a policy. The problem is the policy was in-
terpreted differently in 63 different districts throughout the coun-
try. So, Madam Chairman, if one of your constituents filed an offer
in compromise, they might have a 40-percent chance of getting it
approved. If somebody from Missouri filed an offer in compromise,
they might have an 80-percent chance of it getting approved. If
somebody from the districts that I worked, the Manhattan and
Brooklyn districts, filed an offer in compromise, we would be lucky
to get 25 percent or less approved.

It is different in every single district throughout the country.
Some districts even say, “X district’s offer in compromise policy,”
rather than Internal Revenue Service’s offer in compromise policy.

The IRS employs over 100,000 individuals, probably closer to
110,000 people, and these individuals all have a different set of
personal standards and values. While we recognize that the diver-
sity that they have is important because it helps any organization
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thrive, the problem that we have is balancing the diversity within
the Service with our expectation of equal and fair treatment.

One way we can guarantee, almost, equal and fair treatment is
through the Internal Revenue Service manual. I am not sure
whether it is apparent to everyone, but when Congress passes Fed-
eral tax law, there are two things that happen. It asks the Internal
Revenue Service to issue regulations based on that law, and the
American public has to follow those regulations. If they don’t, they
can be penalized, fined, and even be sent to jail. On the other hand,
the Internal Revenue Service is required by Federal law to write
a manual for its own employees, so you don’t have rogue employees
running amuck throughout the different districts and making their
own policy.

The sad fact is they don’t have to follow that manual, and there
are many court cases where the IRS was taken into court and said,
“Gee, you guys aren’t following the manual and you are causing us
financial problems because of it.” And the courts have ruled in
many, many cases—I have 15 of them listed here—that the Inter-
nal Revenue Service manual does not have the weight of law, and,
therefore, the Internal Revenue Service does not have to follow it.
That is one of the reasons why you have this diversity of treatment
of taxpayers all over the country.

Congress can enact legislation saying that the Internal Revenue
Service manual has the weight of regulation, and it will be given
equal status so that if the Service does not follow its own rules and
regulations, then you can go to court and get some kind of redress.

Why should the IRS be allowed to write rules and regulations
that the public has to follow, and when they write their own rules
and regulations, they don’t have to follow them? It certainly is a
strange paradox.

I realize—my time is up. There was only one more thing I want-
ed to mention if you could give me a second.

Chairman JOHNSON. Go ahead.

Mr. STEVENSON. The IRS has instituted recently audit-like activi-
ties that they call compliance checks. This allows the Service to
come into our office and review files. For example, if one of your
constituents was in my office and we had an interview that dealt
with more than taxes and I put the information in a file and we
filed the return electronically, the Service could come into our of-
fice, demand to see their file simply because they filed electroni-
cally, without the permission of the taxpayer and without due proc-
ess. There are many examples of this, not only in that area but in
others as well.

We think this is really a violation of taxpayers’ rights on a very
broad scale, and we would like you to redress that problem, too.

I know the Service has dedicated people. We work very closely
with them. But we do need to face the problem of inconsistency,
and [ think you have it within your means to do so.

In closing, I would like to thank you for the invitation to appear
before the subcommittee today. These precious 5 minutes that you
allowed me make me really proud to be an American, and NSPA
stands ready to assist you in your efforts in every way possible.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM STEVENSON
NATIONAL SOCIETY OF PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

L Introduction

On behalf of the 20,000 members of the National Society of Public Accountants (NSPA) and the
5 million small businesses and individuals they serve, I would like to thank Madam Chair and the
members of this Subcommittee for the opportunity to express the Society's views on the
development of “Taxpayer Bill of Rights II* (TBRII) legislation. The Society feels that the
current Taxpayer Bill of Rights provides a great deal of assistance and comfort to the public in
dealings with the Internal Revenue Service. However, our members have identified several areas
in which the first bill could be more effective. First, a new bill of rights should promote
consistency within the Internal Revenue Service in its treatment of similarly situated taxpayers.
For example, taxpayers in Connecticut should be confident that they are treated similarly to
taxpayers in Califomia. Second, TBRII should empower the Internal Revenue Service to act
more quickly in serving the taxpayer. Third, an expanded bill of rights should include protection
for tax practitioners, who work daily to ensure that the proper amount of taxes are reported and
paid. Finally, a new bill of rights should make certain that taxpayers know when they are being
examined and exactly what rights they have in that particular examination.

IL Consistency Within the Internal Revenue Service

Currently, the IRS works in this country through seven regions which are further subdivided into
sixty-three districts. In addition, there are ten service centers around the country which provide
the main contact point for many taxpayers.! These centers receive most of the returns, letters and
phone calls from the general public. Within this infrastructure, the Service employs aver 100,000
individuals, each with a different set of personal standards and values that influence the way they
perceive and serve taxpayers. This diversity is a vital asset to the organization, creating more
insightful decisions by drawing from varied viewpoints. The problem for the Internal Revenue
Service is balancing this diversity with the expectation of taxpayers that the Internal Revenue
Code be administered consistently throughout the country.

A Offers in Compromise

The offer-in-compromise (OIC) program provides an example of the difficulty the Service faces in
administering the tax code through its thousands of employees. In 1992, OICs received a new
emphasis at the IRS as a means to reduce the troublesome amount of debts labelled "currently not
collectable.” In that year, the program was expanded to allow those in financial difficulty to pay
what they could and settle their federal tax liability. The procedure involves preparation by the
taxpayer of an offer which accurately reflects his or her ability to pay off a federal tax debt. This
offer is then submitted to the Internal Revenue Service, where it is accepted or rejected depending
on the Service's analysis of the taxpayer's ability to pay.

According to a 1994 survey by Tax Analysts?, taxpayers submitting an offer in compromise in
1993 had anywhere from a 79% likelihood of acceptance in Mississippi to a 19% likelihood of
acceptance in California’s Laguna Niguel district. On average throughout the country, 53% of
offers were accepted. Taxpayers in Utah offered an average of 3 cents on the dollar in order to
gain acceptance, while acceptable offers by taxpayers in New Hampshire averaged 31 cents on the
dollar. The national average required for acceptance was 15 cents on the dollar.

This program points out the need for an IRS focus on consistency from the inception of a
regulation or a program, rather than after a problem has arisen. It should be noted that since the
publication of the above-mentioned survey, the Service has taken steps to promote consistency in
the offer-in-compromise program. NSPA would like to suggest a provision for TBRII that could
enhance consistency before such wide disparities come to light. Give the Internal Revenue
Manual the force and effect of law, an action that would require IRS personnel around the
country to follow the same guide.

'Current plans indicate that these numbers will be subject to change in the near future.

’Guttman, George, *Compromise Offer Acceptance Rates Vary by Location,” Tax
Notes, Vol. 62, Number 3, Monday, January 17, 1994.
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B. The Internal Revenue Manual

Today, the IRS invests substantial amounts of money every year in updating and revising the
Internal Revenue Manual. It provides guidance to Service employees on every facet of the
revenue collection process. Generally, it is available for public inspection. Millions of Americans
are directly affected by the provisions of the manual and the interpretations thereof. However, in
a line of precedent dating back to Sullivan v. U.S., 384 U.S. 170 (1954) and recently restated in
Capitol Federal S&L, 96 T.C. 204 (1991), "[G]eneral statements of policy and rules governing
internal agency operations or ‘housekeeping' matters, which do not have the force and effect of
law, are not binding on the agency issuing them and do not create substantive rights in the public.”
Consequently, if a taxpayer goes to court solely because an Internal Revenue Service employee
failed to follow the manual, the taxpayer will lose that claim.

The Capitol Federal S&L case goes on to say that, "Generally, agencies are bound by regulations
having the force and effect of law." In order to bind the IRS to the guidelines it sets forth in its
manual, NSPA asks this Subcommittee to initiate legislation to give the Internal Revenue Manual
the force and effect of law.

The manual's current lack of regulation status leads to inconsistency in the tax system because
individual districts develop different methods for handling similar problems. Those methods do
not necessarily agree with the national office policy as set forth in the Internal Revenue manual.
To use the offer-in-compromise program again as an example, I know from personal experience
of at least one district that has its own separate manual for offers in compromise. In that same
district, when I reminded a revenue agent that an action he was about to take violated a national
office policy, I was told, “That may be national policy, but it's not the policy in [this] district.*
Such inconsistencies are unfair to the taxpayer. The best solution to the problem is to require the
IRS to live by the rules it puts forth for itself in the same manner that taxpayers are required to
live by the rules that the IRS puts forth for them.

This is not to say that districts should not be allowed some flexibility. Clearly, in an organization
as large as the IRS, not all solutions will work effectively for all parts of the country. If this
subcommittee should agree that the manual should have the weight of regulation, we would also
request that a process should be created whereby districts can petition the national office and be
granted a right to develop their own guidelines on certain projects. These guidelines should then
be released to the public. With public access aliowed, taxpayers would have an opportunity to be
aware of differences between national office policies and district policies before relying on either
one. And, once a taxpayer relies on an IRS policy, he or she would have the comfort of knowing
that it would stand up in court.

It is not NSPA's intention to handcuff the Internal Revenue Service with either of these proposals.
In a system where diverse individuals analyze an Internal Revenue Code that is at times
ambiguous and subject to varying interpretations, strict uniformity is obviously unattainable and to
some extent even undesirable. However, a federal law should be administered as uniformly as is
practical throughout the country. Today, that does not always happen. To remedy the current
difficulty, NSPA respectfully recommends that this subcommittee consider giving the Internal
Revenue Manual the force and effect of law. This would help to move the Internal Revenue
Service toward a more consistent application of the tax law throughout the country.

III.  Empowering the IRS to Serve Taxpayers More Quickly

Many taxpayers dread the receipt of an IRS notice not only for the possible monetary penalties
that it may entail, but also for the loss of productivity that invariably follows as efforts are made
to rectify the problem. This drain on resources is a substantial component of the cost of
compliance, whether the money is spent on staff time, representation fees, or both. As a result,
taxpayer rights that allow certain issues to be resolved quickly while still being fair to both sides
are worthy of support. S. 258 contains a provision that is particularly helpful in this area and
NSPA would like to submit another for your consideration.

A Support for Section 501 of S. 258
Section 501 of S. 258 would aliow the Internal Revenue Service to withdraw certain notices of
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liens. Under current law, once the IRS places a lien on a taxpayer, it cannot be released until the
full debt is settled. Often this hinders the taxpayer’s ability to repay the money, as it limits the
funds available through borrowing. Section 501 would allow the withdrawal of such a notice by
the Service for several reasons, including facilitating the collection of the tax liability. NSPA
supports this provision because of its common sense approach to removing liens where they
hinder the taxpayer's ability to repay a debt.

B. Request for a Limited Power of Attomey Sign Off on Tax Returns

Another item which is currently in limited use by the Internal Revenue Service but which could be
expanded to all returns is a limited power of attorney sign off directly on a form. Today,
taxpayers who file electronically sign a Form 8453. In addition to meeting the signature
requirement for the taxpayer’s individual return, this form also allows the IRS to call the
practitioner who transmitted the return in the event that any problems arise which delay the
taxpayer's refund. The Form 706 estate tax return also includes a signature line which allows a
practitioner to act as the estate's representative before the Internal Revenue Service.

Similar authorizations could save time and otherwise reduce taxpayer burden if they were
included on all tax returns. Currently, practitioners who prepare returns for their clients sign the
forms, but they are not empowered by that signature to discuss the return with the IRS. When
taxpayers receive notices from the Service, their first call is usually to the person who prepared
the return. The preparer in turn calls an IRS agent who asks, "Do you have a power of attomey
on file?" Most often, this is not the case and the resolution of the problem is delayed while the
proper form is completed and filed. If the taxpayer could assign a limited power of attorney on
the return at the time of filing, the notice would still be sent to the taxpayer and the taxpayer
would still, most likely, call the practitioner. The difference would be that the limited power of
attorney would enable the practitioner to discuss the return with the Service immediately and to
begin taking whatever steps are necessary to resolve the problem.

Provisions like these, which allow the Service and/or the practitioner community to more quickly
resolve taxpayer problems when they arise are valuable elements of a taxpayer bill of rights. By
saving taxpayer time, these provisions reduce the drain on taxpayer resources that can be caused
by IRS notices. NSPA requests that this subcommittee consider section 501 and a [imited power
of attorney for inclusion in a taxpayer bill of rights.

IV.  Protection for Practitioners

Within the tax system, practitioners provide many services to the taxpayer. Among the most
important functions a practitioner performs is that of liaison between the IRS and the taxpayer.
As a result, any discussion of taxpayer rights will, of necessity, include issues that impact the
practitioner community. NSPA would like to raise two concerns with respect to practitioner
rights in relation to the Internal Revenue Service.

A Recognition of Powers of Attorney Before the Internal Revenue Service

First, many practitioners routinely experience difficulty in having IRS field personnel honor the
valid powers of attorney described above. All too often, IRS employees make direct contact with
taxpayers, even after receiving a power of attorney authorizing representation by an attorney,
CPA or enrolled agent. In such instances, the taxpayer generally is either unaware that such
conduct is improper or is afraid to question the propriety of the contact for fear of alienating the
IRS employee.

NSPA recognizes that legitimate circumstances may on occasion necessitate a direct taxpayer
interview. Nevertheless, where a power of attomey is on file, such an interview should be
arranged through the authorized representative and conducted in that representative's presence.

This improper disregard of a power of attorney compromises the rights of both practitioners and
taxpayers. NSPA believes that safeguards should be established, such as some appropriate form
of sanction, to discourage this practice.
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B. Removal of Preparer’s Social Security Number from Tax Returns

Second, the practitioner community is becoming increasingly concerned with the requirement that
a paid preparer's social security number must appear on returns. Currently, practitioners are
required to include their social security number on every return they prepare. In today’'s world of
instant access to volumes of sensitive information about an individual, the social security number
is often the key to obtaining this information. Preparers feel that the requirement that they include
their social security number on returns violates their privacy, as it provides the client with the
opportunity to acquire certain records that would not otherwise be available. NSPA suggests that
this committee review this requirement with the Internal Revenue Service and develop a separate
system for identifying tax preparers.

V. Knowledge of Examination and Rights Therein

The first taxpayer's bill of rights focused heavily on making sure that taxpayers were aware of
their rights in an examination and that those rights were protected. Since passage of the first bill,
the IRS has created several new types of examinations. Questions have arisen regarding what a
taxpayer's rights are under these new exams and often practitioners hear various answers. Two
examples come to mind which illustrate the continuing need for legislation to protect basic
taxpayer rights.

A Current Examination Examples

First, the Internal Revenue Service now conducts electronic filing (ELF) compliance checks. This
check often consists of a revenue agent and a member of the Service's criminal investigations
division arriving at a practitioner's office, sometimes announced. The Service personnel are there
to monitor compliance with the revenue procedures that govern electronic filing. The problem is
that there are no clear guidelines on what these Service employees are supposed to be reviewing.
Some agents ask only to see basic paperwork, while others demand the entire supporting file on
the return. In addition, it can involve a review of taxpayer returns and supporting documents
without notice to the taxpayer.

Another example of this problem is an examination known as an employment tax compliance
check. In this procedure, the IRS sends a notice to a taxpayer stating that the Service will arrive
at the taxpayer's place of business on a specific date to review compliance with employment laws.
The notice requests that the taxpayer provide copies of all current employment-related returns, alf
of which the taxpayer has already filed with the IRS. When NSPA asked the Internal Revenue
Service whether or not a taxpayer who received a notice of this examination was required to
comply, the answer was no. Taxpayers can refuse to provide the information and basically tell the
IRS, "If you want to audit me, do so." Nowhere in the letter for this examination is the taxpayer
informed of the right of refusal.

B. Recommendation for Specific Notice

Taxpayers and practitioners undergoing these examinations have a right to know exactly what is
required of them under the circumstances. The Service has in some cases been responsive to
NSPA concerns about explaining the rights of a taxpayer in every examination situation.
However, Service action often comes after the programs are already implemented.

To correct the problem, NSPA suggests that this Subcommittee include in a new taxpayer bill of
rights a requirement that any notice of any type of examination or compliance check include a
specific explanation of the affected individual's rights under that particular examination. If an
examination is unannounced, those conducting the examination should have an affirmative duty to
inform the taxpayer or practitioner of their rights before beginning the examination. The
explanation of rights should specifically describe what a taxpayer or practitioner is required to
show to the Service personnel. It should also tell taxpayers whether they are required to submit
to the examination or not. If there is a right to refuse the examination, taxpayers should be
informed of the consequences of refusal,

Before concluding, please permit me to point out that the issues raised here today are in no way
intended to detract from the efforts of Commissioner of Internal Revenue Richardson and her
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dedicated staff. They work tirelessly to administer the tax system in the United States, one of the
most difficult and thankless jobs in the realm of public service. The National Society of Public
Accountants hopes that the remedies sought here today will improve the current system, making it
easier to administer and easing the burden on the Internal Revenue Service as well as the
taxpayer.

VI.  Conclusion

In closing, Madam Chairman, I would like to again thank you for the invitation to appear before
the Subcommittee today. The National Society of Public Accountants applauds your leadership
and that of the members of this Subcommittee in addressing the important issue of taxpayer
rights. NSPA stands ready to assist you in your efforts in every way possible.

Resgect ly submitted,
e

Dr. William Stevenson
Chairman of Federal Taxation
National Society of Public Accountants
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Chairman JOHNSON. Thank you very much. Your testimony has
been very helpful, and it is a pleasure to have those of you who
are out there on the front line making good, constructive contribu-
tions and giving us the opportunity, through a number of different
ideas that you have brought up today, to make the Tax Code not
only more enforceable for the IRS but more user-friendly for the
people affected. .

I do want to ask a couple of things. First of all, I just want to
put on the record that our current experience with political ap-
pointees isn’t great, and I guess I personally take the view that
Government, the legislative arm, used to be fairly bipartisan once
the elections were over. And I think there is going to be a decade
ahead when that is not going to be true.

I am not so keen as I used to be on solutions like ombudsmen
confirmed by the Senate. I think you can see there have been some
grossly unfair problems generated around nominees, and people’s
lives are being destroyed for no apparent reason. And I think this
is going to mean for a time it may be hard for us to get good people
who are willing to do this. So I guess at this point 1 would have
to say that at least I am more interested in some other approaches
and giving the system far greater guidance and exercising far more
oversight,

1 do think that perhaps if we were doing more aggressive over-
sight, we would catch some of these problems earlier.

T want to just ask your opinion, since we have such a good collec-
tion here in front of us. This issue of regulations is very difficult.
It is very difficult for elected Representatives. You are out there,
and people are saying, they gave us guidance, now that the regula-
tions are out, they contradict their guidance, and they are making
us liable retroactively, and that is not fair.

It seems to me that there are a lot of good reasons not to have
laws go into effect until the regulations are prepared. First of all,
I don’t think you can really tell necessarily what the law is going
to mean until you get regulations in place. For the IRS, that would
be particularly difficult, and I understand that.

But I would like you to just comment on that. What has been in
your experience the working relationship between guidance and
regulations? Has the delay in the adoption of regulations been a
problem? Or is the anecdotal evidence that tends to drive so much
of an elected official’s thinking not a major problem?

Anyone on the panel could volunteer.

Mr. Lane.

Mr. LANE. It is a serious problem. I mean, it literally is what cre-
ated the tax shelter industry. You know, we had a very complicated
series of laws passed, very close in time, generated a need for an
incredible number of regulations to be issued. The time-lag be-
tween enactment and the regulations coming out caused the win-
dow of opportunity for unscrupulous people to go out and promote
really baseless interpretations of what the law was going to do, and
it created this environment.

I think that is a real problem, and it is going to continue to be
a problem until we get this regulation thing squared away. One of
the problems, quite frankly, is we have had what, 27 tax law
changes in the last 29 years. You know, one of the best things the
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Congress could do for this country would be to leave it all alone for
a while. Quite frankly, it is a major complication for small business
to try and keep on top of this stuff.

Chairman JOHNSON. You are stealing his theme. [Laughter.]

Well, there are a lot of ramifications to not letting a law become
effective until the regulations are written, one of which is that you
would get very different CBO estimates, and so it would make a
big difference in actually how often we do change the tax code, be-
cause we would not get first year numbers of the same power. And
I just want the others to have a chance to comment on whether it
is worth the price that we will pay, and there are some significant
prices if you do not let tax laws, particularly, go into effect until
the regulations are written.

Any other comment?

Mr. THAYER. I would just like to kind of follow up. As you know,
Congresswoman, we have just been debating, very avidly here on
the Hill, and you have had input from us on this whole regulatory
flexibility amendment act, and as you know, to get some teeth into
t}f}ehact, the 1980 Act, we called for the judicial review component
of that.

I kind of go back to what has just been alluded to before. Obvi-
ously, from the business community, what our people are telling us,
especially the smallest of small business, is that, you know, we are
inundated now, and we really need you, just to leave us alone and
let us do our business. But if you are going to regulate us, at least
assess the impact of that regulation on our ability to do business
as you have a law in effect, that says you are supposed to do that,
before you put it into effect upon us.

And of course the number one perpetrator of not doing that has
been the Internal Revenue Service, and that is why I represented
the survey that I did in terms of my testimony.

Mr. JErROLD COHEN. Madam Chairman.

Chairman JOHNSON. Yes.

Mr. JEROLD COHEN. The regulations that are retroactive are in-
terpreted regulations. They are not the substantive regulations.
Substantive regulations must be prospective.

Chairman JOHNSON. What is the difference, though, from a tax-
payer’s point of view?

Mr. JEROLD COHEN. Well, from a taxpayer’s point of view, the tax
law is the law that you give us, that the Congress gives us, and
there are many provisions of the code in which we have not been
able to get regulations yet. What many of us are looking for from
the regulations are some help in interpreting the provisions that
the Congress has given us.

Now, to put in a requirement that the Service cannot make an
interpretative regulation retroactive to the time Congress made
that the law, leaves you with a real gap as to what the law is be-
tween—-—

Chairman JOHNSON. Mr. Cohen, I guess I wouldn’t be rec-
ommending this as a policy governing past law made that doesn’
have regulations, but only prospectively. That new tax law could
not go into effect until

Mf JEROLD COHEN. That the law itself would not go into effect
until——
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Chairman JOHNSON. That is right. The law itself would not go
into effect. First of all, it would force the Congress to want to write
much simpler law, so that the regulations would be simple, so the
whole thing would work.

Mr. JEROLD COHEN. I am totally in favor, and have written on
the law being simpler, and also on the regs being simpler, and 1
think the Service is struggling with that now. I think that is an
important measure.

But for the law not to go into effect until the regulation came out
would put within the hands of the Treasury when a particular law
goes into effect. And I don’t think you would want to do that.

Chairman JOHNSON. Don’t you think it would also force the Con-
gress to write simpler law, and be clear about what it was they in-
tended? And enable us to have shorter time frames?

Mr. JEROLD COHEN. I am not sure what forces the Congress to
do anything. I have not been able to figure that out. Maybe another
30 or 40 years, that will come to me.

Ms. WALKER. But on the other side, it’s Congress’s responsibility
to decide when that law is effective, and I don’t think they should
delegate that to the Treasury Department. We support the changes
concerning the retroactivity of regs. However, in addition, the
AICPA believes that by having these provisions the regs will get
out sooner, and we think regulations in many cases are very, very
important to efficient administration of the tax law.

Chairman JOHNSON. But aren’t we delegating that authority any-
way, because by the time they get the guidance out there, and then
the interpretation of regs, the law is different than you thought it
was, and so we have effectively delegated.

Ms. WALKER. Unfortunately, in today’s world, which is much
more complicated, you have delegated a lot more now than you did
21(1) years ago, and I don’t know anybody that sees a way around
that.

But to delegate the effective date, I—

Chairman JOHNSON. Well, let me yield to my colleagues here.

Mr. KEATING. Well, there is one other suggestion I might have
on this. I don’t know, procedurally, how you do this. If part of the
problem is that the regulations don’t reflect the law itself, maybe
there could be a procedure that would require the regulations to be
submitted to Congress, and for Congress to do some procedure to
review them before they take affect.

Chairman JOHNSON. Well there is that process of regulations re-
view in many States. Constitutionally, it has some difficulties, and
I don’t imagine that the Congress would adopt that. Also, I am not
sure that any congressional committee would be up to evaluating
whether the regulations were correct or not.

So I don’t see that as a solution, but I am interested in this idea.

Mr. LANE. Could I add a comment here? One of the concerns we
have as practitioners is we are dealing on a daily basis with tax-
payers in our offices. We are trying to give them guidance as to
how they can comply with the laws, and you know, the taxpayers
have a brilliant way of really seeing through to the kernel of things
sometimes.
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And just by way of illustration, how this regulation thing can
really get—and the tax law, the necessity for simplicity in the tax
law. I am going to tell you a little story about a client I had.

Remember a couple of years ago, when we were going to enact
a limitation on the amount you could deduct at a business meal,
and it was going to be $25 per person? I had a client who did a
tremendous amount of T&E entertaining.

And I said to him, you know, you really have to understand this.
You know, I got him into my office, and I sat down, and I said, you
really have to understand these rules because it really does affect
you, particularly, because you do so much of this T&E.

And I started to explain this process, that no matter how much
the bill is, it would be limited to the $25 or $35 per person. And
after I got into about 15 minutes of explanation on this, he said,
Wait a minute, I don’t need to hear any more of this.

And I said, No, you have to understand this. He said, I don’t
need to hear any more of this. I said, Why not? And he said, Be-
cause I will wait till I get the bill before I figure out how many peo-
ple were at the dinner. So what he was going to do, if the limita-
tion was $25, and he had eight people at the table, and it was a
$250 bill, he would put down he had 10 people at the table.

Now the taxpayers are going to look at this stuff. The point of
that story is you can’t set up regulations that are so complex, it
breeds disrespect for the law.

Because when you do that, and they start to nickel and dime it
on that stuff, before you know it they’re not declaring major pieces
of income they get.

Chairman JOHNSON. I guess part of my thinking is that if we
could begin to see what the regulations are going to be, we our-
selves might decide that that wasn’t such a hot law, and fix it be-
fore it went into effect.

Mr. STEVENSON. I guess the bottom line is, maybe Congress does
need to take another look at certain kinds of regulations, when it
is brought to their attention that the regulations are not in keeping
with the theme of the actual law, what their intention was.

Chairman JOHNSON. Let me recognize Mr. Hancock now.

Mr. HANcOCK. Frankly, I think it is a little ridiculous for Inter-
nal Revenue and their people to sit around thinking they can come
up with something that is going to outsmart the people that are
paying the taxes.

I mean, they are going to get outsmarted. They say it won’t be
dishonest or illegal. They will follow the plan.

One of the things that I would like to know—maybe you can an-
swer this. In your estimation, does Internal Revenue get more
money from people that do not take advantage of the deductions
that they are entitled to, because they are afraid of Internal Reve-
nue, than they have people that commit fraud, to try to cheat?

I realize it is strictly a speculation.

Mr. LANE. That is a tough one to answer because, you know, we
don’t know what the other side of it is. But I can tell you, there
are very few people claiming the home office deduction——

Mr. HANCOCK. That are really entitled——
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Mr. LANE. That are entitled to claim it, and are being told by
their tax advisers not to run the red flag up. I can tell you that
right now.

Mr. HANCOCK. But is this not true in a lot of other questionable
areas, where they say, Well, you know, this would save me $300,
but since it is a little {it of a gray area, I won't do it.

I mean, for instance, you mentioned the meals and entertain-
ment deduction. I have had people say, Well, I have just quit de-
ducting, even though I spent a lot of money for entertainment. I
just don’t deduct them anymore. A legitimate expense, but I don’t
want to take the chance.

I have even had people tell me, you know, I have got mileage.
I just quit deducting my car mileage because I don’t want to get
involved with Internal Revenue. I fill out the 1040EZ form, if I can,
rather than itemize.

I just wonder, you know, years ago, I remember my dad—his
name was John Hancock, but not the one that signed the Declara-
tion of Independence—but anyway, he made a comment that years
ago that a person’s No. 1 fear in many cases was a fear of dying.
Now it is fear of the Internal Revenue Service. And I think you
mentioned that. And I get this all the time, you know.

Mr. LANE. But you know, there is an old saying that there are
two things in life that are always going to happen. That is death
and taxes. But the punch line on that is that the death doesn’t get
worse every time Congress meets. That is the problem. [Laughter.}

Mr. KEATING. And death doesn’t end your tax problems either.

Mr. HANCOCK. One of the taxes that I am worried about right
now is the estate tax, which takes effect after I die. And, in fact,
I think we are going to be addressing that on Monday.

You know, we have been talking all week about the rights of peo-
ple on welfare. We talk about the rights of the criminal. We talk
about minority rights. And I tell you, we have got to start talking
about the rights of the people that are paying the bills for all of
these things.

And if we don’t—and I like Mr. Cohen’s statement, I ran on the
issue in 1988, that the best thing that could happen to really give
this economy and this country the biggest boom that the world has
ever seen, would be for the U.S. Congress to pass a moratorium on
any change in the tax law for at least 5 years.

If we could get that job done, we would have the budget balanced
a long time before the year 2002.

I have been up here 6 years, and I have been talking about it.
Quite frankly, the problem is you have got too big a vested interest
of people that benefit and make a living from changes in the tax
law. I guess. Or maybe it’s just a plain old lack of commonsense.
I don’t know what the answer is on it.

But Mr. Thayer, I am a small businessman. When I first ran for
Congress, I knocked on a lot of doors and I remember one place in
particular. A small businessman says, What are you doing for
small business? And I said, What do you want done? He says,
Nothing; leave us alone. [Laughter.]

And I think that is the message that we need to be sending and
I hope we can do that over the next several months here on Ways
and Means. So I have spoken my piece. Thank you.
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Chairman JOHNSON. The gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Portman.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Mrs. Johnson. It is great having you
all here. I wish we coulg stay here all afternoon and evening and
talk about these issues because we have all these great minds, in
small business, tax, and accounting, all together. .

By the way, Mel, they are actually speaking against their own
interest here, because they are talking about simplification and
coming up with ways to end up with fewer, not more clients, which
I appreciate from this panel.

Mr. HANCOCK. Well, that is right, but they understand what hap-
pens if we don’t do it also.

Mr. PORTMAN. That is right; that is right.

Let me, just briefly, go back to some of the discussion about regu-
lations, and the Chairman’s idea, which I think is a very good one,
of trying to tie the law, or the statute we passed here, more di-
rectly to regulations, so that we understand what we are doing.

We pass a law here and it is gone, we don’t think about it again
until enough of our constituents who are taxpayers come back in
the case of the IRS, and complain to us about it, and we are
shocked to find out what we have wrought.

But there is some precedent for this sort of a look back from Con-
gress. The constitutional issue, as I understand it, is really more
the delegation of powers. In other words, Congress is concerned,
under the Constitution, rightfully so, about delegating our power to
the Federal agencies.

And I think, in effect, we have done that over the years. But to
have the agencies come back to us with proposed regulations, and
have us, in essence, review them, and then approve them, I don’t
think would involve the same constitutional issues.

In fact in some sense it would solve existing constitutional prob-
lems of delegation of powers.

And just for those of you who don’t know it, in this little un-
funded mandate bill we just passed, we set in place a new proce-
dure you might want to look at, whereby we have expedited proce-
dures here in Congress to review Agency action down the line, after
we pass a new mandate.

It is very complicated legislation. Our own Rules Committee had
a lot of heartburn over it, and those of us who were promoting it
o}r:r a ;ilolicy basis are appreciative to them for letting us get it
through.

But it handles some of the problems you are talking about, and
does so in a way that permits the committees, like the Ways and
Means Committee and the authorizing committees, to look at the
regulations that come down the line after we act, and to decide
whether or not those regulations are in keeping with what we have
done, and if they are not we can change them, or we can simply
rubberstamp them, approve them, and they will go ahead.

If we don’t act, incidentally, which is the important incentive
here, the regulations don’t go forward. So there will be some incen-
tive to actually review meaningful and important regulations, and
perhaps to let die and to have the Agency start over again.

Second, I would say to Mr. Thayer that this same Act does pro-
vide, for the first time ever, judicial review of Agency action with
regard to cost benefit analysis for the private sector regulations,
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and of course, which is the focus of the legislation, local and State
government regulations that we will be issuing in the future, that
are mandates, without providing the funding.

So there is now some precedent to build on, I think, both to have
judicial review of Agency action, including IRS action in the future,
and to have some sort of a procedure for Congress to look at what
we have wrought down the line.

But let me quickly get a couple of you into a dialogue, if I could,
over one specific measure that is among the dozens that we have
talked about today, and that is this whole notion of the new om-
budsman or taxpayer advocate, and whether it should be an inde-
pendent office, or not.

I talked to Senator Grassley, briefly, about it, whether a political
appointee makes more sense, or an internal office, and I think Mr.
Lane, you and Mr. Thayer, and perhaps Mr. Keating, have dif-
ferent notions of that.

I would like to hear the two or three of you speak about it.
Maybe Mr. Thayer could start off, again, explaining why you think
it is so important to have a political appointee in that position.

Mr. THAYER. Well, as we said to you earlier, we really believe
that having a person in that position, responsible to Congress as
opposed to being responsible to the Commissioner, relieves that
person of a burden, obviously to account, and also gives at least the
impression to the taxpayers—we would like to think more than
that—that at least there will be a fair hearing, or a fair representa-
tion in terms of that office.

So we think it just remove that person, if you will, from being
compromised in any way by the Office itself.

Mr. PORTMAN. Internal.

Mr. THAYER. That is right.

Mr. PORTMAN. And Mr. Lane, your concerns about that?

Mr. LANE. I guess our concerns are that the system in the field—
where these cases happen—the district director is responsible for
1(;11:at district. The problem resolution officer reports to the district

irector.

So the district director has got a direct vested interest in resolv-
ing that case because he owns it.

And if the collection division is trying to levy on a taxpayer’s
wages, and problem resolution says they ought to not levy on it,
the district director gets handed the decision. He owns the problem.

If you take the problem resolution function out from under that
district director’s jurisdiction, and now he is aligned with this na-
tional political appointee, I think you create a situation where the
district directors can say, Well, you know, I don’t have that prob-
lem, that is not my problem anymore, that is the ombudsman’s
problem, the taxpayer advocate’s problem.

You know, if you are envisioning a taxpayer ombudsman, or a
taxpayer advocate that is in the National Office, and that is the
only one in the organization that is the political appointee, and ev-
erybody else still works for the district directors, then that situa-
tion might work very similar to the way you have chief counsel and
the Commissioner appointed.
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But I guess my reaction as a practitioner—and I deal with prob-
lem resolution probably three and four times a week—is that PRP
is not broken. You don’t need to fix it.

The testimony we got today: that ATAOs, went from 65 to 12,
that, in Mr. Cardin’s evaluation, could be looked upon as you are
really having too restrictive a determination as to what qualifies
for an ATAO.

But in the reality, what happens in the field, the stuff is getting
resolved without having to go that far in the process. You bring it
to their attention, and they are resolving it in some 80-85 percent
of the cases.

I can tell you, I never had to go insisting that we get the ATAO.
I have gone in with those situations, and it has been resolved.

Mr. PORTMAN. And partly being resolved because there is some
accountability in the system to resolve it within——

Mr. LANE. Absolutely. It is in the district director’s direct interest
to get that issue resolved, so it doesn’t turn into this case we heard
about this morning with this poor woman from Texas.

Mr. PORTMAN. I think I have already run out of time, but Mr.
Cohen, you are nodding your head regarding this. Do you have a
similar story to tell with regard to your clients?

Mr. JEROLD COHEN. Yes, I do. I think it would be a mistake, and
the Tax Section has been on record in this regard, to have a politi-
cal appointee inserted within the Service. I really do think the sys-
tem works as it is working now, and that the oversight of this sub-
committee is the overall governing force to make certain that the
system is working, and I think that it works best as it is presently
set out.

Mr. KEATING. I would like to say something further about this.
There is nothing in the bill that says the political appointee would
change the current bureaucratic structure when problem resolution
officers report to the district directors. Absolutely nothing. It is just
independence of appointment.

Mr. PORTMAN. Yes, there is nothing that would necessarily say
that all the taxpayer advocate local offices would report right up
to the national office. But one thing that we found is that when
there is a problem in the local office, it gets bumped, someone may
go up to the National Office—it just gets bumped down. And in
some cases, it just doesn’t get resolved.

Mr. KEATING. The other problem is the IRS never comes in here
to make substantial taxpayer rights recommendations. You can
look at the IRS recommendations over the last 15 years. Every
time there has been a bill, the Commissioner comes in, says no, we
can’t do this and we can’t do that. '

The fact is the installment agreement changes that have been
made by the IRS and much of the positive things the IRS has done
lately have come because of legislation introduced in the Congress.
If we had a real taxpayer advocate, someone who comes from out-
side the Agency, who doesn’t have to worry about where am I pro-
moted after being a taxpayer advocate, would do a much better job,
bring some fresh approaches, and actually come before this commit-
tee to say, Look, I know where the bodies are buried out there, I
know where the taxpayers are being abused. I don’t have to worry
about my future with my buddies in the Agency.
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Here are the problems that are out there, and these are my rec-
ommendations. We may even see some solid legislative rec-
ommendations. Now, we almost never get such recommendations
from the IRS.

We get some trivial little things about interest abatements and
whatnot, but that is shuffling deck chairs.

Jack Wade was in the bureaucracy in the IRS for many years.
Maybe Jack could add a couple of comments about why he thinks
this is very important. He has been in the bureaucracy, and I think
he might have a couple of things to add on this point.

Mr. WADE. In one of my books, “When You Owe The IRS,” I
talked about the siege mentality inside the IRS, the sort of mis-
sion-minded mentality. The problem is that when you have been
working for the IRS for 20 or 30 years, and the taxpayer ombuds-
man is typically somebody who has been around for that long, you
tend to view things in a certain way. Often the attitude is, well,
this is the way we have always done it, this is right, and anything
else outside this, this is wrong.

We think that to be a true taxpayer advocate, you have to bring
in somebody that has a fresh mind, somebody who is open to new
ideas and new concepts.

People inside the IRS have known for a long time about the prob-
lem of the joint and several liability. They know the horror stories
with spouses who get hit with tax liabilities caused by problems
from their husbands—nobody has ever come up with a viable sug-
gestion or solution from the IRS.

As David said, most of the suggestions that you get from the om-
budsmen are very minor, such things as changing the Social Secu-
rity number on the mailing labels. I think that is a good idea, but
it is not a significant creative approach to solving some of the prob-
lems that need to be solved in dealing with taxpayers.

We are only looking for a way to bring in a fresh person with
somle fresh ideas, who can look at things a little bit more objec-
tively.

The idea, for example, that you have user fees on taxpayers who
need installment agreements, to me, is just absolutely abhorrent.

Now it is going to cost taxpayers, who can’t pay their taxes, more
money to pay their taxes in their installments. I think a true tax-
payer advocate would have stepped in and said, This is not fair,
this is violating the rights of the taxpayer, and this is something
that we shouldn’t be doing to people who are having difficulty pay-
ing their taxes.

There are a lot of instances like this, where we can cite, that
these kinds of things should not be going on.

Now, we haven’t really studied the idea of bringing the problem
resolution officer in a direct line chain of command to the National
Office, but when the ombudsman who talked here today—I kind of
liked his approach of being involved in the selection process.

What we find in the field is that too many times there are a
number of problem resolution officers who really do not have the
guts to stand up to a functional division manager, such as a collec-
tion division or an audit manager, and say, This should not be hap-
pening.
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Sometimes we found, and practitioners have reported to us, that
the problem resolution officer bucks it back up to the division that
started the problem in the first place.

The real problem is that the problem resolution officer, when he
or she is done with that job, has to go back somewhere within the
IRS to finish his or her career.

It is very unlikely, that somebody is going to stay a problem reso-
lution officer for the whole length of their career. So they have to
go back to their function, typically, where they came from—the Col-
lection Division, or the Audit Division, or whatever.

So the problem resolution officer is not going to be butting too
many heads, too many times.

So what we are looking at is a way to give the problem resolution
officer some strength to be able to step in and issue a taxpayer as-
gistance order, for example, if that is what it takes to get the job

one. :
We think that there needs to be some accountability here, and
we need to find some way to strengthen that problem resolution of-
ficer so he, or she is not afraid of butting heads, if that is what
it needs.

But in terms of taxpayer advocate, Mr. Thayer said it very elo-
quently. We don’t believe that this is a job that is going to be held
by a political hack.

We don't think that any of the Commissioners have been political
hacks, nor any of the chief counselors who have held those jobs.

We think that the administrations, at least within the last 20
years, have held the IRS in high esteem. They have gone into the
tax and accounting community and selected people with very im-
pressive credentials.

If we ever found that this was going to be a dumping ground for
a political hack, you can bet that we would be terribly upset and
let you know.

We think that the IRS has been held in high enough esteem that
a true political appointed ombudsman would also be someone of
equal credentials.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Mr. Wade, and I think all the panel-
ists, Ms. Walker, or Dr. Stevenson, may have additional comments.
Madam Chairman, do we have time?

Chairman JOHNSON. Yes, absolutely.

Ms. WALKER. Let me just be real quick.

The AICPA is on record as stating that we don’t believe it should
be a political appointee, that it works best, the system that is in
place now, as part of the overall Internal Revenue Service.

And in listening to all of this, I guess I would just say why isn’t
all this part of the Internal Revenue Commissioner’s job, as being,
you know, a friendly place collecting revenues for the Government
as opposed to an adversarial relationship?

I mean, I would put it right at that level.

Mr. PORTMAN. Dr. Stevenson, do you have any comment?

Mr. STEVENSON. Very briefly. As a student of the administrative
processes—that is what my doctorate is in—I think, in balance, the
system that is in place at the local level has problems in various
gisfi{ricts, but on a broad-brush stroke, as Joe said, it’s not really

roken.
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However, there is one problem that we do meet with the Internal
Revenue Service officials several times a year—and we bring this
community that is sitting here—we bring advocacy issues to the
Clommissioner and the Commissioner’s staff, and various other peo-
ple.

They listen to us, but we’re not really sure that they hear us.
Now, when we come and speak to you about certain issues, I get
the impression that you are listening and hearing.

So maybe, in balance, with the use of oversight for taxpayer ad-
vocacy, plus the work that we are doing at the ground roots level,
may help the system along a bit.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thanks very much. I would just make one final
comment, and that is, given all the testimony we have heard today,
and particularly from this panel, that you all represent many pow-
erful ups’ interests out there in the tax community. I would
hope that you all work with us toward simplification over time.

Because I think when you get right down to it, a lot of the con-
cerns we have raised here are solved not so much by tweaking the
code, or changing the administrative process, and so on, but by just
simplifying the code and making it clear, not within the param-
eters of having to figure out what income has risen, if it is an in-
come tax, but trying to make clear what the actual taxpayer re-
sponsibilities are, and clear what the IRS responsibilities are, to
avoid a lot of these problems.

So I would hope you will stick with us, and work with us closely.
I know that, again, as I said, initially, many of you, frankly, among
your constituencies, will have conflicts of interest on that very
issue. Because the more we simplify it in some senses, the fewer
accc:luntants and lawyers, and otﬂer tax advocates that one would
need.

Mr. LANE. Mr. Portman, don't be concerned at all. Everybody at
this table, I am certain, would be favor of tax simplification, even
though it might cost us a couple of clients.

Because no one is more beleaguered by all the changes than the
people that are in the business, that are constantly having to ex-
plain the changes.

I mean, if you had to sit down with a client that had a business
car, he put in business use in 1982, and changed in 1984, 1986,
1988, and 1990, you would have some sense of the frustration we
feel. There literally was a law change every other year in that cat-
egory. A different way of treating the depreciation——

Chairman JOHNSON. Let me recognize Mr. Hancock.

Mr. HancocK. Yes. I think we are dealing with seven different
depreciation schedules now in our company, and I will frankly
admit, I don’t think anybody can say absolutely, 100 percent, that
we are accurate on it. But I mean, we do the best we can.

You know, maybe the solution would be to come up with a psy-
chological examination for people that are going to go to work for
the Internal Revenue Service and find out whether they are Social-
ist or Capitalist. [Laughter.]

Mr. HANCOCK. And then we can make them split it up anyway.
Right now, I am wondering if we haven’t got about 75 percent of
them over there that believe in redistribution of the wealth. Thank
you.
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Chairman JOHNSON. Well, I would urge you to reflect on the com-
ments that have been made on this panel.

You have pointed to some of the things that we have done to-
gether that, by people bringing recommendations to us, and our
changing the law, we have accomplished.

I am not so sure that is not the best ombudsman, and maybe it
is that we underutilize that oversight capability, and the ability to
change the law, because we have traditionally hooked our ability
to make those moves from this committee into the macro tax bills.

We are going to try to change that this session. I have the Chair-
man’s backing in that. I am working with the Senators on that. We
are going to try to see if we can’t do small things that need to be
done, just to fix up and clean up, and make more equitable the
process, independently, and not as part of macro bills.

But the achievements you point to are ones that we heard testi-
mony on and legislated on. I frankly have more confidence in that
process than the process of a political appointee.

And you say if they became political, you would be the first to
want to change it. It is very hard to change it, to get it in place,
and what I am saying to you is, you really believe this should be
a political appointee. That you need to think through and give me
an example of where, in Government, that has really worked.

Because I have been a part of passing a lot of legislation that ap-
pointed czars for this, czars for that, overseers for this, and om-
budsmen for that, and I don’t know one, that after a few years,
made any bit of difference, but it sure did increase the complexity.

And I am very concerned about the on-the-line front office, where
one person has a different agenda than anybody else, and possibly
a hostile agenda.

Their agenda may be to embarrass the people they worked with,
because that is the agenda of their appointee, to show how impor-
tant they are, how valuable they are, how you couldn’t do without
them, because look at all the awful stuff that is going on.

So don’t believe that’s not a real danger. It wouldn’t be the first
app(l)(intee. But we’re talking about decades; we’re not talking about
weeks.

So if you want us to go down the path of a political appointee,
you will have to prove to at least the chairman of this committee,
that it has worked somewhere, at some time, for a decade.

I leave you with that challenge, and thank you for your input.
I hope that you will work with us through this process, because it
is apparent from this hearing that we could actually be doing a lot
of interesting things that would work to make the administration
of the code function more equitably, and I think that is our shared
interest.

Thank you for being here, thank you for your patience in this
day-long effort, and I look forward to working with you.

The hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 3:32 p.m. the hearing was adjourned, subject to
the call of the Chair.]

[Submissions to the record follow:]
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STATEMENT OF ERNEST J. DRONENBURG, JR.
VICE CHAIRMAN
CALIFORNIA BOARD OF EQUALIZATION
SUBMITTED TO THE OVERSIGHT SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE HOUSE WAYS AND MEANS COMMITTEE

April 3, 1995

Many members are familiar with my record on taxpayer rights. | strongly
supported the Taxpayer Bill of Rights 1 and have been a consistent advocate for
protecting taxpayers from abusive tax enforcement practices. However, the
purpose of this statement is to express my strong opposition to legislation, H.R.
390, sponsored by Representative James Traficant, that would shift the burden of
proof from the taxpayer to the IRS for tax cases. This legislation would have far-
ranging and negative consequences on not only the Internal Revenue Service, but
also on State tax systems and honest taxpayers across the country.

{ am an elected member of the California Board of Equalization. The Board
of Equalization is California’s major revenue agency and is responsible for the
administration of State and local tax programs. The five member Board was
created by California’s Constitution in 1879 with four members elected from
districts and the State Controller serving as the fifth member.

The Board of Equalization administers State and local sales and use taxes,
motor vehicle fuels license taxes, and the cigarette tax. The Board also serves as
the body which hears tax appeals. The Board of Equalization is also responsible for
appraising all the properties of privately owned public utilities and railroad compa-
nies for local property tax purposes. H.R. 390 would severely cripple the ability of
the Board of Equalization to meet its constitutional obligation to administer and
enforce our State’s tax laws and would likely amount to an enormous burden on
honest taxpayers by protecting tax cheaters.

IMPACT ON VOLUNTARY COMPLIANCE

Both Federal and State tax systems depend on the voluntary compliance of
taxpayers to fulfill their tax obligations and properly report their taxable income.
We are very fortunate that the current system operates in a way that results in a
high level of tax compliance. A key element to this success is that taxpayers
understand it is their obligation to document their taxable income, their credits and
deductions, be it a receipt from the Salvation Army for a charitable donation or a
mortgage interest statement from their lending institution. The commonly accept-
ed practice over the years has been that the party with the access to the evidence
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should bear the burden of providing that evidence. It would be a radical departure
to suddenly change the rules and say the tax agency must provide the documenta-
tion without full and careful consideration of the consequences.

A purported reason for this legislation is that taxpayers fear the IRS and this
bill will lessen that fear. However, | contend the practical effect of this bill would
be much different. Rather than allowing the taxpayer to provide the necessary
documents to prove their case, it would require that tax auditors get that informa-
tion from any source available, which could very easily involve interviewing
neighbors, employers, other family members -- exposing alleged tax violations to a
taxpayer’s friends, family, co-workers and community. Imagine going to church
one Sunday and having the minister tell you about a visit from an inquiring tax
auditor -- how would you feel? Consequently, this proposal could prove incredi-
bly intrusive on one’s privacy and rather than being a contained matter between
the IRS and the taxpayer, could instead escalate into a very public dispute involv-
ing anyone a taxpayer knows who could shed light on their taxable income.

If this burden of proof is moved from taxpayer to tax agency, it would, over
time, encourage a disregard for compliance by those taxpayers intent on underre-
porting their income, because it is obviously easier for the taxpayer to not disclose
information than it is for tax auditors to track it down. It is difficult to measure
what would be the actual extent of the decline in taxpayer compliance -- but | am
confident it would be significant and would increase as time passed.

Naturally, this errant behavior would spill over into noncompliance with
State tax systems too. Thus, both Federal and State revenue systems can expect
a dramatic drop in tax revenues due to increased noncompliance by Federal and
State taxpayers. If Federal and State governments are forced to fill the revenue
gap by increasing taxes, then noncompliance would increase even more because
there would be even stronger incentives not to comply -- thus creating a vicious
cycle of higher taxes to bring in adequate revenues, and falling compliance to avoid
an ever-increasing tax liability.

INCREASE DEMAND ON IRS WILL HARM INFORMATION SHARING WITH STATES

State tax systems rely on the Federal tax audit program for assistance in
identifying nonfilers and or other taxpayer deficiencies. If H.R. 390 is enacted, the
IRS and others justifiably contend that their audit resources will be strained to the
limit. Under the current system, the IRS audits approximately 1% of taxpayers
annually. If the IRS must assume the burden of proof responsibility, two changes
will occur. First, for the current level of audits, the paperwork demands wouid
increase because it would fall to the IRS to collect the necessary documents to
prove their claims against noncomplying taxpayers. Second, if the rate of
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noncompliance jumps as tax officials expect, more resources will be needed for the
higher case load. What does this mean for State tax systems? States often
piggyback on deficiency assessments made by the IRS -- so any delays or backlog
by the IRS trickles down to the States as well. Thus, States will have inadequate
information to conduct their tax audits.

BURDEN OF P F Bl P! T

If H.R. 390 were enacted, State governments couid soon expect similar
legislative efforts in their respective legislatures. California is one of the States
that conforms to the Federal tax system in many areas. If the burden of proof is
shifted for Federal taxpayers, that new standard could potentially be adopted by
the California Legislature. In that case, we would have a double hit of contending
with the consequences of the burden of proof shift at the Federal level and at the
State level.

During these times of extreme fiscal stress on government revenues, State
Legislatures would be hard pressed to provide the additional funding to tax
agencies to fully comply with the new demands of shouldering the burden of proof
responsibilities. While implications for the rights of taxpayers is more troubling,
the fiscal realities also make it clear to me that this bill is poison in a pretty
wrapper.

DERMIN TIRE T Y.

This proposal runs contrary to efforts by the IRS and by State tax systems
to become more service-oriented, more accessible, and more cooperative in dealing
with taxpayers and with sharing information among tax systems. Our current tax
compliance system has a strong foundation of fairness and efficiency that in turn
has created mutual respect for the system and for our taxpayers -- the high rate of
compliance is evidence that this system works.

if instead, our resources are devoted to compiling evidence on every dispute
like it was a criminal investigation, tax collectors would indeed become the "tax
gestapo.” | ask that you not let the tremendous progress we have made in
improving our tax system backslide due to some misplaced understanding of what
are appropriate procedures in handling tax disputes. Please oppose the advance-
ment of H.R. 390. Thank you.
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TESTIMONY OF HARLEY DUNCAN
FEDERATION OF TAX ADMINISTRATORS

The Federation of Tax Administrators is an assodiation of the primary tax
collection agendies in the 50 states, the District of Columbia and New York
City. FTA is concerned that the far-reaching effects of H.R. 390 may not be
fully understood. Specifically, we would ask the Subconunittee to consider
the bill’s deleterious effect on the states’ ability to collect taxes.

On the surface, HR. 390 applies only to the Internal Revenue Service. In
simple terms, it would place the “burden of proof” on the IRS rather than on
a taxpayer in clvil matters. This is generally viewed as a Taxpayer Bill of
Rights issue. While taxpayer rights are crudal and should be respected, they
must also be balanced against the ability of government to effectively collect
the revenues due it. Taxpayer burden of proof is a key element in that
process.

Shifting the burden of proof from the taxpayer to the federal government
wonld seriously undermine the federal income tax system. It would make it
virtually impossible to assert deficiency assessments for all federal taxes. It
will establish a legal system that allows taxpayers to underreport taxes, but not
be required to produce information to support their tax reporting. The
problem is most easily explained in the following example: an individual
deducts $3,000 in charitable contributions, but has no receipts to back up the
claim. The government would have to prove this was not true — and it is
impossible to prove a negative.

Over time, the bill would destroy voluntary compliance. Taxpayers will
quickly learn that they have little reason to report their taxes accurately, and
that if they are inaccurate, IRS has little or no legal ability to prove they are
wrong. In other countries where the government has the burden of proof,
voluntary compliance is an exception, never the rule. In the U.S,, some 85 to
90 percent of ail dollars are voluntarily paid in full and on time without the
federal or state governments having to undertake individualized
enforcement actions.

If HLR. 390 is enacted, it would affect each of the states in three ways:

* Many state audit programs ~ particularly those relating to the individual
income tax — rely heavily on the federal programs. When the federal
government discovers a nonfiler or finds that an individual has
underreported the federal tax due, IRS automatically notifies the state tax
authorities. Similarly, states and the federal government are working very
closely together to discover unpaid tax on motor fuels. This is modern
and efficient government; it also allows states to reap the benefits of far
more compliance activities than they could otherwise afford. However, if
IRS is no longer able to effectively make deficiency assessments, the states
will lose this critical compliance mechanism.

s The provision's harmful effect on voluntary compliance will directly flow
through to states. When voluntary compliance drops at the federal level,
it most certainly will drop at the state level. This will be especially true if
the states have lost their most effective enforcement tool, piggybacking on
IRS deficiencies.

* State legislatures often follow the Congressional lead, particularly on Bill
of Rights issues. If Congress puts its stamp of approval on this concept,
public pressure will be great for the state legislature to follow suit.

I urge you to consider these frightening consequences to the states if HR. 390
is passed.

Harley Duncan

Executive Director

Federation of Tax Administrators
444 N. Capitol St. NW, Suite 348
Washington, D.C. 20001

(202) 624-5891
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TESTIMONY OF RUSSELL A. HOLLRAH
INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC.

The Independent Contractor Association of America, Inc. (the "ICAA") is a national
association — representing over 2700 businesses that engage, or operate as, independent
contractors — that is dedicated to the preservation of independent contractor status.

ICAA strongly supports efforts to enhance the rights of taxpayers vis a vis the Internal
Revenue Service ("IRS™). In worker classification disputes, the taxpayer is at a serious
disadvantage relative to the IRS, and the IRS routinely engages in enforcement strategies that
exploit its advantage. Small business taxpayers that engage independent contractors are
currently suffering under the weight of an aggressive IRS enforcement program aimed at
reclassifying such workers to employee status.'

In order to counteract the IRS's enforcement practices that relate to worker
classification matters,” ICAA strongly supports the Taxpayer Bill of Rights proposals
generally, and especially supports the proposals that would make it more feasible for
taxpayers to recover the fees and costs incurred in prevailing against the IRS in a federal tax
dispute. ICAA also urges that the Subcommittee consider additional taxpayer rights
provisions that deal specifically with the IRS's attack on businesses that use independent
contractors:

+ ICAA urges that a taxpayer be deemed eligible per se to recover the fees and costs
incurred in defending against an IRS challenge to the taxpayer's classification of a
worker as an independent contractor if the taxpayer is ultimately determined eligible for
protection under Section 530 of the Revenue Act of 1978 ("Section 530"), based on the
taxpayer's reasonable reliance on a safe haven that the taxpayer asserted during the
IRS's administrative consideration of the issue;

* 1CAA urges that any IRS review of a taxpayer's classification of workers be deemed an
"audit" for purposes of Section 530, irrespective of how the IRS characterizes the
review; and

* ICAA urges that the IRS be prohibited from targeting smail businesses for intensified
enforcement efforts seeking the reclassification of independent contractors, as the IRS
currently does through its Employment Tax Examination Program ("ETEP").

The Standard that a Taxpayer Must Satisfy In Order to Recover Fees and Costs
Incurred in Winning a Tax Dispute Should be Relaxed.

Under current law, a taxpayer is not entitled to recover attomey fees or costs in an IRS
dispute unless it can demonstrate, among other things, that the government's position was "not
substantially justified.”” The interpretation of the fee and cost recovery provisions has been
overly strict. The statistics offered by the American Bar Association confirms the fact. The
ABA testimony pointed out that while the provisions were "scored” as producing a revenue
loss each year of $5 million, the actual aggregate awards under the provisions each year have
been a mere $220,000. The data leave no doubt that the provisions are not working as the
Congress had intended.

ICAA concurs with the witnesses who testified before the Subcommittee that the
problem lies with the requirement that a taxpayer prove that the government's position was
not substantially justified.* In order to remove that impediment, ICAA supports the proposals

! The IRS's bias against independent contractor status is manifest. The bias has been

proven to exist through quantitative analysis in Robinson and Hulen, IRS Bias In Worker
Classification Decisions, Tax Notes 1741 (September 26, 1994).

: While ICAA supports the Taxpayer Bill of Rights provisions generally, ICAA is
dedicated exclusively to the preservation of independent contractor status and, therefore, the
comments contained herein are limited to the provisions that relate to those specific interests.
: Internal Revenue Code section 7430.



222

to shift the burden of proof to the government, so that instead of requiring the taxpayer to
demonstrate that the government's position was not substantially justified, the government
should be required to demonstrate that its position was substantially justified. This does not
appear to be an onerous measure, particularly inasmuch as the IRS General Counsel testified
at the hearing that government lawyers currently prepare for fee and cost recovery cases by
assembling the evidence necessary to demonstrate that the government's position in the case
was substantially justified.

ICAA also would support the proposal that would simply eliminate the requirement
altogether, so that the issue of whether the government's position was reasonably justified is
no longer relevant.

With respect to the cost and fee recovery provisions, the important point is that
current law is inadequate. ICAA takes no position as to whether the inadequacies are better
addressed by eliminating the need to determine whether the government's position was
substantially justified, or by shifting the burden of proof on that issue from the taxpayer to the
government. ICAA believes that either would represent a long stride in the correct direction
and, therefore, supports both proposals.

Taxpayers Should be Deemed Eligible Per Se to Recover Fees and Costs Incurred in
Winning a Worker Classification Dispute When the IRS Refuses to Acknowledge the
Taxpayer's Section 530 Protection.

The IRS, when challenging the classification of workers by a small business,
frequently provides the business with a Hobson's choice of either defending its classification
of workers as independent contractors in court — and jeopardizing the financial viability of
the business even if it prevails — or acquiescing to the IRS's demand that it reclassify the
affected workers to employee status.

While a legal battle can be financially devastating to a small business, a
reclassification can have severe financial consequences as well. Many businesses that have
acquiesced to an IRS-demanded reclassification of independent contractors have found that
their best workers refuse to work as employees and cease performing services for the
business.

The Congress during 1978 sought to tame the IRS's aggressive attacks on businesses
that engage independent contractors by enacting Section 530 of the Revenue Act of 1978.
Section 530 was intended to protect a taxpayer that satisfies the Section 530 criteria against
the IRS reclassifying its workers to employee status. The Congress expressly instructed that
Section 530 is to be liberally construed in favor of the taxpayer.’ In practice, however, the
IRS construes Section 530 narrowly, against the taxpayer.

In other cases, particularly in the context of an IRS Form SS-8 request,® the IRS
commonly refuses to even consider Section 530. In such cases, a firm eligible for Section
530 protection that responds to the Form SS-8 request is forced into a confrontation with the
IRS over the application of the common law test to its workers — a controversy that the
Congress sought to avoid by the enactment of Section 530.”

‘ An example of a case were a taxpayer who appeared clearly entitled to recover fees

and costs in an independent contractor dispute but who was denied recovery on the grounds
that it failed to demonstrate that the government’s position was not substantially justified was
In re Rasbury, 93-1 U.S.T.C. 150,351 (N.D. Ala. 1993) affirmed 94-2 U.S.T.C. 450,319 (11th
Cir. 1994).

General Investment Corp. v. United States, 823 F.2d 337, 340 (9th Cir. 1987).

The Form SS-8 is used by the IRS for soliciting facts from a firm and a worker for
purposes of ascertaining whether the firm's classification of the worker as an independent
contractor is proper.

! In Queensgate Dental Family Practice, Inc. v. United States, 91-2 U.S.T.C. 1 50,536
(M.D. Pa. 1991), the district court observed that the Congress made clear that a business that

6
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ICAA suggests that the IRS's enforcement posture with respect to Section 530 would
become more moderate if the fee and cost recovery provisions were modified to provide that
if a taxpayer advises the IRS of its eligibility for Section 530, the taxpayer will be entitled per
se to recover fees and costs incurred in winning its case. The recovery could be made
contingent on the taxpayer ultimately being determined eligible for Section 530 based on a
safe haven provision that the taxpayer relied on when asserting Section 530 protection during
an IRS administrative proceeding.

Any IRS Review of a Taxpayer's Classification of Workers Should be Deemed an
" Audit" for Purposes of Section 530, Irrespective of how the IRS Characterizes the
Review.

Another means used by the IRS to undermine Section 530 is to seck to review a
taxpayer's classification of workers without the review being considered an "audit” — in
order to avoid the taxpayer qualifying for Section 530 protection based on the prior audit safe
haven. The IRS frequently seeks to characterize such reviews as "compliance checks.”

A primary objective of Section 530 was to protect taxpayers against recurring IRS
audits concerning the classification of workers as independent contractors. To permit the IRS
to accomplish a review of a taxpayer's classification of workers as independent contractors
through "compliance checks" — without the review establishing a basis for Section 530
protection against subsequent similar reviews — would defeat much of what Section 530
sought to accomplish.

What is more, if the IRS is allowed to continue its current practice of reviewing a
taxpayer's classification of workers as independent contractors through compliance checks,
without triggering Section 530 protection for the taxpayer, the IRS will have succeeded in
accomplishing a de facto administrative repeal of the prior audit safe haven of Section 530.

ICAA respectfully urges, therefore, that the Congress clanify that an IRS review of a
taxpayer's classification of workers as independent contractors constitutes an audit.

The IRS Should Be Prohibited from Targeting Small Businesses for Intensified
Enforcement Actions Involving Independent Contractors, as it Currently Does Through
the ETEP.

The IRS has aggressively pursued small businesses that engage independent
contractors in an effort to reclassify such workers as employees. The pursuit is attributable
largely to the high-profile "Employment Tax Examination Program" that the IRS launchedin
1988, known by the acronym "ETEP." The program unabashedly targets businesses with $3
million or less in assets for an intensive worker classification enforcement effort.®

The ETEP is patently discriminatory against small businesses. A common
characteristic of many small businesses — which makes the program particularly inadvisable
— is that such businesses typically do not possess the resources needed to aggressively
defend against IRS efforts to reclassify workers as independent contractors.

Anecdotal evidence of IRS representatives pressing taxpayers into reclassifying
workers to employee status on a prospective basis (known as the IRS's "prospective
compliance” offer) — in cases where the taxpayer may well have prevailed if the matter was
defended on its merits — abounds. As a matter of fact, there are legions of small business
satisfied the requirements of Section 530 need not also be analyzed under the common law

test.
3

For further discussion of the ETEP, see The Administration and Enforcement of
Employment Taxes — A Status Report on Ideas for Change, H. Rep. No. 861, 103rd Cong.
2d. Sess (October 19, 1994).
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owners who have capitulated to the IRS's prospective compliance gambit — based on the
IRS's overstated estimates of the how much it would cost the taxpayer to contest the matter —
only to subsequently feel as though they had been tricked by their own govemment into the
reclassification.

While there is no question that the IRS has the right to enforce the tax laws, ICAA
contends that the IRS's enforcement efforts must be evenly applied, and that it is not
appropriate for the IRS to focus its efforts on a category of taxpayers who are least financially
able to defend themselves. What is more, the inappropriateness of such an enforcement
strategy is compounded where the IRS unabashedly seeks to exploit the taxpayers'
vulnerability, by aggressively urging them to settle the cases — without regard to the merits
of the case — on the grounds that the expense involved in defending their position would be
cost-prohibitive.

In light of the foregoing, ICAA respectfully urges the Congress to prohibit the IRS
from focusing its worker classification enforcement efforts on small businesses and, in so
doing, to require the IRS to terminate the ETEP.

Conclusion.

ICAA appreciates the opportunity to present this statement. While TBR 1 represents
significant progress in the enhancement of taxpayer rights, much more needs to be done,
particularly with respect to the manner in which the IRS currently administers the tax laws
that relate to a worker's status. If you have any questions or would like additional
information concerning any of the foregoing comments, please let us know.

Respectfully submitted,

Russell A. Hollrah

President

Independent Contractor Association of America, Inc.
1301 K Street, NN\W.

East Tower, Suite 1010

Washington, D.C. 20005

(202) 842-3400
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TESTIMONY OF ROBERT M. TOBIAS
NATIONAL TREASURY EMPLOYEES UNION

Madam Chairwoman and distinguished Members of this
Subcommittee. Thank you for the opportunity to submit this
statement concerning taxpayer rights. As President of the National
Treasury Employees Union (NTEU), which is the exclusive
representative of employees from the Internal Revenue Service, we
have a particular interest in the taxpayer rights issue. NTEU
strongly endorses the concept of defining and protecting taxpayer
rights, however, we are wary of creating a system which does not
accamplish the goals and paralyzes IRS, rendering them unable to
properly carry out their mission to collect taxes.

puring the March 24, 1995, Ways and Means Committee, Oversight
Subcommittee hearing, Congressman Andy Jacobs (D~IN) testified in
support of a proposal to make IRS employees personally liable for
*arbitrary, capricious or malicious” acts committed while
performing their job duties. NTEU is vehemently opposed to this
concept. As you may or may not know, the issue of holding IRS
employees personally liable for “arbitrary, capricious or
malicious" acts was considered and rejected by the 102nd Congress
in the context of a major tax bill, H.R. 11. I am attaching for
the record a copy of a letter, signed during H.R. 11, by eight
former IRS Commissioners opposing the personal liability provision.
In addition, the American Bar Association’s Tax Section has
publicly opposed this provision.

The reason for such widespread opposition is not difficult to
imagine. Not only would the Jacobs proposal make it virtually
impossible to recruit and retain IRS employees, it would also
undermine the ability of any IRS employees, who were willing to
stay in the IRS, to properly collect taxes. While we believe that
most Americans are law abiding, compliant taxpayers, we also know
that there are people who use the system to avoid paying taxes and
others who would not pay taxes if they believed they could get away
with it. IRS employees must deal with these noncompliant taxpayers
every day. A noncompliant taxpayer would have every incentive to
threaten suit against an employee when that employee sought to
bring the taxpayer into compliance. The natural result of such a
relationship is for the IRS employees to be unwilling to deal
effectively with aggressive taxpayers for fear of personal
liability. Ultimately, the government would collect far less
revenue.

It would become virtually impossible for IRS employees to
effectively collect taxes with the black cloud of personal
liability hanging over their heads. It is unclear what acts under
the Jacobs proposal would be considered "arbitrary, capricious or
malicious" and therefore subjecting employees to personal
liability. One Judge could find an IRS employee’s actions totally
reasonable while another Judge could find the same actions
*arbitrary and capricious”. The IRS employee, in an attempt to
avoid 1liability, would constantly be second guessing his/her
actions. It will be impossible for an IRS employee to know if
his/her actions fall within an "arbitrary and capricious” category.
This unworkable standard will result in a chilling effect on the
employee’s ability to collect taxes.

Not only would personal liability for IRS employees result in
less effective tax collection, it would also subject IRS employees
to constant harassment. In an effort to avoid IRS action, the
noncompliant taxpayer would use every opportunity to raise the
personal liability threat against the IRS employee. As the IRS
employee found it necessary to increase his or her efforts to bring
a taxpayer into compliance, the taxpayer would escalate the threat
of personal liability against the employee. Ultimately, it would
be the IRS employee who would be harassed by the taxpayer.

We do not approve of inappropriate actions by IRS loyees or
other federal employses. However, we firmly believe th::p taxpayers
have appropriate recourse in such a circumstance. Aggrieved
taxpayers may bring actions against the government for attorney
fees and thexre are currently legislative proposals to increase the
possible recovered amount from $100,000 to $1 million. We do not
oppose these legislative proposals but we strongly oppose workers
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who will risk losing the homes and their kids’ college savings
every time someone who doesn’t want to pay his/her taxes charges
them with acting in an undefined "arbitrary" manner.

There is not one group of federal employees who are held
personally liable for non-criminal acts if they are acting within
the scope of their work duties. Rather, the employer is the liable
party. The proposal being set forth by Congresswan Jacobs would
treat IRS employees differently from all other federal employees,
by subjecting them to personal 1lisbility. This would make
recruiting people to do the unpleasant, but necessary job of
collecting taxes set by Congress virtually impossible.

We would also like to remind this Committee that stiff
penalties exist, including removal, for inappropriate actions by
IRS employees. But, we believe that the dual goals of protecting
taxpayers and collecting taxes can be achieved by enforcing
existing rules against employees and continuing to allow or expand
suits against the government. Requiring the personal liability of
IRS employees will make it impossible to find qualified people
willing to do the job Congress has directed them to do: collect
taxes.

In closing I would like to say that NTEU is very willing to
work with Congress and IRS employees to ensure that taxpayers are
being fairly treated and at the same time revenue due is being
collected in the most effective and productive manner. Thank you
for allowing me to submit this statement for the record.
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July 15, 1992

The Honorable Dan Rostenkowski

Chair, Houss Ways and Means Committee
House of Reprasentatives

Rayburn 2111

Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Lloyd Bentsen
Chair, Senate Finance Committee
United States Senate

Hart 703

Washington, DC 20510

Dear Sirs:

As former Commissioners of Internal Revenue for the past
thirty years, we express our concern and strong- opposition to
cextain provigions toutained, in Title V of-H.R. 11 which we balieve
would seriously and -adversely affect. tax admlnist:tation.

Each of us has worked with you or your predecessors in
attempting to assure that the Internal Revenue Sexvice ("Service")
met its obligation to fully and fairly collect the proper amount of
tax owed to the Federal government. In addition, each of us has
represented taxpayers in dealing with the Service before and/or
after serving as Commissioner. We therefore recognize, as we know
you do, the difficulties that the Service faces in collecting the
amount of tax properly owed and at the same time doing so in a
fair, even-handed and professional manner.

Wa take seriously the importance of balancing the authorities
needed by the Service to discharge its obligations with the rights
of individual taxpayers in their dealings with the Service. You
vell know, and we recognize, that such balancing of the authority
needed by the Service to properly perform its duties with the
rights .of -individual taxpayers is often as difficult as .it is
important. And this is particularly true at the present time in
light of the government's need for revenue, the complexity of our
Federal tax laws, and the increasing lack of cont *‘ and respect
of our citizenry in governmental authority.

In view of these competing considerations, we have considered
carefully the provisions of Title V of H.R. 1l. Some of the
provisions may be helpful, but we have substantial concerns about
the impact of cother provisions on our Federal tax system. There
are three provisions that ve feel so strongly about for the reasons
indicated below that we urge you to resconsider and delete them from
the legislation that you presently are considering.
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_H.R. 11 would impose personal ability-on Service employees
certain circumstances. Presently, if a yer is the "prevailing
party” in tax ilitigation, then under cartain circumstances a court
can require the Federal govermment to reimburse the taxpayer for
certain litigation costs. Under the pending proposal, the court
could require a Service employee personally to reimburse such costs
if the court determined that the proceeding raesulted from any
arbitrary, capricious or malicious act of the employee, and, in
such evant, the aemployea would not be parmitted to recover such
costs from the Federal govermment. .

This proposal has been criticized publicly by the Taxation
Section of the American Bar Association and the Tax Section of the
New York State Bar Association. We concur with their criticisms
and opposition.

.We do not condone the aybitrary, capricious or malicious
actions by Service employees jh dealing with taxpayers. We
believe, however, that present law and procedures provide an
aggrieved taxpayer with substantial remedies to redress such
conduct, including the Service's Office of the Taxpayer Ombudsman,
the Problem Resolution Program, and the Office of the chief
Inspactor, as well as the Treasury Department's Inspector General
and the provisions of Section 7433 of the Code permitting a
taxpayer to bring a civil action against the United States for
damages sustained in connection with the collection of Federal tax
due to the reckless or intentional disregard of Federal law by a
.Service employee. Likewise, there are substantial and serious
disciplinary measures available to properly punish any employee who
might engage in such unauthorized behavior.

our .collective experience in the public and private sectors

suggests that although thare ars instances of inappropriate conduct
by Service loyses, they tend to be relatively isolated and
unusual., It further our collective experience that although
most taxpayers make an honest attempt to cooperate with Service

Years ve also have sesen increasingly aggressive behavior by

gome taxpayers in dealing with Service employees, including a
linited but significant mumber of instances in which certain

taxpayers intentionally harassed or attempted to intimidate Service
onployees. IRS examination, collection and enforcement activities
are inherently adversarial in nature; and, in such context, we
submit that it may be daifficult to delineate adversarial conduct
from arbitrary, capricious and malicious behavior.

We believe that the proposal is unwise. We believe that it is
likely to cause Service employees to be less willing to deal
effectively with uncooperative, aggressive taxpayers because of the
enployees' concern about potential harasasment and possible perscnal
liability in such event. We further balieve that such concerns
will adversely impact upon the Service's ability to recruit and
retain compliance personnel. As you know, similar concerns
traditionally have resulted in the grant of general immunity to
Federal employees acting in their official capacities.

It is, therefore, our judgment that in balancing the authority
neaded by Service employees with the rights of individual
taxpayers, this proposal is inappropriate and should be rejected,
and we urge you to do so. -

2. Political Appointment of Ombudsman. Presently, there is
a Taxpayer Ombudsman on the staff of the Commissioner of Internal
Revenue who is appointed by the Commissioner and who oversees the
Service's Problem Resolution Program (“PRP*). Section 5001 of H.R.
11 would replace the Ombudsman with a “Taxpayer Advocate" who would
be appointed by the President and confirmed by the Senate and who
would supervise all of the PRP personnel.
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As you may know, the idea of an Ombudsman was developed by
Commissioners Alexander and Kurtz. Most of the undersigned,
therefore, have worked directly with the Ombudsman and PRP and all
of us enthusiastically support the goals and activities of the
Ombudsman and PRP. Each of us beliaves that the pending proposal
is 1likely to substantially and adversely affect the goals and
activities of the Ombudsman and PRP programs, and we therefore
oppose the proposal.

our collective experience indicates that the role and
importance of the Ombudsman and PRP programs are increasing. We
believe that amoag the keys to the continued effectiveness of these
programs is the need to institutionalize the attitudes and
objectives of the Ombudsman and PRP throughout the policies,
procedures and personnel of all of the Service functions.
Presently, the long-term goal of the Ombudsman and the .PRP
employees is to so institutionalize their attitudes and objectives
across the Service that all of the Service employees will share
such attitudes and objectives.

In our opinion, the proposal in H.R. 11 would do just the
opposite. By creating a new office headed by an independent
Presidentia) Appointee and given. a function independent of the
organization, <the proposal separates PRP. In any large
organization, once a program is separate, it is almost impossible
to institutionalize the attitudes and objectives of the program.
If the pressnt proposal is enacted to statutorily mnandate the
Presidential appointment of a Taxpayer Advocate to whom the PRP
program will be responsible, we bellieve that the detriments
ruulginq from such change will more than offset any intended
benetits.

We are particularly concerned that such change may politicize
the Ombudswan and thereby render the Ombudsman less effective in
leading and managing PRP. As you may know, the Ombudsman presently
is inveolved personally on a daily basis in numerous audit,
collection and other enforcement activities affecting specific
taxpayers. , Often, taxpayers or their representatives request the
involvement of the Ombudsman. History has taught. all of us, and
particularly those who are signatories, of the dangers inherent in
the involvement of political appointees in such activities on a
day-to-day basis at the request of taxpayers. We oppose and urge
you to reject this proposal.

3.  Retroactivitv of Treasury Regulations. Presently,
Treasury and IRS officials have discretion about the extent to
which regqulations can be promulgated retroactively. Under Section
5803 of H.R. 11, proposed and temporary regulations could not be
applied retroactively to periods preceding the date of publication
unless Congress so provided or unless necessary to "prevent abuse
of the statute to which the regulation relates" or "correct a
procedural defect in the issuance of any prior regulation®.

All of us as former Commissioners, and certainly as
practitioners, support the notion that regulations should be issued
promptly after legislation is enacted in order to provide affected
parties with appropriate guidance and also to avoid the problems
which retroactivity creates. However, because of the volume and
complexity of tax legislation so frequently passed by Congress over
the last thirty years, in our experiengs it has been increasingly
difficult (maybe impossible) for the Treasury Department and the
Sarvice to issue regulations as promptly as desirable and needed.
Further, it is our collective experience that, undar our government
of checks and balances, it is often easier for taxpayers and their
representatives to block or defer the issuance of regulations than
it is for the Service to issue them timely, particularly those
regulations that are perceived to affect the interests of taxpayers
adversely.
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Each of us has had to deal with the delicate and difficult
decision as to whether and to what extent a regulation should be
retroactive or prospective. Each of us has had to deal with a
variety of different situations in which retroactivity, rather than
prospectivity, was called for or required. We do not believe that
the exceptions in the ptofo‘al to permit retroactivity are
sufficient to cover the myriad of situations and conditions in
which the issue arises. Indeed, in light of these circumstances,
we seriously doubt the wisdom of attempting to prescribe in advance
when regulations should be promulgated retroactively or
prospectively. We believe that flexibility to respond to the
exigencies of the particular 'situation is critically important, and
that that is fundamentally what-- is involved in the present
provisions of Section 7805(b) of the Code.

In balancing the needs of the Service with the rights of the
taxpayers, we believe that the present flexibility should be
continued. Courts have fashioned numercus remedies to permit
taxpayers to overturn or circumvent regulations in appropriate
circumstances. Over the last thirty years the courts consistently
have demonstrated a willingness to uphold taxpayers®' actions
despite contrary provisions of the regulations when the court
determines that the taxpayer has substantially complied with his or
her tax obligations or that the Service has abused its discretion
in formulating or administering its regulations. See, e.g., Fred
. _Sperapapni, 42 T.C. 308, 333 (1964);
company, 61 T.C. S, 10- (1973); , 67 T.C. 1071,
1079 (1977); chester Matheson, 74 T.C. 836, 841 (1980); Young V.
Commissioner, 783 F.2d 1201, 1205 (Sth Cir. 1986); Woodbugy V.
Compissionex, 900 F.2d 1457, 1460 (10th Cir. 1990); White Rubber
Corporation v. United States, 781 F. Supp. 507, 511 (N.D. Ohio
1981) .

For the reasons noted, we oppose the proposal and encourage
you to reject it.

you or your staffs would like to confex with us as a group
o:ind.lvl.dnall.y, wa would ba pleased ta assist you.

-
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The Honorable Bob Packwood

Ranking Minority Member

Senate Finance Committee

259 Russell Senate Office Building
Washington, D¢ 20510

The Honorable Bill Archer

Ranking Minority Member

Committee on Ways and Means

1236 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Shirley Peterson
Commissioner of Internal Revenue
Internal Revenue Service

1111 Constitution Avenue, NW, Roon 3000
Washington, DC 20224

The Honorable Fred T. Goldberg, Jr.
Assistant Secretary (Tax Policy)
Department of the Treasury

1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Room 3120
wWashington, DC 20220

The Honorable Abraham N. M. Shashy
Chief Counsel

Internal Revenue Service

1111 Constitution Avenue, NW, Room 3026
Washington, DC 20224 .

Harry L. Gutman, Esquire

Chief of start

Joint Committee on Taxation

1015 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515
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J. J. PICKLE
2702 Hillview Green
Austin, Texas 78703

April 12, 1995

The Honorable Nancy L.. Johnson
Chairwoman, Subcommittee on Oversight
Committee on Ways and Means

1102 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Madam Chairwoman:

Thank you for your invitation to appear as a witness at the Oversight Subcommittee's
hearing on March 24, 1995, on "Taxpayer Bill of Rights 2" (TBR2). While | was unable
to attend, | am pleased 1o provide you with my statement and observations for inclusion in
the Subcommittee’s printed hearing record. First, | want to commend you for holding a
hearing on TBR2 as one of the first hearings conducted under your stewardship. By
placing this issue at the top of your list, I believe you have sent a strong signal to the
Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and the American taxpayer that the need for TBR2 has not
diminished.

When [ assumed the Chairmanship of the Subcommittee on Oversight in 1985, the IRS
was not required to provide cvery taxpayer it questioned or examined with a
comprehensive statement explaining taxpayer -ights nor was the agency prohibited from
cvaluating its collection agents based upon their collection results. Taxpayers did not have
a statutory right to pursue installment agreements with the IRS nor did they have a legal
right to seek the abatement of interest in cases where the IRS had erred or caused delay
Taxpayers were powerless to seek redress for reckless IRS collection activities and were
denied reimbursement for attorney fees even when they prevailed over the IRS. These
and other rights, which were established in 1988 as part of the original Taxpayer Bill of
Rights (TBR), make so much sense that today we tend to take them for granted

When we enacted the original TBR legislation in 1988, we took a significant step forward
in protecting the rights of individual taxpayers. We knew then that this was not a cure all
for all taxpayer problems and our efforts to protect the legitimate interests of taxpayers
were by no means over. Subsequent to the enactment of TBR, additional problems
surfaced and the need for additional legislation became apparent. As you know, many of
the provisions contained in pending legislation (H.R. 661 and S 258, introduced by
Representative Thornton and Senator Pryor, respectively), were aciually developed by the
Oversight Subcommittee over the past few years. In fact, much of the current legislation
was actually passed by Congress on two separate occasions in 1992, only to be vetoed by
the President for reasons unrelated to TBR2.

The IRS touches the lives of more people than any other government agency and,
therefore, it is extremely important that Congress remain vigilant in ensuring that the
enormous powers of the IRS are used properly and fairly. Some would say that Congress
should not attempt to micro manage the IRS or seek legislative remedies to the
administrative problems taxpayers encounter in their dealings with the IRS. In my
judgment, the original TBR was probably the most important new tax law in recent history
and helped restore confidence in our voluntary tax system by providing real and
substantive relief for the average taxpayer. Looking back, I sincerely doubt whether IRS
on its own would have taken the actions necessary to effectively address the serious
problems identified by Congress. In my judgment, it is not only entirely appropriate, but
essential for Congress to regularly oversee the operations and practices of the IRS and to
establish safeguards, statutorily if necessary, where it is deemed appropriate.
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Taxpayers deserve to be treated fairly, professionally, promptly, and courteously by the
IRS 1 think that IRS ¢mployees try to be understanding and helpful most of the time
But occasionally, they can seem awfully heavy-handed and hard-hearted. Although the job
of collecting the nation’s taxes is difficult, there is absolutely no reason to mistreat or
abuse an individual taxpayer. This is especially true in the case of a taxpayer who is trying
to comply with our complicated set of tax laws and who, for one reason or another, gets
needlessly caught up in a never ending dispute with the IRS. It is to protect these honest,
hard working, everyday American taxpayers that every effort should be made to enact
TBR2.

As a general proposition, HR. 661 and S 258 are both very good bills and I
enthusiastically support them. The bills, as well as the legislation | developed in the 103rd
Congress, contain well-reasoned and responsible pro-taxpayer provisions which should be
included in any Oversight Subcommittee package or legislation you develop this year.
These bills will

« Improve instaliment agreements bv requiring prior notice of their canceflation,
allowing for administrative appeals. and suspending certain penalties while they are in
effect.

« Expand the authority of the IRS to abate interest payments and give taxpayers
additional time after receiving a notice and demand to pay the tax without further
interest

» Provide protection to spouses filing joint returns and require IRS to take all reasonable
steps to notify both spouses of any deficiencies on the return

o Improve the procedures concerning liens, levies and offers-in-compromise

* Require IRS to verify the accuracy of information returns, the inclusion of the payor's
telephone number on such returns, and give the taxpayer a civil cause of action if an
information return is fraudulently filed

+ Provide additional notice and protection for taxpayers who are determined to be
“responsible officers” in Federal tax deposit situations.

| recognize there is more than one way to build a mouse trap and that some modifications
1o these provisions may be necessary and desirable. I also believe there are probably a

few additional measures that ought to be included TBR2 and would encourage their
consideration. As an example, I would encourage you to give serious consideration to
including a provision requiring comprehensive crediting procedures for the netting of
overpayments and underpayments for the calculation of interest. On three separate
occasions, Congress instructed the IRS to implement comprehensive netting rules so that
taxpayers would not be unfairly subjected to excessive interest charges during periods
when there was a mutuality of indebtedness between the taxpayer and the Government.
The IRS' continued failure to issue procedures, coupled with the inconsistent manner in
which IRS is currently administering the interest provisions, has resulted in disparate
treatment among similarly situated taxpayers. I would caution , however, against listening
to the naysayers who argue that a particular provision in TBR2 is unnecessary,
unworkable, or unadministrable. In my experience, I seldom found this to be true. It
always seemed to be more of a reflection of an agency's desire to conduct business as
usual.

Let me provide you with some of the circumstances which gave rise to the provisions
under consideration today and why I think we need TBR2. Imagine if you will, a twenty-
one old secretary-bookkeeper, working at her first job for a small business. Her duties
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include making routine reports to the company president on the company's bank balances.
In addition. she is authorized to sign checks, as a convenience to the president, who is
frequently out of town on business. She never signs any checks without previous
permission, and has no involvement with the company's financial and tax decisions. She is
not a CPA, and is not trained or expected to know ail the facts about the company's tax
obligations. This secretary certainly does not know that this company has not timely
deposited its payroll taxes for the past six months. More importantly, she does not know,
and has never been told that she can be held personally liable for those taxes. Even if her
boss says she was not responsible, she can be held personally liable by the IRS. This is not
right, and the provisions contained in TBR2 would correct this problem.

Imagine that a taxpayer recetves a letter from the [RS questioning a deduction on his tax
return, asking for further substantiation, and telling him that, based on the information he
supplied, the IRS will make a final decision. He promptly responds by certified letter, and
he hears nothing more from IRS. A couple of years pass, and, out of the blue, the IRS
writes the taxpayer, disallowing his deduction, and assessing tax, penalties, and interest
In checking into the matter further, he learns that the two year delay was the result of the
IRS "losing" his file, because the person working the case was transferred, and the case
was not promptly reassigned. In fact, the [RS even admits its mistake, does not try to
defend the situation, and perhaps even apologizes for the delay. No matter, the IRS
cannot abate the interest due to its own mistakes. The taxpayer is expected to pay the
cost of the IRS delays, which he did not cause, did not want, and could not have
prevented. This is not right, and the interest abatement provision in TBR2 corrects this
problem.

Imagine a small business owner who recently settled a dispute with the IRS concerning the
appropriate tax treatment of contributions she made to her company's employee pension
plan. As part of this settlement, she is now paying her tax in full, with interest, in
installments over the next six months. Unfortunately, the IRS agent handling the case
accidentally files a lien against the company's assets, and has this lien publicly recorded.
The company's credit is now destroyed, her commercial loan agreements are now subject
to immediate repayment, and her ability to remain in business is in grave jeopardy. The
IRS admits it made a mistake, and that the lien never should have been recorded. Too
bad, the IRS cannot withdraw the lien until she pays the company's tax liability in full.
This is not right, and the lien provisions contained in TBR2 correct this problem.

Imagine a divorced taxpayer who filed separate tax returns for the past several years.
However, the IRS has audited the joint returns she filed with her husband when they were
masried. The IRS never notified her of the examination and has sent a notice of deficiency
to her former husband. The IRS has never even attempted to call or write her until she
receives a letter telling her that her bank account has been levied and a lien placed on her
house. She is further told that her time for administrative appeal has passed, and that she
has no choice but to pay the tax, penaity, and interest in full, and then sue the IRS in
Federal district court for a refund. This is not right, and the provisions contained in TBR2
correct this problem.

Imagine a taxpayer who receives a letter from the IRS asking why he did not report
$30,000 in additional income he supposedly received when he filed his income tax return
two years earlier. Unfortunately, be has never heard of the company that supposedly paid
him the money, nor does he have any record of ever receiving any money. He has no way
of contacting the company, and the “information return” the company filed does not even
provide a telephone number of where they can be reached. So the taxpayer calls the IRS
to explain the situation and is told that the IRS is entitled to the presumption that this third
party retumn is corvect, and that he is responsible for reconciling the discrepancy. Even
waorse, if he can not straighten the mess out then he must pay the tax, penalty and interest.
And even if the taxpayer discovers that the whole dispute was the result of a malicious act
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by someone intent on harassing him, he can not sue for damages because there is no
Federal cause of action available under existing law. This is not right, and the information
return provisions contained in TBR2 correct this problem.

[ could go on all day about the problems that taxpayers experience all too frequently in
their dealings with the IRS. TBR2 effectively addresses many of them and would provide
the American taxpayer with long overdue relief. TPR2 is a responsible package of reform
measure and enjoys wide-spread support throughout the 1ax community.

In closing, I would like to discuss one area that may be the subject of some discussion in
the months ahead. Included in TBR2 is a provision which would establish a new position
of Taxpayer Advocate within the IRS. The Taxpayer Advocate would have the
responsibility to supervise and direct the activities of all problem resolution officers and
would have broader authority to act on behalf of individual taxpayers. The Taxpayer
Advocate would be required to submit reports to the Congressional tax writing
committees identifying significant problems that taxpayers face in dealing with the IRS and
the Advocate's recommendations for improvement. Many have commented on whether
the Taxpayer Advocate should be nominated by the President and confirmed by the
Senate, in essence a political appointee.

While Congress cannot appropriate common sense or pass legislation to fix every injustice
that takes place at the hands of the IRS, Congress can certainly see to it that the interests
of taxpayers are fully protected by someone who has the stature, independence and
authority within IRS to take appropriate action and seek improvements when necessary. |
believe the only way to accomplish this is to have an independent Taxpayer Advocate who
is required to report regularly to Congress, so that those who are truly held accountable
for the actions of the IRS, might know exactly what is going on. The Taxpayer Advocate
must be required to make reports directly to the Congress so that his or her voice on
behalf of the everyday working American taxpayer will never be swallowed up in the halls
of the IRS and Treasury bureaucracies, as is the case today. I believe the provision
establishing a truly independent Taxpayer Advocate is the crown jewel of TBR2 and, in
my judgment, it would be a terrible mistake to eliminate an independent selection process
which ensures accountability to the American taxpayer. Claims that adding an additional
political appointee would increase the potential for political abuse are simply unfounded
and absurd.

I appreciate the opportunity to offer my thoughts and I wish you the best of luck in the
months ahead as you champion the cause of TBR2. Please feel free to call upon me if
can be of any assistance.

With best regards, I am

Sincerel yours,

cc: The Honorable Bob Matsui
The Honorable Sam Gibbons
The Honorable Bob Packwood
The Honorable David Pryor
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HAROLD C. TINT
30 East €5th Street
New York, New York 10821

1 April 1995

Mr. Philip D. Moseley

Chief of Staff

Commitiee on Ways and Means

U.S. House of Representatives

1102 Longworth House Office Building
washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Moseley:

I write this letter in support of Congresswoman Nancy
L. Johnson, Chairman of the Subcommittee on Oversight of the Comm-
ittee on Ways and Means, in her efforts to strengthen the protection
of taxpayers through the proposed Taxpayer Bill of Rights II.

My recent experiences by members of the Internal
Revenue Serices's legal department right up to the Chief Counsel's
office in Washington, D.C. clearly demonstrates the need for change
regarding the protection of honest taxpayers in legitimate disputes
with the Service., The acts of apparent violations of my rights as
an American citizen were systematic and most frightening and = weré
carried out by the District Counsel who handled my case, the Kegional
Counsel of the North Atlantic Region and by an Assistant Chief
Counsel in his refusal to accept any of my charges,

What makes my case so unusual is the fact that after all
court hearings had been concluded, the District Counsel John M. Elias,
Esq. gave a sworn deposition testimony which supported all of the
claims I had made regardimg the violation of my rights. In that
testimony the District Counsel not only admitted stating a known
false statement of great significance to the Tax Court but also
that he had withheld an essential document in his files and in
direct violation of the Tax Court's order to provide my attorney
with all documents in his possession in pre-trial discovery.

In his deposition testimony, the District Counsel also
detailed certain outrageous acts by his superior Regional Counsel
Agatha L. Vorsanger, Esq. of the North Atlantic Region of the
Internal Revenue Service. As recently as February 3, 1995, Daniel
J. Wiles, Esgs, Assistant Ehief Counsel of the Internal Revenue
Service stated in a letter to United States Senator Daniel P.
Moynihan that "my complaints are unfounded.”
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1 wish to suggest most respectfully that a change
to require the government to be the plaintiff in actions against
a taxpayer is necessary to prevent the type of abuse I encountered.
Because I was required to be the petitioner after receiving a
notice of a disallowance issued by the government without any
known basis, I faced a government attorney who conducted all the
required pre-trial conferences without knowing the facts and
merits of the transaction that had been disallowed., Such a
fundamental violation could not have occurred had the government
been forced into the role of the plaintiff as isccustomary in
the American judicial system,

Before outlining the specifics of my case, I wish to
call to your attention the professionalism and integrity of staff
members of the Internal Revenue Service. The people I wish to cite
are a credit to the high ideals one should encounter from government
agents: Revenus Officers Stephen A. Sica and Delma Marchand;
Appeals Officer John L. Dotoratos; Supervisor Gilbert Moran; and
Collection Officer Elizabeth Kishlansky. All of the named are
members of the Manhattan Disyrict Office. I also wish to note
the integrity of Revenue Officer Robert Aramayo who stated to me
early on in my case: ’

"Mr. Tint, I know you are a businessman and may have
something to hide. If you do, you better pay up as
they are going after you. They are bullying you like
they do to a lot of people. If you have nothing to
hide, I wish you would stand up for your rights. You
will be doing a service for many people.”

Having “nothing to hide", I accepted the challenge.

In 1978 I invested in two computer leasing transactions
that were tax deferrals, not shelters, and received a Notice of De-
ficiency disallowing both transactions in April, 1983. One was
accompanied by an agent®s report as required; on the other the Service
simply disallowed it based on its appearance on the Schedule E portion
of my income tax return. The Service knew so little about this trans-
action that the amount was overstated for 1979 alone by over $ 50,000.
It 48 this second iransaction and the manner in which it was handled that
is the subject of this letter, To compound this situation is the fact
that my partner had been examined on his identival participation in
this transaction and had been cleared after examination.

The IRS sent a formal notice with the disallowance "Rights
of a Taxpayer” which provides for settlement discussions within the
Service. At two meetings under this provision, my attorney and I were
advised that the Service had no information and could not hold Ssuch a
conference as stated in its Publication 5. As a law-abiding citizen,
I therinstructed. my attorney to provide any and all the information
I had. The letters of request - which I have - came over a period of
almost ten months. However I received a letter from the Service to
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the effect that the time for IRS settlement had passed and that the
case was being forwarded to the legal department. No conference had
occurred as provided in the "Rights Publication.®

Many months later, my attorney and I met with the
District Counsel John M, Elias, Esq. who had been assigned to my
case., This was to be the informal settlement conference as is
customary in such matters; but the District Counsel did not know
anything about this transaction. I did tell him that my partner
had been examined and cleared. The District Counsel explained
that what was in another taxpayer's name could not be used by me.
What he did not reveal at the time was the essential fact that he
had an IRS Engineering Report in my name in his file and that report
could have been used to clear me in the same way as my partner had
been cleared.

The failure to disclose this information by deliberate
withholding presents a clear violation of the law and my rights.
It was only the beginning for me. But what makes this case so
unusual is the fact that after all the unfavorable court decisions,
the District Counsel somehow felt compelled to speak the truth
about the systematic abuse of my rights by the IRS including him-
self and revealed all this in a sworn deposition. As will be shown,
this act of integrity appears to have infuriated senior members of
the Service's legal department.

After this futile conference I asked the help of my
United States Senator Daniel P, Moynihan not to get a favorable
decision but to have one conference where 1 could settle based
on the facts and issues and not just reeeive a "take-it-or-leave-
it* offer - i.e. pay up or go to court. The Senator’s office
thenyscnt a letter based on my request to the IRS office here in
New York.

In deposition testimony, the District Counsel testified
that Regional Counsel Agatha L. Vorsanger, Esq. treated this letter
from a United States Senator "in jest" and pretended "to give me a
ribbing because of the accusations that were raised in the letter."
There were two other letters written by the Senator‘s office over
his signature with all answered by Regional Counsel Agatha L. Vor-
sanger, Esqe. In the three lettrs of Regional Counsel Vorsanger, Esq.,
she appears to have directly lied six times to the Senator in stating
“the merits of Mr. Tint's case had been discussed.® The basis for
my accusation also lies in the District Counsel's sworn deposition
testimony that he was not prepared to discuss the facts at any meeting.

The most important protection for taxpayers against any
arbitrary abuse of power lies in Tax Court Rule 70 (a)(1) which
mandates that' both sides must conduct a pre-trial conference with
an exchange of necessary facts, documents and other data between the
parties as an aid to the more expeditious trial of cases as well as
for settlement purposes.” In deposition testimony, the District
Counsel stated"He was not prepared to proceed further® at our
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Rule 70(a)}(1) Conference held on February 12, 1986.

About that time I was able to hold a conference with
Jerome Kurtz, Esqg. - former IRS Commissioner - who told me that I
should report to the Tax Court that I had not had a proper Rule 70
{a)(1) Conference. I followed his good advice and told this to
the Tax Court at trial, The District Counsel in reply gave the
Court an entirely fictitious account of what had actually trans-
pired at that Conferences The Tax Court accepted his false version.

I have been subsequently advised by counsel that a
false statement, knowingly made. designed to mislead the Court
constitutes perjury. I would never want to bring such an action
against the Distriect Counsel in response to his open and honeat
confeasion as I believe his integrity « although belated - is of
the highest order. BHut it is seemingly impossible for me to under-
stand how the Chief Counsel's office can dismiss my charges®as
unfounded® as assistant Chief Counsel Daniel J. Wiles, Esq. has
noted in the enclosed letter of February 3, 1995 to Senator Daniel
P, Moynihan,

On February 26, 1986, the District Counsel finally made
and sent an analysis of the transaction. Upon receipt, my attorney
called the Regional CLounsel and asked for one settlement meeting
based on that letter. Regional Counsel Agatha L. Vorsanger, Esq.
denied his request and then directly threatened him becsuse I,
his client, had written to Senator Moynihan. This was testified to
in Court and was unchallenged by the government attorney and so
stands, My attormey was a staff member of a New York accounting
firm whose partners were fearful of the wrath of the Regional
Counsel. The &ttorney resigned. This was six weeks before the
scheduled court trials. The Tax Court ruled that the substitute
attorney chosen in great haste was unprepared and I lost my case
"For Pailure To Prosecute.” :

The Regional Counsel in another matter abused me per-
sonally. The Chief Counselts office had become interested in my
case with ita failure by the Service to afford a bonafide settlement
conference. After much encduragement, the representative wrote a
letter cancelling any further contacts In sworn deposition testimony
the District Counsel testified that Regional Counsel Ageatha L.
Vorsanger, Esq. sent notice to the Chief Counsel’s offjce that I had
threatened the District Counsel at a conferences Such a threat
constitutes a felony. I knew nothing adbout this at the time as
there was no threat snd if something as serious as that had indeed
occurred, I believe the Regional Counsel had an obligation under
the law to so advise me and not send such information to the Chief
Counsel’s office behind my back. This was all discloed by the
District Counsel in his sworn deposition testimony.

Regional Counsel Vorsanger stated "Counsellor, I am considering
disciplinary proceedings against you for your client writing to
Senator Moynihan."”
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The withholding of crucial evidence in pre-trial
discovery ordered directly by the Court and throughout the entire
case is the final and, perhaps, the most serious charge. Rather
than try to condense it in this letter, I have supplied two booklets
which cover this serious matter in detail and with proof, The
District Counsel who had handled my case was no longer with the
Service when this matter was discovered. I filed a fraud charge
and represented myself before the Second Circuit Court of Appeals,
An attorney for the Department of Justice said there was no fraud
as the Engineering Report while in my name was in files not in the
possession of the District Counsel and that he had no knowledge
of this reporte This information appears to have come from a
staff attorney of Regional Counsel Agatha L., Vorsanger, Esq.

My appeal was dismissed, A year later in deposition
testimony, the original District Counsel testified that he had
*"the other file®", did not know about this court action, and that
he had not been asked about it by Regional Counsel Agatha L. Vor-
sanger's staff counsel Michael J. Wilder, Esq.

There is ample proof to support all of the stated charges.
Upon request, such proof can be supplied. In addition to the lengthy
sworn deposition testimony of District Counsel John M, Elias, Esq.,
I have documents obtained under the Freedom of Information Act and
ecorrespondence with the Service directly.

As a result of Taxpayers Hill of Rights I, the Internal
Revenue Service published PUBLICATION 1 - YOUR RIGHTS AS A TAXPAYER
which sets forth the issue of the Service protecting “"the rights" of
taxpayers. But as long as top officials of the IRS legal structure -
the Regional Counsel of the North Atlantic Region and an Assistant
Chief Counsel - feel no constraints then it appears that Congress.
can do what it wants for the Rights of Taxpayers' without it afford-
ing real protectlon. However, I feel strongly that a change in
legal procedure by making the government the plaintiffi would go a
long way toward reducing or even eliminating such type of absue.
Had such a procedure been in effect, the District Counsel could not
have conducted himself as exhibited in my case.

I further believe that if the government after issuing
a Notice of Deficiency retains the burden of proof, then the excesses
I have reported regarding the conduct of Regional Counsel Vorsanger
probably would not have pccurred.

Upon request, I am prepared to offer any additional
information as requested.

[Attachments retained in
Committee Files]
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DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20224

or FEB -3 1005

orrce
CHIEF COUNSEL

Honorable Daniel P. Moynihan
405 Lexington Avenue

41st Floor, Suite 4101

New York, NY 10174-4101

Attention: Deborah A. Famighette
Dear Senator Moynihan:

This is in response to your letter of December 20, 1994,
regarding an inquiry from Mr. Harold C. Tint. As you are aware, your
inquiry has been forwarded to this office by Eugene D. Alexander,
District Director, Internal Revenue Service-Manhattan Office. Mr.
Tint raises several concerns about the handling of his case in the
United sStates Tax Court. At issue in that case were Mr. Tint's
investments in two tax shelters. Mr. Tint has written to you and the
Internal Revenue Service on several other occasions about this same
matter.

Mr. Tint's inquiries to the Commissicner of the Internal Revenue
and to you were fully considered by this office on these prior
occasions, and it was determined that Mr, Tint's case was properly
processed by the Service. The United States Tax Court and the Court
of Appeals for the Second Circuit, on two occasions, considered Mr.
Tint's case and his arguments about the Service's conduct; and on both
occasions, the Court of Appeals upheld the Tax Court's dismissal of
Mr. Tint's petition. As recently as September 12, 1994, this office
again yeviewed this matter at Mr. Tint's request and advised him that
the Office of Chief Counsel had considered his ingquiry and had
determined that his claims were without merit.

While it is unfortunate that Mr. Tint believes his case was
unfairly handled, the thorough review of his case by the Internal
Revenue 'Service and the federal court systex indicates that his
complaints are unfounded. There are no further administrative
remedies available to Mr. Tint through the Internal Revenue Service.
We hope this information is responsive to your concerns. :

Assistant Chief Counsel
(Field Service)
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HAROLD CHARLES TINT

nome aporgss: 30 E. 65ch Se. New York. N.Y. 10021 (212-570-1768).

occuraTion: Prendent. Charal Invesenent Company Inc.

orrce apoasss: P.O. Box 1485, Bnck, N .J., 08723 (212-570-1768).

D3GREs: AB., 1944(45),

wvasnizo: Eleanor Klugman, 1951 (divorced. 1964).

curnioasn: Charles H. Tine 1954 (Hamuiton Coll. “76), m. Liz Schiemnger
Alexandra K., 1957 (Goucher Coll.'80).

GRANDCNTLDAIN: Two,

orrices nitd: Prendent. Chanal [nvesoment Co.. Ine. and Value Oil Company:
director. Ment Qil Co.. direcror. ;0 East 65th Soreet Corp.: direcror,
Toreador Rovaity Corp.. Dallas, Texas.

In 1960 [ opened a retaul gasoline service smdon in Union, New Jer-
sey. By 1982. | was forrunate enough to hsve built a chain of eighteen
retail gasoline smaons in northern New Jersey. In eacly 1983, [ sold chis
operston to the Merit chain of recaul gasoline sanons and hsve been
retred from actve business since that ume. Since 1983, | have been
somewhst acave as 3 director of three companies, as noted. and have
become an investor in common stocks based on the proceeds of that
sale.

I also spent some twenty-five vears during that time 23 an scuive foot-
ball recruster for the Harvard Athlenc Department. This expenence was
personally as rewarding as was my business career financially rewarding.

I slso served three vears——{94}-1946=—in the Army Air Force as 3
westher observer and code clerk
~ From 1986 to 1990, | bacded the internal Revenue Service on the

issue of the Service failing to grant its stated righss o an individual. [
argued my case 00 2 prv s basis betore the presugious U.S. Court of
Appeals for the Second Circuie. | was not successful but did enioy the
vindication of my position as sated by an IRS arorney in 3 deposidon
taken in s relsced legal marter. The power of an entrenched buresucracy
is s most powerful force and. based on my expertise in this case. [ have
become 3 szong advocste aganst che Jesth penslty. At one point.
unknown to me st the time. | was falsely accused of hsving threscened
a.maumeyazacom’cm.ﬂhwnoid!emmua
memorandum to this effect was airculated st the Chief Counsel’s office

in Washingron. D.C.
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LIST OF BENCIOSED EXHIBITS:

1.

2,

3.

Three letters of Regional Counsel Vorsanger to United States:
Senator Daniel P. Moynihan stating six times that the "merits"
and/or facts had been discussed at conferences when in fact
the District Counsel testified he did not know the merits at
his perscnal conferences and “there was no discussion®.

Evidence that District Counsel withheld crucial IRS Engineering
Report despite Court Ordered exchange of documents in pre-trial
Tax Court discovery.

Evidence regarding the withholding of the crucial IRS Engineering
Report; the "spy story" of its discovery; mis~leading informa-
tion being given to the Dep't of Justice.
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TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE JAMES A. TRAFICANT JR.
OF THE 17TH DISTRICT OF OHIO
BEFORE THE OVERSIGHT SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE HOUSE WAYS AND MEANS COMMITTEE

First of all, Madam Chairwoman, I would like to take this opportunity to thank you
for permitting me to testify before the Committee. We, as Members of the 104th Congress,
have the responsibility of re-cstablishing the trust the American people have lost in the
Federal government. That relationship starts with the Internal Revenue Service. If
Americans believe that the Internal Revenue Service and the tax code served them, and not
the reverse, confidence in the federal government would most certainly rise.

1 want to applaud the subcommittee for tackling the issue of taxpayers rights. It is
an issue I have championed since coming to Congress in 1985. I like to talk about the
taxpayer rights issue that is central to this whole debate.

Last year I introduced legislation to protect taxpayers from capricious behavior by the
Internal Revenue Service. I have once again introduced the bill, H.R. 390 which would
shift the burden of proof in all civil tax cases from the taxpayer to the IRS. Too often, the
IRS is an agenc%' out of control; too many Americans fear the IRS and that’s wrong. So far
this year, over 260 members of Congress have co-sponsored this bill.

Madam Chairwoman, my bill has three sections to protect Americans from IRS abuses.
First, damages paid to the taxpayer are increased from $100,000 (current law) to
$1,000,000. Second, the bill requires the Intemal Revenue Service to notify the taxpayer
promptly, in writing and upon request as to the specific implementing regulations the IRS
claims they have violated. No more ambiguous computer generated letters using code
numbers. No more unprepared confrontations with the IRS. These two seemingly
innocuous sections of my bill are extremely vital, and will go a long way in rebuilding the
American people’s faith in our government.

The last part of my bill is the most important: it shifts the burden of proof from the
taxpayer to the IRS in civil tax cases. Under current law, if the IRS accuses someone of tax
fraud (which could be an honest mistake on the 1040 form), he or she must prove his or her
innocence in civil court, the IRS does not have to prove your guilt. An accused mass
murderer has more rights than a taxpayer fingered by the IRS. Jeffrey Dahmer was
considered innocent until proven guilty. Mom and Pop small business owners, however, are
not afforded this protection.

During the last session, I highlighted the need for this legislation on the House floor
by reading letters and case histories sent be me by people across the country. You may
remember the case of David and Millie Evans from Longmont, Colorado. The IRS refused
to accept their cancelled check as evidence of payment even though the check bore the IRS
stamp of endorsement. Or how about Alex Council, who took his own life so his wife
could collect his life insurance to pay off their IRS bill? Months later, a judge found him
innocent of any wrongdoing. I have heard hundreds of stories of IRS abuses like these on
radio and television talk shows. Thousands of Americans have written to me personally
with their horror stories.

Opponents argue that my bill will weaken IRS’s ability to prosecute legitimate tax
cheats. This bill will not effect IRS’s ability to enforce tax law, it only forces them to
prove allegations of fraud. My bill will ensure that IRS agents act in accordance with the
Standards of Conduct required of all Department of Treasury employees and the Constitution
of the United States of America. Innocent until proven guilty... that’s what my bill is
about.

Madam Chairwoman, I urge you to approve my bill. It should be your number one
legislative goal for the 104th Congress. All I seek is fairness for the American people.

As I have stated earlier, 1 have championed this legislation for several years. The
bill has enjoled the strong support of both Republicans and Democrats. In fact, last year
more than 120 Members signed a discharge petition to force the bill from the Ways and
Means Committee to the House floor for a vote. Madam Chairwoman, a basic tenet of the
American justice system is “innocent until proven guilty.” H.R. 390 simply ensures that
this sacred principle is extended to every comer of our justice system. All too many lives
have been ruined unjustly and without cause by an IRS that is aﬂ too often out of control.
Most average Americans don’t have the financial resources to engage in a prolonged battle
with the IRS. Most Americans, when accused by the IRS, simply pay the fine - even
though they know they did nothing wrong. Many of those who choose to fight either go
broke or lose everything. My bill provides some modest safeguards to ensure that the IRS

only brings a case when it has clear evidence that a taxpayer has engaged in fraudulent or
illegal activity.
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Any tax reform measure approved by the 104th Congress should include this
provision.

. Madam Chairwoman, again, I want to thank Kou for affording me this opportunity to
testify before your august body. I hope to work with you on this and other tax measures in
the weeks and months ahead.
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